PSYCHOLOGICAL ASPECTS OF CANNABIS USE AND CANNABIS USE DISORDER

EDITED BY: Daniel Feingold, Eva Hoch, Aviv M. Weinstein and Wayne Denis Hall PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychiatry





Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88971-950-1 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88971-950-1

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

PSYCHOLOGICAL ASPECTS OF CANNABIS USE AND CANNABIS USE DISORDER

Topic Editors:

Daniel Feingold, Ariel University, Israel
Eva Hoch, LMU Munich University Hospital, Germany
Aviv M. Weinstein, Ariel University, Israel
Wayne Denis Hall, The University of Queensland, Australia

Citation: Feingold, D., Hoch, E., Weinstein, A. M., Hall, W. D., eds. (2021). Psychological Aspects of Cannabis Use and Cannabis Use Disorder. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88971-950-1

Table of Contents

05 Editorial: Psychological Aspects of Cannabis Use and Cannabis Use Disorder

Daniel Feingold, Eva Hoch, Aviv Weinstein and Wayne Hall

08 Is the Urine Cannabinoid Level Measured via a Commercial Point-of-Care Semiquantitative Immunoassay a Cannabis Withdrawal Syndrome Severity Predictor?

Benedikt Bernd Claus, Michael Specka, Heath McAnally, Norbert Scherbaum, Fabrizio Schifano and Udo Bonnet

19 The Behavioral Sequelae of Cannabis Use in Healthy People: A Systematic Review

Maryam Sorkhou, Rachel H. Bedder and Tony P. George

38 Do Cannabis Users Reduce Their THC Dosages When Using More Potent Cannabis Products? A Review

Janni Leung, Daniel Stjepanović, Danielle Dawson and Wayne D. Hall

48 Supporting Future Cannabis Policy – Developing a Standard Joint Unit: A Brief Back-Casting Exercise

Hugo López-Pelayo, Silvia Matrai, Mercè Balcells-Olivero, Eugènia Campeny, Fleur Braddick, Matthijs G. Bossong, Olga S. Cruz, Paolo Deluca, Geert Dom, Daniel Feingold, Tom P. Freeman, Pablo Guzman, Chandni Hindocha, Brian C. Kelly, Nienke Liebregts, Valentina Lorenzetti, Jakob Manthey, João Matias, Clara Oliveras, Maria Teresa Pons, Jürgen Rehm, Moritz Rosenkranz, Zoe Swithenbank, Luc van Deurse, Julian Vicente, Mike Vuolo, Marcin Wojnar and Antoni Gual

 56 The Relationship Between Childhood Physical and Sexual Abuse and Adolescent Cannabis Use: A Systematic Review
 Víctor De la Peña-Arteaga, Sarah O. Nogueira, Michael Lynskey and

Lindsey A. Hines

- 68 Cannabis Use and Car Crashes: A Review
 Ulrich W. Preuss, Marilyn A. Huestis, Miriam Schneider, Derik Hermann, Beat Lutz, Alkomiet Hasan, Joseph Kambeitz, Jessica W. M. Wong and Eva Hoch
- 79 Investigating the Residual Effects of Chronic Cannabis Use and Abstinence on Verbal and Visuospatial Learning Valentina Lorenzetti, Michael Takagi, Yvonne van Dalen, Murat Yücel and Nadia Solowij
- **91** From Enchantment to Disillusion: A Narrative Exploration of Cannabis Use Disorder Among Young Israeli Combat Veterans Miri Serebro, Shira Sobol-Goldberg and Daniel Feingold
- 99 Precision Mental Health Care for Cannabis Use Disorder: Utility of a bioSocial Cognitive Theory to Inform Treatment Matthew J. Gullo, Zoë E. Papinczak, Gerald F. X. Feeney, Ross McD. Young and Jason P. Connor

106 The Effects of Cannabis Use Frequency and Episodic Specificity Training on the Recall of Specific and Rewarding Events

Michael J. Sofis, Shea M. Lemley and Alan J. Budney

113 Early, Chronic, and Acute Cannabis Exposure and Their Relationship With Cognitive and Behavioral Harms

Hugo López-Pelayo, Eugènia Campeny, Clara Oliveras, Jürgen Rehm, Jakob Manthey, Antoni Gual and Maria de las Mercedes Balcells-Olivero

128 Cannabis, Impaired Driving, and Road Safety: An Overview of Key Questions and Issues

Bruna Brands, Patricia Di Ciano and Robert E. Mann

136 Age- and Sex-Related Cortical Gray Matter Volume Differences in Adolescent Cannabis Users: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Voxel-Based Morphometry Studies

Aliyah Allick, Grace Park, Kwon Kim, Michelle Vintimilla, Krutika Rathod, Rachael Lebo, Julie Nanavati and Christopher J. Hammond





Editorial: Psychological Aspects of Cannabis Use and Cannabis Use Disorder

Daniel Feingold^{1*}, Eva Hoch^{2,3}, Aviv Weinstein¹ and Wayne Hall⁴

¹ Department of Psychology, Ariel University, Ariel, Israel, ² Clinic and Policlinic of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Clinic of Ludwig-Maximilian-University, Munich, Germany, ³ Division of Clinical Psychology and Psychological Treatment, Department of Psychology, Ludwig-Maximilian-University, Munich, Germany, ⁴ National Centre for Youth Substance Use Research, The University of Queensland, St Lucia, QLD, Australia

Keywords: cannabis, marijuana, cannabis use disorder, psychology, cognition, emotion

Editorial on the Research Topic

Psychological Aspects of Cannabis Use and Cannabis Use Disorder

An increasing global prevalence of cannabis use has produced increased treatment seeking for Cannabis Use Disorder (CUD) and an increased research effort to identify factors associated with initiation of cannabis use, transitions to regular cannabis use and the onset of CUD (1, 2). The majority of empirical studies focus on biological and psychiatric aspects of cannabis use and CUD, including the role of genetic and neurological factors as well as comorbid mental disorders in studying the etiology and phenomenology of cannabis use and CUD (3, 4). In recent years, emerging evidence points to the contribution of psychological, cognitive, and motivational factors to cannabis use and CUD (5).

In this Research Topic, we assembled a collection of research focusing on psychological aspects of cannabis use and CUD that brought together researchers from various psychological schools who employed diverse methodological practices (e.g., experimental research, narrative studies, theoretical writing). This collection of papers reviews the evidence which has been accumulated in that field, presents up-to-date findings, describes gaps in our knowledge and identifies future directions in research, practice, and policy.

Sorkhou et al. systematically reviewed 124 cross-sectional and longitudinal studies from 1990 to 2020 on adverse behavioral outcomes in cannabis users who did not have psychiatric and medical co-morbidities. The preponderance of the evidence suggested that the risks of adverse outcomes increased with the frequency of cannabis use, the THC (but not CBD) content of cannabis used, age of onset, and cumulative cannabis exposure. The strongest evidence was for psychosis and psychosocial functioning.

Preuss et al. reviewed systematic reviews, meta-analyses, and relevant papers published within the last decade on the contribution of cannabis use to car crashes. Meta-analyses and culpability studies consistently found a modest but significantly increased risk of crashes after acute cannabis use. These risks varied by study type, crash severity, and the method used to measure cannabis use. Some studies show a significant correlation between high THC blood concentrations and car crash risk but most studies did not find a relationship at lower THC concentrations. They did not find any scientifically supported cut-off concentration of THC in blood that could be used to define impaired driving. Further research was needed to assess dose-response effects of cannabis use on neuropsychological functioning related to driving skills and crash risk.

Brands et al. discuss key questions regarding the possible effect of cannabis legalization on impaired driving and road safety. According to the authors, emerging evidence indicate that driving

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by: Francesco Paolo Busardò, Marche Polytechnic University, Italy

> *Correspondence: Daniel Feingold danielfe@ariel.ac.il

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 04 October 2021 Accepted: 13 October 2021 Published: 05 November 2021

Citation:

Feingold D, Hoch E, Weinstein A and Hall W (2021) Editorial: Psychological Aspects of Cannabis Use and Cannabis Use Disorder. Front. Psychiatry 12:789197. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.789197

5

under the influence of cannabis may increase the risk for collision and contribute to deaths and injuries resulting from collisions and young adults are the most likely to drive under the influence of cannabis. The acute effects of cannabis on driving-related behaviors include an increase in weaving, reduction in speed, and prolonged reaction time. The authors call for further research, exploring topics such as the specific effects of cannabis use on collisions types and injury severity, sex differences in the effects of cannabis and the impairing effects of medical cannabis use on driving.

López-Pelayo et al. used Classification and Regression Trees (CART) analyses to identify the independent and integrated effects of cannabis use patterns on self-reported cannabis-related harms in a large sample of cannabis users. The results indicated that early onset of regular cannabis use and current frequent cannabis use increased the probability of risky alcohol use. In addition, early onset of regular cannabis use in combination with prolonged regular use was associated with increased odds of a motor vehicle accident. Current daily or near daily cannabis use was independently associated with screening positive for a cannabis use disorder.

Leung et al. reviewed studies conducted between 1973 and 2020 that examined whether cannabis users who used higher THC content cannabis products can and do titrate the doses of THC that they receive. They included (1) experimental laboratory studies of dose titration; (2) observational studies of users of more potent products; and (3) surveys on whether cannabis users titrate when using more potent products. Some experiments found inverse associations between the THC content of cannabis and the amount smoked and smoking topography but in others higher THC doses were consumed and more marked psychological and physiological effects observed. In some surveys, cannabis users reported that they use less of more potent cannabis products, but in other surveys, persons who used more potent cannabis reported more adverse effects of use, suggesting that they received higher THC doses. They concluded that we need better experimental and epidemiological research to inform regulatory policies to minimize harms from the use of high THC cannabis products.

De la Peña-Arteaga et al. systematically reviewed studies of the association between exposure to childhood physical and sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use. They included 13 studies, eight of which had a low risk of bias. Eleven papers found a modest relationship between childhood sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use [OR 1.29 (95% CI 1.08– 1.49)] and 7 found a modest relationship between childhood physical abuse and adolescent cannabis use [OR 1.39 (95% CI 1.12–1.66]. The strength of the evidence varied with the method of exposure ascertainment. There was some evidence of differences in association by gender, age of cannabis initiation, and the severity of the abuse. Further work is needed on the role played by adolescent cannabis use in the causal pathway between childhood abuse and adult mental health problems.

Claus et al. assess the relationship between the severity of cannabis withdrawal syndrome (CWS) and urine cannabinoid concentrations in 78 adult cannabis-dependent subjects. They

used a commercial enzyme immunoassay of 11-nor-9-carboxy-Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC-COOH) to assess subjects 13 times during a 24-day inpatient detoxification treatment. Absolute urinary THC-COOH levels were significantly correlated with Marijuana Withdrawal Checklist scores (r = 0.248; p < 0.001) but after adjustment for serial creatinine ratios the correlation was significant only in the sample with higher MWC scores (>11 points) at admission (n = 21; r = 0.247; p = 0.002). These relationships persisted when they examined day-to-day change in THC-COOH-levels. MWC scores were significantly correlated with the Clinical Global Impression-Severity (CGI-S; r = 0.812; p < 0.001). Females showed a significantly slower decline in urine THC-COOH levels and more prolonged CWS course and substantial illness severity (per CGI-S) in nearly 30% of cases.

Gullo et al. explored the utility of a bioSocial Cognitive Theory in treating cannabis use disorders. Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) emphasizes the importance of targeting two psychological mechanisms: drug outcome expectancies and low drug refusal self-efficacy. They outlined a new bioSocial Cognitive Theory (bSCT) that integrated findings from the literature and presented preliminary evidence that treatment based on this approach improved outcomes in persons with cannabis use disorders.

Serebro et al. undertook a narrative exploration of cannabis use disorder among young Israeli combat veterans who used cannabis to cope with PTSD symptoms. They used narrative analysis to interpret retrospective in-depth interviews with 12 combat veterans who were released from mandatory military duty during the past 5 years and qualified for a diagnosis of a CUD. Participants came from a larger quantitative study of veterans who screened positive for a diagnosis of CUD on the Cannabis Use Disorder Identification Test- Revised (CUDIT-R) questionnaire. Five main themes were identified: (a) traumatic events, (b) attitudes toward cannabis use, (c) combatant identity, (d) the role of authority/father figures, and (e) moral crisis. A meta-theme was "from enchantment to disillusion" which represented a gradual shift from a hopeful, highly motivated stance into a state of mental rupture and moral injury, which they unsuccessfully treated by their excessive use of cannabis. This study highlighted the role that use of cannabis for "self-medication" of trauma symptoms contributed to a sense of betraval.

Lorenzetti et al. assessed the residual effects of chronic cannabis use and abstinence on verbal and visuospatial learning. Regular cannabis users differ from non-using controls in learning performance but it is unclear (i) if these differences are specific to distinct domains of learning (verbal, visuospatial), (ii) if these differences increase with cannabis exposure and (iii) if they dissipate after sustained abstinence. They examined different domains of learning (verbal, visuospatial) in current and abstaining cannabis users, and the role of chronicity of use in 127 psychiatrically healthy participants (65 female) with mean aged of 34 years, of whom 69 were current regular cannabis users (mean 15 years use), 12 were former cannabis users who had been abstinent for \sim 2.5 years (after 16 years use), and 46 were noncannabis using controls. Current cannabis users performed worse than non-users on verbal learning (Long Delay Cued Recall) and visuospatial learning (Retroactive Interference and LD Rotated Recall). Prolonged abstinence was associated with altered verbal learning but intact visuospatial learning.

López-Pelayo et al. argue that a standardized measure of cannabis dose is a priority for research that will inform policy-making, the design of clinical and harm-reduction interventions and improve consumer safety. They propose that a Standard Joint Unit (SJU) be developed for cannabis. A back-casting foresight method was used to achieve consensus on developing an SJU with 32 professionals from 13 countries and 10 disciplines. Several characteristics of the SJU were defined: (1) core values: easy-to use, universal, focused on THC, accurate, and accessible; (2) key challenges: sudden changes in patterns of use, heterogeneity of cannabis products and administration routes, variations over time in THC concentrations and laws that regulate recreational and medical cannabis use; and (3) facilitators: previous experience with standardized measurements, funding opportunities, multi-stakeholder support, high prevalence of cannabis users, and widespread changes in legislation. Participants identified three steps for the implementation of a SJU by 2030: (1) building a task-force to develop a consensus-based SJU; (2) expanding national-level data; and (3) linking SJU consumption to "risky use" based on evidence of harms.

Sofis et al. conducted an exploratory study on the effect of cannabis use frequency and training on episodic memory, specifically on the recall of specific and rewarding events. Active cannabis users were randomly assigned to receive a brief intervention aimed at enhancing specificity of event retrieval (Episodic Specifity Induction: ESI) or a control group. They were categorized according to their intensity of past-month cannabis use. Results indicated higher levels of vividness and excitement ratings in the low vs. high intensity and ESI vs. control groups. No significant interaction was observed, suggesting that frequent cannabis use may be associated with the retrieval of less specific and rewarding events, which may be compensated by ESI.

REFERENCES

- Hasin DS, Kerridge BT, Saha TD, Huang B, Pickering R, Smith SM, et al. Prevalence and correlates of DSM-5 cannabis use disorder, 2012-2013: findings from the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions-III. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2016) 173:588–99. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2015.1507 0907
- Feingold D, Livne O, Rehm J, Lev-Ran S. Probability and correlates of transition from cannabis use to DSM-5 cannabis use disorder: results from a large-scale nationally representative study. Drug Alcohol Rev. (2020) 39:142–51. doi: 10.1111/dar.1 3031
- Cohen K, Mama Y, Rosca P, Pinhasov A, Weinstein A. Chronic use of synthetic cannabinoids is associated with impairment in working memory and mental flexibility. *Front Psychiatry*. (2020) 11:602. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00602
- Connor JP, Stjepanović D, Le Foll B, Hoch E, Budney AJ, Hall WD. Cannabis use and cannabis use disorder. Nat Rev Dis Primers. (2021) 7:1– 24. doi: 10.1038/s41572-021-00247-4
- Courtney KE, Mejia MH, Jacobus J. Longitudinal studies on the etiology of cannabis use disorder: a review. *Curr Addiction Rep.* (2017) 4:43– 52. doi: 10.1007/s40429-017-0133-3

Allick et al. conducted a systematic review and metaanalysis of voxel-based morphometry studies of cortical gray matter volume (GMV) in adolescent (12–21 years old) cannabis users. They used PRISMA guidelines and effect-size seed-based d mapping meta-analyses to compare age- and sex-related differences between cannabis using and typically developing youth. Six whole-brain voxel-based morphology studies were analyzed that included 357 cannabis users and 404 non-users. Meta-analysis did not identify any region showing significant GMV differences but age and sex differences were identified in meta-regressions: younger cannabis users showed increased superior temporal gyrus (STG) volume and older users showed decreased STG compared to age-matched controls. The authors conclude that GMV abnormalities in teen cannabis users are subtle and may be partially attributed to age and sex differences.

In conclusion, cannabis can have both therapeutic effects and adverse consequences [see (3, 6) for reviews]. This collection of papers has evaluated the behavioral and cognitive outcomes of cannabis including driving safety and verbal and visuospatial learning. Other studies looked at the association between exposure to childhood physical and sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use and the use of cannabis for treating PTSD symptoms. The pharmacology of dose titration and the association between measures of THC and withdrawal has also been explored. Finally, studies have evaluated outcome of treatment and the residual effects of chronic cannabis use and abstinence on verbal and visuospatial learning in adult users and cortical gray matter volume in adolescent cannabis users. We hope that this collection will be a positive contribution to this exciting field of research.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DF, WH, and AW wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

 Brunetti P, Pichini S, Pacifici R, Busardò FP, Del Rio A. Herbal preparations of medical cannabis: a vademecum for prescribing doctors. *Medicina*. (2020) 56:237. doi: 10.3390/medicina56050237

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Feingold, Hoch, Weinstein and Hall. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Is the Urine Cannabinoid Level Measured via a Commercial Point-of-Care Semiquantitative Immunoassay a Cannabis Withdrawal Syndrome Severity Predictor?

Benedikt Bernd Claus¹, Michael Specka², Heath McAnally³, Norbert Scherbaum², Fabrizio Schifano⁴ and Udo Bonnet^{1,2*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Daniel Feingold, Ariel University, Israel

Reviewed by:

Ofir Livne, Columbia University Irving Medical Center, United States David Gorelick, University of Maryland School of Medicine, United States

*Correspondence:

Udo Bonnet udo.bonnet@uni-due.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 23 August 2020 Accepted: 09 November 2020 Published: 03 December 2020

Citation:

Claus BB, Specka M, McAnally H, Scherbaum N, Schifano F and Bonnet U (2020) Is the Urine Cannabinoid Level Measured via a Commercial Point-of-Care Semiquantitative Immunoassay a Cannabis Withdrawal Syndrome Severity Predictor? Front. Psychiatry 11:598150. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.598150 ¹ Department of Psychiatry, Psychotherapy and Psychosomatic Medicine, Evangelisches Krankenhaus Castrop-Rauxel, Academic Teaching Hospital of the University of Duisburg-Essen, Castrop-Rauxel, Germany, ² Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Faculty of Medicine, LVR-Hospital Essen, University of Duisburg-Essen, Essen, Germany, ³ Department of Anesthesiology and Pain Medicine, University of Washington School of Medicine, Seattle, WA, United States, ⁴ Psychopharmacology, Drug Misuse and Novel Psychoactive Substances Research Unit, School of Life and Medical Sciences, University of Hertfordshire, Hatfield, United Kingdom

Background: For cannabis-dependent subjects, the relationship between cannabis withdrawal syndrome (CWS) severity and the urine cannabinoid concentrations are unclear; we investigated this using a commercial point-of-care (POC) enzyme immunoassay detecting 11-nor-9-carboxy-Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC-COOH).

Methods: Observational study of 78 adult chronic cannabis-dependent subjects assessed over a 24-day inpatient detoxification treatment, with 13 serial measurement days. Repeated Measures Correlation and Multilevel Linear Models were employed.

Results: Absolute urinary THC-COOH levels significantly correlated with Marijuana Withdrawal Checklist (MWC) scores across the entire study duration (r = 0.248; p < 0.001). Correlation between serial creatinine-adjusted THC-COOH ratios and serial MWC scores emerged as significant only in the sample with higher MWC scores (>11 points) at admission (n = 21; r = 0.247; p = 0.002). The aforementioned significant relationships have persisted when replacing the absolute THC-COOH-levels with the (relative) day-to-day change in urinary THC-COOH levels. MWC scores were significantly correlated with the Clinical Global Impression-Severity (CGI-S; r = 0.812; p < 0.001). Females showed a significantly slower decline in urine THC-COOH levels and prolonged CWS course characterized by substantial illness severity (per CGI-S), occurring in nearly 30% of cases.

Conclusion: Urine cannabinoid levels (THC-COOH) determined by POC significantly predicted CWS severity assay (moderate correlation), guiding detoxification treatment duration. In patients with MWC 11

December 2020 | Volume 11 | Article 598150

8

points upon admission, creatinine-adjusted THC-COOH ratios also significantly predicted CWS severity—again with moderate effect size. Females showed prolonged urinary THC-COOH elimination and cannabis withdrawal.

Keywords: urinary 11-nor-9-carboxy-delta9-tetrahydrocannabinol, gender effect, cannabis withdrawal syndrome subtypes, protracted withdrawal syndrome, inpatient detoxification treatment

INTRODUCTION

The abrupt cessation of frequent cannabis intake is followed by a cannabis withdrawal syndrome (CWS), primarily presenting with emotional and behavioral symptoms (1–3). In US adults frequently using cannabis, the prevalence of CWS was 12.1% (4). Moreover, CWS is a key component of the cannabis dependence syndrome (CDS) as defined in ICD-10, with nearly 90% of these individuals displaying clinically relevant CWS (5). The cannabinoid receptor type 1 (CB₁) is thought to play a major role in CWS occurrence (3, 6, 7). Discontinuation of synthetic cannabinoids (which are generally full CB₁ agonists) (6) leads to a similar withdrawal syndrome (3); conversely, CB₁ agonists alleviate CWS symptoms (3, 7).

Over the past 20 years, clinical characteristics of CWS have been described in many out- and inpatient as well as epidemiologic studies (1, 3). Operationalized CWS criteria were first provided in DSM-5 (8) and await revision and expansion in ICD-11 (3), with the magnitude of CWS severity generally associated with the extent and duration of cannabis use before quitting (1, 3, 7). The severity of CWS in heavy users is comparable with the burden of a moderate major depressive episode, a moderate alcohol withdrawal syndrome (9) or tobacco withdrawal (10), at times requiring in- (9) or outpatient (10) treatment.

The main psychotropic agent of natural cannabis is delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) which is a CB1 partial agonist (3, 6). Main metabolites of THC include the psychotropic, water-soluble 11-hydroxy-delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC-OH), and the nonpsychotropic and lipophilic 11-nor-9-carboxydelta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC-COOH) (11). THC-COOH undergoes conjugation with glucuronic acid prior to excretion in the urine (12, 13) where it serves as a biomarker of cannabis use in commercial point-of-care drug screening tests (14, 15). However, urine THC-COOH levels alone cannot be used to determine either the timeframe or the amount of the last cannabis use (11, 16, 17). In Germany, where inpatient detoxification of cannabis users undergoing significant levels of CWS is supported by statutory health insurance (3), the termination of the inpatient detoxification treatment phase is often empirically determined by the observation of consistent urine THC-COOH levels below a cutoff point of 50 ng/ml (the sensitivity limit of most immunoassays) (14) which corresponds to the US federally mandated immunoassay cutoff concentration (18). However, it is unclear whether levels of this biomarker-as measured by point-of-care testing (POCT)-are really associated with CWS severity in clinical practice, which influences treatment decisions regarding discharge and subsequent outpatient rehabilitation treatment for CDS (3). Greater-severity CWS is not only associated with increased likelihood of CDS but also with increased comorbidity and negative psychosocial outcomes (1–4). The answer to the question of whether an easily determined POCT biomarker predicts CWS severity thus assumes greater importance in the context of resource allocation.

Toward that end, we investigated the correlation between the clinical CWS course of cannabis-dependent persons seeking inpatient detoxification treatment and the trends of their urine cannabinoid levels as measured by the semiquantitative DRI[®] Cannabinoid Assay (15). This inpatient environment allowed for good control of major potential confounding factors such as cannabinoid relapse, concomitant hidden drug or alcohol use, and environmental psychosocial stress and comorbidities (9). We also examined the potential confounding issues of intentional dilution and adipose tissue cannabinoid redistribution by assaying for both creatinine- and BMInormalized urine cannabinoid levels (11–13).

METHODS

Study Design, Participants, and Eligibility Criteria

This prospective observational study was conducted from 2008 to 2014 in an inpatient unit for detoxification from alcohol, prescription, and recreational drug abuse including cannabis at the Psychiatric University Hospital in Essen (LVR-Klinikum Essen), Germany. Adult detoxification-seeking patients who had a cannabinoid-positive urine screen upon admission were eligible. Only those patients who (a) were older than 18 years, (b) were diagnosed with cannabis dependence according to ICD-10 (19), (c) had used cannabis by inhalation daily or neardaily during the 6 months before admission, (d) reported use of cannabis within the 24 h prior to admission, (e) had used no other psychotropic substances (apart from tobacco) during the 4 weeks prior to admission, (f) presented with no active comorbid psychiatric or somatic disorder requiring treatment, (g) were familiar with the German language, and (h) gave their written informed consent were retained in the study. Inpatient treatment was scheduled for up to 24 days; however, patients could be discharged earlier based upon a shared patient/staff decision, when both parties agreed that the individual's psychiatric and somatic condition had improved to the point that primary or secondary care would be sufficient for continuation of treatment. In some cases, after inpatient stabilization, patients were referred to rehabilitation clinics for further treatment and support.

Exclusion Criteria

Patients with documented (e.g., through breath analysis or urinalysis) relapse to use of cannabis or other substances

including alcohol were excluded from the study. If there was reasonable suspicion of undisclosed Z-drugs (e.g., zolpidem, zaleplon, or zopiclone) or new psychoactive drugs (20), special urinalysis or serologic assays were performed and/or sent for detailed or confirmatory analysis to MVZ Synlab Leverkusen GmbH, Leverkusen, Germany, or the Division of Forensic Medicine at the University of Duisburg-Essen, Germany.

A ratio of 1.5 or greater between two serial creatininenormalized urine THC-COOH values was interpreted as indication of relapse to marijuana use (21). In such cases, as previously described (9), blood THC-OH concentrations were assessed by gas chromatography-mass spectroscopy (GC-MS) for confirmation, and when an increase over admission baseline THC-OH was confirmed, the patient was excluded from the study on the basis of apparent cannabis relapse (9).

Dropout Criteria

Dropouts included (a) premature self-discontinuation of treatment, (b) withdrawal of study participation consent, or (c) development of a relevant comorbidity requiring intervention and stabilization.

Treatment Regimen, Including Medication-on-Demand

The multimodal inpatient treatment program consisted of a diverse regimen including regular medical assessments, individual and group psychotherapeutic sessions based upon motivational enhancement, cognitive-behavioral treatment elements and psychoeducation, physical and occupational therapies, and social counseling. In addition, the option for postdischarge transfer to a long-term rehabilitation program was offered to all patients. When patients showed distressing withdrawal symptoms such as anxiety, dysphoria, restlessness, or sleep disturbance, the nursing staff was allowed to administer escalating doses of gabapentin (22) (up to 600 mg q.i.d) or chlorprothixene (up to 50 mg q.i.d.) as medication-on-demand (PRN). For potential subanalysis purposes, an equipotency ratio assuming 50 mg chlorprothixene equivalent to 400 mg gabapentin was used.

Measurements

Upon admission to detoxification treatment, a structured interview was administered to all patients to determine sociodemographics, addiction-related information (e.g., age at first cannabis use, amount and duration of daily cannabis use, other comorbid substance abuse), psychiatric and other relevant medical and social information. Substance use during the previous 6 months was assessed using a timeline follow-back interview (23). Body mass index (BMI) was determined upon admission (day 1). During detoxification treatment the severity of CWS was measured by a modified version of the Marijuana Withdrawal Checklist (MWC) (9, 24) and the Clinical Global Impression scale-Severity of Illness (CGI-S) (25). In its original version, the MWC consists of 10 symptoms (craving for cannabis, irritability, nervousness/anxiety, restlessness/tension, depression, anger/aggression, sleeplessness, strange dreams, loss of appetite, headache) which are rated on a 4-point scale (0 = not at all, 1

= mild, 2 = moderate, 3 = heavy) (25). Consistent with prior investigation carried out by our group (3, 9) two more clinically relevant and validated (2, 7, 10) symptoms (sweating and nausea) were added to the original MWC. The MWC was administered as a face-to-face interview by UB or by other trained physicians.

The MWC, CGI-S, and urine drug testing (see below) were performed at admission, on the next day (day 2) and subsequently every other second day until the end of the inpatient treatment period. Potential relapses were assessed during medical reviews with the help of breathalyzer and random urine drug screens (see "Exclusion Criteria").

Urine Cannabinoid-Analysis and Related Ratios

In clinical practice, urinary immunoassays (IA) provide immediate confirmation and detection of reported and unreported drug use, respectively (11, 14). Commercially available cannabis IA show good specificity for cannabinoids with minimal false-positive cross-reactivity from other substances (11). For this investigation, we utilized a convenient semiquantitative POCT instrument, the DRI[®] Cannabinoid Assay ("DRI[®]" (15), analyzed by a Beckmann-Coulter AU 400 chemistry analyzer.

DRI[®] identifies the following cannabinoids: THC, THC-OH, THC-COOH, 11-OH-delta-8-THC-COOH, 8-beta-OH-delta-9-THC, 8-beta-11-OH-delta-9-THC, and cannabidiol. DRI® provides a cannabinoid measurement range between 0 and 200 ng/ml if the analyzer is calibrated using the 200 ng/ml THC-COOH calibrator (15). Using Dri[®] Drugs of Abuse Immunoassays for urine screening, a sensitivity and a specificity of 91 and 96%, respectively, were observed for the detection of cannabinoids (THC-COOH, Assay cut off 4 IA-units) (26). Using a 50-ng/ml THC-COOH cutoff calibration, DRI® has demonstrated 100% accuracy verified by GC-MS with a 15 ng/ml cutoff (15). We therefore used the 200-ng/ml calibrator recommended by the manufacturer and a 50-ng/ml cutoff. For simplicity, the urine cannabinoid levels as measured by DRI[®] were here reported as THC-COOH levels (see also below in the "Discussion-Limitations" section). To account for the role of body fat in storage and multicompartmental pharmacokinetic redistribution of the lipophilic THC molecule and metabolites (11, 12), serial THC-COOH concentrations were adjusted for BMI (B-N-THC-COOH) and reported as nanograms per milliliter THC-COOH per kilogram square meter. To adjust for dilution or concentration of urine specimens (11), we furthermore calculated creatinine-normalized THC-COOH concentrations (C-N-THC-COOH) by dividing all serial THC-COOH concentrations by the urine creatinine concentration (g/L) with results reported in nanograms THC-COOH per milligram of creatinine (16). Creatinine levels were determined by IA from the same urine sample assayed for cannabinoids, and any sample with a creatinine concentration <20 mg/dl was considered to be adulterated (11).

Statistics

For the intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis, we used descriptive statistics. Repeated Measures Correlation (rmcorr) for the

BLE 1 Sociodemographic and clinical variables of the ITT sample of cannabis-dependent subjects admitted for an inpatient detoxification treatment.
--

Study population	Ν	%	Median	Mean (SD)	Min.	Max.
Age (years old)	78	100	24	26.4 (7.0)	18	51
Females	18/78	23				
BMI (kg/m²)	73	93.6	22.4	22.5 (3.0)	16.5	29.5
Age (years) at first-ever cannabis use	73	93.6	17	18.0 (4.8)	9	33
Duration (years) of cannabis use prior to admission	73	93.6	8	9.4 (2.2)	0.25	36
Daily amount (g) of cannabis inhalation during the 6 weeks prior to admission	73	93.6	2	2.2 (1.5)	0.5	10
(Tobacco) cigarettes per day	72	92.3	20	18.6 (7.8)	0 ^a	40
Patients requiring PRN medication	44	56.4				
Patients without educational qualifications	04	5.1				
Patients with primary school education	31	39.7				
Patients with secondary school education	18	23.1				
Patients with general university entrance certificate (Abitur)	05	6.4				
Patients having completed vocational training	26	33.3				
Unemployed patients	38	48.7				
Patients with a history of psychiatric comorbidity	33	42.3				
Patients with a history of somatic comorbidity	4	5.1				

^a Three patients reported nil use of nicotine.

estimation of correlations between two measures being recorded at multiple time points (27) was used to analyze the relationship between urine THC-COOH levels (or B-N-THC-COOH or C-N-THC-COOH ratios) and MWC scores across the study. Furthermore, we investigated the relationship between dayto-day change in urinary THC-COOH (delta THC-COOH) and MWC-scores (see Supplementary Material). For the investigation of influences on the temporal course of these measurements, we used Multilevel Linear Models (MLM) (28). The following control variables (possible confounders) were included in the model: age, gender, age at index cannabis use, daily amount and duration of cannabis inhalation prior to admission, prior amounts of daily cigarettes, prior psychiatric comorbidity (yes or no), and in addition, the daily gabapentin dose (22). In the MLM framework, we observed multiple measurements (level 1) for multiple participants (level 2) (28).

We also performed subgroup analyses as well based on whether patients presented with low (2–11 points) or high (12–21 points) MWC scores at admission.

With ongoing attrition of patients no longer suffering from significant CWS and thus leaving treatment, we noted an inflection point at day 16 with significant increases in average CWS (as well as THC-COOH levels) seen among patients remaining in treatment at that point (**Figure 2**; **Supplementary Figure 2**). As such, we chose to stratify the sample into "early" vs. "late" discharge subgroups based on when their discharge occurred in relationship to that mark. Comparisons between early and late discharged patients were carried out using Welch's *t* tests and χ^2 tests as well as MLM regression analysis (see **Supplementary Material**).

For all tests, a significance criterion of p < 0.05 was used. We used IBM SPSS Statistics 21 and R (29) for our analyses, with the R package nlme (30) for MLMs. Correlation coefficients (Pearson's r) were defined as small (r > 0.1), medium (r > 0.2), and large (r > 0.3) (31).

RESULTS

Sample

During the 6-year study period, 2017 detoxification treatments were carried out on the ward, with 735 of these admissions characterized by cannabinoid positivity on initial urine screen and 97 of these meeting the inclusion criteria. Eight of these however were repeat admissions of the same individual (doublets) and 11 patients declined participation, yielding a study population of 78 patients (all white) being included in the ITT analysis. Sociodemographic and clinical variables are shown in Table 1. Mean (SD) BMI was not significantly different between females [22.4 (2.93)] and males [22.5 (2.99); $t_{(24.44)} =$ -0.136, p = 0.893]. Psychiatric comorbidity histories included borderline personality disorder, major depression, panic disorder, insomnia, and ADHD. Somatic comorbidities included allergic bronchial asthma, gastro-esophageal reflux disease, ulcerative colitis, and arthropathies not otherwise specified. Of these, none worsened during the detoxification treatment to an extent requiring further treatment.

Treatment Durations and Attrition Rate

Nine (11.5%) participants dropped out of the study. All of these patients discontinued inpatient treatment prematurely, within days 4–13; remaining patients (n = 69, 88.5%) underwent planned discharge. The attrition rate (dropouts plus regularly discharged patients) is illustrated in **Figure 1**. The mean (SD) inpatient detoxification lasted 14.6 days (6.5), with a median of 14 days, and minimum of 6 and maximum of 24 days.



measure at any given day. Day 1, day of admission. At every study day, MWC was always linked to a CGI-S measurement.

PRN Medication

See Supplementary Material.

Postdischarge Treatment

Most treatment completers (n = 37, 47.4% of all patients) were referred to an outpatient program at the same clinic (32) while 21 patients (26.9%) were referred to a specialized long-term rehabilitation facility.

Course of Measured Variables

Figure 1 shows the number of the serial MWC ratings and urinary THC-COOH measurements across the study. Their decreasing numbers over time reflect the nine dropouts and regular discharge of patients as outlined above in **Figure 1**. **Figure 2** shows the values of the measurements across the study. The striking transient deterioration between days 16 and 22 correlated with the removal of a "dilution effect" exerted by improved patients leaving treatment prior to day 16.

Relationship Between CWS and Urine THC-COOH Across the Study

Using *rmcorr*, which analyzes the relationship between MWC and the respective metabolite ratios at every point of measurement, positive correlation was identified between MWC and THC-COOH (r = 0.248 [0.152, 0.339], df = 388, p < 0.001). A significant positive correlation was also found between MWC and B-N-THC-COOH (r = 0.249 [0.154, 0.341], df = 388, p < 0.001). The association between MWC and C-N-THC-COOH was not significant (r = 0.096 [-0.004, 0.195], df = 382, p = 0.059).

To account for possible confounding variables (listed above in the "Statistics" section), we used MLM. The random

intercept and random slopes models were in all cases superior to the intercept-only and random intercept-only models (see "Statistics"). The chosen random intercept and slopes models' calculations provided the following results: a significant association was confirmed between MWC scores and THC-COOH ratios (b = 0.026 [0.014, 0.037], p < 0.001). The models also demonstrated a significant positive association between MWC scores and B-N-THC-COOH (b = 0.572 [0.338, 0.805], p < 0.001). Finally, the relationship between MWC scores and C-N-THC-COOH ratios also emerged as significant (b = 0.005 [0.0002, 0.009], p = 0.040), with the daily gabapentin dose being the decisive factor, b = 0.001 [0.0005, 0.002].

Influence of Admission (Baseline) CWS Severity

For those patients (n = 21) who presented with high CWS severity (12–21 MWC points) upon admission, C-N-THC-COOH values significantly correlated with the MWC scores across the whole study (r = 0.247 [95% CI, 0.094 to 0.39]; p = 0.002). This association remained significant after incorporating the control variables into the model (b = 0.011 [95% CI, 0.003 to 0.019]; p = 0.006). Conversely, for those 46 subjects who presented at admission with low CWS severity (2–11 MWC points), no significant correlation was identified with C-N-THC-COOH ratios across the whole study (r = -0.043 [95% CI, -0.173 to 0.088]; p = 0.519; b = 0.0004 [95% CI, -0.005 to 0.005]; p = 0.891).

Predictors of CWS and Urine THC-COOH Values (as well as the Ratios)

To further clarify the above-described associations, we analyzed time course and a range of remaining control variables (see "Methods—Statistics") as possible predictive factors influencing MWC scores, urine THC-COOH levels, C-N-THC-COOH, and B-N-THC-COOH ratios. Again, the random intercept and random slopes models were in all cases superior to the other models of MLM; the respective results of these models are presented below.

MWC Scores

MLM revealed the factor "time" to be significant (p = 0.009) with a negative regression coefficient (b) of -1.078 [95% CI, -1.873 to -0.284]. In other words, the MWC score decreased 1.08 points on average from measurement to measurement when all control variables were held constant. The other significant association noted was that between MWC scores and Gabapentin dose (b= 0.001 [95% CI, 0.0006 to 0.002]; p = 0.003), i.e., the higher the daily gabapentin dose, the higher the MWC scores. The remaining variables did not significantly predict the MWC score.

Urine THC-COOH Levels

Time was identified as a significant factor (p = 0.003) in predicting urine THC-COOH levels with a negative regression weight (b) of -13.562 [95% CI, -22.492 to -4.632]. In other words, with remaining variables being held constant, THC-COOH ratios decreased from measurement to measurement by over 13 points on average. Age at first-ever cannabis use also



emerged as a significant predictor (b = -3.391 [95% CI, -6.491 to -0.291]; p = 0.035) with higher THC-COOH ratios for those with an earlier onset of cannabis use. The interaction between

time and gender was significant as well (b = -4.549 [95% CI, -8.721 to -0.377]; p = 0.035), indicating a faster decline of THC-COOH levels in male patients.

C-N-THC-COOH Ratios

For all urine samples, creatinine was >20 mg/dl. Neither "time" nor the other control variables influenced the C-N-THC-COOH ratios significantly.

B-N-THC-COOH Ratios

The factor "time" was significant (p < 0.001) with a negative regression weight (b = -0.731 [95% CI, -1.154 to -0.308]). In other words, with the other variables held constant, B-N-THC-COOH ratios decreased from measurement to measurement by 0.73 points on average. The interaction between time and gender was also significant (b = -0.219 [95% CI, -0.417 to -0.020]; p = 0.033), indicating a faster decline of B-N-THC-COOH levels in males. The remaining control variables did not influence the B-N-THC-COOH ratios significantly.

Using the Day-to-Day Change in Urinary THC-COOH Levels (Delta THC-COOH-Levels) Instead of the Absolute THC-COOH Levels

All aforementioned significant relationships and influences identified by using the absolute urinary THC-COOH levels as outcome variable were confirmed by substituting these by using the relative delta THC-COOH levels (**Supplementary Figure 1**). The other results were also not altered as the relationships and influences remained insignificant (see **Supplementary Material**).

Relationship Between MWC and CGI-S Scores

Using rmcorr, a significant correlation between MWC and CGI-S scores was identified (r = 0.812 [95% CI, 0.776 to 0.843]; p < 0.001). Using MLM to adjust for the influence of control variables, the relationship between MWC and CGI-S scores remained significant, with b = 3.310 [95% CI, 2.972 to 3.652], and p < 0.001.

Early- vs. Late-Discharged Patients

See Supplementary Material.

DISCUSSION

Serial Positive Correlation of Urine THC-COOH and CWS Across the Study and Factors Influencing Their Slopes

Individuals seeking inpatient detoxification for their CDS without other significant comorbidities/coexisting substance use disorders—are relatively rare in our experience, as reflected in the prolonged recruitment and study period of 6 years. To the best of our knowledge, this study is the first to demonstrate the significant association between urine THC-COOH levels and CWS severity, which proved to be a robust finding via regression analyses, rmcorr and MLM. The strength of the association however was moderate at best (r = 0.248) and disappeared when evaluating creatinine-adjusted cannabinoid levels (r = 0.096, p =0.059). A significant positive correlation however between these variables (C-N-THC-COOH and MWC) was restored if PRN medication use was left in the model. As we have also found that the PRN medication significantly predicted the CWS severity, it was likely that a significant correlation between MWC scores and C-N-THC-COOH ratios may be observed in patients with high CWS levels only. Indeed, this was the case in patients with MWC scores >11 points at admission, again with moderate effect size (r = 0.247).

The Controversial Role of Creatinine-Adjusted Drug Screens in Routine Practice

To reduce the influence of urine dilution upon measured drug and metabolite values, creatinine adjustment or normalization is recommended as the scientific standard, including the assaying of urine THC levels (11). However, such adjustment is not generally carried out in routine practice, which typically relies only on threshold or cutoff measurement/detection (33). The reliability of the urine creatinine level as a "dilution marker" is also limited by the effects of protein concentration in the diet, muscle mass, physical activity and even emotional stress, and urine creatinine level may accordingly vary greatly throughout the day (34, 35). As such, it must be understood that urine creatinine level at any given point in time comprises a single "snapshot."

One could speculate that PRN medication altered urine concentration by an effect on GFR or solute reabsorption. Neither mechanism however has been shown at therapeutic doses of gabapentin or chlorprothixene to the best of our knowledge nor has an additive osmolar effect (more solute, i.e., gabapentin or chlorprothixene in the urine).

Gender Effect

Urine THC-COOH levels decreased significantly faster in males, while females remained longer in the study (i.e., >16 days), suggesting a protracted withdrawal in females. This is consistent with previous studies showing worsened CWS levels in females vs. males (7, 9).

BMI and Other Factors Putatively Influencing Both CWS- and Urinary THC-COOH Slopes

The rapid decline in urinary THC-COOH levels in males appeared to be independent from BMI normalization, and this may argue against a prolonged redistribution phase of THC from adipose tissue deposits (13, 14) as the key factor for delayed urine elimination of THC-COOH (12, 13). Similarly, no correlation between BMI and plasma THC levels in chronic cannabis smokers during 7 abstinent days was identified (36).

Female and male BMI levels were not significantly different in this study population, which may suggest that the suggested gender-specific differences in both THC elimination and protracted CWS may not necessarily be the consequence of body composition differences. Conversely, one could argue that BMI may not be the best marker to identify the individual fat proportion and distribution. In order to better characterize the potential role of adiposity on cannabinoid metabolism and elimination, alternate methods such as skin caliper testing, Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DEXA), or Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) might be considered (37).

Neither age, amount, or duration of prior cannabis intake nor history of comorbidities were shown to influence MWC, THC-COOH, or their interaction in this study. Furthermore, although age at initial cannabis use predicted urine THC-COOH levels, it did not predict either CWS severity or the positive association between THC-COOH and MWC.

PRN Medication Effectiveness

See Supplementary Material.

Replacing the Absolute THC-COOH Levels With the Day-to-Day Change in THC-COOH Levels

Using each day's absolute THC-COOH level (Figure 2C) is not the same as day-to-day change in level (Supplementary Figure 1). It seems plausible that it is the degree of THC-COOH decline itself, not the absolute level, that indirectly drives withdrawal [provided that the THC-COOH decline is closely related with the THC decline which pharmacologically drives withdrawal (3, 11, 13)]. However, we found no relevant differences regarding our results when replacing the absolute THC-COOH levels with the (relative) day-to-day change in urinary THC-COOH levels as an outcome variable (see Supplementary Material). In this context, it should be emphasized that all patients reported that their last cannabis use had taken place within the last 24h before admission (according to our inclusion criteria). Thus, this time span seems to be appropriate for our accuracy purposes.

Protracted CWS and THC-COOH Elimination

Most of the study population (e.g., the "early" group; n = 58 including dropouts) had been discharged normally before day 16 due to sufficient clinical improvement levels. Conversely, the findings of the "late" group (n = 20), presenting with both considerable CWS intensity and urine THC-COOH levels, may indicate the existence of a distinct subset of THC users—around 30% in our sample—characterized by a protracted withdrawal course (38–40). The symptom patterns and trajectories of these two groups are consistent with those of the previously postulated CWS subtypes A and B (3), respectively. It would be worth investigating whether genetic variations of cannabismetabolizing enzymes account for these subtypes' differences (13, 41).

In our late-discharged group, the average THC-COOH values did not drop below the cutoff value of 50 ng/ml even after 24 abstinent days. While this is in line with previous findings (42, 43), it also supports the existence of a special population among chronic cannabis users with a delayed THC terminal-phase elimination from the body (16, 43–46). While prolonged CWS courses have previously been described and ascribed to psychiatric comorbidities (39, 40), our late group showed no such association with psychiatric comorbidity nor with age nor cannabis history data. What we did find was a disproportionate

female preponderance within the late group, with increased urine THC-COOH levels, but not with MWC scores. These observations are consistent with previous observations of females experiencing a more complicated CWS than males (3, 7). An alternative explanation would be that the patients in the late group had consumed cannabis during the study period; the likelihood of such occurrence was however here minimized by the measures utilized to detect possible hidden drug and alcohol use.

Serial Positive Correlations Between MWC and CGI-S

The present study confirmed our previous findings that the MWC score is a valuable predictor of the disease burden experienced by patients with CDS abstaining from use, as measured via the CGI-S (9). Notably, in patients with a protracted CWS (n = 20, 27.4%), the average CGI-S score did not drop over time below the 4-point mark, indicating: "...overt symptoms causing noticeable but functional impairment or distress..." (25). This demonstrates a persistent illness burden in a subgroup of heavy/long-term cannabis users despite detoxification, who may require more intensive postdetox rehabilitation (3). It could be argued that durable executive and social deficits (47, 48) were the main factors behind the functional impairment of this (primarily female) group demonstrating slower elimination of cannabinoids and protracted CWS, and these phenomena might be amplified by potential gender differences in the regulation of the brain endocannabinoid system (7). As a side note, this constellation of pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic differences might also explain the observation that females seem to progress more rapidly from first regular cannabis use to cannabis dependence than males (7).

Cognitive functions of this group may also have been affected by residual plasma THC [as with more recently abstinent chronic cannabis users (3, 44)], but this hypothesis is not consistent with recent findings (49).

Strengths of the Study

This study provides insight into the course of CWS among treatment-seeking adult CDS patients during detoxification, and is the first to investigate the feasibility of utilizing a simple urinebased POCT to prognosticate about the likely severity of CWS. The sample was relatively large for this type of study, allowing for adequate study power to investigate not only routine variables such as gender, but also less frequently considered variables including BMI, urine creatinine concentration, etc.

Limitations of the Study

Immunoassays are well known to yield false-positive results (15), and for optimal specificity, more accurate GC-MS assays should be employed (11, 13). The point of this study however was to investigate the potential of a convenient, point-of-care, semiquantitative IA for use under routine inpatient conditions. Inherent in the methodology therefore is the risk that the cannabinoids identified measured by the DRI[®] test may not have exclusively comprised THC-COOH. Nonetheless, this main THC metabolite increases in the urine within a few hours after

cannabis use, with specificity/accuracy increasing over time, paralleling the number of abstinent days (11, 12, 49). Although one could also hypothesize patients' intentional use of adulterants to produce false-negative urine screens (50), all patients sought treatment of their own accord and presented with a high degree of motivation, lessening the likelihood of such deception.

A ratio of 1.5 (21) for comparison of later-to-earlier C-N-THC-COOH levels was used here as evidence of hidden/undisclosed cannabis relapse. Although this value has been criticized because of its potential low sensitivity, the utilization of a lower ratio of 0.5 (13, 44) did not alter our results (data not shown here).

Consistent with other studies focusing on gender effect on CWS severity (7), we did not control for female participants' menstrual period phase, which may have influenced CWS severity levels.

Roughly half of the patients had been discharged by day 12, which lowers the statistical power over the second half of the study. However, the utilization of both rmcorr and MLM regression analyses should reduce inaccuracies and biases associated with that attrition (27, 28); see also **Supplementary Material**—Methods.

Our results are rather specific for detoxification units in our country which, for cannabis is usually performed in psychiatric hospitals with similar personnel and material structures. However, for the general population of cannabis users, our results may not be representative.

We did not perform a direct analysis of the association between urine cannabinoid levels (by POCT) and the severity of CDS or cannabis use disorder (CUD) which should comprise a future project. It would also be interesting to expand this investigation to the outpatient treatment arena, where environmental stress and CWS might be more intense and prolonged, and might yield a greater association between urine cannabinoid levels and CWS than the moderate one demonstrated in this inpatient study. In this context, a more detailed investigation of the change of the co-use of daily nicotine alongside further studies to these issues would be particularly informative as concurrent tobacco use and possible tobacco withdrawal may modulate the severity of CWS, CDS, and cannabis use (1, 3, 11). Ignoring concurrent tobacco use is a major limitation of the present study. The same applies as for the fact that we did not determine the exact time of the last cannabis use of the participants, which, however was within the last 24 h before admission (see inclusion criteria in the "Methods" section and the section further above where the results after replacing the absolute THC-COOH-levels with the day-to-day change in THC-COOH levels are discussed). Self-reported time of last cannabis use has some limitations. However, using this variable with more direct pharmacological relationship to the outcome variable (CWS), even though it has some measurement limitations, might be a sophisticated alternative to using an objective variable with assumably weaker pharmacological relationship to the CWS as we did with defining the date of admission as temporal baseline. As we used self-reports to inform about remote and recent drug history, reporting or recall bias might have also influenced our results. To mitigate this bias for the CWS rating, we performed MWC face to face as well as the CGI-S.

CONCLUSIONS

Throughout this 24-day study, the urine THC-COOH levels significantly predicted the severity of CWS, as measured by the MWC. After creatinine adjustment, serial THC-COOH values significantly correlated with serial MWC scores only in those subjects with high MWC scores (>11 points) at admission. The correlation levels were generally moderate ($r \sim 0.25$). Female gender correlated significantly with both a delayed decrease in urine cannabinoid levels and with prolonged CWS. According to the CGI-S, these CWS levels were characterized by significant illness severity, which is consistent with a previously postulated "nonpeaking" CWS-subtype B (3). Conversely, those patients with a nonprotracted CWS showed the typical "peaking" character of the CWS-subtype A (3), which is more commonly seen and reported. The levels of MWC and CGI-S were here strongly correlated (r = 0.81), suggesting that the CDS disease burden is comparable with that of other medical conditions.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics commitee of the Medical Faculty of the University of Duisburg-Essen. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

UB: conception, design, data collection, and drafting the article. BC and MS: analysis of the data. All authors interpretation of data and revising the manuscript critically for important intellectual content.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Dr. Raga Qasem (MD) as well as the staff of the detoxification ward Station S1 (LVR-Klinikum Essen, Germany) for their help with conducting the study. We are grateful to all participants for study support.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2020.598150/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

- Budney AJ, Hughes JR, Moore BA, Vandrey R. Review of the validity and significance of cannabis withdrawal syndrome. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2004) 161:1967–77. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.161.11.1967
- Allsop DJ, Norberg MM, Copeland J, Fu S, Budney AJ. The Cannabis withdrawal scale development: patterns and predictors of cannabis withdrawal and distress. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2011) 119:123–9. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2011.06.003
- Bonnet U, Preuss UW. The cannabis withdrawal syndrome: current insights. Subst Abuse Rehabil. (2017) 8:9–37. doi: 10.2147/SAR.S109576
- Livne O, Shmulewitz D, Lev-Ran S, Hasin DS. DSM-5 cannabis withdrawal syndrome: demographic and clinical correlates in U.S. adults. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2019) 195:170–7. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.09.005
- Swift W, Hall W, Teesson M. Cannabis use and dependence among Australian adults: results from the National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. *Addiction*. (2001) 96:737–48. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.2001.9657379.x
- Busquets-Garcia A, Desprez T, Metna-Laurent M, Bellocchio L, Marsicano G, Soria-Gomez E. Dissecting the cannabinergic control of behavior: the where matters. *Bioessays*. (2015) 37:1215–25. doi: 10.1002/bies.201500046
- Schlienz NJ, Budney AJ, Lee DC, Vandrey R. Cannabis withdrawal: a review of neurobiological mechanisms and sex differences. *Curr Addic Rep.* (2017) 4:75–81. doi: 10.1007/s40429-017-0143-1
- American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders: DSM-5. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Association (2013).
- Bonnet U, Specka M, Stratmann U, Ochwadt R, Scherbaum N. Abstinence phenomena of chronic cannabis-addicts prospectively monitored during controlled inpatient detoxification: cannabis withdrawal syndrome and its correlation with delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol and -metabolites in serum. Drug Alcohol Depend. (2014) 143:189–97. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.07.027
- Vandrey RG, Budney AJ, Hughes JR, Liguori A. A within-subject comparison of withdrawal symptoms during abstinence from cannabis, tobacco, and both substances. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2008) 92:48– 54. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2007.06.010
- Musshoff F, Madea B. Review of biologic matrices (urine, blood, hair) as indicators of recent or ongoing cannabis use. *Ther Drug Monit.* (2006) 28:155–63. doi: 10.1097/01.ftd.0000197091.07807.22
- 12. Grotenhermen F. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of cannabinoids. *Clin Pharm.* (2003) 42:327–60. doi: 10.2165/00003088-200342040-00003
- Huestis MA. Human cannabinoid pharmacokinetics. Chem Biodivers. (2007) 4:1770–804. doi: 10.1002/cbdv.200790152
- Grauwiler SB, Drewe J, Scholer A. Sensitivity and specifity of urinary cannabinoid detection with two immunoassays after controlled oral administration of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol to humans. *Ther Drug Monit.* (2008) 30:1114–24. doi: 10.1097/FTD.0b013e318180c7c2
- Microgenics Cooperation. *The DRI* Cannabinoid-Assay. Fremont, CA (2003). Available online at: https://assets.thermofisher.com/TFS-Assets/ CDD/Package-Inserts/0142-DRI-Cannabinoid-Assay-DE.pdf (accessed August 8, 2020).
- Goodwin RS, Darwin WD, Chiang CN, Shih M, Li SH, Huestis MA. Urinary elimination of 11-nor-9-carboxy-delta9-tetrahydrocannnabinol in cannabis users during continuously monitored abstinence. J Anal Toxicol. (2008) 32:562–9. doi: 10.1093/jat/32.8.562
- Lowe RH, Abraham TT, Darwin WD, Herning R, Cadet JL, Huestis MA. Extended urinary delta9-tetrahydrocannabinol excretion in chronic cannabis users precludes use as a biomarker of new drug exposure. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2009) 105:24–32. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2009.05.027
- Kulig K. Interpretation of workplace tests for cannabinoids. J Med Toxicol. (2017) 13:106–10. doi: 10.1007/s13181-016-0587-z
- Dilling H, Mombour W, Schmidt MH, Weltgesundheitsorganisation, E Schulte-Markwort E, Dilling H. Internationale Klassifikation psychischer Störungen: ICD-10 Kapitel V (F) Klinisch-diagnostische Leitlinien (Deutsch) Taschenbuch. Bern: Hans Huber Verlag (2004). [Book in German].
- Scherbaum N, Schifano F, Bonnet U. New psychoactive substances (NPS) a challenge for the addiction treatment services. *Pharmacopsychiatry*. (2017) 50:116–22. doi: 10.1055/s-0043-102059

- Manno JE, Manno BR, Kemp PM, Alford DD, Abukhalaf IK, McWilliams ME, et al. Temporal indication of marijuana use can be estimated from plasma and urine concentrations of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol, and 11nor-delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol-9-carboxylic acid. J Anal Toxicol. (2001) 25:538–49. doi: 10.1093/jat/25.7.538
- Mason BJ, Crean R, Goodell V, Light JM, Quello S, Shadan F, et al. A proofof-concept randomized controlled study of gabapentin: effects on cannabis use, withdrawal and executive function deficits in cannabis-dependent adults. *Neuropsychopharmacology.* (2012) 37:1689–98. doi: 10.1038/npp. 2012.14
- Robinson SM, Sobell LC, Sobell MB, Leo GI. Reliability of the timeline followback for cocaine, cannabis, and cigarette use. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2014) 28:154–62. doi: 10.1037/a0030992
- Budney AJ, Novy P, Hughes JR. Marijuana withdrawal among adults seeking treatment for marijuana dependence. *Addiction*. (1999) 94:1311– 22. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.1999.94913114.x
- Busner J, Targum SD. The clinical global impressions scale: applying a research tool in clinical practice. *Psychiatry*. (2007) 4:28–37.
- Köhler KM, Hammer R, Riedy K, Auwärter V, Neukamm MA. Evaluation of CEDIA and DRI drugs of abuse immunoassays for urine screening on a thermo Indiko Plus analyzer. J Clin Lab Anal. (2017) 31:e22021. doi: 10.1002/jcla.22021
- Bakdash JZ, Marusich LR. Repeated measures correlation. Front Psychol. (2017) 8:456. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00456
- Finch W H, Bolin JE, Kelley K. Multilevel Modeling Using R. Chapman & Hall/CRC Statistics in the Social and Behavioral Sciences. Boca Raton: CRC Press (2016).
- 29. R Core Team. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna: R Core Team (2019).
- Pinheiro J, Bates D, DebRoy S, Sarkar D, R Core Team. nlme: Linear and Nonlinear Mixed Effects Models. R package version 3.1-144. (2019). Available online at: https://CRAN.R-project.org/package~=~nlme (accessed August 22, 2020).
- Gignac G E, Szodorai E T. Effect size guidelines for individual differences researchers. *Pers Individ Differ*. (2016) 102:74– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2016.06.069
- Hölscher F, Bonnet U, Scherbaum N. Use of an outpatient treatment center for cannabis abuse. Nervenarzt. (2008) 79:571–6. doi: 10.1007/s00115-008-2412-7
- Stuppe M, Driessen M, Kremer G, D.-A Wildbredt D-A. Cannabinoid-Screening during detoxification of illicit drugs - evaluation and clinical impact. Suchttherapie. (2004) 5:191–5. doi: 10.1055/s-2004-813762
- Baxmann AC, Ahmed MS, Marques NC, Menon VB, Pereira AB, Kirsztajn GM, et al. Influence of muscle mass and physical activity on serum and urinary creatinine and serum cystatin C. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. (2008) 3:348–54. doi: 10.2215/CJN.02870707
- Tang KWA, Toh QC, Boon Wee Teo BW. Normalisation of urinary biomarkers to creatinine for clinical practice and research - when and why. *Singapore Med J.* (2015) 56:7–10. doi: 10.11622/smedj.2015003
- Karschner EL, Schwilke EW, Lowe RH, Darwin WD, Herning RI, Cadet JL, et al. Implications of plasma delta9-tetrahydrocannabinol, 11-hydroxy-THC, and 11-nor-9-carboxy-THC concentrations in chronic cannabis smokers. J Anal Toxicol. (2009) 33:469–77. doi: 10.1093/jat/33.8.469
- Borga M, West J, Bell JD, Harvey NC, Romu T, Heymsfield SB, et al. Advanced body composition assessment: from body mass index to body composition profiling. J Investig Med. (2018) 66:1–9. doi: 10.1136/jim-2018-000722
- Lam PW, Frost DW. Nabilone therapy for cannabis withdrawal presenting as protracted nausea and vomiting. *BMJ Case Rep.* (2014) 2014:bcr2014205287. doi: 10.1136/bcr-2014-205287
- Schuster RM, Fontaine M, Nip E, Zhang H, Hanly A, Evins AE. Prolonged cannabis withdrawal in young adults with lifetime psychiatric illness. *Prev Med.* (2017) 104:40–5. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2017.02.019
- MacCamy K, Hu D. Dexmedetomidine for treatment of delayed peak symptoms of cannabis withdrawal syndrome: a case report. *Hosp Pharm.* (2020). doi: 10.1177/0018578720919025. [Epub ahead of print].
- Hryhorowicz S, Walczak M, Zakerska-Banaszak O, Słomski R, Skrzypczak-Zielińska M. Pharmacogenetics of cannabinoids. *Eur J Drug Metab Pharm.* (2018) 2043:1–12. doi: 10.1007/s13318-017-0416-z

- Beardsley GD, Christensen JM. Elimination of 11-nor-9-carboxy-delta-9tetrahydrocannabinol when normalized to urinary creatinine. *Res Commun Mol Pathol Pharmacol.* (2007–2008) 120–121:67–78.
- Lewis J, Molnar A, Allsop D, Copeland J, Fu S. Rapid elimination of Carboxy-THC in a cohort of chronic cannabis users. *Int J Legal Med.* (2016) 130:147– 52. doi: 10.1007/s00414-015-1241-z
- 44. Schwilke EW, Gullberg RG, Darwin WD, Chiang CN, Cadet JL, Gorelick DA, et al. Differentiating new cannabis use from residual urinary cannabinoid excretion in chronic, daily cannabis users. *Addiction.* (2011) 106:499– 506. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2010.03228.x
- Fosnocht AQ, Briand LA. Substance use modulates stress reactivity: behavioral and physiological outcomes. *Physiol Behav.* (2016) 166:32– 42. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2016.02.024
- Lerner A, Klein M. Dependence, withdrawal and rebound of CNS drugs: an update and regulatory considerations for new drugs development. *Brain Commun.* (2019) 1:fcz025. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/ fcz025
- McHale S, Hunt N. Executive function deficits in shortterm abstinent cannabis users. *Hum Psychopharmacol.* (2008) 23:409–15. doi: 10.1002/hup.941
- Lovell ME, Bruno R, Johnston J, Matthews A, McGregor I, Allsop DJ, et al. Cognitive, physical, and mental health outcomes between long-term cannabis and tobacco users. *Addict Behav.* (2018) 79:178–88. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2017.12.009

- Karschner EL, Swortwood MJ, Hirvonen J, Goodwin RS, Bosker WM, Huestis MA. Extended plasma cannabinoid excretion in chronic frequent cannabis smokers during sustained abstinence and correlation with psychomotor performance. *Drug Test Anal.* (2016) 8:682–9. doi: 10.1002/dta.1825
- Fu S. Adulterants in urine drug testing. Adv Clin Chem. (2016) 76:123– 63. doi: 10.1016/bs.acc.2016.05.003

Conflict of Interest: NS has received honoraria for several activities (e.g., advisory board membership, lectures, manuscripts) from AbbVie, Camurus, Hexal, Janssen-Cilag, MSD, Medice, Mundipharma, Reckitt-Benckiser/Indivior, and Sanofi-Aventis. During the last 3 years he has participated in clinical trials financed by the pharmaceutical industry.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Claus, Specka, McAnally, Scherbaum, Schifano and Bonnet. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Behavioral Sequelae of Cannabis Use in Healthy People: A Systematic Review

Maryam Sorkhou^{1,2}, Rachel H. Bedder³ and Tony P. George^{1,2,4*}

¹ Addictions Division, Centre for Addiction and Mental Health (CAMH), University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada, ² Institute of Medical Sciences, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada, ³ Department of Psychology, Ryerson University, Toronto, ON, Canada, ⁴ Department of Psychiatry, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

Background: Cannabis is known to have a broad range of effects on behavior, including experiencing a "high" and tranquility/relaxation. However, there are several adverse behavioral sequalae that can arise from cannabis use, depending on frequency of use, potency (e.g., THC content), age of onset, and cumulative exposure. This systematic review examined evidence for cannabis-related adverse behavioral sequalae in otherwise healthy human subjects.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Daniel Feingold, Ariel University, Israel

Reviewed by:

Michael Patrick Schaub, University of Zurich, Switzerland Caroline Zangani, University of Milan, Italy

> *Correspondence: Tony P. George tony.george@camh.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 17 November 2020 Accepted: 25 January 2021 Published: 16 February 2021

Citation:

Sorkhou M, Bedder RH and George TP (2021) The Behavioral Sequelae of Cannabis Use in Healthy People: A Systematic Review. Front. Psychiatry 12:630247. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.630247 **Methods:** Following PRISMA guidelines, we conducted a systematic review of cross-sectional and longitudinal studies from 1990 to 2020 that identified cannabis-related adverse behavioral outcomes in subjects without psychiatric and medical co-morbidities from PubMed and PsychInfo searches. Key search terms included "cannabis" OR "tetrahydrocannabinol" OR "cannabidiol" OR "marijuana" AND "anxiety" OR "depression" OR "psychosis" OR "schizophrenia" "OR "IQ" OR "memory" OR "attention" OR "impulsivity" OR "cognition" OR "education" OR "occupation".

Results: Our search detected a total of 2,870 studies, from which we extracted 124 relevant studies from the literature on cannabis effects in the non-clinical population. Effects of cannabis on several behavioral sequelae including cognition, motivation, impulsivity, mood, anxiety, psychosis intelligence, and psychosocial functioning were identified. The preponderance of the evidence suggests that frequency of cannabis use, THC (but not CBD) content, age of onset, and cumulative cannabis exposure can all contribute to these adverse outcomes in individuals without a pre-existing medical condition or psychiatric disorder. The strongest evidence for the negative effects of cannabis are for psychosis and psychosocial functioning.

Conclusions: Although more research is needed to determine risk factors for development of adverse behavioral sequelae of cannabis use, these findings underline the importance of understanding vulnerability to the adverse effects of cannabis, which has implications for prevention and treatment of problematic cannabis use.

Keywords: cannabis, healthy subjects, cognition, mood, anxiety, psychosis, motivation, intelligence

19

INTRODUCTION

Following nicotine and alcohol, cannabis is the most commonly used psychoactive substance in the world, with a global prevalence of 5.1% in 2016 (1, 2). Cannabis is an illegal substance in most countries but is increasingly becoming a legal drug in various states in the USA, in Portugal and Uruguay, and, as of 2018, nationwide in Canada (3). The trend toward legalization of recreational cannabis use corresponds with heightened acceptance, reduced perception of risk, and an increase in cannabis use among adolescents and adults (4–6).

Cannabis contains over 100 distinct cannabinoids, several of which have demonstrated psychoactive properties (7). Two of the most widely researched cannabinoids are delta-9tetrahydrocannabinol (THC), and cannabidiol (CBD), which directly modulate the endocannabinoid system in humans. The endocannabinoid system is comprised of at least two cannabinoid receptor types, CB1 and CB2, which are involved in various brain functions, including pain, motivation, memory, mood, and reward processing (8, 9).

THC is the principal psychoactive constituent of the cannabis plant and produces a wide range of transient and dosedependent effects by acting as an agonist at CB1 receptors (10). In animal models, THC administration reduces anxiety at low doses but increases anxiety at higher doses (11). It also produces transient psychotomimetic effects, including perceptual distortions, paranoia, and euphoria (12). There is evidence that acute administration of THC interferes with numerous behavioral and cognitive processes, including emotional processing, episodic memory, attention, working memory, and reward processing [e.g., (13–15)].

In contrast to THC, CBD has a low affinity for CB1 and CB2 receptors, and its molecular mechanism of action remains poorly understood (7). CBD is thought to inhibit the hydrolysis and reuptake of endocannabinoids and modulate cannabinoid receptors (16, 17) CBD produces markedly different psychological effects in comparison to THC and does not adversely impact cognitive or motor performance during intoxication (18, 19). CBD is devoid of any psychomimetic effects, and both human and animal evidence suggests that CBD has anxiolytic properties (20, 21). Co-administration of CBD and THC may alter the pharmacological effect of THC, such that CBD enhances some of THC's desirable effects while attenuating some of its adverse effects (20, 22–24). For example, a recent systematic review investigating CBD's psychoactive properties, suggested that CBD may offset the psychosis-like effects of THC (25).

Recently, there have been concerns surrounding the increased levels of THC found in present day cannabis, combined with reduced levels of CBD (26). This high-potency cannabis is gaining popularity with recreational users despite a growing body of literature indicating that potent cannabis preparations are associated with adverse health outcomes, including increased risk of psychosis, hypomania, impulsivity, and cannabis use disorder (27–29). Furthermore, with substantial legalization, decreased perceptions of risk associated with cannabis may arise, which may further increase current cannabis use prevalence. For example, nationally representative data from adults across the United States indicated that the perceived risk of recreational cannabis use decreased from 51.3% in 2002 to 40.3% in 2012 (30), even though the THC potency of cannabis has increased from 8.9% in 2008 to 17.1% in 2017 (31). These changes in perception of risk emphasize the need for continued research on the behavioral effects of cannabis use, since there is significant variance concerning the potential harms and benefits of cannabis use.

This systematic review examines experimental, cohort, and cross-sectional studies to determine the effects of cannabis use on behavioral, cognitive, mental health and psychosocial adverse outcomes in non-clinical populations. We sought to address the following aims: (1) to determine the effects of cannabis use on the prevalence and severity of adverse outcomes in people without medical or psychiatric disorders and (2) to determine risk factors associated with the development of adverse outcomes in cannabis users.

METHODS

Search Strategy

Using PubMed and PsycINFO, original, peer-reviewed research articles were searched for based on the PRISMA guidelines by two of the authors (MS and RB) (See **Figure 1**) (32). Articles available online in the English language between 1990 through the end of October, 2020 were considered. Search terms (found in the title or abstract) utilized to obtain relevant articles were: "cannabis" OR "tetrahydrocannabinol" OR "cannabidiol" OR "marijuana" AND "anxiety" OR "depression" OR "psychosis" OR "schizophrenia" "OR "IQ" OR "memory" OR "attention" OR "impulsivity" OR "cognition" OR "motivation" OR "education" OR "occupation." Titles and abstracts were screened for relevance by two of the authors (MS and RB), and articles passing this stage were downloaded and assessed for eligibility via full-text review by MS. All uncertainties were assessed and resolved by the senior author (TPG).

The inclusion criteria were: (1) Original studies with experimental, cross-sectional, or cohort designs; (2) studies in which the sample at baseline demonstrated no current medical condition or history of a psychiatric disorder with the exception of cannabis use disorder; (3) studies utilizing validated or objective measures to evaluate cannabis use (e.g., urine toxicology, scores from The Cannabis Use Disorders Identification Test [CUDIT], etc.) (4) studies utilizing validated or objective measures to evaluate the primary outcome (e.g., hospital records, scores from the Beck Depression Inventory, graduation GPA, etc.).

The exclusion criteria were: (1) reviews, meta-analyses, and case studies. Additionally, we employed the Newcastle Ottawa Scale (NOS) to evaluate the quality of eligible cross-sectional and cohort studies in the review (33). The NOS allows a maximum score of nine and evaluates studies on three broad domains; (1) the selection of the study groups; (2) the comparability of the groups; and (3) the verification of the outcome of interest. Studies receiving a score of 5 or lower on the NOS indicated a high risk of bias, and consequently were excluded from the review (See



Supplementary Tables 2,3 for the quality ratings of the included and excluded studies, respectively).

Evidence Ratings

We recorded the following variables from each study: author, publication year, study design, sample size, study population, follow-up time, outcome measures, level of cannabis use, matched variables, and relevant findings (see **Supplementary Table 1** for further information). To determine whether there is a dose-dependent relationship between cannabis and the primary outcomes, we adapted a classification system utilized by Batalla et al. (34) which evaluated levels of cannabis use. We classified both cross-sectional and experimental designs. Cannabis dependent persons are those who meet the criteria for cannabis use disorder on the DSM-5 or DSM-IV at the time of the study. Chronic cannabis users are persons who do not meet the DSM-5 or DSM-IV criteria for cannabis use disorder but use cannabis 3+ times a week for at least 1 year. Recreational cannabis users are persons who use cannabis between one and four times a month, and controls were persons use had used cannabis <10 times in their lifetime.

To determine whether the accumulated evidence implicates a neutral or negative effect of cannabis for each domain, we calculated the proportion of studies evincing a negative effect of cannabis use against the total number of studies (See **Table 2** for a summary of the level of evidence ratings) as follows:

 $1=0\mathchar`-19\%$ corresponds with strong evidence of no effects of cannabis use

 $2=20\mathchar`-39\%$ corresponds with moderate evidence of no effects of cannabis use

3 = 40-59% corresponds with mixed evidence of neutral or negative effects of cannabis use

4 = 60-79% corresponds with moderate evidence of negative effects of cannabis use

5 = 80-100% corresponds with strong evidence of negative effects of cannabis use.

RESULTS

We identified 2,870 hits of which 159 were considered potentially relevant, based on title and abstract inspection (See **Figure 1** for methods overview). Detailed examination of the potentially relevant publications reduced the sample to 127 studies that were within the inclusion criteria set for this systematic review. However, after examining the quality of eligible studies via the NOS, three studies were excluded from the review. Overall, 124 studies were included in the review with publication dates ranging from 1995 to 2020. Studies were conducted in a broad range of countries, and comprised of 48 cohort designs, 26 placebo-controlled, counter-balanced, experimental designs, and 50 cross-sectional designs (see **Table 1**).

Cognition

Memory

Four longitudinal studies evaluating the impact of cannabis use and memory were included (35, 42, 47, 63). Becker et al. (35) investigated differences among multiple cognitive domains within daily, adolescent, cannabis users and nonusers at baseline and 2 years later. At follow-up, cannabis users demonstrated significant impairments in working memory and verbal learning relative to non-users. Moreover, an earlier age of cannabis use onset corresponded with more severe impairments at follow-up. Similarly, following a birth cohort of 1,037 individuals, Meier et al. (47) assessed neurocognitive functioning in participants at ages 13 and 38, while assessing cannabis use at ages 18, 21, 26, 32, and 38. Persistent cannabis use beginning in adolescence corresponded to impairments in working memory and verbal learning, in addition to other neurocognitive domains. However, a recent 14 year longitudinal study following adolescents annually, found no relationship between cannabis or alcohol use and performance in tasks evaluating verbal memory (63). Moreover, in a study comparing the effects of extended (28 day) of cannabis abstinence and reinstatement of cannabis use in people with schizophrenia vs. healthy controls with cannabis use disorder, there were no significant effects of 28 days of cannabis abstinence or reinstatement on verbal learning, verbal memory (% retention on HVLT-R task), and visuospatial memory in healthy controls, as compared to significant (>40%) improvements in verbal learning and memory with abstinence and impairment with cannabis use reinstatement in schizophrenia patients (62).

Twelve cross-sectional designs found no significant impairments in memory among cannabis users (24, 56-60, 64-69). Three of these studies investigated visuospatial working memory and independently employed fMRI to investigate potential differences in brain activity (67-69). Interestingly, although the three studies failed to suggest a behavioral deficit in cannabis users, the researchers all found unusual brain activity in cannabis users while performing the visuospatial memory task. Additionally, four other cross-sectional designs concluded no significant impairments among cannabis users in working memory (57-60). An fMRI study assessing working memory among a small sample of abstinent but frequent cannabis-using adolescents obtained no behavioral impairments on the task (60). However, during the task, cannabis users demonstrated increased brain activity in regions implicated in working memory, suggesting a reliance on neural compensatory strategies. These neurofunctional results were obtained in a similar study which found neural differences between cannabis users and non-users on a Sternberg-type working memory task, but no behavioral differences (57). In another study comparing adult, chronic cannabis users and controls on tests evaluating visuospatial memory, verbal memory, and executive functioning over a 28 day period, cannabis users demonstrated significant deficits in verbal memory during the first week of abstinence, but by Day 28, any significant differences between groups diminished (66). Moreover, no relationship between cannabis use frequency and performance at Day 28 emerged, presenting evidence for re-instatement of cognitive abilities with abstinence.

In contrast, 11 cross-sectional designs concluded that cannabis use is associated with memory impairments (24, 36, 39, 40, 43-46, 48, 49, 56). Morgan et al. (24) investigated whether the type of cannabinoid that users consumed led to differing impairments in memory. Splitting cannabis users into high THC/high CBD and high THC/low CBD groups, individuals who smoked high THC/high CBD cannabis did not demonstrate any deficits in immediate or delayed recall on an episodic memory task (24). However, high THC/low CBD users performed significantly worse on the task assessing episodic memory, leading to the authors' proposition that CBD may attenuate the harmful effects of THC on cognition. Additionally, three studies comparing 2-4 week cannabis abstinent users and non-users on measures of verbal learning and memory indicated that despite abstinence, users performed significantly worse than non-users (40, 44, 49). However, one of these studies found that among a 21 day cannabis abstinence intervention, slight improvements in verbal memory were obtained in cannabis users between Weeks 2 and 3, indicating partial recovery of neurocognitive functioning (40).

Similarly, the majority of experimental studies in which healthy volunteers received varying doses of THC suggest a negative impact of cannabis use on verbal learning, episodic memory, and working memory (13, 37, 41, 50, 51, 53). A recent study examined acute and delayed effects of THC intoxication on susceptibility to false memory among occasional cannabis users (50). Intoxicated participants generated significantly more TABLE 1 | Review of evidence for acute and chronic effects of cannabis use on behavioral outcomes.

Behavioral Outcome Measured	Negative Effects	References	Positive or Neutral Effects	References	Conclusions
Verbal, Episodic, and Working Memory (N = 37)	There is evidence that acute and chronic cannabis use beginning in adolescence is associated with impairments in working memory, episodic memory, and verbal learning	(13, 24, 35–56)	Other evidence suggests that cannabis use is not associated with impairments in episodic memory, verbal working, or verbal learning	(14, 35, 56–66)	Overall, there is a moderate level of evidence implicating a negative relationship between cannabis use and verbal, working, or episodic memory. A total of 24/37 (64.9%) of included studies assessing these behavioral sequelae observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Visuospatial Memory (N = 6)	Only one experimental study found that THC administration corresponds with impairment in visuospatial memory	(41)	Most evidence suggests that cannabis use is not associated with impairments in visuospatial memory or visuospatial working memory	(40, 66–70)	There is little evidence implicating a relationship between cannabis use and impairments in visuospatial memory. Only 1/6 (16.7%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Attention ($N = 20$)	There is evidence that chronic cannabis use is associated with impairments in divided attention and sustained attention	(36, 40, 53, 64, 70–77)	Other evidence that chronic cannabis use is not associated with impairments in selective attention	(35, 44, 48, 57, 62, 66, 78, 79)	Overall, there is a moderate level of evidence implicating a negative relationship between cannabis use and attention. 12/20 (60%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Processing Speed $(N = 6)$	There is evidence that cannabis use and acute THC intoxication is associated with impairments in information processing	(36, 64, 72)	There is other evidence that chronic cannabis use does not lead to impairments in information processing	(56, 63, 65)	Overall, there is a mixed level of evidence implicating a negative relationship between cannabis use and processing speed. 3/6 (50%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Executive Function $(N = 20)$	There is evidence from multiple study designs that cannabis use is associated with impairments in executive functioning, decision-making, and planning	(35, 47, 49, 74, 77, 80–86)	There is other evidence that chronic cannabis use does not impair executive functioning	(44, 48, 62, 65, 66, 87–89)	There is a moderate level of evidence implicating a negative relationship between cannabis use and executive function. 12/20 (60%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Impulsivity/Inhibitory Control ($N = 17$)	There is evidence that acute THC intoxication and cannabis use beginning in adolescence is associated with greater impulsivity or impairments in inhibitory control	(41, 44, 48, 63, 71, 74, 90–93)	However, some studies assessing acute THC intoxication or chronic cannabis use in adults is not associated with greater impulsivity or impairments in inhibitory control	(35, 38, 56, 70, 94–96)	There is a mixed level of evidence implicating a negative relationship between cannabis use and inhibitory control. 10/17 (58.8%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Intelligence (IQ) (N = 7)	There is some evidence that cannabis use beginning in adolescence is correlated with a minor decrease (1–2 points) in IQ in adulthood	(47, 55, 86)	Other evidence suggest that chronic cannabis use does not impact global IQ in adulthood after adjusting for potential confounds	(42, 97–99)	There is a mixed level of evidence implicating a negative relationship between cannabis use and intelligence. 3/7 (42.7%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Motivation ($N = 6$)	There is evidence supporting the view that chronic cannabis users demonstrate amotivation and reduced reward processing than non-users	(100–103)	Two case-control studies found that cannabis use is not associated with impairments in motivation	(104, 105)	There is a moderate level of evidence implicating a negative relationship between cannabis use and motivation. 4/6 (66.7%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Psychosocial Functioning (N = 8)	There is substantial evidence that daily or weekly cannabis use throughout high school is associated with lower educational and occupational attainment	(106–112)	One study indicated that cannabis use in high school is not associated with educational performance	(98)	There is a strong level of evidence implicating a negative relationship between cannabis use and psychosocial functioning. 7/8 (87.5%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use

(Continued)

Cannabis Effects in Healthy People

TABLE 1 Continued	pe				
Behavioral Outcome Measured	Negative Effects	References	Positive or Neutral Effects	References	Conclusions
Depression (V = 27)	There is evidence that daily or weekly cannabis use beginning in adolescence is a risk factor for a diagnosis of major depressive disorder (MDD) in adulthood	(54, 90, 100, 107, 109, 113– 123)	Some evidence from case-control designs suggest that cannabis use is not associated with depression and acute administration of THC may decrease depressive symptoms for a short period of time	(51, 61, 124– 132)	There is a mixed level of evidence implicating a relationship between cannabis use and increased depression. 16/27 (59.3%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Anxiety ($V = 23$)	There is evidence that chronic cannabis use beginning in adolescence and acute, high dose administration of THC is associated with an increase in anxiety symptomology	(13, 14, 41, 52– 54, 90, 100, 107, 116, 119– 121, 133)	However, there is also evidence that acute, low dosing of CBD is associated with a decrease in anxiety symptomology	(61, 113, 115, 122, 127, 129, 134–136)	There is a moderate level of evidence implicating a relationship between cannabis use and increased anxiety, 14/23 (60.9%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use
Psychosis (V = 27)	There is substantial evidence that chronic cannabis use in adolescence and acute, high dose administration of THC is associated with an increased risk for a psychotic disorder or acute psychosis, respectively	(13–15, 24, 53, 54, 93, 107, 124, 132, 137–152)	There is minimal evidence that cannabis is not associated with greater psychotic symptoms	(61, 153)	There is a strong level of evidence implicating a relationship between cannabis use and increased risk for psychosis. 25/27 (92.6%) of included studies assessing this behavioral sequela observed a negative effect of cannabis use

TABLE 2 | The strength of evidence concerning cannabis and cannabinoids in behavioral outcomes among persons without a medical condition or history of a psychiatric disorder.

Behavioral Outcome	Number of studies finding a negative impact of cannabis use	Number of studies finding no impact of cannabis use	Level of Evidence
Verbal, Episodic, and Verbal Working Memory	24	13	4 (24/37 = 64.9%)
Visuospatial Memory	1	6	1 (1/6 = 16.7%)
Attention	12	8	4 (12/20 = 60.0%)
Processing Speed	3	3	3 (3/6 = 50.0%)
Executive Function	16	8	4 (16/24 = 66.7%)
Impulsivity/Inhibitory Control	10	7	3 (10/17 = 58.8%)
Intelligence (IQ)	3	4	3 (3/7 = 42.9%)
Motivation	4	2	4 (4/6 = 66.7%)
Psychosocial Functioning	7	1	5 (7/8 = 87.5%)
Depression	16	11	3 (16/27 = 59.3%)
Anxiety	14	9	4 (14/23 = 60.9%)
Psychosis	25	2	5 (25/27 = 92.6%)

1 = 0-19% corresponds with strong evidence of no effects of cannabis use.

2 = 20-39% corresponds with moderate evidence of no effects of cannabis use

3 = 40-59% corresponds with mixed evidence of neutral or negative effects of cannabis use.

4 = 60-79% corresponds with moderate evidence of negative effects of cannabis use.

5 = 80-100% corresponds with strong evidence of negative effects of cannabis use.

spontaneous and suggestion-based false memories immediately after intoxication in comparison to placebo. The authors surmise that THC-intoxicated individuals may demonstrate a tendency toward more liberal responding to memory-related questions due to reductions in alertness and impaired abilities in forming learning associations. Additionally, the effects were most prominent at immediate in comparison to delayed recall. One experimental design administering vaporized THC (12%) or placebo to male, recreational, adolescent and adult cannabis users found that in comparison to adolescent users, adults exhibited greater impairments in a spatial working memory task following intoxication (41).

Three experimental designs found no relationship between acute cannabinoid intoxication and memory impairments (14, 61, 70). Bhattacharyya et al. (14) conducted an fMRI studying neurocognitive function during the Hopkins Verbal Learning Task after acute oral THC administration (10 mg) to healthy, occasional cannabis users. Although overall task performance was unaffected, THC attenuated brain activation in regions associated with episodic memory. These findings implicate that greater neural effort is required after THC administration to maintain normal levels of task performance. Additionally, Englund et al. (61) investigated whether a pre-treatment of 10 mg of oral Δ -9-tetrahydrocannabivarin (THCV) prior to 1 mg of THC intoxication would lead to cognitive and clinical effects among a non-clinical sample of men. The authors found that

pre-treatment with THCV protected participants from memory impairments in a delayed memory recall task.

Overall, the literature suggests that acute THC intoxication produces acute impairments in verbal learning, episodic, and working memory. Moreover, the literature suggests a dosedependent relationship between levels of cannabis use and longterm impairments within this cognitive domain.

Attention

Seven cross-sectional studies found a significant association between cannabis use and attention deficits (36, 40, 46, 64, 73, 74, 77). Fontes et al. (74) compared a sample of adult early-onset (before age 15), late-onset (after age 15), and nonusers on a sustained attention task. Results indicated that earlyonset users demonstrated significant impairments in comparison to controls and late-onset users. Similar findings were also obtained by Jacobsen et al. (73), where adolescent cannabis users performed significantly worse on a sustained attention task relative to controls and adolescent tobacco users. However, five cross-sectional designs indicated no differences in attention between cannabis users and non-users (44, 48, 57, 66, 78). Fridberg et al. (78) and Jager et al. (57) each investigated whether chronic cannabis users demonstrated impairments in selective attention, both in terms of behavioral performance and abnormal brain activity. Although both studies found that cannabis users performed equally fast and accurate as controls, cannabis users demonstrated abnormal brain activity as evaluated through fMRI and EEG, respectively.

Five experimental designs found that shortly after THC intoxication, adult participants without a medical or psychiatric disorder demonstrated significant deficits in attention (53, 70-72, 76). Desrosiers et al. (70) found that after acute, THC intoxication, recreational cannabis users performed significantly worse on a divided attention task in comparison to chronic users. The researchers surmised that the differences in performance are attributed to tolerance development in frequent smokers. Two major limitations of this study should be noted, however. First, performance while sober was not obtained in the study, so conclusions on overall attention impairments were limited. Additionally, occasional and frequent users' performance was not compared against a group of healthy controls to further evaluate the significance of their impairments. A more recent experimental design compared the effects of THC-dominant and THC/CBD equivalent cannabis ratios among a non-clinical sample on a task of divided attention (72). Unlike prior research (15, 24), the co-administration of CBD did not mitigate any adverse, cognitive effects of THC, and participants demonstrated significant attention deficits in both conditions. However, one experimental design administering either 0.015 or 0.03 mg/kg of THC to former, recreational cannabis users without a medical or psychiatric disorder found no impairments in sustained attention, as measured via the Rapid Visual Processing Task (79).

One longitudinal study following adolescents for 2 years found no relationship between cannabis use and speeded attention (35). However, users did demonstrate impairments in other cognitive domains, including working memory and planning. Rabin et al. (62) compared the effects of extended (28 day) cannabis abstinence and reinstatement of cannabis use in people with schizophrenia and healthy controls with cannabis use disorder and found no improvements in sustained attention among both groups of abstainers. Improvements were not obtained in multiple cognitive domains as well, including executive function and visuospatial working memory.

Overall, the literature suggests a relationship between chronic cannabis use and impairments in attention. However, more evidence is required to ascertain whether there is a dosedependent effect of levels of cannabis use and deficits in this cognitive domain. Additionally, acute THC-intoxication appears to produce temporary impairments in attention.

Processing Speed

Two cross-sectional studies and one experimental study found a relationship between cannabis use and impairments in processing speed (36, 64, 72). Thames et al. (36) evaluated whether cannabis use in the previous month impacted neurocognitive functioning in a non-clinical adult sample. Participants were classified as either recent users (last use within 4 weeks since study), remote cannabis users (last use >4 weeks since study), and non-users (no report of cannabis use). Recent users demonstrated impairments in information processing speed in addition to other cognitive domains (e.g., attention, working memory, and executive functioning) in comparison to past- and non-users (36). Interestingly, past users did not differ from non-users in any domain except for executive functioning, suggesting that cannabis abstinence can restore previous cognitive abilities. A rigorously controlled experimental design compared whether high THC/CBD vs. equivalent THC/CBD cannabis ratios would produce differential cognitive impairments among volunteers with no history of a psychiatric disorder (72). In an information processing speed task, 1:1 THC/CBD intoxication produced greater impairments in participants in comparison to the high THC/CBD condition, suggesting that CBD may not effectively prevent cognitive impairments associated with THC intoxication.

However, one recent 14 year longitudinal study following adolescents at baseline yearly, determined no relationship between cannabis or alcohol use and performance in tasks evaluating processing speed (63). Furthermore, two crosssectional designs evaluating processing speed among older adults without a current medical condition or psychiatric disorder, no relationship between cannabis use and this cognitive domain emerged (56, 65). Burggren et al. (65) evaluated verbal memory, processing speed, and executive functioning among a sample of older adults who were former, chronic, cannabis users in addition to non-users and found that while former users performed worse than non-users on all cognitive domains, the differences were not significant. Similarly, Thayer et al. (56) obtained no behavioral differences in processing speed and other cognitive domains across a sample of older adults who were either current, chronic, cannabis users or had no history of cannabis use.

Overall, the evidence remains mixed on whether cannabis use alters processing speed, and whether there is a dose-dependent relationship between cannabis use and impairments in this neurocognitive ability.

Executive Function

Three longitudinal designs implicate a significant relationship between adolescent cannabis use and impairment in executive functioning (35, 47, 86). Castellanos et al. (86) concluded that frequent cannabis use among adolescent boys was associated with a significant decline in executive functioning by the end of high school. The relationship persisted even after controlling for high school graduation and other substance use. Additionally, a more recent longitudinal study obtained similar findings. Becker et al. (35) found that in comparison to adults without a history of cannabis use, chronic cannabis users who began use in adolescence, demonstrated significant reductions in planning and verbal learning at a 2 year followup. Additionally, reducing cannabis use did not ameliorate users' cognitive deficits.

Eight cross-sectional designs obtained a significant relationship between cannabis use and impairments in executive functioning (49, 74, 77, 80–83, 85). Four of these studies implicated that chronic cannabis users demonstrate significant impairments in decision-making in comparison to their non-using counterparts (77, 80, 81, 85). Two studies comparing early-onset (use began before age 16), late-onset (use began at or past age 16), and non-using controls in tasks evaluating executive functioning (e.g., Stroop task, Frontal Assessment Battery, and Wisconsin Card Sorting Test) suggested that only early-onset users performed poorly on these tests in comparison to both the late-onset users and healthy controls (74, 82).

However, seven cross-sectional studies found no deficits between cannabis users and non-users on tasks assessing executive functioning (48, 56, 65, 66, 87-89). In a study comparing numerous cognitive abilities between controls and older adults who were currently using cannabis, no differences between groups on any neuropsychological test emerged (56). Furthermore, employing structural MRI, the authors also obtained no significant differences between groups in white or gray matter density. However, one limitation of this study is that duration and levels of use was not specified, which may have impacted the findings. Moreover, employing fMRI, Hatchard et al. (88) obtained no performance differences between cannabis users and non-users on a Counting Stroop Task. However, in contrast to non-users, cannabis users displayed more intensive and extensive BOLD responses. The researchers surmise that the recruitment of additional brain regions among cannabis users may be a neural compensatory strategy to maintain their behavioral performance. Additionally, in one study comparing 25 day abstinent, adult, chronic cannabis users, cocaine users, and non-using controls on the Iowa Gambling Task, cocaine users demonstrated significant learning impairments in comparison to cannabis users and controls (89). Although abstinent-cannabis users did not significantly differ from controls on the task, their performance was consistently lower. This finding implicates that cannabis use may negatively impact executive functioning, but with abstinence, cognitive deficits are somewhat reversible. Finally, the researchers also obtained a dose-dependent effect of cannabis use on IGT performance, which implicates that this substance may affect cognition.

Overall, our review obtained a moderate level evidence concerning the effects of cannabis use and impairments in executive functioning. However, levels of cannabis use did not consistently correspond with greater impairments in this neurocognitive domain.

Impulsivity/Inhibitory Control

Only one longitudinal study investigated the role of cannabis use on the course on inhibitory control (63). Following adolescents between the ages of 12–15 annually, for 14 years, Infante et al. (63) found that greater cumulative cannabis use in adolescence was associated with deficits in inhibitory control in adulthood. The effects remained after controlling for relevant confounders including alcohol use.

Concerning cross-sectional designs, six studies also concluded that cannabis users exhibit greater impulsivity and poorer inhibitory control than non-users (44, 48, 64, 74, 91, 92). Lisdahl and Price (64) examined whether past-year cannabis use among adolescents and young adults corresponded with impairments in inhibitory control. After controlling for numerous confounders, cannabis use corresponded with poorer cognitive inhibition in a dose-dependent fashion. Additionally, there is some evidence that cannabis use corresponds with greater impulsivity in daily life. Ansell et al. (91) employed Ecological Momentary Assessment (EMA) to examine more immediate effects of cannabis on same day and subsequent day reports of impulsivity among a sample of chronic, cannabis-using adults. The authors found that independent of alcohol consumption, cannabis use was associated with same day increases in impulsivity and predicted next day increases in impulsivity.

However, three separate cross-sectional studies reported no impulsivity differences between cannabis users and non-users (38, 94, 95). In a study comparing inhibitory control among 28 day abstinent adolescent cannabis users and non-users, no significant differences between the groups' performance on a go/no-go task emerged (95). Similar findings were obtained by a more recent study, where regular, young-adult cannabis users and matched non-users performed similarly on an inhibitory task (94). However, when the authors compared early-onset (prior to age 16) and late-onset (ages 16 or later) cannabis users, individuals in the former group made greater errors of commission, but the results remained insignificant.

Although the literature is ambiguous on whether cannabis use produces long-term effects on impulsivity, there is evidence that acute administration of THC produces impairments in inhibitory control. Five experimental designs suggest a relationship between THC intoxication and increased impulsivity (41, 71, 76, 90, 93). Employing a double-blind, placebo-controlled design, Ramaekers et al. (71) compared the effects of 500 μ g/kg of THC among occasional and chronic cannabis-using adults in the stop signal task (SST) 35 min, 3 h 30 min, 5 h 30 min, and 7 h 30 min post-THC administration. Both occasional and heavy cannabis users demonstrated impaired inhibitory control in the intoxicated condition, where worst performance arose 35 min after intoxication. To replicate this study's findings, Theunissen et al. (76) repeated the former study with a different group of occasional and chronic cannabis users and found that both users demonstrated significant impairments in the SST 45 min after THC administration.

Overall, whether chronic cannabis use reduces inhibitory control in a dose-dependent manner is less clear. However, the literature suggests that acute administration of THC leads to greater impulsivity and poorer inhibitory control.

Intelligence (IQ)

Six longitudinal studies assessing the impact of cannabis use on IQ were included (42, 47, 86, 97-99). Two cohort studies concluded that there was a significant association between cannabis use beginning in adolescence and a decline in IQ (47, 86). Castellanos-Ryan et al. (86) concluded that frequent cannabis use among adolescent boys is associated with a significant decline in verbal IQ scores by the end of high school. Moreover, the authors found that poor short-term and working memory in pre-adolescence was associated with an earlier age of onset for cannabis use. Despite these findings, the relationship between cannabis use and verbal IQ was mediated by a reduction in high-school graduation rates. Meier et al. (47) conducted a large, national representative, birth-cohort design (N = 1,748) which explored the relationship between cannabis use from preadolescence into adulthood and potential changes in IQ and cognitive abilities. Individuals who received a diagnosis of cannabis use disorder before the age of 18 demonstrated an eightpoint decline in IQ by the age of 38 in comparison to peers who never used cannabis or began use after the age of 18 (47). This relationship persisted after statistically adjusting for alcohol, tobacco and other drug use, schizophrenia, and educational level.

However, four cohort designs assessing cannabis use and IQ changes indicate that there is no direct relationship between these two variables (42, 97-99). In a birth-cohort twin study, adolescent cannabis use was associated with a decline in IQ and impaired executive functioning, but twins who used cannabis performed no worse than their co-twin without a history of cannabis use (42). The authors subsequently suggest that family background factors contribute to a spurious relationship between cannabis use and impaired executive functioning in the general population. An additional, cohort, twin design also indicated no relationship between cannabis use and IQ decline (99). Participants' IQ was measured prior to cannabis use between the ages of 9 to 12 years old, and again 8 years later. Cannabis use between this period corresponded with reduced scores in IQ at follow-up, however no clear relationship between frequency of use and IQ emerged. Consequently, the authors determined that the declines in IQ reflected the effects of familial or genetic factors that predated cannabis use onset. In a separate study investigating cognition and verbal IQ among 28 day abstinent early-onset (smoking before age 17) cannabis users, late-onset (smoking at or after age 17) cannabis users, and controls, only early-onset users performed poorly on measures evaluating verbal IQ (55). However, this relationship did not persist after controlling for relevant variables, including familial and childhood factors.

Currently, the literature remains mixed on whether chronic cannabis use impacts intelligence and IQ. Some studies suggest that there is a dose-dependent relationship between cannabis use

and IQ scores, while other evidence suggests that there is no relationship between these variables.

Motivation

Four cross-sectional studies included in the review implicate that cannabis users demonstrate motivation impairments in comparison to non-users (100–103). In a study examining the influence of reward on mood and performance on the spatial delayed response task in an adult sample of chronic cannabis users, tobacco smokers, and non-smoking controls, cannabis users rated their mood as significantly lower than smokers and controls during the reward conditions (101). The authors concluded that cannabis use may reduce reward processing at a behavioral level. Additionally, Lane et al. (103) found that on a monetary task assessing perseverative responding, adolescent cannabis users switched to the non-work, but less rewarding task significantly earlier than non-users.

However, two cross-sectional studies obtained no relationship between cannabis use and reductions in motivation (104, 105). In one study comparing adolescent cannabis users and non-users on a self-report battery examining high school students' motivation, no differences emerged (105). Additionally, Jager et al. (104) compared the performance of abstinent cannabis-using boys and non-using boys on the monetary incentive delay (MID) task, which assesses motivation and reward processing. Although no behavioral differences between groups emerged, a significant limitation of the study should be noted. Cannabis abstinence was not controlled for and varied from 1 to 16 weeks, which may have impacted the observed findings. Overall, the evidence suggests a dose-dependent relationship between cannabis use and impairments in motivation.

Psychosocial Functioning

We identified eight longitudinal studies demonstrating that cannabis use has adverse effects on psychosocial functioning, including occupational and educational attainment (86, 106-112). Follow-up times ranged from 1 to 35 years. One study using a large, nationally representative sample found that among students from grade 9-12, individuals who used cannabis at baseline were less likely to attend class, complete their homework, and obtain or value high grades relative to their abstaining peers at year 2 and 3 (111). Furthermore, frequent cannabis use reduced the likelihood of planning to pursue either a graduate or professional degree post-graduation. A recent birth cohort study assessed four trajectories of cannabis use, including nonusers, adolescent-limited, adult-onset, and chronic-adolescent users (107). Individuals who began cannabis use in adolescence and continued use throughout adulthood demonstrated the worst psychosocial functioning at age 35, while the non-user group reported the highest level of well-being. Moreover, heavy cannabis use in adolescence corresponded with an increased risk of adverse outcomes at ages 30-35, including a reduced likelihood to attain a postsecondary degree, a lower weekly income, a greater likelihood to rely on welfare, a greater likelihood of being unemployed, and a greater likelihood of being arrested. In contrast, one prospective, cohort design concluded that although there was a significant relationship between cannabis use at age 15 and educational performance at age 16, this relationship became non-significant after adjusting for relevant variables such as cigarette smoking, childhood conduct problems, and childhood depressive symptoms (98).

Overall, the evidence obtained in this review implicates a dosedependent relationship between levels of cannabis use and poorer psychosocial outcomes.

Depression

We identified two experimental studies demonstrating a negative effect of THC in mood among a group of adults without a history of medical or psychiatric illness (15, 122). In one study, male participants received 10 mg of THC and reported their mood 1, 2, and 3 h post- THC administration. Relative to placebo, participants reported significantly elevated levels of dysphoria (15). However, two separate experimental studies administering THC to a non-clinical sample did not obtain similar findings (51, 61). Instead, both studies found that there was a dose-dependent relationship between THC consumption and pleasurable mood ratings.

Concerning longitudinal findings, we identified thirteen studies that suggested a relationship between cannabis use and a greater likelihood of developing major depression (107, 109, 113-121, 123, 131). However, six of these studies specifically outlined that only heavy or chronic (<4 times/week) adolescent cannabis use is a risk factor for depression in adulthood. Otten and Engels (123) investigated the relationship between cannabis use, depression, and the serotonin transporter gene (5-HTTLPR). The serotonin transporter gene is considered a significant candidate gene for its role in depression [for a review, see (154)]. Specifically, this gene encodes the serotonin transporter protein, which is responsible for the reuptake of serotonin from the synaptic cleft into the presynaptic neuron. The authors identified that cannabis use increases the risk for an increase in depressive symptoms over a 5 year period but only in users with the short allele of the 5-HTTLPR genotype. One study also investigated whether sex differences emerged when evaluating the effect of adolescent cannabis use and depressive symptomology in young adulthood (121). A statewide secondary school sample of 1,601 students aged 14-15 were followed for 6 years. Daily use in female adolescents was associated with a 5-fold increase in the odds of reporting depression and anxiety after adjustment for concurrent use of other substances. Weekly or more frequent cannabis use in adolescents predicted an ~2-fold increase in risk for later depression and anxiety at follow-up, even after adjusting for potential confounders.

However, 10 separate cohort designs suggest that cannabis use is not associated with an increased risk of a future depression diagnosis (124–132, 155). Despina et al. (125) assessed 1,606 adolescents and obtained data on frequency of cannabis use and serious suicidal ideation at ages 15, 17, and 20 years. While cannabis use did not predict depressive symptomology or suicide ideation, depression predicted subsequent cannabis use, even after adjusting for possible confounders, including other substance use. Additionally, it is important to note that five of these longitudinal designs only considered adult cannabis use at baseline, which limited conclusions concerning the causal relationship between adolescent cannabis use and subsequent depressive symptomology (124, 126, 127, 131, 155).

Three cross-sectional designs also concluded that relative to non-users, cannabis users had more severe depressive symptomology (54, 100, 102). Employing positron emission tomography (PET), Bloomfield et al. (102) evaluated the relationship between dopaminergic function and subjective apathy in a sample of adult, chronic cannabis users. In comparison to normative data from adult without a history of cannabis use, cannabis users reported significantly greater levels of apathy and demonstrated reduced dopamine synthesis capacity.

Overall, the evidence obtained is mixed regarding the impact of cannabis use on depressive symptomology. Some studies suggest a dose-dependent relationship between levels of cannabis use and increased risk of depression, while other evidence found no relationship between these variables after controlling for relevant confounds.

Anxiety

Three prospective cohort designs implicate cannabis use as a significant risk factor for subclinical anxiety symptomology (116, 119, 133). One longitudinal study determined that among adolescent boys, increases in past-year cannabis use corresponded with increases in depressive and anxious symptomology the following year (119). Similarly, Hayatbakhsh et al. (116) found that after controlling for numerous confounding variables, cannabis use before the age of 15 correlated with greater anxious symptomology at age 21 among a national representative sample of adolescents (N = 3,239).

Four prospective designs suggest chronic cannabis use as a significant risk factor for the development of an anxiety disorder (107, 120, 121, 133). A birth-cohort study collecting information until participants reached 21 years old determined that frequent cannabis use in adolescence predicted a more than 2-fold increase in the diagnosis of an anxiety disorder by the final follow-up (133). This relationship persisted after controlling for tobacco, alcohol, and other substance use. Additionally, anxiety symptomology never predicted subsequent cannabis use. An additional birth-cohort longitudinal design investigated the impact of cannabis use and internalizing problems until age 35 (107). Adolescent-onset cannabis users and youngadulthood cannabis users were significantly more likely to be diagnosed with an anxiety disorder in comparison to adolescentlimited cannabis users, and non-users. The effect persisted even after controlling for childhood, other substance use, and familial factors. Additionally, one cohort study following a group of 14 year-olds for 15 years obtained no consistent relationship between adolescent cannabis use and a diagnosis of major depressive disorder at 29, but daily cannabis use in adolescence was a significant risk factor for development of generalized anxiety disorder at 29, even after adjusting for baseline confounders and other concurrent drug use (120). The researchers also found that overall, among participants, there was a reduction in cannabis use over young adulthood. However, among individuals who developed an anxiety disorder, the pattern of use was associated with either the maintenance or increasingly frequent use of cannabis throughout young adulthood. Despite these findings, six prospective studies obtained no relationship between cannabis use and an increased risk for a diagnosis of an anxiety disorder or an increase in subclinical anxiety symptomology (113, 115, 127, 129, 135, 155). One UK birth cohort study investigated the relationship between cannabis or cigarette use (at age 16) and diagnosis of depression or anxiety 2 years later (115). The authors determined that after adjusting for potential confounds and cigarette use, the relationship between cannabis use and anxiety symptomology diminished to a non-significant result. Similarly, in another population-based cohort design spanning 30 years, cannabis use in adolescence predicted depressive symptomology and suicidality at age 50, but not anxiety (113). Two other prospective cohort designs also determined that cannabis use in adulthood was not associated with anxiety symptomology, however these studies did not obtain or consider information regarding adolescent cannabis use (127, 135).

Two cross-sectional designs comparing non-clinical cannabis users to non-users suggested a relationship between cannabis use and greater subclinical anxiety symptomology (54, 100). One study classified cannabis users into those demonstrating presence of CBD in hair and those who did not, in addition to high- or low- THC levels. Users with high-THC levels in their hair and users with no CBD reported the most depressive and anxious symptomology, suggesting negative long-term effects of high-THC on mood (54). Wright et al. (100) investigated whether adult, non-clinical cannabis users differ from non-users in self-reports of anxiety, depression, and behavioral approach to rewards. In line with their hypothesis, users reported elevated depressive symptoms, and female users reported elevated anxiety symptoms than non-users.

Seven experimental studies in which healthy non-users received varying doses of THC produced greater anxious symptomology in comparison to placebo (13–15, 41, 52, 53, 90). McDonald et al. (90) administered either 7.5 or 15 mg of THC to a sample of men and women with no history of a psychiatric disorder prior to a neurocognitive battery and found a dose-dependent effect of THC on anxiety, anger, fatigue, and confusion. A more recent study provided recreational cannabis users either placebo (0 mg), 29, 49, and 69 mg of THC and obtained a dose-dependent effect of THC on increasing levels of anxiety (52). Additionally, the researchers found that subjective effects persisted up to 8 h post-intoxication.

Finally, two studies administering THC to volunteers without a history of a psychiatric disorder found no effects of THC on anxious symptomology while an additional two studies suggested an anxiolytic effect of CBD among a sample of healthy participants (61, 122, 134, 136). Zuardi et al. (136) and Linares et al. (134) both found that 300 mg of CBD reduced adult participants' self-report of speech-induced anxiety in comparison to placebo, 150 or 600 mg of CBD.

Overall, the literature implicates a dose-dependent relationship between greater levels of cannabis use and elevated

anxious symptomology. However, the evidence suggests acute, anxiolytic effects of CBD, a constituent of cannabis sativa.

Psychosis

Thirteen longitudinal designs concluding a relationship between cannabis use and an increased risk for the development of a psychotic disorder were included in this review (124, 132, 138, 141-144, 147-152). One cohort study following Swedish male conscripts at ages 18-20 for 27 years obtained a dose-dependent relationship between cannabis use and a formal diagnosis of schizophrenia (143). However, the study was limited in that data regarding use of cannabis before conscription was unavailable. A more recent, nationally representative, birth cohort design (N = 6,534) also identified a dose-dependent, positive relationship between adolescent cannabis use and psychosis in adulthood (151). Cannabis use between the ages of 15-16 years was associated with a subsequent psychosis diagnosis by age 30, and this effect persisted after controlling for baseline prodromal symptoms, daily smoking, alcohol use, other substance use, and parental psychosis. A separate cohort design found that cannabis use at age 16 predicted psychotic symptoms at age 19 (152). However, psychotic symptoms at age 13 predicted cannabis use at, respectively, ages 16 and 19, providing support for a bidirectional causal association between the two variables. Only one cohort design did not obtain a significant relationship between cannabis use and an increased risk for psychosis after adjusting for relevant confounders, including tobacco use (153).

Two cross-sectional studies comparing cannabis users and non-users without a psychiatric disorder concluded that users report greater psychotic symptoms than non-users (54, 137). Morgan et al. (54) classified cannabis users via hair samples into those who use both THC and CBD, and those who only use THC. Cannabis users who only demonstrated use of THC reported significantly more psychotic symptomology than THC and CBD users and non-users, implicating a relationship between THC and psychotic symptomology. Similarly, a more recent cross-sectional design attained a dose-dependent relationship between cannabis use frequency and severity of psychotic symptoms including mania, paranoia, and presence of auditory hallucinations (137). The effects persisted even after adjusting for relevant confounds, such as sex, age, and other substance use (137).

One pilot, within-subjects, placebo-controlled, double-blind design obtained no effect of acute THC administration on psychotic, anxious, or depressive symptomology following a 5 day pre-treatment of THCV (61). An earlier study led by the same team of researchers also found that pre-administration of CBD reduced participants' self-reports of psychotic symptomology on the Positive and Negative Affect Syndrome Scale (PANSS) (140). However, relative to placebo, this difference did not reach significance, suggesting that CBD may not fully attenuate the psychotic symptoms produced by THC.

Overall, the literature presents strong evidence that acute THC intoxication increases reports of psychotic symptomology. Moreover, the literature suggests a dose-dependent relationship between levels of cannabis use and increased risk for the development of a psychotic disorder.

Cannabis Effects in Healthy People

DISCUSSION

Cognition

Concerning cognitive impairments, there is moderate evidence that chronic cannabis use and acute THC intoxication may negatively impact verbal, working, and episodic memory, executive functioning, and divided and sustained attention in users. However, cannabis does not appear to affect all cognitive domains, as impairments in visuospatial memory, processing speed, inhibitory control, and IQ were less consistent with mixed results.

Our review suggests a dose-dependent relationship between chronic cannabis use and verbal, episodic, and working memory impairments, but primarily among individuals who began use in adolescence. These findings coincide with preclinical animal models which have found that repeated exposure to THC during adolescence, but not adulthood, negatively impacts multiple cognitive domains, including memory, throughout the lifespan (156, 157). We also found modest evidence for improvements in cognition with cannabis abstinence, as some studies comparing non-users and past users demonstrated similar levels of performance among laboratory assessments (36, 65, 66). Given the brain's plasticity, restoration of neurocognitive abilities may be expected. A recent meta-analysis investigating residual cognitive impairments in cannabis users found no significant deficits among individuals who had abstained for at least 25 days (158). However, additional well-controlled prospective designs monitoring cognition from current use through cessation of use and over extended periods of abstinence are needed.

Among studies investigating the effects of acute THC administration, the evidence implicates greater impairment in cognition among recreational cannabis users and non-users in comparison to chronic cannabis users [e.g., (48, 61, 70, 79)]. In fact, a recent review evaluating the development of tolerance among cannabis users obtained comparable findings suggesting that cognition was most impaired upon acute THC intoxication (159), suggesting minimal tolerance.

Despite these findings, mixed evidence for numerous cognitive domains in this review arose, which may be due to variability in the control variables employed, cognitive tests utilized, operationalization of cognitive domains, participants' cannabis use histories, and cannabis exposure heterogeneity. Irrespective of these limitations, the effects obtained in this systematic review suggest that impairment of numerous cognitive domains can persist well-beyond the period of acute intoxication and consequently adversely impact everyday functioning in cannabis users.

Motivation

Although the research concerning the effects of cannabis on motivation among non-clinical populations is limited, the evidence suggests a moderate negative relationship between cannabis use and motivation. These findings align with the "amotivational syndrome," a term first coined by Smith [(160), p. 43] which purports that individuals who use cannabis are characterized by "a loss of desire to work or compete", in addition to reduced emotional reactivity and interest in attaining goals (161).

While cannabis use may adversely impact motivation, the results need to be interpreted with caution due to certain methodological limitations. All of the included studies were cross-sectional, which significantly limits our understanding concerning the directionality between these two variables. Moreover, the conception and operationalization of motivation greatly differed across studies. While some of the included studies employed self-report measures such as the Apathy Evaluation Scale (AES) to measure apathy, other studies utilized performance-based tasks and operationalized motivation as perseverance in working for a monetary reward. Despite these methodological limitations, the evidence concerning cannabis use and reduced motivation aligns with studies suggesting that chronic cannabis users demonstrate reduced occupational and educational attainment compared to nonusers [e.g., (107, 111, 112)]. Nevertheless, the field can significantly benefit from controlled, large-scale prospective designs evaluating motivation throughout the life trajectory while considering the impacts of the frequency of cannabis use, age of onset for use, and the influence of other substance use on motivational outcomes.

Psychosocial Functioning

With a global trend toward legalization and decriminalization of cannabis for medical and/or recreational uses, the potential psychosocial harms accompanying cannabis use remain a major public health concern. Use of cannabis by adolescents is widespread and our findings suggest that chronic cannabis use throughout this developmental period is strongly associated with reduced educational and occupational attainment among this population. Nevertheless, the mechanisms linking cannabis and educational and economic risks are unclear. However, early age of onset, frequent or heavy use, and predictors of early use (e.g., childhood conduct or depressive symptoms), may undermine educational and occupational attainment. Consequently, delaying use onset and reducing the frequency of cannabis use patterns among adolescents may be beneficial in minimizing disruptions to educational goals and economic success.

While much of the evidence focuses on post-secondary or high school educational attainment, only one study included in the review followed a birth cohort until middle adulthood (107). The authors found that persistent cannabis use throughout adulthood corresponded with adverse mental health, substance use, and psychosocial outcomes, even after controlling for relevant confounding factors. Moreover, the authors denoted individual and childhood factors predicting persistent cannabis use in adulthood, including novelty-seeking, parental substance use, deviant peer affiliation, and conduct disorder diagnosis in adolescence. While additional, well-controlled studies are required to substantiate these findings, regardless of causality, our review indicates that individuals who utilize heavy amounts of cannabis for an extended period may experience adverse consequences to their social and economic well-being throughout the lifespan.

Psychiatric Outcomes

Depression and Anxiety

The review obtained mixed evidence concerning the relationship between cannabis use and depressive symptomology. Numerous studies implicated a dose-dependent relationship between cannabis use beginning in adolescence and increases in depressive symptomology. However, this effect was inconsistent across studies, which may be attributed to methodological differences within the literature. For example, differences surrounding the follow-up period and assessments of cannabis use frequency and levels may have precluded other authors from distinguishing a relationship between cannabis use and depressive symptomology. Moreover, the reported association between cannabis use and depression may have been influenced by variation among the controlled variables across the studies reviewed. A modest proportion of the cohort studies obtaining a significant relationship between adolescent cannabis use and increased depressive symptomology in adulthood did not account for additional substance use, such as nicotine and alcohol [e.g., (117, 118)]. This is of significance because alcohol and tobacco use are prevalent among cannabis users, and these substances may independently elevate individual susceptibility to depression if used throughout adolescence (162-164).

Concerning the effects of cannabis use on anxious symptomology, while individuals frequently report cannabis as an effective agent to relieve anxiety, [e.g., (165)] the evidence suggests a moderate dose-dependent relationship between cannabis use and heightened anxious symptomology. One potential exception surrounding these findings is in the case of cannabidiol (CBD). Among two randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, experimental designs, relative to placebo, CBD reduced anxiety on a social stress test among a sample of non-clinical participants (134, 136). While these findings implicate an anxiolytic effect of CBD, future research is necessary to evaluate whether these effects persist long-term.

Despite these findings within the anxiety literature, there are some noteworthy methodological considerations. Similar to the findings surrounding cannabis and depression, controlled factors varied across studies. Several cohort designs did not obtain significant relationships between cannabis use and anxiety disorders after controlling for other substance use and childhood psychosocial variables [e.g., (117, 127, 135)], while studies that did not control for one or more of these variables did obtain significant findings [e.g., ((63, 129)]. Secondly, follow-up times of cohort designs significantly varied, ranging from 1 to 35 years, with attention directed toward adolescents and young adults. Consequently, the effects of cannabis use on anxious symptomology during middle and late adulthood are poorly understood.

Although the review suggests cannabis as heightening anxious symptomology and possibly depressive symptomology, the mechanism underlying this relationship has not been clearly established. A neurobiological explanation has been put forward suggesting that THC may perturb endocannabinoid system CB1 receptor signaling, which has been linked to psychopathology and dysregulation of emotional experiences (166). Animal models have also demonstrated that administering THC during adolescence elevates symptoms reflecting anhedonia and anxiety in adulthood and is paralleled by neurotransmitter changes, including a diminution in serotonin, which is a neurotransmitter linked to depression, and increases in norepinephrine, which is a neurotransmitter linked with anxiety (167, 168). Interestingly, a recent preliminary study of 28 days of cannabis abstinence in people with major depression and cannabis use disorder suggests clinically relevant improvements in depression, anxiety and motivation (169).

A second explanation for the relationship between cannabis and elevated anxious and depressive symptomology utilizes a psychosocial lens (170). Cannabis use is associated with numerous adverse psychosocial outcomes, including unemployment, increased affiliation with deviant peers, and poorer educational outcomes (106, 112), which are all factors that may increase risk of developing an anxious or depressive disorder.

Psychosis

We found a strong relationship between chronic cannabis use and an increased risk for psychosis. This relationship persisted independent of alcohol [e.g., (143, 153)] and tobacco [e.g., (124, 138, 152)] use. In comparison to non-users, cannabis users have an earlier age of onset of psychotic disorders (143, 147, 151). Moreover, the association between cannabis use and psychotic symptomology is elevated with heavier, more frequent, and earlier use (27, 132, 138, 143). These findings coincide with a large meta-analysis which analyzed over 20,000 subjects, and found that the onset of psychosis is 2.7 years earlier in cannabis users than in non-users (171).

Although the evidence supports a relationship between cannabis use and psychotic symptoms, these findings may be confounded by tobacco use, as a significant proportion of cannabis users also smoke cigarettes. Moreover, many longitudinal studies observing a relationship between cannabis use and increased psychotic symptomology or a diagnosis of a psychotic disorder, had not recorded tobacco use [e.g., (138, 144, 148)]. A recent meta-analysis found that daily tobacco use correlates with an increased risk of psychosis, in addition to an earlier onset of a psychotic disorder (172). However, other evidence suggests that acute nicotine or tobacco use does not exacerbate the positive and negative symptoms of psychosis in schizophrenia [e.g., (173, 174)], and that abstinence does not alter schizophrenia psychosis (175).

Despite the potential confounding role of tobacco use in longitudinal designs, direct evidence obtained within experimental studies demonstrate a clear temporal association between THC-intoxication and increased psychotic symptomology, including positive, negative, and cognitive symptoms [e.g., (24, 53, 146)]. Further, reports of psychosis within randomized, placebo-controlled, experimental studies of THC administration are commonly made, and among some individuals, psychosis persists beyond the acute intoxication phase (15, 176, 177). Therefore, the primary symptom clusters present in schizophrenia are also frequently present in varying degrees during THC-intoxication.

Overall Strengths and Limitations

One of the major strengths of this review includes its behavioral focus: we addressed important questions concerning the clinical, cognitive, and psychosocial outcomes associated with cannabis use. Our findings provide evidence that there are numerous risks associated with cannabis use, which is likely of significant interest to public health officials, educators, policymakers, researchers, healthcare practitioners, and the general public. Additionally, extending our review to a broad array of outcomes allowed us to detect major gaps in the current literature. A final strength of this review is that we employed a methodologically rigorous and comprehensive approach in collecting our evidence by following PRISMA guidelines (32).

Although we performed a comprehensive, systematic review, there are important limitations to note. As previously discussed, many of the studies across the investigated domains did not control for important confounding factors such as alcohol, tobacco and other substance use, or familial and other psychosocial variables [e.g., (58, 63, 74, 129)]. Accordingly, the possibility that the negative impacts of cannabis use upon the outcomes explored are attributed to confounding factors cannot be dismissed. An additional limitation of the present systematic review is the heterogeneity of the included studies insofar as study methodology, outcome measures assessed, and duration of follow-up. Participants differed on various socio-demographic characteristics and cannabis use parameters, including age of onset, lifetime use, abstinence periods for former users, and frequency of use. Moreover, the potency of cannabis used, and relative concentrations of THC and CBD are also important to consider and were infrequently discussed in the included studies. These methodological differences have likely contributed to the mixed findings, and should be addressed in future research.

Despite these limitations, we did identify a trend where frequent or heavy cannabis use in adolescence was typically a significant risk factor for numerous adverse outcomes in adulthood, including worsened educational attainment, reduced IQ, and the development of an anxiety disorder, major depressive disorder and psychosis (See **Table 2** for a summary of the quality of the evidence).

Our findings suggest that the adolescent brain is especially vulnerable to the effects of cannabinoids (especially THC) in comparison to the adult brain. Prior research has demonstrated that exposure to endogenous cannabinoids modifies the endocannabinoid system, which is a major player in shaping neurodevelopmental processes, including modulating neuroplasticity and regulating synaptic connections (178–180). It is possible that cannabis use during adolescence disrupts these neurodevelopmental processes. Consequently, this may produce enduring changes in brain structure and function that underlie many of the adverse cognitive and clinical outcomes associated with adolescent cannabis use.

CONCLUSION AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The use of cannabis is extensive, ranging from occasional use to daily use and CUD. Although the desired effects sought by recreational cannabis users include relaxation, euphoria, and decreased anxiety, our review obtained evidence of adverse, acute and chronic sequelae of cannabis use, including impairments in cognition, increased risk for psychosis, depression, and anxiety, and poorer psychosocial functioning.

Although the evidence obtained in this systematic review implicates numerous adverse consequences of cannabis use beginning in adolescence, cannabis use among this age group is increasing (5, 181, 182). Moreover, with Canada's recent legalization of recreational cannabis and as more US states (now 10 states plus the District of Columbia) and nations consider legalizing medical or recreational cannabis use, the perceived risk of cannabis has also been trending downward cite (6, 183). Consequently, further investigation of the effects of these policies on usage patterns and related outcomes are a major public health concern.

Future research investigating the impact of cannabinoids during aging processes in middle and late adulthood is strongly needed, as little attention has been paid to this demographic. This is of concern because cannabis use is also increasing among this population (184), yet the effects of this substance in late adulthood are unknown. These studies will be crucial in depicting a more complete picture concerning the replicability and robustness of observed effects.

Finally, our work highlights a clear need for well-controlled longitudinal cohort and experimental vs. cross-sectional designs that utilize standardized measures of cognition, intelligence, motivation, psychiatric symptoms, and psychosocial functioning. Future studies should also be of adequate duration to assess cannabis and constituent effects, and have adequate follow-up periods to evaluate cannabis abstinence effects on these outcome measures. This would permit more accurate measurement of cannabis-related effect sizes on these outcomes. Such refinements in future methodologies would allow rigorous meta-analyses of cannabis effects on these various behavioral sequelae which may ultimately inform clinical and political decision-making.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MS and TG conceived and designed the presented idea. MS and RB were involved in collecting data and designing the tables. MS wrote the manuscript with support from TG. TG encouraged MS to investigate specific topics for the review and supervised the findings of this work. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.630247/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

- Abuse S, Administration MHS. Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results From the 2016 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (HHS Publication No. SMA 17-5044, NSDUH Series H-52). Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (2017).
- 2. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. World Drug Report. Executive Summary. Conclusions and Policy Implications (2018).
- MacKay R, Phillips K, Tiedemann M. Bill C-45: An Act Respecting Cannabis and to Amend the Controlled Drugs and Substances Act, the Criminal Code and other Acts. Library of Parliament (2018).
- Compton WM, Han B, Jones CM, Blanco C, Hughes A. Marijuana use and use disorders in adults in the USA, 2002–14: analysis of annual cross-sectional surveys. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2016) 3:954–64. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(16)30208-5
- Estoup AC, Moise-Campbell C, Varma M, Stewart DG. The impact of marijuana legalization on adolescent use, consequences, and perceived risk. *Substance Use Misuse.* (2016) 51:1881– 7. doi: 10.1080/10826084.2016.1200623
- Sarvet AL, Wall MM, Keyes KM, Cerdá M, Schulenberg JE, O'Malley PM, et al. Recent rapid decrease in adolescents' perception that marijuana is harmful, but no concurrent increase in use. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2018) 186:68–74. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.12.041
- 7. Pertwee RG. Handbook of Cannabis. Oxford: Oxford University Press (2014).
- Piomelli D, Giuffrida A, Calignano A, de Fonseca FRG. The endocannabinoid system as a target for therapeutic drugs. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* (2000) 21:218–24. doi: 10.1016/S0165-6147(00)01482-6
- 9. Iversen L. Cannabis and the brain. Brain. (2003) 126:1252–70. doi: 10.1093/brain/awg143
- Lambert DM, Fowler CJ. The endocannabinoid system: drug targets, lead compounds, and potential therapeutic applications. J Med Chem. (2005) 48:5059–87. doi: 10.1021/jm058183t
- Rubino T, Sala M, Vigano D, Braida D, Castiglioni C, Limonta V, et al. Cellular mechanisms underlying the anxiolytic effect of low doses of peripheral Δ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol in rats. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2007) 32:2036–45. doi: 10.1038/sj.npp.1301330
- Morgan CJ, Freeman TP, Hindocha C, Schafer G, Gardner C, Curran HV. Individual and combined effects of acute delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol and cannabidiol on psychotomimetic symptoms and memory function. *Transl Psychiatry*. (2018) 8:1–10. doi: 10.1038/s41398-018-0191-x
- D'Souza DC, Abi-Saab WM, Madonick S, Forselius-Bielen K, Doersch A, Braley G, et al. Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol effects in schizophrenia: implications for cognition, psychosis, and addiction. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2005) 57:594–608. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2004.12.006
- 14. Bhattacharyya S, Fusar-Poli P, Borgwardt S, Martin-Santos R, Nosarti C, O'Carroll C, et al. Modulation of mediotemporal and ventrostriatal function in humans by Δ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol: a neural basis for the effects of Cannabis sativa on learning and psychosis. *Arch Gen Psychiatry.* (2009) 66:442–51. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2009.17
- Martin-Santos R, a Crippa J, Batalla A, Bhattacharyya S, Atakan Z, Borgwardt S, et al. Acute effects of a single, oral dose of d9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) and cannabidiol (CBD) administration in healthy volunteers. *Curr Pharm Design.* (2012) 18:4966–79. doi: 10.2174/138161212802884780
- Di Marzo V, Piscitelli F. The endocannabinoid system and its modulation by phytocannabinoids. *Neurotherapeutics*. (2015) 12:692–8. doi: 10.1007/s13311-015-0374-6
- Bih CI, Chen T, Nunn AV, Bazelot M, Dallas M, Whalley BJ. Molecular targets of cannabidiol in neurological disorders. *Neurotherapeutics*. (2015) 12:699–730. doi: 10.1007/s13311-015-0377-3
- Consroe P, Carlini EA, Zwicker AP, Lacerda LA. Interaction of cannabidiol and alcohol in humans. *Psychopharmacology*. (1979) 66:45–50. doi: 10.1007/BF00431988
- Belgrave B, Bird K, Chesher G, Jackson D, Lubble K, Starmer G, et al. The effect of cannabidiol, alone and in combination with ethanol, on human performance. *Psychopharmacology.* (1979) 64:243– 6. doi: 10.1007/BF00496070
- 20. Zuardi AW, Hallak JEC, Crippa JAS. Interaction between cannabidiol (CBD) and∆ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC): influence of administration interval

and dose ratio between the cannabinoids. *Psychopharmacology*. (2012) 219:247–9. doi: 10.1007/s00213-011-2495-x

- Schubart C, Sommer I, Fusar-Poli P, De Witte L, Kahn R, Boks M. Cannabidiol as a potential treatment for psychosis. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2014) 24:51– 64. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2013.11.002
- Bhattacharyya S, Morrison PD, Fusar-Poli P, Martin-Santos R, Borgwardt S, Winton-Brown T, et al. Opposite effects of Δ-9-tetrahydrocannabinol and cannabidiol on human brain function and psychopathology. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2010) 35:764–74. doi: 10.1038/npp.2009.184
- Morgan CJ, Curran HV. Effects of cannabidiol on schizophrenia-like symptoms in people who use cannabis. Br J Psychiatry. (2008) 192:306– 7. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.107.046649
- Morgan CJ, Schafer G, Freeman TP, Curran HV. Impact of cannabidiol on the acute memory and psychotomimetic effects of smoked cannabis: naturalistic study. Br J Psychiatry. (2010) 197:285–90. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.110.077503
- Iseger TA, Bossong MG. A systematic review of the antipsychotic properties of cannabidiol in humans. *Schizophr Res.* (2015) 162:153– 61. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2015.01.033
- 26. Cascini F, Aiello C, Di Tanna G. Increasing delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (Δ -9-THC) content in herbal cannabis over time: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Curr Drug Abuse Rev.* (2012) 5:32–40. doi: 10.2174/1874473711205010032
- Di Forti M, Morgan C, Dazzan P, Pariante C, Mondelli V, Marques TR, et al. High-potency cannabis and the risk of psychosis. *Br J Psychiatry.* (2009) 195:488–91. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.109.064220
- Lev-Ran S, Roerecke M, Le Foll B, George TP, McKenzie K, Rehm J. The association between cannabis use and depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *Psychol Med.* (2014) 44:797– 810. doi: 10.1017/S0033291713001438
- Lowe DJ, Sasiadek JD, Coles AS, George TP. Cannabis and mental illness: a review. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. (2019) 269:107– 20. doi: 10.1007/s00406-018-0970-7
- Pacek LR, Mauro PM, Martins SS. Perceived risk of regular cannabis use in the United States from 2002 to 2012: differences by sex, age, and race/ethnicity. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2015) 149:232–44. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2015.02.009
- Chandra S, Radwan MM, Majumdar CG, Church JC, Freeman TP, ElSohly MA. New trends in cannabis potency in USA and Europe during the last decade (2008–2017). *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* (2019) 269:5– 15. doi: 10.1007/s00406-019-00983-5
- Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, Group P. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *PLoS Med.* (2009) 6:e1000097. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097
- Peterson J, Welch V, Losos M, Tugwell P. The Newcastle-Ottawa scale (NOS) for Assessing the Quality of Nonrandomised Studies in Meta-Analyses. Ottawa, ON: Ottawa Hospital Research Institute (2011).
- 34. Batalla A, Bhattacharyya S, Yuecel M, Fusar-Poli P, Crippa JA, Nogue S, et al. Structural and functional imaging studies in chronic cannabis users: a systematic review of adolescent and adult findings. *PloS ONE.* (2013) 8:e55821. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0055821
- Becker MP, Collins PF, Schultz A, Urošević S, Schmaling B, Luciana M. Longitudinal changes in cognition in young adult cannabis users. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. (2018) 40:529–43. doi: 10.1080/13803395.2017.13 85729
- Thames AD, Arbid N, Sayegh P. Cannabis use and neurocognitive functioning in a non-clinical sample of users. *Addict Behav.* (2014) 39:994– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2014.01.019
- 37. Curran VH, Brignell C, Fletcher S, Middleton P, Henry J. Cognitive and subjective dose-response effects of acute oral Δ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) in infrequent cannabis users. *Psychopharmacology.* (2002) 164:61–70. doi: 10.1007/s00213-002-1169-0
- Gonzalez R, Schuster RM, Mermelstein RJ, Vassileva J, Martin EM, Diviak KR. Performance of young adult cannabis users on neurocognitive measures of impulsive behaviour and their relationship to symptoms of cannabis use disorders. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. (2012) 34:962– 76. doi: 10.1080/13803395.2012.703642

- Mercuri K, Terrett G, Henry JD, Curran HV, Elliott M, Rendell PG. Episodic foresight deficits in regular, but not recreational, cannabis users. J Psychopharmacol. (2018) 32:876–82. doi: 10.1177/0269881118776672
- Medina KL, Hanson KL, Schweinsburg AD, Cohen-Zion M, Nagel BJ, Tapert SF. Neuropsychological functioning in adolescent marijuana users: subtle deficits detectable after a month of abstinence. *J Int Neuropsychol Soc.* (2007) 13:807. doi: 10.1017/S1355617707071032
- Mokrysz C, Freeman TP, Korkki S, Griffiths K, Curran HV. Are adolescents more vulnerable to the harmful effects of cannabis than adults? A placebo-controlled study in human males. *Transl Psychiatry*. (2016) 6:e961. doi: 10.1038/tp.2016.225
- Meier MH, Caspi A, Danese A, Fisher HL, Houts R, Arseneault L, et al. Associations between adolescent cannabis use and neuropsychological decline: a longitudinal co-twin control study. *Addiction.* (2018) 113:257– 65. doi: 10.1111/add.13946
- Carey SE, Nestor L, Jones J, Garavan H, Hester R. Impaired learning from errors in cannabis users: dorsal anterior cingulate cortex and hippocampus hypoactivity. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2015) 155:175–82. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2015.07.671
- Lovell M, Bruno R, Johnston J, Matthews A, McGregor I, Allsop D, et al. Cognitive, physical, and mental health outcomes between long-term cannabis and tobacco users. *Addict Behav.* (2018) 79:178– 88. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2017.12.009
- Blest-Hopley G, O'Neill A, Wilson R, Giampietro V, Bhattacharyya S. Disrupted parahippocampal and midbrain function underlie slower verbal learning in adolescent-onset regular cannabis use. *Psychopharmacology*. (2019) 1–17. doi: 10.1007/s00213-019-05407-9
- 46. Solowij N, Jones KA, Rozman ME, Davis SM, Ciarrochi J, Heaven PC, et al. Verbal learning and memory in adolescent cannabis users, alcohol users and non-users. *Psychopharmacology.* (2011) 216:131–44. doi: 10.1007/s00213-011-2203-x
- Meier MH, Caspi A, Ambler A, Harrington H, Houts R, Keefe RS, et al. Persistent cannabis users show neuropsychological decline from childhood to midlife. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2012) 109:E2657– 64. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1206820109
- Dougherty DM, Mathias CW, Dawes MA, Furr RM, Charles NE, Liguori A, et al. Impulsivity, attention, memory, and decision-making among adolescent marijuana users. *Psychopharmacology*. (2013) 226:307– 19. doi: 10.1007/s00213-012-2908-5
- Bolla KI, Brown K, Eldreth D, Tate K, Cadet JL. Dose-related neurocognitive effects of marijuana use. *Neurology*. (2002) 59:1337–43. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000031422.66442.49
- Kloft L, Otgaar H, Blokland A, Monds LA, Toennes SW, Loftus EF, et al. Cannabis increases susceptibility to false memory. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2020) 117:4585–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1920162117
- Matheson J, Sproule B, Di Ciano P, Fares A, Le Foll B, Mann RE, et al. Sex differences in the acute effects of smoked cannabis: evidence from a human laboratory study of young adults. *Psychopharmacology*. (2020) 237:305–16. doi: 10.1007/s00213-019-05369-y
- 52. Hunault CC, Böcker KB, Stellato R, Kenemans JL, de Vries I, Meulenbelt J. Acute subjective effects after smoking joints containing up to 69 mg Δ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol in recreational users: a randomized, crossover clinical trial. *Psychopharmacology.* (2014) 231:4723–33. doi: 10.1007/s00213-014-3630-2
- Morrison P, Zois V, McKeown D, Lee T, Holt D, Powell J, et al. The acute effects of synthetic intravenous [Delta] 9-tetrahydrocannabinol on psychosis, mood and cognitive functioning. *Psychol Med.* (2009) 39:1607. doi: 10.1017/S0033291709005522
- Morgan C, Gardener C, Schafer G, Swan S, Demarchi C, Freeman T, et al. Sub-chronic impact of cannabinoids in street cannabis on cognition, psychotic-like symptoms and psychological well-being. *Psychol Med.* (2012) 42:391. doi: 10.1017/S0033291711001322
- 55. Pope Jr, HG, Gruber AJ, Hudson JI, Cohane G, Huestis MA, Yurgelun-Todd D. Early-onset cannabis use and cognitive deficits: what is the nature of the association? *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2003) 69:303– 10. doi: 10.1016/S0376-8716(02)00334-4
- 56. Thayer RE, YorkWilliams SL, Hutchison KE, Bryan AD. Preliminary results from a pilot study examining brain structure in older adult

cannabis users and nonusers. *Psychiatry Res Neuroimaging*. (2019) 285:58–63. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2019.02.001

- Jager G, Kahn RS, Van Den Brink W, Van Ree JM, Ramsey NF. Long-term effects of frequent cannabis use on working memory and attention: an fMRI study. *Psychopharmacology.* (2006) 185:358–68. doi: 10.1007/s00213-005-0298-7
- Becker B, Wagner D, Gouzoulis-Mayfrank E, Spuentrup E, Daumann J. The impact of early-onset cannabis use on functional brain correlates of working memory. *Prog Neuro Psychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry*. (2010) 34:837–45. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2010.03.032
- Cousijn J, Wiers RW, Ridderinkhof KR, van den Brink W, Veltman DJ, Goudriaan AE. Effect of baseline cannabis use and workingmemory network function on changes in cannabis use in heavy cannabis users: a prospective fMRI study. *Hum Brain Mapp.* (2014) 35:2470– 82. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22342
- Jager G, Block RI, Luijten M, Ramsey NF. Cannabis use and memory brain function in adolescent boys: a cross-sectional multicenter functional magnetic resonance imaging study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2010) 49:561–72. e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2010.02.001
- Englund A, Atakan Z, Kralj A, Tunstall N, Murray R, Morrison P. The effect of five day dosing with THCV on THC-induced cognitive, psychological and physiological effects in healthy male human volunteers: a placebocontrolled, double-blind, crossover pilot trial. *J Psychopharmacol.* (2016) 30:140–51. doi: 10.1177/0269881115615104
- Rabin RA, Barr MS, Goodman MS, Herman Y, Zakzanis KK, Kish SJ, et al. Effects of extended cannabis abstinence on cognitive outcomes in cannabis dependent patients with schizophrenia vs non-psychiatric controls. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2017) 42:2259–71. doi: 10.1038/npp.2017.85
- Infante MA, Nguyen-Louie TT, Worley M, Courtney KE, Coronado C, Jacobus J. Neuropsychological trajectories associated with adolescent alcohol and cannabis use: a prospective 14-year study. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. (2020) 26:480–91. doi: 10.1017/S1355617719001395
- Lisdahl KM, Price JS. Increased marijuana use and gender predict poorer cognitive functioning in adolescents and emerging adults. *J Int Neuropsychol Soc.* (2012) 18:678–88. doi: 10.1017/S1355617712000276
- Burggren AC, Siddarth P, Mahmood Z, London ED, Harrison TM, Merrill DA, et al. Subregional hippocampal thickness abnormalities in older adults with a history of heavy cannabis use. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res.* (2018) 3:242–51. doi: 10.1089/can.2018.0035
- Pope Jr, HG, Gruber AJ, Hudson JI, Huestis MA, Yurgelun-Todd D. Cognitive measures in long-term cannabis users. J Clin Pharmacol. (2002) 42:41–7S. doi: 10.1002/j.1552-4604.2002.tb06002.x
- Kanayama G, Rogowska J, Pope HG, Gruber SA, Yurgelun-Todd DA. Spatial working memory in heavy cannabis users: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *Psychopharmacology*. (2004) 176:239– 47. doi: 10.1007/s00213-004-1885-8
- Smith AM, Longo CA, Fried PA, Hogan MJ, Cameron I. Effects of marijuana on visuospatial working memory: an fMRI study in young adults. *Psychopharmacology*. (2010) 210:429–38. doi: 10.1007/s00213-010-1841-8
- Padula CB, Schweinsburg AD, Tapert SF. Spatial working memory performance and fMRI activation interaction in abstinent adolescent marijuana users. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2007) 21:478. doi: 10.1037/0893-164X.21.4.478
- Desrosiers NA, Ramaekers JG, Chauchard E, Gorelick DA, Huestis MA. Smoked cannabis' psychomotor and neurocognitive effects in occasional and frequent smokers. J Anal Toxicol. (2015) 39:251–61. doi: 10.1093/jat/ bkv012
- Ramaekers JG, Kauert G, Theunissen E, Toennes SW, Moeller M. Neurocognitive performance during acute THC intoxication in heavy and occasional cannabis users. J Psychopharmacol. (2009) 23:266–77. doi: 10.1177/0269881108092393
- Arkell TR, Lintzeris N, Kevin RC, Ramaekers JG, Vandrey R, Irwin C, et al. Cannabidiol (CBD) content in vaporized cannabis does not prevent tetrahydrocannabinol (THC)-induced impairment of driving and cognition. *Psychopharmacology*. (2019) 236:2713–24. doi: 10.1007/s00213-019-05246-8
- Jacobsen LK, Mencl WE, Westerveld M, Pugh KR. Impact of cannabis use on brain function in adolescents. Ann N Y Acad Sci. (2004) 1021:384– 90. doi: 10.1196/annals.1308.053

- Fontes MA, Bolla KI, Cunha PJ, Almeida PP, Jungerman F, Laranjeira RR, et al. Cannabis use before age 15 and subsequent executive functioning. *Br J Psychiatry*. (2011) 198:442–7. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.110.077479
- Solowij N, Michie PT, Fox AM. Differential impairments of selective attention due to frequency and duration of cannabis use. *Biol Psychiatry*. (1995) 37:731–9. doi: 10.1016/0006-3223(94)00178-6
- Theunissen EL, Kauert GF, Toennes SW, Moeller MR, Sambeth A, Blanchard MM, et al. Neurophysiological functioning of occasional and heavy cannabis users during THC intoxication. *Psychopharmacology*. (2012) 220:341– 50. doi: 10.1007/s00213-011-2479-x
- Shannon EE, Mathias CW, Dougherty DM, Liguori A. Cognitive impairments in adolescent cannabis users are related to THC levels. Addict Disord Their Treat. (2010) 9:158–63. doi: 10.1097/ADT.0b013e3181c8c667
- Fridberg DJ, Skosnik PD, Hetrick WP, O'Donnell BF. Neural correlates of performance monitoring in chronic cannabis users and cannabis-naive controls. J Psychopharmacol. (2013) 27:515–25. doi: 10.1177/0269881113477745
- Boggs DL, Cortes-Briones JA, Surti T, Luddy C, Ranganathan M, Cahill JD, et al. The dose-dependent psychomotor effects of intravenous delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (Δ9-THC) in humans. J Psychopharmacol. (2018) 32:1308–18. doi: 10.1177/0269881118799953
- Bolla KI, Eldreth DA, Matochik JA, Cadet JL. Neural substrates of faulty decision-making in abstinent marijuana users. *Neuroimage*. (2005) 26:480– 92. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.02.012
- Casey JL, Cservenka A. Effects of frequent marijuana use on risky decision-making in young adult college students. *Addict Behav Rep.* (2020) 11:100253. doi: 10.1016/j.abrep.2020.100253
- Sagar KA, Dahlgren MK, Gönenç A, Racine MT, Dreman MW, Gruber SA. The impact of initiation: early onset marijuana smokers demonstrate altered Stroop performance and brain activation. *Dev Cogn Neurosci.* (2015) 16:84–92. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2015.03.003
- Scott JC, Wolf DH, Calkins ME, Bach EC, Weidner J, Ruparel K, et al. Cognitive functioning of adolescent and young adult cannabis users in the Philadelphia Neurodevelopmental Cohort. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2017) 31:423. doi: 10.1037/adb0000268
- Ramaekers JG, Kauert G, van Ruitenbeek P, Theunissen EL, Schneider E, Moeller MR. High-potency marijuana impairs executive function and inhibitory motor control. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2006) 31:2296– 303. doi: 10.1038/sj.npp.1301068
- Wesley MJ, Hanlon CA, Porrino LJ. Poor decision-making by chronic marijuana users is associated with decreased functional responsiveness to negative consequences. *Psychiatry Res Neuroimaging*. (2011) 191:51– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2010.10.002
- Castellanos-Ryan N, Pingault J-B, Parent S, Vitaro F, Tremblay RE, Seguin JR. Adolescent cannabis use, change in neurocognitive function, and high-school graduation: a longitudinal study from early adolescence to young adulthood. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2017) 29:1253. doi: 10.1017/S0954579416001280
- Vaidya JG, Block RI, O'leary DS, Ponto LB, Ghoneim MM, Bechara A. Effects of chronic marijuana use on brain activity during monetary decision-making. *Neuropsychopharmacology.* (2012) 37:618–29. doi: 10.1038/npp.2011.227
- Hatchard T, Fried P, Hogan M, Cameron I, Smith A. Marijuana use impacts cognitive interference: an fMRI investigation in young adults performing the counting Stroop task. J Addict Res Ther. (2014) 5:197– 203. doi: 10.4172/2155-6105.1000197
- 89. Verdejo-Garcia A, Benbrook A, Funderburk F, David P, Cadet J-L, Bolla KI. The differential relationship between cocaine use and marijuana use on decision-making performance over repeat testing with the Iowa Gambling Task. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2007) 90:2–11. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2007.02.004
- McDonald J, Schleifer L, Richards JB, de Wit H. Effects of THC on behavioural measures of impulsivity in humans. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2003) 28:1356–65. doi: 10.1038/sj.npp.1300176
- Ansell EB, Laws HB, Roche MJ, Sinha R. Effects of marijuana use on impulsivity and hostility in daily life. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2015) 148:136– 42. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.12.029

- Gruber SA, Dahlgren MK, Sagar KA, Gönenç A, Lukas SE. Worth the wait: effects of age of onset of marijuana use on white matter and impulsivity. *Psychopharmacology*. (2014) 231:1455–65. doi: 10.1007/s00213-013-3326-z
- 93. Atakan Z, Bhattacharyya S, Allen P, Martin-Santos R, Crippa J, Borgwardt S, et al. Cannabis affects people differently: inter-subject variation in the psychotogenic effects of Δ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study with healthy volunteers. *Psychol Med.* (2013) 43:1255–67. doi: 10.1017/S0033291712001924
- Gruber SA, Dahlgren MK, Sagar KA, Gönenc A, Killgore WD. Age of onset of marijuana use impacts inhibitory processing. *Neurosci Lett.* (2012) 511:89–94. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.01.039
- Tapert SF, Schweinsburg AD, Drummond SP, Paulus MP, Brown SA, Yang TT, et al. Functional MRI of inhibitory processing in abstinent adolescent marijuana users. *Psychopharmacology.* (2007) 194:173–83. doi: 10.1007/s00213-007-0823-y
- 96. Borgwardt SJ, Allen P, Bhattacharyya S, Fusar-Poli P, Crippa JA, Seal ML, et al. Neural basis of Δ-9-tetrahydrocannabinol and cannabidiol: effects during response inhibition. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2008) 64:966–73. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.05.011
- Boccio CM, Beaver KM. Examining the influence of adolescent marijuana use on adult intelligence: further evidence in the causation versus spuriousness debate. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2017) 177:199–206. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.04.007
- Mokrysz C, Landy R, Gage SH, Munafo MR, Roiser JP, Curran HV. Are IQ and educational outcomes in teenagers related to their cannabis use? A prospective cohort study. *J Psychopharmacol.* (2016) 30:159– 68. doi: 10.1177/0269881115622241
- Jackson NJ, Isen JD, Khoddam R, Irons D, Tuvblad C, Iacono WG, et al. Impact of adolescent marijuana use on intelligence: results from two longitudinal twin studies. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2016) 113:E500– 8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1516648113
- 100. Wright NE, Scerpella D, Lisdahl KM. Marijuana use is associated with behavioural approach and depressive symptoms in adolescents and emerging adults. *PloS ONE.* (2016) 11:e0166005. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0166005
- 101. Martin-Soelch C, Kobel M, Stoecklin M, Michael T, Weber S, Krebs B, et al. Reduced response to reward in smokers and cannabis users. *Neuropsychobiology*. (2009) 60:94–103. doi: 10.1159/000239685
- 102. Bloomfield MA, Morgan CJ, Kapur S, Curran HV, Howes OD. The link between dopamine function and apathy in cannabis users: an [18 F]-DOPA PET imaging study. *Psychopharmacology*. (2014) 231:2251– 9. doi: 10.1007/s00213-014-3523-4
- Lane SD, Cherek DR, Pietras CJ, Steinberg JL. Performance of heavy marijuana-smoking adolescents on a laboratory measure of motivation. *Addict Behav.* (2005) 30:815–28. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2004.08.026
- 104. Jager G, Block RI, Luijten M, Ramsey NF. Tentative evidence for striatal hyperactivity in adolescent cannabis-using boys: a cross-sectional multicenter fMRI study. J Psychoact Drugs. (2013) 45:156–67. doi: 10.1080/02791072.2013.785837
- 105. Pacheco-Colón I, Coxe S, Musser ED, Duperrouzel JC, Ross JM, Gonzalez R. Is cannabis use associated with various indices of motivation among adolescents? *Subst Use Misuse.* (2018) 53:1158–69. doi: 10.1080/10826084.2017.1400566
- Homel J, Thompson K, Leadbeater B. Trajectories of marijuana use in youth ages 15–25: implications for postsecondary education experiences. J Stud Alcohol Drugs. (2014) 75:674–83. doi: 10.15288/jsad.2014.75.674
- Boden JM, Dhakal B, Foulds JA, Horwood LJ. Life-course trajectories of cannabis use: a latent class analysis of a New Zealand birth cohort. *Addiction*. (2020) 115:279–90. doi: 10.1111/add.14814
- Stiby AI, Hickman M, Munafò MR, Heron J, Yip VL, Macleod J. Adolescent cannabis and tobacco use and educational outcomes at age 16: birth cohort study. *Addiction*. (2015) 110:658–68. doi: 10.1111/add.12827
- 109. Epstein M, Hill KG, Nevell AM, Guttmannova K, Bailey JA, Abbott RD, et al. Trajectories of marijuana use from adolescence into adulthood: environmental and individual correlates. *Dev Psychol.* (2015) 51:1650. doi: 10.1037/dev0000054
- 110. Meier MH, Hill ML, Small PJ, Luthar SS. Associations of adolescent cannabis use with academic performance and mental health: a longitudinal
study of upper middle class youth. Drug Alcohol Depend. (2015) 156:207-12. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2015.09.010

- 111. Patte KA, Qian W, Leatherdale ST. Marijuana and alcohol use as predictors of academic achievement: a longitudinal analysis among youth in the COMPASS study. J Sch Health. (2017) 87:310–8. doi: 10.1111/josh.12498
- 112. Thompson K, Leadbeater B, Ames M, Merrin GJ. Associations between marijuana use trajectories and educational and occupational success in young adulthood. *Prev Sci.* (2019) 20:257–69. doi: 10.1007/s11121-018-0904-7
- 113. Hengartner MP, Angst J, Ajdacic-Gross V, Rössler W. Cannabis use during adolescence and the occurrence of depression, suicidality and anxiety disorder across adulthood: findings from a longitudinal cohort study over 30 years. J Affect Disord. (2020) 272:98–103. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.03.126
- 114. Schoeler T, Theobald D, Pingault J-B, Farrington D, Coid J, Bhattacharyya S. Developmental sensitivity to cannabis use patterns and risk for major depressive disorder in mid-life: findings from 40 years of follow-up. *Psychol Med.* (2018) 48:2169–76. doi: 10.1017/S0033291717003658
- 115. Gage SH, Hickman M, Heron J, Munafò MR, Lewis G, Macleod J, et al. Associations of cannabis and cigarette use with depression and anxiety at age 18: findings from the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. *PloS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0122896. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0122896
- 116. Hayatbakhsh MR, Najman JM, Jamrozik K, Mamun AA, Alati R, Bor W. Cannabis and anxiety and depression in young adults: a large prospective study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2007) 46:408– 17. doi: 10.1097/chi.0b013e31802dc54d
- 117. Van Laar M, Van Dorsselaer S, Monshouwer K, De Graaf R. Does cannabis use predict the first incidence of mood and anxiety disorders in the adult population? *Addiction*. (2007) 102:1251-60. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2007.01875.x
- Assari S, Mistry R, Caldwell CH, Zimmerman MA. Marijuana use and depressive symptoms; gender differences in African American adolescents. *Front Psychol.* (2018) 9:2135. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02135
- 119. Meier MH, Beardslee J, Pardini D. Associations between recent and cumulative cannabis use and internalizing problems in boys from adolescence to young adulthood. J Abnormal Child Psychol. (2020) 48:771– 82. doi: 10.1007/s10802-020-00641-8
- 120. Degenhardt L, Coffey C, Romaniuk H, Swift W, Carlin JB, Hall WD, et al. The persistence of the association between adolescent cannabis use and common mental disorders into young adulthood. *Addiction*. (2013) 108:124– 33. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.04015.x
- Patton GC, Coffey C, Carlin JB, Degenhardt L, Lynskey M, Hall W. Cannabis use and mental health in young people: cohort study. *BMJ*. (2002) 325:1195– 8. doi: 10.1136/bmj.325.7374.1195
- 122. Childs E, Lutz JA, de Wit H. Dose-related effects of delta-9-THC on emotional responses to acute psychosocial stress. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2017) 177:136–44. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.03.030
- Otten R, Engels RC. Testing bidirectional effects between cannabis use and depressive symptoms: moderation by the serotonin transporter gene. *Addict Biol.* (2013) 18:826–35. doi: 10.1111/j.1369-1600.2011.00380.x
- 124. Manrique-Garcia E, Zammit S, Dalman C, Hemmingsson T, Allebeck P. Cannabis use and depression: a longitudinal study of a national cohort of Swedish conscripts. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2012) 12:112. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-12-112
- 125. Despina B, Massimiliano O, Natalie C-R, Johanne R, Tina M, Michel B, et al. Cannabis use, depression and suicidal ideation in adolescence: direction of associations in a population based cohort. J Affect Disord. (2020) 274:1076– 83. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.05.136
- Feingold D, Weiser M, Rehm J, Lev-Ran S. The association between cannabis use and mood disorders: a longitudinal study. J Affect Disord. (2015) 172:211–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2014.10.006
- Danielsson A-K, Lundin A, Agardh E, Allebeck P, Forsell Y. Cannabis use, depression and anxiety: a 3-year prospective population-based study. J Affect Disord. (2016) 193:103–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.12.045
- 128. Griffith-Lendering M, Huijbregts SC, Mooijaart A, Vollebergh W, Swaab H. Cannabis use and development of externalizing and internalizing behaviour problems in early adolescence: a TRAILS study. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2011) 116:11–7. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.11.024

- 129. Grunberg VA, Cordova KA, Bidwell L, Ito TA. Can marijuana make it better? Prospective effects of marijuana and temperament on risk for anxiety and depression. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2015) 29:590. doi: 10.1037/adb0000109
- 130. Baggio S, N'Goran AA, Deline S, Studer J, Dupuis M, Henchoz Y, et al. Patterns of cannabis use and prospective associations with health issues among young males. *Addiction*. (2014) 109:937–45. doi: 10.1111/add.12490
- Harder VS, Morral AR, Arkes J. Marijuana use and depression among adults: testing for causal associations. *Addiction*. (2006) 101:1463– 72. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2006.01545.x
- Arseneault L, Cannon M, Poulton R, Murray R, Caspi A, Moffitt TE. Cannabis use in adolescence and risk for adult psychosis: longitudinal prospective study. *BMJ*. (2002) 325:1212–3. doi: 10.1136/bmj.325.7374.1212
- 133. Duperrouzel J, Hawes SW, Lopez-Quintero C, Pacheco-Colón I, Comer J, Gonzalez R. The association between adolescent cannabis use and anxiety: a parallel process analysis. *Addict Behav.* (2018) 78:107–13. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2017.11.005
- 134. Linares IM, Zuardi AW, Pereira LC, Queiroz RH, Mechoulam R, Guimaraes FS, et al. Cannabidiol presents an inverted U-shaped dose-response curve in a simulated public speaking test. *Brazil J Psychiatry.* (2019) 41:9–14. doi: 10.1590/1516-4446-2017-0015
- 135. Feingold D, Weiser M, Rehm J, Lev-Ran S. The association between cannabis use and anxiety disorders: results from a populationbased representative sample. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2016) 26:493–505. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2015.12.037
- 136. Zuardi AW, Rodrigues NP, Silva AL, Bernardo SA, Hallak JE, Guimarães FS, et al. Inverted U-shaped dose-response curve of the anxiolytic effect of cannabidiol during public speaking in real life. *Front Pharmacol.* (2017) 8:259. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2017.00259
- 137. Ruiz-Veguilla M, Barrigón ML, Hernández L, Rubio JL, Gurpegui M, Sarramea F, et al. Dose-response effect between cannabis use and psychosis liability in a non-clinical population: evidence from a snowball sample. J Psychiatr Res. (2013) 47:1036–43. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2013.03.003
- Van Os J, Bak M, Hanssen M, Bijl R, De Graaf R, Verdoux H. Cannabis use and psychosis: a longitudinal population-based study. *Am J Epidemiol.* (2002) 156:319–27. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwf043
- 139. Mokrysz C, Shaban ND, Freeman TP, Lawn W, Pope RA, Hindocha C, et al. Acute effects of cannabis on speech illusions and psychotic-like symptoms: two studies testing the moderating effects of cannabidiol and adolescence. *Psychol Med.* (2020) 1–9. doi: 10.1017/S0033291720001038
- 140. Englund A, Morrison PD, Nottage J, Hague D, Kane F, Bonaccorso S, et al. Cannabidiol inhibits THC-elicited paranoid symptoms and hippocampal-dependent memory impairment. J Psychopharmacol. (2013) 27:19–27. doi: 10.1177/0269881112460109
- 141. Fergusson DM, Horwood LJ, Ridder EM. Tests of causal linkages between cannabis use and psychotic symptoms. *Addiction*. (2005) 100:354– 66. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2005.01001.x
- 142. Rössler W, Hengartner MP, Angst J, Ajdacic-Gross V. Linking substance use with symptoms of subclinical psychosis in a community cohort over 30 years. *Addiction.* (2012) 107:1174–84. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2011.03760.x
- 143. Zammit S, Allebeck P, Andreasson S, Lundberg I, Lewis G. Self reported cannabis use as a risk factor for schizophrenia in Swedish conscripts of 1969: historical cohort study. *BMJ.* (2002) 325:1199. doi: 10.1136/bmj.325.7374.1199
- 144. Ferdinand RF, Sondeijker F, Van Der Ende J, Selten JP, Huizink A, Verhulst FC. Cannabis use predicts future psychotic symptoms, and vice versa. *Addiction.* (2005) 100:612–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2005.01070.x
- 145. Kaufmann R, Kraft B, Frey R, Winkler D, Weiszenbichler S, Bäcker C, et al. Acute psychotropic effects of oral cannabis extract with a defined content of Δ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) in healthy volunteers. *Pharmacopsychiatry*. (2010) 43:24–32. doi: 10.1055/s-0029-1237397
- 146. Morrison P, Stone J. Synthetic delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol elicits schizophrenia-like negative symptoms which are distinct from sedation. *Hum Psychopharmacol Clin Exp.* (2011) 26:77–80. doi: 10.1002/hup.1166
- 147. Bechtold J, Hipwell A, Lewis DA, Loeber R, Pardini D. Concurrent and sustained cumulative effects of adolescent marijuana use on subclinical psychotic symptoms. *Am J Psychiatry.* (2016) 173:781–9. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2016.15070878

- 148. Caspi A, Moffitt TE, Cannon M, McClay J, Murray R, Harrington H, et al. Moderation of the effect of adolescent-onset cannabis use on adult psychosis by a functional polymorphism in the catechol-O-methyltransferase gene: longitudinal evidence of a gene X environment interaction. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2005) 57:1117–27. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.01.026
- Kuepper R, van Os J, Lieb R, Wittchen H-U, Höfler M, Henquet C. Continued cannabis use and risk of incidence and persistence of psychotic symptoms: 10 year follow-up cohort study. *BMJ*. (2011) 342:d738. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d738
- 150. Miettunen J, Törmänen S, Murray GK, Jones PB, Mäki P, Ebeling H, et al. Association of cannabis use with prodromal symptoms of psychosis in adolescence. Br J Psychiatry. (2008) 192:470–1. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.107.045740
- 151. Mustonen A, Niemelä S, Nordström T, Murray GK, Mäki P, Jääskeläinen E, et al. Adolescent cannabis use, baseline prodromal symptoms and the risk of psychosis. Br J Psychiatry. (2018) 212:227–33. doi: 10.1192/bjp.2017.52
- 152. Griffith-Lendering M, Wigman J, Prince van Leeuwen A, Huijbregts S, Huizink AC, Ormel J, et al. Cannabis use and vulnerability for psychosis in early adolescence–a TRAILS study. *Addiction.* (2013) 108:733–40. doi: 10.1111/add.12050
- 153. Gage S, Hickman M, Heron J, Munafò M, Lewis G, Macleod J, et al. Associations of cannabis and cigarette use with psychotic experiences at age 18: findings from the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children. *Psychol Med.* (2014) 44:3435–44. doi: 10.1017/S0033291714000531
- Levinson DF. The genetics of depression: a review. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2006) 60:84–92. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.08.024
- Blanco C, Hasin DS, Wall MM, Flórez-Salamanca L, Hoertel N, Wang S, et al. Cannabis use and risk of psychiatric disorders: prospective evidence from a US national longitudinal study. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2016) 73:388– 95. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.3229
- 156. Panlilio LV, Ferré S, Yasar S, Thorndike EB, Schindler CW, Goldberg SR. Combined effects of THC and caffeine on working memory in rats. Br J Pharmacol. (2012) 165:2529–38. doi: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2011.01554.x
- 157. Irimia C, Polis IY, Stouffer D, Parsons LH. Persistent effects of chronic Δ9-THC exposure on motor impulsivity in rats. *Psychopharmacology*. (2015) 232:3033–43. doi: 10.1007/s00213-015-3942-x
- Schreiner AM, Dunn ME. Residual effects of cannabis use on neurocognitive performance after prolonged abstinence: a meta-analysis. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol.* (2012) 20:420. doi: 10.1037/a0029117
- Colizzi M, Bhattacharyya S. Cannabis use and the development of tolerance: a systematic review of human evidence. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2018) 93:1–25. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2018.07.014
- 160. Smith DE. Acute and chronic toxicity of marijuana. J Psychedelic Drugs. (1968) 2:37-48. doi: 10.1080/02791072.1968.10524399
- McGlothlin WH, West LJ. The marihuana problem: an overview. Am J Psychiatry. (1968) 125:370–8. doi: 10.1176/ajp.125.3.370
- Chaiton MO, Cohen JE, O'Loughlin J, Rehm J. A systematic review of longitudinal studies on the association between depression and smoking in adolescents. *BMC Public Health.* (2009) 9:356. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-9-356
- 163. Marmorstein NR. Longitudinal associations between alcohol problems and depressive symptoms: early adolescence through early adulthood. *Alcoholism Clin Exp Res.* (2009) 33:49–59. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2008.00810.x
- 164. Fluharty M, Taylor AE, Grabski M, Munafò MR. The association of cigarette smoking with depression and anxiety: a systematic review. *Nicotine Tobacco Res.* (2016) 19:3–13. doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntw140
- 165. Kosiba JD, Maisto SA, Ditre JW. Patient-reported use of medical cannabis for pain, anxiety, and depression symptoms: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Soc Sci Med. (2019) 233:181–92. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.06.005
- 166. Vinod KY, Hungund BL. Role of the endocannabinoid system in depression and suicide. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* (2006) 27:539–45. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2006.08.006
- 167. Stopponi S, Soverchia L, Ubaldi M, Cippitelli A, Serpelloni G, Ciccocioppo R. Chronic THC during adolescence increases the vulnerability to stressinduced relapse to heroin seeking in adult rats. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2014) 24:1037–45. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2013.12.012
- Rubino T, Parolaro D. The impact of exposure to cannabinoids in adolescence: insights from animal models. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2016) 79:578– 85. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.07.024

- 169. Lucatch AM, Klober S, Rizvi S, Meyer JM, George, T.P. Effects of cannabis abstinence on clinical e outcomes in people with cannabis use disorder and major depression. *Can J Addict.* (2020) 3:33–41. doi: 10.1097/CXA.00000000000000
- Degenhardt L, Hall W, Lynskey M. Exploring the association between cannabis use and depression. *Addiction*. (2003) 98:1493–504. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.2003.00437.x
- 171. Large M, Sharma S, Compton MT, Slade T, Nielssen O. Cannabis use and earlier onset of psychosis: a systematic meta-analysis. Arch Gen Psychiatry. (2011) 68:555–61. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.5
- 172. Gurillo P, Jauhar S, Murray RM, MacCabe JH. Does tobacco use cause psychosis? Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2015) 2:718–25. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(15)00152-2
- 173. Sacco K, Termine A, Seyal A, Dudas MM, Vessicchio, JC, Jatlow PI, et al. Effects of cigarette smoking on spatial working memory and attentional deficits in schizophrenia: involvement of nicotinic receptor mechanisms. *Arch Gen Psychiatry.* (2005) 62:649–59. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.62.6.649
- 174. Jubelt LE, Barr RS, Goff DC, Weiss AP, Evins, A.E. Effects of transdermal nicotine on episodic memory in non-smokers with and without schizophrenia. *Psychopharmacology*. (2008) 199:89–98. doi: 10.1007/s00213-008-1133-8
- 175. George TP, Vessicchio, J.C. Termine A, Sahady DM, Head CA, Wexler BE, Kosten, T.R. Effects of smoking abstinence on visuospatial working memory function in schizophrenia. *Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2002) 26:75– 85. doi: 10.1016/S0893-133X(01)00296-2
- 176. Favrat B, Ménétrey A, Augsburger M, Rothuizen LE, Appenzeller M, Buclin T, et al. Two cases of "cannabis acute psychosis" following the administration of oral cannabis. *BMC Psychiatry*. (2005) 5:1–6. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-5-17
- 177. Wilkinson ST, Radhakrishnan R, D'Souza DC. Impact of cannabis use on the development of psychotic disorders. *Curr Addict Rep.* (2014) 1:115– 28. doi: 10.1007/s40429-014-0018-7
- Galve-Roperh I, Palazuelos J, Aguado T, Guzmán M. The endocannabinoid system and the regulation of neural development: potential implications in psychiatric disorders. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* (2009) 259:371– 82. doi: 10.1007/s00406-009-0028-y
- Harkany T, Keimpema E, Barabás K, Mulder J. Endocannabinoid functions controlling neuronal specification during brain development. *Mol Cell Endocrinol.* (2008) 286:S84–90. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2008.02.011
- 180. Jiang W, Zhang Y, Xiao L, Van Cleemput J, Ji S-P, Bai G, et al. Cannabinoids promote embryonic and adult hippocampus neurogenesis and produce anxiolytic-and antidepressant-like effects. *J Clin Investig.* (2005) 115:3104– 16. doi: 10.1172/JCI25509
- 181. Johnston LD, Miech RA, O'Malley PM, Bachman JG, Schulenberg JE, Patrick ME. Monitoring the Future National Survey Results on Drug Use, 1975-2018: Overview, Key Findings on Adolescent Drug Use. Institute for Social Research (2019).
- 182. Weinberger AH, Zhu J, Lee J, Anastasiou E, Copeland J, Goodwin RD. Cannabis use among youth in the United States, 2004–2016: faster rate of increase among youth with depression. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2020) 209:107894. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2020.107894
- Carliner H, Brown QL, Sarvet AL, Hasin DS. Cannabis use, attitudes, and legal status in the US: a review. *Prev Med.* (2017) 104:13– 23. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2017.07.008
- 184. Han BH, Palamar JJ. Trends in cannabis use among older adults in the United States, 2015-2018. JAMA Intern Med. (2020) 180:609– 11. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2019.7517

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Sorkhou, Bedder and George. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Do Cannabis Users Reduce Their THC Dosages When Using More Potent Cannabis Products? A Review

Janni Leung^{1,2*}, Daniel Stjepanović¹, Danielle Dawson^{1,2} and Wayne D. Hall¹

¹ National Centre for Youth Substance Use Research, The University of Queensland, St Lucia, QLD, Australia, ² School of Psychology, The University of Queensland, St Lucia, QLD, Australia

Background: Higher potency cannabis products are associated with higher risks of negative physical and psychological outcomes. The US cannabis industry has opposed any restrictions on THC levels, arguing that people titrate their THC doses when consuming higher potency products.

Objective: To review research on the degree to which people who use cannabis for recreational purposes can and do titrate their THC doses.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Liana Fattore, National Research Council (CNR), Italy

Reviewed by:

Marilyn A. Huestis, Thomas Jefferson University, United States Dennis Sholler, Johns Hopkins Medicine, United States

> *Correspondence: Janni Leung j.leung1@uq.edu.au

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 18 November 2020 Accepted: 01 February 2021 Published: 18 February 2021

Citation:

Leung J, Stjepanović D, Dawson D and Hall WD (2021) Do Cannabis Users Reduce Their THC Dosages When Using More Potent Cannabis Products? A Review. Front. Psychiatry 12:630602. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.630602 **Method:** A systematic search was conducted for studies published from 1973 to 2020. We included (1) experimental laboratory studies on dose titration of cannabis products that varied in THC content; (2) observational studies on the use of more potent products; and (3) surveys on whether cannabis users titrate when using more potent products.

Results: In some experiments, there were inverse associations between the THC content and the amount smoked and smoking topography, while others indicated higher doses consumed and psychological and physiological effects observed. Findings of observational studies of regular cannabis users were more equivocal. In some surveys, cannabis users reported that they use less when using more potent products, but in other surveys, persons who used more potent cannabis had more adverse effects of use.

Discussion: There is some evidence from experimental studies that people who use higher potency cannabis for recreational purposes can titrate their THC doses, but less evidence that regular cannabis users do in fact do so. We need much better experimental and epidemiological research to inform the design of regulatory policies to minimize harms from the use of high THC cannabis products.

Keywords: cannabis, marijuana, titration, THC concentration, dose

INTRODUCTION

In some states in the USA, the legalization of cannabis for adult and medical use has increased the availability and sales of cannabis products, such as extracts, that have a THC content >70% (1). The cannabis industry has resisted proposals to cap THC content by arguing that people who use high potency cannabis extracts titrate their doses (e.g., reduce their THC dosage of higher potency cannabis products to achieve the same desired psychoactive effects). They may, for example, reduce

38

the amount smoked when using high THC products. They may also inhale smaller puffs or do so less often when using higher potency products (2). The ability to do so will depend upon users understanding the relationship between product potency and their desired effects so that they can titrate their THC dose (3).

We systematically reviewed evidence on the degree to which people who use cannabis for recreational purposes can and do reduce their THC dose when using more potent products.

METHODS

Eligibility Criteria

We included original studies published from 1973 to the date of our search (17 June 2020) if they reported quantitative data on behavior indicative of titrating THC doses from cannabis products (*via* any route of administration) that varied in THC content (e.g., by varying or controlling the amount rolled, inhaled, or consumed).

We excluded studies of medicinal cannabis use and clinical/pharmacological studies where patients/participants were instructed to titrate their dose of cannabis consumption. Our review aimed to examine evidence on recreational cannabis use in non-supervised settings to better inform public health policy on the regulation of recreational cannabis use.

Search Strategy

The search was conducted in PubMed and Embase with terms related to "Cannabis" AND 'Titration' in the title/abstract/related MeSH and Emtree explosion subject headings, with the "Humans" filter applied, as follows:

PubMed search: ((cannabis [tiab] OR marijuana [tiab] OR Cannabis [MeSH] OR Marijuana Use [MeSH] OR Marijuana Smoking* [MeSH])) AND ((titration [tiab] OR self-titration [tiab] OR self-titrating [tiab] OR self-titra* [tiab] OR titrant [tiab] OR titrat* [tiab] OR auto-titration [tiab] OR autotitration [tiab])) AND (humans[Filter]).

Embase search: (((cannabis:ti,ab OR marijuana:ti,ab OR "cannabis"/exp OR "marijuana use"/exp OR "marijuana smoking*") AND (titration:ti,ab OR "self-titration":ti,ab OR "self-titrating":ti,ab OR "self titra*":ti,ab OR titrant:ti,ab OR titrat*:ti,ab OR "auto titration":ti,ab OR autotitration:ti,ab)) AND "human"/de) AND ("article"/it OR "article in press"/it OR "review"/it).

The supplementary search involved the authors' collection and a snowball search of secondary references identified from all relevant records from the database search and authors' collection. Two researchers carried out the screening, study selection, and data extraction.

Synthesis of Results

Findings from experimental and observational studies and surveys were synthesized narratively on evidence of: (1) titration behavior (e.g., amount smoked, smoking topography) and (2) evidence of effective titration, defined as adjusting consumption when using high THC products to deliver the same THC dose or to achieve the same physiological, neurobehavioral, or psychological effects obtained from using a lower dose product.

RESULTS

Study Characteristics

We identified 197 records from the database search and 338 records from the supplementary search, from which, we screened 497 unique titles after exclusion of duplicates. After full-text screening (n = 81), we included 15 articles (**Supplementary Figure 1**).

Most studies were from the USA (n = 9), with smaller numbers from the UK (n = 1) (4), Canada (n = 2) (5, 6), and the Netherlands (n = 3) (2, 7, 8). Five studies were published after 2010 (2, 4, 9–11).

Experimental laboratory studies (**Table 1a**) recruited young volunteers who were experienced cannabis users and asked them to smoke cannabis that varied in THC concentration (e.g., (9, 10)). Observational studies (**Table 1b**) examined the cannabis use behavior of users (2, 4). Surveys of cannabis users (**Table 1c**) asked users whether they varied their patterns of use when using more potent cannabis products/assessed whether their reports of adverse effects of cannabis varied with the potency of the cannabis products that they used.

Narrative Review

Experimental Laboratory Studies

There was mixed evidence of titration in experimental studies that were conducted in the 70–90's (5, 6, 12–17). These studies used various methods to measure dose titration (e.g., measuring the total amount of THC that was self-administered and assessing the physiological, and psychological effects of the cannabis consumed).

Some of these studies reported differences in smoking topography, such as taking smaller puffs, smaller inhalation volumes, shorter puff duration, longer inter-puff intervals, when using more potent cannabis products (6, 13, 16). Other studies did not (5, 12, 15). The participants in the higher dose conditions in all studies consumed more THC and reported more psychoactive effects, regardless of adjustments in their smoking behavior.

More recent studies have found some evidence of titration. Hartman et al. conducted an experimental study that evaluated the cannabinoid levels in blood and plasma after the use of vaporized cannabis that varied THC content, with and without alcohol consumption, while allowing ad-libitum consumption (9, 10). They recruited 32 participants who had used cannabis in the past 3 months no more than three times a week. Nineteen (59%) completed all the sessions and provided data on cannabinoid levels in blood and plasma concentrations (10) and oral fluid (9). Participants inhaled vaporized cannabis (ground cannabis obtained through NIDA) ad-libitum for 10 min. The THC levels were 0.008% in the placebo, 2.9% in the low and 6.7% in the high concentration cannabis conditions. Participants consumed the three cannabis products with and without a concurrent low-dose alcoholic beverage, across six testing sessions.

Leung et al.

First author (year published), study location	Study design (sample size)	Sample characteristics	Cannabis products examined	Titration measure	Summary of findings	Evidence of titration behavior	Evidence of effective titration [†]
(a) Summary of exp	erimental studies on	titration of recreationa	I cannabis products b	by potency			
Cappell et al. (5), Canada	Experimental, in lab, (V = 12)	Experienced in cannabis use, aged 21–28, males	0.8 vs. 0.4% or 0.2% THC flower (as cigarettes)	Total time with smoke in lungs, number of puffs, mean duration of puff, mean interval between puffs, estimated weight of material consumed, finger pulse, blood pressure, and conjunctival injection.	Effective titration of intake did not occur. Number of puffs and duration for which puffs were held in lungs did not differ as a function of THC concentration. The greater the potency of the products, the more total THC participants consumed.	No	No
				Behavioral tasks: pursuit rotor, verbal memory, and raw reaction time.			
Cappell and Pliner (6), Canada	Experimental, in lab, (N = 60)	Frequent or infrequent cannabis use, aged 18–29 (mean = 22), males	1.45 vs. 0.73% or 0.36% THC flower (as cigarette)	Cigarette size (small and large), pulse rate, number/duration/intervals between inhalations.	There was some evidence of titration behavior with the amount of cannabis consumed increasing as potency decreased. Participants in the more potent conditions, however, self-administered more total THC, attaining the same subjective endpoint of intoxication.	Yes	No
Domino et al. (12), USA	Experimental, in clinic, (N = 30)	Experienced in cannabis use, aged 21–33, males	2.9 vs. 0.5% (as cigarette)	Amount of cigarettes smoked/THC concentration; effects on size of palpebral fissure and pupil diameter; patellar reflex and heart rate; mood as assessed by Clyde Mood test scores.	After being asked to smoke as much as they could, participants in the higher concentrate condition had a higher increase in the amplitude of the patellar reflex and heart rate, blood pressure, pulse rate changes, and on self-reported mood.	No	No
Perez-Reyes et al. (13), USA	Experimental, in lab, (N = 6)	Experienced in cannabis use, aged 23–36, 50% males	2.54 vs. 1.32 vs. 1.97%	Smoking time, number of puffs, length of puff, length of hold, interval between puffs, THC plasma concentration, peak subjective high, cardiac acceleration <i>via</i> electrocardiogram (ECG).	THC cigarette consumption was dose-dependent when comparing high to low THC content, but there was no evidence of effective titration in THC plasma levels, heart rate acceleration, or reported subjective high.	Yes	No

TABLE 1 | Summary of experimental (a), observational (b), and survey (c) studies on titration of recreational cannabis products by potency.

(Continued)

Titration Review

TABLE 1 | Continued

First author (year	Study design	Sample	Cannabis	Titration measure	Summary of findings	Evidence of	Evidence of
published), study location	(sample size)	characteristics	products examined			titration behavior	effective titration [†]
Herning et al. (14), USA	Experimental, in lab, (N = 10)	Experienced in cannabis use, mean age = 29, males	3.9 vs. 1.2% (as cigarette)	Number of puffs, inter-puff interval, puff volume, puff duration, inhalation volume, inhalation duration, cumulative puff volume, cumulative inhalation volume, total smoking duration; physiological measures: heart rate, blood pressure, skin temperature, and expired CO; verbal self-report of subjective high.	The high potency cigarettes were smoked with more puffs and longer inter-puff intervals with greater inhaled volumes of air, thereby diluting the cannabis smoke. Skin temperature and intoxication rating significantly differed between low and high potency conditions.	Yes	No
Chait (15), USA	Experimental, in lab, (N = 10)	Experienced in cannabis use, aged 19–33 (mean = 23), 80% males	0.9 vs. 1.7 vs. 2.7% THC (as cigarette)	Amount of cigarettes smoked, cut-off time, expired carbon monoxide levels, heart rate, cigarette questionnaire (taste, harshness, draw), visual analog scales, Addiction Research Center Inventory (ARCI), mood <i>via</i> Profile of Mood States (POMS) questionnaire.	The post-smoking increase in expired air carbon monoxide levels and psychological measures did not differ between the conditions.	No	No
Heishman et al. (16), USA	Experimental, in lab, (N = 12)	Experienced in cannabis use, aged 23–43 (mean age = 31), males	2.7 vs. 1.3 vs. 0%	Heart rate, smoking topography (inter-puff interval, puff duration, puff volume, maximum flow rate/puff, average flow rate/puff); subjective report of drug effects; a cognitive battery measuring working memory, attention, and motor ability (digit-symbol substation task).	Participants in the high dose condition took smaller puffs, lesser inhalation volumes and shorter puff duration, but did not differ in other smoking topography measures. There was no effect on attention—digit span/symbol substation tasks results did not show a dose-response effect. However, subjective reports of dose-related effects of cannabis were obtained.	Yes	No
Matthias et al. (17), USA	Quasi- experimental, in lab, (N = 10)	Experienced in cannabis use, mean age = 23, males	3.95 vs. 1.77 vs. 0%	COHb saturation, self-report subjective level of intoxication, volume and number of puffs and inter-puff intervals, inhaled volume, breath-holding time, respiratory THC retention, heart rate.	Participants in the stronger dose condition showed reduced intake of smoke and tar yield. THC retention and heart rate were increased in the higher THC concentrations.	Yes	No

(Continued)

Titration Review

TABLE 1 | Continued

First author (year published), study location	Study design (sample size)	Sample characteristics	Cannabis products examined	Titration measure	Summary of findings	Evidence of titration behavior	Evidence of effective titration [†]
Hartman et al. (10), USA	Experimental, in lab, (N = 19)	Used in past 3 months, at most three times/ week, aged 21–37, 72% males	Placebo (0.008%), low (2.9%), vs. high (6.7%) THC; ground bulk cannabis vaporized <i>ad-libitum</i> for 10 min	Blood and plasma cannabinoid analysis.	Of participants that completed all experimental sessions, 10 showed self-titration as indexed by maximum blood THC concentration (µg/L).	-	Mixed
				No behavioral measures of titration presented.	Low concentration cannabis sessions produced consistent max concentration and AUC values in participants, whereas high dose products did not.		
Hartman et al. (9), USA,	Experimental, in lab, (N = 19)	Used in past 3 months, at most three times/ week, aged 21–37, 72% males	Placebo (0.008%), low (2.9%), or high (6.7%) THC; ground bulk cannabis vaporized vs. libitum for 10 min	Oral fluid THC concentration.	Max THC concentrations in oral fluid were higher in active (low and high) dose cannabis conditions than placebo. No difference in oral fluid THC were detectable between low and high dose overall or at any timepoint post-dose. Given that differences in blood and plasma were detected in some participants, this suggests a failure of oral fluid THC sensitivity.	-	Mixed
				Blood and plasma cannabinoid (also reported in Hartman et al. (10)).			
Bidwell et al. (11), USA	Experimental (between- subjects), sample recruited <i>via</i> social media and mailed flier adverts, (N = 121)	Experienced flower or concentrate use, mean age = 28, 55–64% males	Concentrates (70 vs. 90%) or flowers (16 vs. 24%)	Plasma cannabinoids; subjective drug intoxication; mood <i>via</i> modified POMS questionnaire; neurobehavioral tasks testing memory, inhibitory control, eyes open, and closed balance.	THC exposure was significantly higher in the concentrates conditions. Neuro-behavioral outcomes did not differ by potency.	-	Mixed
(b) Summary of nat	uralistic observationa	l studies on titration o	f recreational cannabi	s products by potency			
Freeman et al. (4), United Kingdom	Naturalistic observational, recruited by word-of-mouth and snowball sample, (<i>N</i> = 247)	Used daily, mean age = 20, 74% males	Own cannabis products varying in potency (1–10) and type (skunk, resin, or herbal); samples analyzed for THC concentrations	Consumption behavior observed from participants smoking their own cannabis in front of the researcher. Self-reported subjective intoxication. Verbal IQ assessed using Wechsler Test of Adult Reading (WTAR).	There was a negative association between THC concentration and amount of cannabis used, but non-daily users were poor in potency estimation.	Yes	Incomplete

(Continued)

Leung et al.

Leung et al.

Titration Review

TABLE 1 | Continued

First author (year published), study location	Study design (sample size)	Sample characteristics	Cannabis products examined	Titration measure	Summary of findings	Evidence of titration behavior	Evidence of effective titration [†]
					Cannabis product type influenced THC and CBD concentrations. User-estimated potency, in turn, differed as a function of product type, and therefore potency. Amount of product consumed was not influenced by product type/potency. Subjective intoxication did not differ.		
van der Pol et al. (2), Netherlands	Naturalistic observational, "coffee-shops" and chain referral sample, (N=98)	Experienced in cannabis use, aged 19–32 (mean = 24), 75% males	Own products varying in THC concentration, and comparisons of 15.72 vs. 3.64%	Smoking topography measured using a portable device [puff volume, duration, inter-puff interval, average velocity (ml/second), peak flow (ml/second), time to peak puff velocity (ml)].	Higher THC concentration was associated with lower inhalation volume and pace, but not with other topography measures, and positively associated with amount used. The sub-group who used the highest THC product (15.72%) inhaled less than users of average products (3.64%), but the inhalation only halved when the THC concentration was four times higher.	Mixed	Incomplete
(c) Summary of sur	vyes of cannabis user	rs on titration of recrea	ational cannabis produ	icts by potency			
Reinarman (8), USA & Netherlands	Household survey, (San Francisco N = 266; Amsterdam N = 216)	Experienced in cannabis use, mean age = 34–37, 53–59% males	"Stronger cannabis"	One self-report item: "When using stronger cannabis, do you use" Less, Same, or More?	Seventy percent of participants self-reported that they use less when using stronger cannabis	Yes	-
Korf et al. (7), Netherlands	"Coffee-shops" field interviews, (N = 388)	Smoked cannabis in last 30 days, mean age = 28, 79% males	Own products with dosage assessed using a prompt card showing 0.05, 0.10, 0.20, 0.30 g of cannabis/hash	Self-report of (a) consumption characteristics measured using validated tools, and (b) self-adjustment behaviors in the hypothetical situations that they were smoking more potent products.	Three broad types of cannabis users were identified with mixed results. The type who preferred milder cannabis reported compensating by inhaling less deeply and smoking less. However, the youngest group who consumed the highest monthly dose reported inhaling more deeply, and the oldest group did not report adjustments to intake.	Mixed	-

-, not reported; -, not assessed; AUC, area under the concentration-time curve; CBD, cannabidiol; CO, carbon monoxide; COHb, Carboxyhemoglobin, carbon monoxide that formed when inhaled; THC, tetrahydrocannabinol; POMS, Profile of Mood States.

[†]Effective titration was defined as adjustments in consumption behavior when using high THC products that resulted in no increase in THC exposure or no differences in neurobehavioral effects.

In the analyses of blood and plasma THC concentrations (10) 10 of the 19 participants showed evidence of dose titration as indexed by maximum blood THC concentration (μ g/L). Specifically, four participants had THC concentrations for the low and high concentration conditions were within 20% of each other, and six participants had greater THC concentrations in the low than the high cannabis condition. Sessions using low concentration and AUC values whereas higher dose products did not. This suggests that users attempted to titrate their dose. Data were not presented separately for alcohol and no alcohol conditions, but there were no significant interactions between cannabis dose and alcohol consumption in their effects on THC concentration or AUC.

Bidwell et al. (11) reported a between-subjects experimental study in cannabis users who predominantly used flower/concentrates. They measured blood levels of cannabinoids and the active THC metabolite 11-hydroxy Δ^9 -THC (11-OH-THC) and assessed subjective intoxication and mood, and performance on memory, inhibitory control, and balance. Participants were randomly assigned to smoke cannabis products of their preferred type that were standardized to contain either low (flower: 16%; concentrate: 70%) or high (flower 24%, concentrate 90%) THC concentrations.

Blood THC and THC metabolite levels differed between the two forms of cannabis, with concentrates producing higher blood levels than flower (11). There was no significant difference in levels between the two potency levels for cannabis concentrate (70 vs. 90% THC). For cannabis flower, the difference in blood levels approached the pre-specified significance threshold of p < 0.01 for blood THC (p = 0.01) and 11-OH-THC (p = 0.02). Although this effect was not nominally significant, it suggested that participants who predominantly used flower experienced more difficulty adjusting their THC intake.

Concentrate users achieved more than double the mean blood THC level of flower users (11). Despite this difference, self-reported measures of intoxication did not differ between users of the two products. The reason for this discrepancy is unclear. Possible explanations include increased tolerance to THC in concentrate users, a saturation of the cannabinoid receptors so that additional THC intake no longer produced an effect, or differences in user characteristics that affect metabolism/sensitivity to THC. Potency did not significantly affect any of the neurobehavioral measures.

Observational Studies

Observational studies of cannabis users' behavior when using cannabis that varied in potency have shown mixed evidence of titration (2, 4).

Freeman et al. (4) reported an observational study in the UK in which participants used their own cannabis that chemical analyses had established varied in potency and type (skunk, resin, and herbal). Participants were asked to roll a joint and smoke it normally while the researcher recorded their self-reported subjective intoxication and assessed their verbal IQ using the Wechsler Test of Adult Reading. The study found a negative relationship between THC concentration of the cannabis and the amount of cannabis added to their joints. This relationship was not influenced by the users' frequency of use. The THC levels of the cannabis products were positively correlated with participants' estimation of their potency but the correlation was low. The amount of cannabis consumed was not influenced by product type/potency and participants did not differ in their subjective levels of intoxication.

A similar study in the Netherlands by van der Pol et al. found mixed evidence on whether experienced cannabis users could successfully titrate their THC doses (2). This was a naturalistic, observational study of young experienced cannabis users recruited through "coffee-shops" and chain referrals. The participants used their own cannabis products that varied in THC concentration. Smoking topography was measured using a portable device to assess puff volume, duration, inter-puff interval, average velocity (ml/s), peak flow (ml/s), and time to peak puff velocity (ml).

van der Pol et al. (2) found a positive association between cannabis THC concentration and the amount of cannabis consumed (i.e., participants who used more potent cannabis used larger amounts in their regular joints). There was, however, a negative association between THC concentration of joints and total inhaled smoke volume. This indicated that users inhaled less cannabis smoke when using cannabis with higher THC concentrations. Despite this, they consumed larger amounts when using high potency cannabis. This suggests that their attempt to titrate their doses was only partially successful as measured by THC in blood plasma.

Surveys of Cannabis Users' Behavior

A survey comparing patterns of cannabis use in San Francisco and Amsterdam is often cited as evidence for titration (8). In this study cannabis users were asked: "When using stronger cannabis, do you use less, same, or more?" Onethird of respondents reported that they used the same amount, and two-thirds reported that they used less. Those who reported smoking less of "stronger cannabis" said that they preferred to achieve the same effect by using less cannabis. This study can be considered as hypothesisgenerating, because it did not employ puff topography or measure THC.

Korf et al. (7) conducted a survey of Netherlands "coffeeshop" patrons who used cannabis and hash products that varied in potency. They collected data on self-reported behavior when smoking more potent cannabis products and identified three groups of users. The first group that varied in age and sex and preferred to use milder cannabis reported inhaling less deeply and smoking smaller amounts of higher potency cannabis. The second was a younger group with more symptoms of cannabis dependence who reported that they inhaled more potent products more deeply. The third comprised older predominantly males with long cannabis careers who lived and smoked alone. They did not report any adjustments in smoking behavior when they used more potent cannabis.

DISCUSSION

This review found mixed evidence on how successful cannabis users were in adjusting their dose of more potent cannabis to achieve the same delivery of THC or the same desired psychoactive effects. Older experimental studies found little evidence for titration but often used cannabis with much lower THC levels that differed minimally between conditions. More recent experimental studies of *ad-libitum* cannabis provided some evidence of titration by finding reductions in the amount of THC in blood and plasma when products of different potency were used. An experimental study of controlled cannabis vaporization found similar THC concentrations in blood in the low and high dose THC conditions in some, but not all, participants. This provides some support that some cannabis users titrate their THC dose during *ad-libitum* consumption (9, 10).

Observational studies found weak evidence that cannabis smokers reduced their THC doses when using cannabis products with higher levels of THC. In surveys, there were self-reported changes in cannabis use but no assessments were made of whether these produced differences in the THC dose consumed or in its physiological or psychological effects.

The question of most relevance to cannabis policy is whether the users of higher THC products do, in fact, titrate their doses. Epidemiological surveys of adverse effects reported by cannabis users suggest that users of more potent cannabis products incompletely adjust their THC doses. In these surveys, consumers of higher THC cannabis products report more negative consequences than users of less potent products (18, 19). A UK cohort study showed that users of high potency cannabis had higher risks of generalized anxiety and cannabis use disorders (20).

There are supportive trends in ecological data. In the USA emergency, hospital, and poisoning center presentations related to cannabis have increased along with the increased use of high THC cannabis products after cannabis legalization (21). In the Netherlands, there was an increase in the number of persons seeking help to quit cannabis as the average THC content of cannabis sold in coffee shops increased and a later fall in numbers when THC content declined (3).

Limitations of the Evidence

This review was severely limited by the dearth of rigorous studies on whether people who use cannabis can effectively titrate their doses of higher potency cannabis. The recent rapid increase in THC potency in cannabis products on the market makes it difficult to compare the findings of early studies that used very low THC cannabis products by comparison with cannabis products now consumed.

There may also have been changes over time in the characteristics of people who use cannabis and in their frequency of use. Tolerance develops with the frequency of cannabis intake so cannabis effects will differ between the occasional users often studied in laboratories and the daily cannabis users who account for most of the cannabis consumed (22).

Routes of administration have also changed over time. Although we did not restrict our search to studies of any specific route of administrations, all the studies we included were of inhaled cannabis products. Methods and ease of titration between different routes of cannabis administration may vary. Vaporization and smoking provide similar cannabinoid delivery (23), but the subjective effects of edible products have a longer time course and users may be at risk of consuming more than intended if they had not waited for them to take effect before deciding to consume more. There are doubts about how well users can titrate their THC doses of oral cannabis products, given that individuals may not know how long they need to wait to assess whether they have reached their desired level of intoxication. Future studies are needed on self-titration of cannabis use by new and emerging administration methods.

Some early laboratory studies of cannabis consumption assessed the relationship between blood concentrations of THC and the effects of cannabis (24). However, many surveys have only assessed titration by self-report rather than measuring the THC content of cannabis or the level of users' intoxication. Self-reported titration can be subject to selective reporting, memory effects and bias and hence provides weak evidence for the titration.

Smoking topography was measured in some studies, with some authors arguing that it is difficult to assess titration without these measures (16). The use of behavioral endpoints as measures is problematic because frequent users have higher tolerance. Objective measures of cannabis potency and THC exposure, such as assessing THC concentration in blood and plasma in laboratory settings, are required in future research on cannabis dose titration.

This review was restricted to papers written in English. The predominance of studies from North America may limit the generalisability of these results. The marketing of high THC content products in the USA may have global impacts as online markets are increasingly popular and merchants accessible through online crypto-markets in the USA are prepared to ship cannabis products worldwide (25).

Our review excluded studies of cannabis when used to alleviate symptoms of chronic medical or mental health conditions. Future research is needed that monitors the prevalence of medical use and assesses the extent to which medicinal cannabis users titrate their doses.

There is an urgent need for larger and better controlled experimental and observational studies of the extent to which cannabis users can and do titrate their THC doses when using more potent cannabis products, such as, cannabis extracts and high potency cannabis flower. This research is needed to inform policymakers on how to reduce harms from the use of high potency cannabis products. It may indicate the need for caps on the potency of cannabis products or higher taxes on more potent cannabis products to discourage their heavy use (26). It is also needed to inform the labeling of THC doses in legal cannabis products that may include standardized THC doses analogous to standard units of alcohol (27).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WH and JL: design and conception. JL, DS, and DD: acquisition and analysis of data. JL and DD: first draft. All authors: interpretation of data, subsequent drafts, revision for important intellectual content, final approval, and agreement to be accountable for the work.

FUNDING

JL was supported by the University of Queensland Development Fellowship (1833885).

REFERENCES

- Hall W, Stjepanović D, Caulkins J, Lynskey M, Leung J, Campbell G, et al. Public health implications of legalising the production and sale of cannabis for medicinal and recreational use. *Lancet.* (2019) 394:1580– 90. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31789-1
- Van Der Pol P, Liebregts N, Brunt T, Van Amsterdam J, De Graaf R, Korf DJ, et al. Cross-sectional and prospective relation of cannabis potency, dosing and smoking behaviour with cannabis dependence: an ecological study. *Addiction*. (2014) 109:1101–9. doi: 10.1111/add.12508
- Freeman TP, Van Der Pol P, Kuijpers W, Wisselink J, Das RK, Rigter S, et al. Changes in cannabis potency and first-time admissions to drug treatment: a 16-year study in the Netherlands. *Psychol Med.* (2018) 48:2346– 52. doi: 10.1017/S0033291717003877
- Freeman TP, Morgan CJ, Hindocha C, Schafer G, Das RK, Curran HV. Just say "know:" how do cannabinoid concentrations influence users' estimates of cannabis potency and the amount they roll in joints? *Addiction.* (2014) 109:1686–94. doi: 10.1111/add.12634
- Cappell H, Kuchar E, Webster CD. Some correlates of marihuana selfadministration in man: a study of titration of intake as a function of drug potency. *Psychopharmacologia*. (1973) 29:177–84. doi: 10.1007/BF004 14031
- Cappell H, Pliner P. Regulation of the self administration of marihuana by psychological and pharmacological variables. *Psychopharmacologia*. (1974) 40:65–76. doi: 10.1007/BF00429448
- Korf DJ, Benschop A, Wouters M. Differential responses to cannabis potency: a typology of users based on self-reported consumption behaviour. *Int J Drug Policy*. (2007) 18:168–76. doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2006. 08.002
- Reinarman C. Cannabis policies and user practices: market separation, price, potency, and accessibility in Amsterdam and San Francisco. *Int J Drug Policy*. (2009) 20:28–37. doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2007.11.003
- Hartman RL, Anizan S, Jang M, Brown TL, Yun K, Gorelick DA, et al. Cannabinoid disposition in oral fluid after controlled vaporizer administration with and without alcohol. *Forensic Toxicol.* (2015) 33:260– 78. doi: 10.1007/s11419-015-0269-6
- Hartman RL, Brown TL, Milavetz G, Spurgin A, Gorelick DA, Gaffney G, et al. Controlled cannabis vaporizer administration: blood and plasma cannabinoids with and without alcohol. *Clin Chem.* (2015) 61:850–69. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2015.238287
- Bidwell LC, Ellingson JM, Karoly HC, Yorkwilliams SL, Hitchcock LN, Tracy BL, et al. Association of naturalistic administration of cannabis flower and concentrates with intoxication and impairment. *JAMA Psychiatry.* (2020) 77:787–96. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.0927
- Domino EF, Rennick P, Pearl JH. Dose effect relations of marijuana smoking on various physiological parameters in experienced male users. Observations on limits of self titration of intake. *Clin Pharmacol Therapeut*. (1974) 15:514– 20. doi: 10.1002/cpt1974155514
- 13. Perez-Reyes M, Di Guiseppi S, Davis KH, Schindler VH, Cook CE. Comparison of effects of marihuana cigarettes to three different

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge the assistance of librarian Miranda Newell, The University of Queensland, for her assistance with the search.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.630602/full#supplementary-material

potencies. Clin Pharmacol Ther. (1982) 31:617-24. doi: 10.1038/clpt. 1982.86

- Herning R, Hooker W, Jones R. Tetrahydrocannabinol content and differences in marijuana smoking behavior. *Psychopharmacology.* (1986) 90:160–2. doi: 10.1007/BF00181232
- Chait LD. Delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol content and human marijuana self-administration. *Psychopharmacology.* (1989) 98:51–5. doi: 10.1007/BF00442005
- Heishman SJ, Stitzer ML, Yingling JE. Effects of tetrahydrocannabinol content on marijuana smoking behavior, subjective reports, and performance. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav.* (1989) 34:173– 9. doi: 10.1016/0091-3057(89)90369-9
- Matthias P, Tashkin DP, Marques-Magallanes JA, Wilkins JN, Simmons MS. Effects of varying marijuana potency on deposition of tar and delta9-THC in the lung during smoking. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav.* (1997) 58:1145– 50. doi: 10.1016/S0091-3057(97)00328-6
- Freeman TP, Winstock AR. Examining the profile of high-potency cannabis and its association with severity of cannabis dependence. *Psychol Med.* (2015) 45:3181–9. doi: 10.1017/S0033291715001178
- Chan GCK, Hall W, Freeman TP, Ferris J, Kelly AB, Winstock A. User characteristics and effect profile of Butane Hash Oil: an extremely high-potency cannabis concentrate. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2017) 178:32– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.04.014
- Hines LA, Freeman TP, Gage SH, Zammit S, Hickman M, Cannon M, et al. Association of high-potency cannabis use with mental health and substance use in adolescence. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2020) 77:1044–51. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.1035
- Leung J, Chiu V, Chan GCK, Stjepanović D, Hall WD. What have been the public health impacts of cannabis legalisation in the USA? A review of evidence on adverse and beneficial effects. *Curr Addict Rep.* (2019) 6:418– 28. doi: 10.1007/s40429-019-00291-x
- Chan GCK, Hall W. Estimation of the proportion of population cannabis consumption in Australia that is accounted for by daily users using Monte Carlo Simulation. *Addiction*. (2020) 115:1182–6. doi: 10.1111/add.14909
- 23. Newmeyer MN, Swortwood MJ, Barnes AJ, Abulseoud OA, Scheidweiler KB, Huestis MA. Free and glucuronide whole blood cannabinoids' pharmacokinetics after controlled smoked, vaporized, and oral cannabis administration in frequent and occasional cannabis users: identification of recent cannabis intake. *Clin Chem.* (2016) 62:1579–92. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2016.263475
- Cone EJ, Huestis MA. Relating blood concentrations of tetrahydrocannabinol and metabolites to pharmacologic effects and time of marijuana usage. *Ther Drug Monit.* (1993) 15:527–32. doi: 10.1097/00007691-199312000-00013
- Lim CCW, Leung JKY, Connor JP, Hall WD, Gartner C, Cheng BHC, et al. Availability of substances for use in personal vaporisers on three online cryptomarkets. *Drug Alcohol Dependence*. (2020) 217:108254. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2020.108254
- Shover CL, Humphreys K. Six policy lessons relevant to cannabis legalization. Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse. (2019) 45:698– 706. doi: 10.1080/00952990.2019.1569669

 Freeman TP, Lorenzetti V. "Standard THC units:" a proposal to standardize dose across all cannabis products and methods of administration. *Addiction*. (2020) 115:1207–16. doi: 10.1111/add.14842

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Leung, Stjepanović, Dawson and Hall. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Supporting Future Cannabis Policy – Developing a Standard Joint Unit: A Brief Back-Casting Exercise

Hugo López-Pelayo^{1*}, Silvia Matrai¹, Mercè Balcells-Olivero¹, Eugènia Campeny¹, Fleur Braddick¹, Matthijs G. Bossong², Olga S. Cruz^{3,4}, Paolo Deluca⁵, Geert Dom^{6,7}, Daniel Feingold⁸, Tom P. Freeman⁹, Pablo Guzman¹, Chandni Hindocha^{10,11}, Brian C. Kelly¹², Nienke Liebregts¹³, Valentina Lorenzetti¹⁴, Jakob Manthey^{15,16}, João Matias¹⁷, Clara Oliveras¹, Maria Teresa Pons¹, Jürgen Rehm^{18,19,20,21,22}, Moritz Rosenkranz¹⁶, Zoe Swithenbank²³, Luc van Deurse²⁴, Julian Vicente¹⁷, Mike Vuolo²⁵, Marcin Wojnar^{26,27} and Antoni Gual¹

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Nicolas Simon, Aix Marseille Université, France

Reviewed by:

Ruben David Baler, National Institutes of Health (NIH), United States SIMONA Pichini, National Institute of Health (ISS), Italy

*Correspondence:

Hugo López-Pelayo hlopez@clinic.cat

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 02 March 2021 Accepted: 06 April 2021 Published: 20 May 2021

Citation:

López-Pelayo H, Matrai S, Balcells-Olivero M, Campeny E, Braddick F, Bossong MG, Cruz OS, Deluca P, Dom G, Feingold D, Freeman TP. Guzman P. Hindocha C. Kelly BC, Liebregts N, Lorenzetti V, Manthey J, Matias J, Oliveras C, Pons MT, Rehm J, Rosenkranz M, Swithenbank Z, van Deurse L, Vicente J, Vuolo M, Wojnar M and Gual A (2021) Supporting Future Cannabis Policy – Developing a Standard Joint Unit: A Brief Back-Casting Exercise. Front. Psychiatry 12:675033. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.675033

¹ Institut Clínic de Neurociències, Psychiatry and Psychology Service, Grup Recerca Addiccions Clínic, Institut d'Investigacions Biomèdiques August Pi i Sunver, Hospital Clínic de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain, ² Department of Psychiatry, University Medical Center Utrecht Brain Center, Utrecht University, Utrecht, Netherlands, ³ Social Sciences Department, Instituto Universitário da Maia (ISMAI), Maia, Portugal, ⁴ University Interdisciplinary Research Centre for Human Rights -JusGov, University of Minho, Maia, Portugal and JusGov - Escola de Direito, Braga, Portugal, ⁵ Addictions Department, King's College London, Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology & Neuroscience, London, United Kingdom, ⁶ Adult Psychiatry Department, Collaborative Antwerp Psychiatric Research Institute, University of Antwerp, Antwerp, Belgium, ⁷ European Federation of Addiction Societies, Boechout, Belgium, ⁸ Department of Psychology, Ariel University, Ariel, Israel, ⁹ Addiction and Mental Health Group, Department of Psychology, University of Bath, Bath, United Kingdom, ¹⁰ Clinical Psychopharmacology Unit, Research Department of Clinical and Health Psychology, University College London, London, United Kingdom, 11 National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) University College London Hospitals Biomedical Research Centre, University College Hospital, London, United Kingdom, ¹² Departament of Sociology, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN, United States, ¹³ Bonger Institute of Criminology, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands, ¹⁴ School of Behavioural and Health Sciences, Faculty of Health Sciences, Australian Catholic University, Fitzroy, VIC, Australia, ¹⁵ Institute of Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy, Technische Universität Dresden, Dresden, Germany, ¹⁶ Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Center for Interdisciplinary Addiction Research of Hamburg University (ZIS), University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf (UKE), Hamburg, Germany, ¹⁷ European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction, Lisbon, Portugal, ¹⁸ Institute for Mental Health Policy Research, Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Toronto, ON, Canada, ¹⁹ Campbell Family Mental Health Research Institute, Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Toronto, ON, Canada, 20 Canada Epidemiological Research Unit, Canada Dalla Lana School of Public Health and Department of Psychiatry, University of Toronto (UofT), Toronto, ON, Canada, 21 Technische Universität Dresden, Klinische Psychologie & Psychotherapie, Dresden, Germany, ²² Department of International Health Projects, Institute for Leadership and Health Management, I.M.Sechenov First Moscow State Medical University, Moscow, Russia, 23 Faculty of Health, Public Health Institute, Liverpool John Moores University, Liverpool, United Kingdom, 24 Student Governance and Leadership in European Public Health, Maastricht University, Maastricht, Netherlands, 25 Department of Sociology, The Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, United States, ²⁶ Department of Psychiatry, Medical University of Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland, ²⁷ Department of Psychiatry, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

The standardization of cannabis doses is a priority for research, policy-making, clinical and harm-reduction interventions and consumer security. Scientists have called for standard units of dosing for cannabis, similar to those used for alcohol. A Standard Joint Unit (SJU) would facilitate preventive and intervention models in ways similar to the Standard Drink (SD). Learning from the SD experiences allows researchers to tackle emerging barriers to the SJU by applying modern forecasting methods. During a workshop at the Lisbon Addictions Conference 2019, a back-casting foresight method was used to address challenges and achieve consensus in developing an SJU. Thirty-two professionals from 13 countries and 10 disciplines participated. Descriptive analysis of the workshop was carried out by the organizers and shared with the participants in order to suggest amendments. Several characteristics of the SJU were defined: (1)

core values: easy-to use, universal, focused on THC, accurate, and accessible; (2) key challenges: sudden changes in patterns of use, heterogeneity of cannabis compounds as well as in administration routes, variations over time in THC concentrations, and of laws that regulate the legal status of recreational and medical cannabis use); and (3) facilitators: previous experience with standardized measurements, funding opportunities, multi-stakeholder support, high prevalence of cannabis users, and widespread changes in legislation. Participants also identified three initial steps for the implementation of a SJU by 2030: (1) Building a task-force to develop a consensus-based SJU; (2) Expanded available national-level data; (3) Linking SJU consumption to the concept of "risky use," based on evidence of harms.

Keywords: cannabis, standard units, harm-reduction, risky use, prevention

INTRODUCTION

After tobacco and alcohol, cannabis is the most widely used psychoactive substance worldwide. Societies are experiencing a normalization of its use, especially among youth (1) as illustrated by the growing phenomena of coffeeshops and cannabis social clubs (2). Cannabis policy is shifting worldwide as the supply is moving from an unregulated (illicit) market to an open market for an "ordinary commodity" (e.g., in Canada, Uruguay and several states within the US). Observing that public opinion on the legal status of cannabis in Europe is also changing, European countries likely will not be an exception to this trend over the coming years. This changing context (i.e., in social perceptions and in legal context in some countries) aligns cannabis use in high-income countries more closely with alcohol or tobacco than to currently illegal drugs. A transition to legal, regulated access will require new prevention and harm-reduction strategies to minimize adverse effects as cannabis becomes more widely available (3). However, evidence also points to higher THC concentration in cannabis products during the last decade, which is believed to be associated with an increased risk of acute, and chronic health problems, especially in adolescents (4). Additionally, the National Institute on Drug Abuse has already expressed plans to "explore the possibility of constructing a standardized dose similar to that for alcohol (the standard drink) and tobacco (a cigarette) [...for cannabis] for researchers to employ in analyzing use and [...] for users to understand their consumption (5)." Learning from the history of measuring standard units, i.e., alcohol and tobacco, could facilitate public health, research and clinical professionals to navigate this new context more successfully and prevent errors from being repeated. During the 1980s and 1990s, several countries reached a national consensus defining their Standard Drink (SD) (6). Researchers conducted field tests in several countries to grow comparative evidence and adapt prevention efforts to the cultural characteristics of the country (7). However, most countries did not re-validate the SD with the field test (8). As a result, there are large differences between countries in defining SD, due to the fact that some are based on national consensus while others derive from experimental research, making useful crosscountry comparison, policy analysis and prevention efforts more difficult. Nonetheless, despite its limited accuracy, the SD has advanced the alcohol public health field considerably: the SD provides clinicians, public health specialists, policy makers, and researchers with a common tool for assessing alcohol use and implementing programs from early identification of risky use (9) to monitoring consumption in harm-reduction (10).

Other relevant instruments for assessing alcohol use were based on the SD [AUDIT (11), ISCA (12), AUDIT-C (13), HRAR (14)] and are widely implemented globally. Screening and Brief Interventions (SBI) programs, make use of these instruments, are cost-effective in 24 out of 28 EU countries and cost-saving in 50% of countries (15). Learning from practical experiences in the alcohol field and the development and use of SD, the following should be essential characteristics in developing a Standard Joint Unit (SJU): (1) a high degree of evidencebased consensus on equivalence between countries; (2) high accuracy (providing a faithful representation of real doses); (3) taking into account less common routes of administration (cannabis is consumed in more varied ways than alcohol or tobacco); (4) built in monitoring of changes in patterns of use and chemical composition. Having said this, many peculiarities of cannabis use present challenges in the development of standard units for cannabis, among these are: different routes of administration (smoking, vaping, edible), concurrent use with other substances (e.g., tobacco, alcohol), heterogeneity of quantities or interactions among different cannabinoids (THC/CBD) (16). Standard units for cannabis, based on a fixed dose of THC, have the potential to address some of these challenges (16). What constitutes a SJU is important to consider. Currently, studies have gathered evidence on typical joints in Australia (140 mg cannabis/joint), Spain (250 mg of hashish or cannabis plant/joint and translating into 7 mg THC/joint), The Netherlands (260 mg cannabis/joint), UK (140 mg cannabis/joint and 380 mg cannabis/joint), USA (660 mg cannabis/joint vs. 580 mg cannabis/joint vs. 700 mg cannabis/joint) (17-24). Only the Spanish study reported milligrams of THC in a typical joint. Although a commendable start, these studies were heterogeneous regarding both methods (real/simulated cannabis, ecological/lab studies, etc...) and results, even within countries. In the European Web Survey on Drugs (25), the EMCDDA also asks about usual amount consumed for herbal cannabis and cannabis

resin. The rapid growth of research in this field also means that reaching a consensus on SJU research methodologies to support clinical implementation is an urgent issue. In order to advance this area, we organized a workshop, as part of the Lisbon Addictions Conference 2019, with experts in different disciplines (sociology, psychology, public health, basic and clinical research, psychiatry) and with the following objectives: (1) to reflect on the challenges to reaching a consensus on an operative SJU; (2) to reflect on opportunities and facilitators to achieving an SJU; (3) to propose different trajectories to achieve the main goal: implementation of a European SJU by the year 2030; and (4) to reach a minimum-level consensus on the first step toward achieving a SJU. The expected outputs were: (1) consensus on the first-steps toward achieving an SJU; and (2) a preliminary annual roadmap to develop a SJU by the year 2030.

METHODS

The Back-Casting Exercise (BCE)

An operational definition of a BCE is "a scenario technique where normative targets or unwanted outcomes are defined by a group for the purpose of formulating ways in which such goals can be achieved or avoided" (26). Participants in back-casting exercises do not predict the future, but rather choose the desirable future and work backwards to define the steps to achieve that goal (26). Back-casting is a prospective method in the context of foresight methodologies. Foresight methodologies are "frameworks for making sense of data generated by structured processes to think about the future" (27). A back-casting exercise is useful when (28, 29):

- 1. the problem is complex, persistent, and predominant.
- 2. change is very necessary.
- 3. sustainability of the solution is relevant.
- 4. long-term planning (at least 5 years) is needed.
- 5. the results of the exercise could impact multiple stakeholders and could empower the participants in the exercise.

The organizers pre-defined the desirable future in 2030 based on their professional expertise in the alcohol and cannabis areas (see **Figure 1**). The contrast between desirable future and current scenario (see below) is the starting point for the workshop discussions. The current scenario was defined as:

- The populations at risk of suffering cannabis-related health problems are not well-identified.
- The assessment of cannabis use patterns is usually based on frequency of use (e.g., days) only.
- A clear public health message about "how much is too much" does not exist because low-risk use is not well-defined.
- The prevalence of risky use (in different populations) is unknown due to lack of risk level definitions.

• Evidence-based practices to reduce cannabis-attributable harms (i.e., SBIRT) are not implemented.

Participants

A total of thirty-two experts attended the workshop. Participants were scholars and practitioners from a range of disciplines: basic

research (n = 1), pharmacology (n = 1), neuroimaging (n = 3), social sciences (n = 3), psychology (n = 3) and other clinical research (n = 10), public health (n = 4), epidemiology (n =4), law and criminology (n = 2). Furthermore, one cannabis industry representative participated. Experts were divided into five transdisciplinary groups. Participants came from several different countries (in descending order of number): UK (n =7), Spain (n = 5), Portugal (n = 5), The Netherlands (n = 3), USA (n = 2), Germany (n = 2), Australia (n = 2), Belgium (n = 2)1), Hungary (n = 1), Poland (n = 1), Cyprus (n = 1), Israel (n = 1)= 1) and Canada (n = 1). Participants had either pre-registered for the back-casting workshop (n = 21) or arrived to participate spontaneously (n = 11) (these participants were admitted until all available seats were occupied). The workshop was comprised of both academics invited, based on their expertise (n = 17); and participants from the conference (n = 15) (see Figure 2).

In order to facilitate the workshop dynamics and facilitate a smoother running of the exercise, those who had previously registered received a 3-page background document on the SJU concept, the back-casting method, and relevant key references, along with the following advice: (1) An absolute consensus is not expected. Please focus on achieving minimum consensus; (2) Try to find cause-effect relationships; (3) Try to focus on one future desirable scenario; and (4) Do not attempt to predict the future but rather consider the desirable future. The exercise was led by two clinician scientists, both with extensive experience in participatory workshops (AG and HLP). Three researchers – two of them with ample experience in participatory processes – collaborated in the design, preparation, and deployment of the workshop, and the analyses of the results (SM, EC and FB). These five experts conceptualized, designed and developed the exercise.

Procedure (90 min)

We prepared and set up the back-casting exercise in the following steps (adapted from "STD back-back casting approach" and Wilson et al. 2006) (30):

Step 1 (10 min): Introduction - The first part of the session was dedicated to explain the rationale underlying the workshop, its objectives, methodology and expected outcomes. Afterwards, a description of the current scenario and a future desirable scenario was presented to the participants, with sufficient time reserved for questions or amendments to both current and future scenarios.

Step 2 (20 min): Prioritizing relevant elements - Activity 1 was explained and participants were allocated to small multidisciplinary groups (6–7 people) for the first part. They had three lists of elements referring to the SJU: (i) challenges, (ii) facilitators, (iii) values (see **Supplementary Tables 1–3**). The lists included a definition for each concept. Participants could propose new items if they considered that the definition was not accurate or if a concept was missing. Each small group was instructed to choose by consensus the five most relevant concepts from each list. In the second part of the exercise the whole workshop group worked together and voted on each concept for relevance, after hearing the outcomes of previous consensus discussions.

 use based on F and Q *S8l programs (primary care, ED, funding opportunities) *Adapted 	blic haith paigns Mentation IU based hsensus Monitoring risky use in population Parly monitoring system
screening tools	
Consensus about SJU exists and allows cultural and contextual	An early monitoring system allows the definition of SJU to be readapted when the generalized pattern of use changes.
Consensus about SJU exists and allows cultural and contextual adaptations Populations at risk of suffering cannabis-related harms are	An early monitoring system allows the definition of SJU to be readapted when the generalized pattern of use changes. Risky cannabis use is well-defined, in terms of the number of standard joints per occasion and frequency of use (i.e. quantity and frequency occasions (QxF), individual and contextual factors.
	readapted when the generalized pattern of use changes. Risky cannabis use is well-defined, in terms of the number of standard joints per occasion and frequency of use (i.e. quantity and frequency occasions (QxF), individual and

FIGURE 1 | Hypothetical desirable future in 2030, used to guide the back-casting workshop.

Step 3 (30 min): Back-cast trajectories - Activity 2 from future to present was performed by each small group (n = 5, of 6– 7 participants each). The groups focused on a specific key element of the bigger desirable future scenario, and each had a card with the description of this element (group 1: Primary care; group 2: Prevention; group 3: Cannabis users; group 4: Epidemiology; group 5: Research). Using a pre-designed canvas, each group deconstructed the route toward the endpoint of the specific scenario element in 2030, starting in 2020 (see **Supplementary Table 4**). At the end of this exercise, the results were briefly shared with the other members of the workshop.

Step 4 (10 min): Defining key events - this slot was allocated to a discussion across the groups of cornerstones, milestones, and first steps based on the reflection

during the exercise and the professional background of the participants.

Summary (5 min): The exercise ended with a brief summary given by one of the participants (TPF), as rapporteur of the group. The participant was one of the coordinators of the preconference workshop "International Cannabis Toolkit," in order to link these events. (https://www.lisbonaddictions.eu/ lisbon-addictions-2019/side-events). The context of the FuturiZe Project and the Lisbon Addictions Conference is explained in the **Supplementary Material**.

Analyses

Descriptive analysis of the workshop was carried out by the organizers and shared with the participants in order to



suggest amendments. No quantitative or qualitative analyses were conducted.

Ethical issues: Under Spanish law, no ethical approval was required for this study in which the data is expert opinion.

RESULTS

Future Desirable Scenario

The workshop participants did not raise any modifying comments or objections on the desirable future scenario (i.e., implementation of a SJU based on consensus) as proposed by the organizers, and approved unanimously it (see **Figure 1**).

Defining Values, Challenges and Facilitators (Supplementary Tables 1–3 Respectively)

The five most highly voted defining values associated with SJU were "easy-to-use" (straightforward, clear instructions and simple to use correctly, 100%), "universal" (appropriate for or adjustable to all settings/contexts, 100%), "accounts for THC"

(quantity of use register will only include THC, 80%), "accurate" (providing a faithful representation of someone or something, 60%) and "accessible" (easily understood or appreciated, 60%). The five most highly voted challenges were: "sudden changes in patterns of use" (quick and unexpected changes in the behavior of cannabis users which impact the validity/accuracy of the SJU, 100%), "heterogeneity of cannabis compounds" (diversity in content/composition, 80%), "heterogeneity of THC concentration" (diversity on THC content for the same grams of herbal or resin, 80%), "heterogeneity in routes of administration" (diversity in routes of administration (smoking, vaping, edible, etc.), 60%) and "laws" (legal status of marijuana (e.g., possession being criminal offense) in many countries, 60%). "Synthetic cannabinoids" were proposed as a separate additional challenge by one participant, but this challenge was included by consensus of participants in the category of "heterogeneity of cannabis compounds." The six most highly voted facilitators were: "previous experience in other standard measurements" (Learning about the limitations and strengths of standardization of typical dose and operational definitions of risky use in tobacco or alcohol, 100%)," funding opportunities available" (money provided, especially by an organization or government, for drug research is now addressed to the area of cannabis, 80%), "cannabis users' support" (organized or non-organized users whose messages are partially or totally in line with the objectives of the SJU 80%), "policy-makers' support" (roadmap or agenda of policy-makers is partially or totally in line with the objectives of SJU, 60%), "high prevalence of use" (health topic becomes more prevalent and more mainstream,60%), "depenalization, decriminalization and legalization in many countries" (changes in laws regarding cannabis which facilitate research into cannabis and the implementation of solutions conducive to harm-reduction approaches, 60%). "New advances in laboratory studies" were proposed and accepted as an additional facilitator, which was voted on by a majority of the groups (60%).

Back-Casting Trajectories (From 2030 to 2020) and Milestones (Supplementary Table 4)

The most salient milestones reported by participants were: (1) negotiate and engage the stakeholders as an ongoing process; (2) set of scenarios (options) to discuss the analytical phase; (3) guidelines for using the SJU (setting, protocols, etc.); (4) definition and consensus of SJU [and conversion to standard cannabis unit (16)]; (5) programs funding EU-wide research in the cannabis field; (6) external validation (statistical concept) of SJU (e.g., indicators) before clinical programs; and (7) data collection (dose per joint) at the country level. Consideration of whether it is inappropriate (e.g., normalization of drugusing behavior and reduced perception of risk) or appropriate (e.g., reducing stigma and increasing help-seeking) to use the term "standard" when it comes to a substance that is illegal in many jurisdictions also arose as relevant point during the workshop process.

First Steps

The first three steps (to be implemented concurrently) were: (1) Set up a "Task Force" that could also act as a lobby for the European Commission and influence the European Union (EU) Research Agenda, raising the profile of this subject; (2) Conduct a review of already available data at the national level; (3) Emphasize the need for SJU in terms of risks.

DISCUSSION

The 21st century has been characterized as an "Information Age," where technologies facilitate the use of information by citizens. The SJU provides an opportunity to capitalize on this desire for information by working toward a clear evidencebased standard which consumers can rely upon. In addition to leveraging consumer desires for information, the SJU provides important opportunities for harm reduction and intervention as the use of cannabis continues to expand in the future. In fact, although our proposal of establishing a SJU is mainly focused on regulation of recreational use, it might also be useful to achieve a better control of those preparations intended for a potential medical use, which are also generating growing interest in the last years (31). Given the importance of these standards for the future of cannabis consumption, the process of identifying the most efficient and accurate means to develop the SJU remains a critical task. The results described above used established expertise across multiple scientific domains to identify how these standards may be achieved. According to the expert opinion from the workshop group, the SJU must be easy-to-use, universal, take into account only the concentration of THC, and be accurate, and accessible ("easily understood or appreciated"). With the aim of overcoming the barriers identified and enhancing the effect of the facilitators, the experts suggested one main step to be implemented: creating a task force to emphasize the need for the development of an SJU. This task force should generate input for the EU Research Agenda and promote a review of the available data at the national level. The majority of defining values reported by the participants were also presented in two recent opinion papers (e.g., assessing only THC, accessible, universal and easy-to-use) (16, 32). The SJU should be accurate (defined as "providing a faithful representation of something") according to attendees, being different to the SD, which prioritized utility over accuracy (6). Most of the challenges discussed [i.e., heterogeneity of routes of administration, laws, variations over time in THC concentrations (33), compounds and patterns of use] have also been repeatedly reported as limitations in previous research (16, 17). Future research must cope with these barriers by incorporating new methods [e.g., trend-spotter method (34), foresight methods (27), participatory research (35), etc.]. An SJU Task Force should share the necessary knowledge, skills and expertise in such new methods. The current legal status of cannabis in 12 European countries is more flexible now than it was a few years ago (e.g., incarceration is now not possible for minor cannabis possession in these 12 countries) and continues to change (e.g., the government of Luxembourg is set to provide legal access to cannabis in the near future).

These evolutions in policy could easily open up more research opportunities in this area (36, 37). Cannabis is high both on the research and regulatory agenda - a PubMed search using the terms "marijuana OR marihuana OR cannabis" showed 388 papers in 1998 and 2,190 papers in 2018, thus research interest, measured by published papers, has increased by 460% within two decades. Over the same period, the increase of the number of papers studying "cocaine" was only 8.2%. These patterns reflect a growing interest in this research area, an interest that might act as a facilitator for establishing a SJU research agenda, making it important for researchers to use this momentum to promote the specific line of research on the SJU. Increased funding opportunities in Australia, North America, and Europe are beginning to facilitate much needed research to establish the SJU. The National Focal Point in Spain for the EMCDDA (Plan Nacional sobre Drogas) funded two projects related to the SJU. NIDA also funded research for screening and brief assessment, development and impact assessment of prevention programs on marijuana use and patterns and trends in marijuana use and attitudes (38). These topics are closely related to the development of an SJU. In 2015, NIDA invested US\$ 66M in cannabis research [> 10% of all research project grants, US\$ 625M (39)]. In Europe several opportunities exist, for example: Supporting Initiatives in the Field of Drugs Policy (JUST-DRUGS-AG HOME Action Grant) and European Cooperation in Science and Technology (40, 41). Recently, NIDA launched a request for information inviting Comments on the Establishment and Implementation of a Standard Unit Dose of Δ -9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) for Cannabis Research (42). Moreover, the fact that cannabis is the most widely used psychoactive substance beyond alcohol and tobacco, with some authors even claiming that there is a certain normalization of its use, should also stimulate research in order to overcome the gaps in the specialized literature. Taking advantage of funding opportunities was critical, according the expert opinion of participants, in order to enable the creation of a task force that allows oversight of the available data at the national levels, and to act as lobbying force to influence a cannabis research agenda. This network could both facilitate research and be involved in training relevant workforces in use of the standard measures.

Limitations and Strengths

The main limitation to our workshop back-casting exercise was a time constraint (90 minutes vs. 4 or more hours for other published BCEs), which may have resulted in less intermediate analyses between description and consensus of desirable futures (step 1), and back-cast trajectories (step 2) (43). However, this brief and concentrated version of BCE allows for the inclusion of a large number of diverse experts who otherwise would not have been able to attend for timetabling or financial reasons. Another secondary limitation is the limited heterogeneity of participants (with few from outside academia). Fortunately, we think that synergies with other activities in the LxAddiction2019 Conference will have mitigated these limitations (e.g., a preconference Workshop on 'International Cannabis Toolkit' https://canntoolkit.com/ and a "Big Debate" session on Day 1 of the conference programme: 'Will changes

in cannabis policy result in greater costs or greater benefits?'). The strengths of this BCE exercise were the relevant expertise in this specific research area of the vast majority of participants; heterogeneity of research profiles involved (basic science, social science, epidemiology, neuroimaging, pharmacology, clinical research) and the inspiring context of the FuturiZe Project and conference which facilitated creativity and the opportunity for participants to engage in a co-creative exercise.

CONCLUSIONS

The implementation of a SJU in 2030 was considered feasible after overcoming several barriers and harnessing contextual facilitators. Experts agreed that an SJU is possible on the basis on the following achievements: (1) the building of a task force to define, develop and advocate for an evidence-based SJU; (2) reviewing and expanding available national-level data on cannabis use and related risks; and (3) examining how the SJU relates to the concept of "risky use" of cannabis.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Ethical review and approval was not required for the study on human participants in accordance with the local legislation and institutional requirements. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HL-P, AG, SM, EC and FB designed the workshop and the study (conceptualization), and conducted the analyses. HL-P wrote the

REFERENCES

- Parker H, Williams L, Aldridge J. The Normalization of 'Sensible' Recreational Drug Use: Further Evidence from the North West England Longitudinal Study. *Sociology*. (2002) 36:941–64. doi: 10.1177/0038038502036 00408
- European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction. *Cannabis Legislation in Europe: An Overview*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union (2018). doi: 10.2810/930744
- Fischer B, Russell C, Sabioni P, van den Brink W, Le Foll B, Hall W, et al. Lower-risk cannabis use guidelines: a comprehensive update of evidence and recommendations. *Am J Public Health.* (2017) 107:1277. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2017.303818a
- Campeny E, López-Pelayo H, Nutt D, Blithikioti C, Oliveras C, Nuño L, et al. The blind men and the elephant: systematic review of systematic reviews of cannabis use related health harms. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2020) 33:1–35. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2020.02.003
- National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA). Recommendations for NIDA's Cannabis Policy Research Agenda. (2018). Available online at: https://

first draft (writing original draft). All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

FuturiZe is co-financed by grant N° 806964 under the European Union's DG Justice Programme Drugs Policy Initiatives -Supporting initiatives in the field of drugs policy (JUST-2017-AGDRUGS) from 01/10/2018 to 31/3/2020. HLP received funding from the Spanish Ministry of Economy and Competitiveness, Instituto de Salud Carlos III through a Juan Rodes contract (JR19/00025, to Dr. Hugo López-Pelayo), FEDER. Paolo Deluca is supported by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Applied Research Collaboration South London (NIHR ARC South London) at King's College Hospital NHS Foundation Trust. The views expressed are those of the author[s] and not necessarily those of the NIHR or the Department of Health and Social Care, UK. This work is supported by the following institutions: Institut d'Investigacions Biomèdiques August Pi i Sunyer (IDIBAPS), University of Barcelona, Hospital Clínic i Universitari de Barcelona and CERCA Programme/Generalitat de Catalunya.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Professor Pat Mungroo, Dr Hannah Walsh and Dr Teodora Groshkova, as well as all other participants for their valuable contributions to the workshop (other participant names are not incorporated due to lack of explicit consent and in order to respect the privacy).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.675033/full#supplementary-material

www.drugabuse.gov/sites/default/files/nacda_cannabis_policy_research_ workgroup_report_feb_2018.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).

- Mongan D, Long J. Standard Drink Measures in Europe. (2015). Available online at: http://www.rarha.eu/Resources/Deliverables/Lists/Deliverables/ Attachments/14/WP5BackgroundpaperStandarddrinkmeasures~HRB.pdf (accessed March 30, 2021).
- Gual A, Martos AR, Lligoña A, Llopis JJ. Does the concept of a standard drink apply to viticultural societies? *Alcohol Alcohol.* (1999) 34:153– 60. doi: 10.1093/alcalc/34.2.153
- World Health Organization. Global Status Report on Alcohol and Health 2018. (2018). Available online at: https://www.who. int/publications/i/item/9789241565639 (accessed February 21, 2021).
- O'Donnell A, Anderson P, Newbury-Birch D, Schulte B, Schmidt C, Reimer J, et al. The impact of brief alcohol interventions in primary healthcare: a systematic review of reviews. *Alcohol Alcohol.* (2014) 49:66– 78. doi: 10.1093/alcalc/agt170
- RARHA. Available online at: http://www.rarha.eu/Pages/default.aspx (accessed February 22, 2021).

- Saunders JB, Aasland OG, Babor TF, De La Fuente JR, Grant M. Development of the alcohol use disorders identification test (AUDIT): WHO collaborative project on early detection of persons with harmful alcohol consumption-II. *Addiction.* (1993) 88:791–804. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.1993.tb02093.x
- Gual A, Contel M, Segura L, Ribas A, Colom J. The ISCA (Systematic Interview of Alcohol Consumption), a new instrument to detect risky drinking. *Med Clin*. (2001) 117:685–9. doi: 10.1016/S0025-7753(01)72224-5
- Khadjesari Z, White IR, McCambridge J, Marston L, Wallace P, Godfrey C, et al. Validation of the AUDIT-C in adults seeking help with their drinking online. *Addict Sci Clin Pract.* (2017) 12:2. doi: 10.1186/s13722-016-0066-5
- DiMartini A, Magill J, Fitzgerald MG, Jain A, Irish W, Khera G, et al. Use of a high-risk alcohol relapse scale in evaluating liver transplant candidates. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2000) 24:1198– 201. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2000.tb02083.x
- Angus C, Thomas C, Anderson P, Meier PS, Brennan A. Estimating the cost-effectiveness of brief interventions for heavy drinking in primary health care across Europe. *Eur J Public Health.* (2017) 27:345–51. doi: 10.1093/eurpub/ckw122
- Freeman TP, Lorenzetti V. Standard THC units': a proposal to standardize dose across all cannabis products and methods of administration. *Addiction*. (2019) 115:1207–16. doi: 10.1111/add.14842
- Casajuana Kögel C, Balcells-Olivero MM, López-Pelayo H, Miquel L, Teixidó L, Colom J, et al. The standard joint unit. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2017) 176:109–16. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.03.010
- Freeman TP, Morgan CJA, Hindocha C, Schafer G, Das RK, Curran HV. Just say "know": how do cannabinoid concentrations influence users' estimates of cannabis potency and the amount they roll in joints? *Addiction*. (2014) 109:1686–94. doi: 10.1111/add.12634
- Hindocha C, Freeman TP, Curran HV. Anatomy of a joint: comparing selfreported and actual dose of cannabis and tobacco in a joint, and how these are influenced by controlled acute administration. *Cannabis Cannabinoid Res.* (2017) 2:217–23. doi: 10.1089/can.2017.0024
- Mariani JJ, Brooks D, Haney M, Levin FR. Quantification and comparison of marijuana smoking practices: blunts, joints, and pipes. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2011) 113:249–51. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.08.008
- Norberg MM, Mackenzie J, Copeland J. Quantifying cannabis use with the timeline followback approach: a psychometric evaluation. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2012) 121:247–52. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2011.09.007
- Prince MA, Conner BT, Pearson MR. Quantifying cannabis: a field study of marijuana quantity estimation. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2018) 32:426– 33. doi: 10.1037/adb0000370
- Tomko RL, Baker NL, McClure EA, Sonne SC, McRae-Clark AL, Sherman BJ, et al. Incremental validity of estimated cannabis grams as a predictor of problems and cannabinoid biomarkers: evidence from a clinical trial. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2018) 182:1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.09.035
- Van der Pol P, Liebregts N, de Graaf R, Korf DJ, van den Brink W, van Laar M. Validation of self-reported cannabis dose and potency: an ecological study. *Addiction.* (2013) 108:1801–8. doi: 10.1111/add.12226
- Matias J, Kalamara E, Mathis F, Skarupova K, Noor A, Singleton N. The use of multi-national web surveys for comparative analysis: lessons from the European web survey on drugs. *Int J Drug Policy*. (2019) 73:235– 44. doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.03.014
- Robinson J. Future subjunctive: backcasting as social learning. Futures. (2003) 35:839–56. doi: 10.1016/S0016-3287(03)00039-9
- Conway M. An Overview of Foresight Methodologies. Available online at: http://projects.mcrit.com/esponfutures/documents/Foresight methodology/Conway M._An Overview of Foresight Methodologies.pdf (accessed February 21, 2021).
- Phdungsilp A. Futures studies' backcasting method used for strategic sustainable city planning. *Futures*. (2011) 43:707– 14. doi: 10.1016/j.futures.2011.05.012
- Robinson JB. Futures under glass: a recipe for people who hate to predict. *Futures*. (1990) 22:820–42. doi: 10.1016/0016-3287(90)90018-D
- Wilson C, Tansey J, Leroy S. Integrating backcasting & decision analytic approaches to policy formulation: a conceptual framework. *Integr Assess.* (2006) 6:143–64.
- Brunetti P, Pichini S, Pacifici R, Busardò FP, del Rio A. Herbal preparations of medical cannabis: a vademecum for

prescribing doctors. Med. (2020) 56:1-15. doi: 10.3390/medicina560 50237

- 32. Manthey J, Carr S, Rehm J. Definition of a 'standard joint equivalent': comment on "Who consumes most of the cannabis in Canada? Profiles of cannabis consumption by quantity." *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2020) 206:107731. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2019.107731
- Freeman TP, Groshkova T, Cunningham A, Sedefov R, Griffiths P, Lynskey MT. Increasing potency and price of cannabis in Europe, 2006-16. *Addiction*. (2019) 114:1015–23. doi: 10.1111/add.14525
- European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug, Addiction. Trendspotter Manual: a Handbook For the Rapid Assessment of Emerging Drug-Related Trends. (2018). Available online at: www.emcdda.europa.eu (accessed March 30, 2021).
- Jull J, Giles A, Graham ID. Community-based participatory research and integrated knowledge translation: advancing the co-creation of knowledge. *Implement Sci.* (2017) 12:150. doi: 10.1186/s13012-017-0696-3
- Cannabis Policy: Status and Recent Developments. Available online at: https:// www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/topic-overviews/cannabis-policy/ html_en (accessed February 20, 2021).
- The Guardian. Luxembourg to be First European Country to Legalise Cannabis Luxembourg the Guardian. Available online at: https://www.theguardian. com/world/2019/aug/07/luxembourg-to-be-first-european-country-tolegalise-cannabis (accessed February 21, 2021).
- National Institute on Drug Abuse. NIDA Research on Marijuana and Cannabinoids National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA). Available online at: https://www.drugabuse.gov/drug-topics/marijuana/nida-researchmarijuana-cannabinoids (accessed February 22, 2021).
- National Institute on Drug Abuse. Fiscal Year 2015 Budget Information

 Congressional Justification for National Institute on Drug Abuse NIDA Archives. Available online at: https://archives.drugabuse.gov/fiscal-year-2015-budget-information-congressional-justification-national-institutedrug-abuse (accessed February 21, 2021).
- EU Framework Programme Horizon 2020. Submit COST Action proposal Information on COST Open Call. Available online at: https://www.cost.eu/ funding/how-to-get-funding/open-call/ (accessed February 20, 2021).
- European Comission. Funding & Tenders. Available online at: https://ec. europa.eu/info/funding-tenders/opportunities/portal/screen/opportunities/ topic-details/just-2019-ag-drugs;freeTextSearchKeyword\$=\$;typeCodes\$= \$1;statusCodes\$=\$31094501,31094502,31094503;programCode\$=\$JUS (accessed February 20, 2021).
- 42. NIDA. NOT-DA-20-043: Request for Information (RFI): Inviting Comments on the Establishment and Implementation of a Standard Unit Dose of-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) for Cannabis Research. (2020). Available online at: https://grants.nih.gov/grants/guide/notice-files/NOT-DA-20-043. html (accessed February 21, 2021).
- Carlsson-Kanyama A, Dreborg KH, Moll HC, Padovan D. Participative backcasting: a tool for involving stakeholders in local sustainability planning. *Futures*. (2008) 40:34–46. doi: 10.1016/j.futures.2007.06.001

Conflict of Interest: One of the participants in the workshop was a representative of cannabis industry (not an author of this paper). CH is employed by GW Pharmaceuticals. Her substantive contribution to this publication occurred before employment at GW pharmaceuticals.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 López-Pelayo, Matrai, Balcells-Olivero, Campeny, Braddick, Bossong, Cruz, Deluca, Dom, Feingold, Freeman, Guzman, Hindocha, Kelly, Liebregts, Lorenzetti, Manthey, Matias, Oliveras, Pons, Rehm, Rosenkranz, Swithenbank, van Deurse, Vicente, Vuolo, Wojnar and Gual. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Relationship Between Childhood Physical and Sexual Abuse and Adolescent Cannabis Use: A Systematic Review

Víctor De la Peña-Arteaga^{1,2*}, Sarah O. Nogueira^{1,2}, Michael Lynskey³ and Lindsey A. Hines^{4*}

¹ Bellvitge Biomedical Research Institute, Barcelona, Spain, ² Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain, ³ Addictions Department, Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology & Neuroscience (IoPPN), King's College London, London, United Kingdom, ⁴ Centre for Academic Mental Health, Population Health Sciences, University of Bristol, Bristol, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Daniel Feingold, Ariel University, Israel

Reviewed by:

Daria Piacentino, National Institutes of Health (NIH), United States Bruno Kluwe Schiavon, University of Minho, Portugal

*Correspondence:

Víctor De la Peña-Arteaga vdelapena@idibell.cat Lindsey A. Hines Lindsey.hines@bristol.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 19 November 2020 Accepted: 28 April 2021 Published: 26 May 2021

Citation:

De la Peña-Arteaga V, Nogueira SO, Lynskey M and Hines LA (2021) The Relationship Between Childhood Physical and Sexual Abuse and Adolescent Cannabis Use: A Systematic Review. Front. Psychiatry 12:631245. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.631245 **Background:** Among adolescents, cannabis use is a health concern due to associations with drug addiction and mental health disorders across the life course. It has been shown that childhood maltreatment is associated with drug addiction in adulthood. However, a better understanding of the relationship between maltreatment and drug use may improve targeted prevention and interventions. The aim of this systematic review is to describe the association between exposure to childhood maltreatment, specifically physical and sexual abuse, with adolescent cannabis use.

Methods: A systematic search strategy was applied to Embase, PsycINFO, and Ovid MEDLINE(R) databases. Methods followed Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines. Abstract and title screening was performed to identify papers which reported an estimate of the association between childhood physical or sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use. Full text screening of each paper was performed, and data were extracted and study quality assessed. Weighted means meta-analysis was performed on studies reporting odds ratios as effect estimates.

Results: Of 8,780 screened articles, 13 were identified for inclusion. Eight papers received a quality rating score indicating lower risk of bias. Eleven papers reported the relationship between childhood sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use; effect estimates ranged from AOR 0.53–AOR 2.18 (weighted mean OR 1.29, 95% CI 1.08–1.49). The relationship between childhood physical abuse and adolescent cannabis use was reported in 7 papers; effect estimates ranged from AOR 1.25–AOR 1.87 (weighted mean OR 1.39, 95% CI 1.12–1.66). Differences in the strength of the evidence were observed by the method of exposure ascertainment, and there was some evidence of differences in association by gender, age of cannabis initiation, and the severity of the abuse.

56

Conclusions: This systematic review indicates childhood physical or sexual abuse may increase risk of adolescent-onset cannabis use. Few studies considered variation in timing of onset, or by gender. Adolescent cannabis use precedes is strongly associated with increased risk of negative mental health outcomes; further exploration of adolescent cannabis use's place on the causal pathway between childhood abuse and adult mental health problems is warranted to improve intervention.

Keywords: childhood maltreatment, physical abuse, sexual abuse, adolescence, cannabis, drug use, systematic review

INTRODUCTION

Globally, cannabis is the most commonly used internationally regulated drug (1). Adolescence is a key period for initiation of cannabis use (2). Cannabis use in adolescence is considered an area of public health concern as adolescence is recognised as a key period for development (3, 4) and there is research associating drug abuse with neurobiological changes in the developing brain of adolescents (5). There are notable recent changes regarding cannabis; policy on its use is becoming more liberal worldwide (6), and cannabis use is increasing amongst young Europeans, with prevalence of past-month use amongst those aged 15–34 years estimated at 5.4% in 2017 (7).

Adolescent cannabis use is a key target for early intervention strategies (8). Recent reviews have identified that adolescent cannabis use raises likelihood of depression and suicide attempts in later life (9), and cannabis use is consistently associated with increased likelihood of psychosis (10). Additionally, adolescent cannabis use is associated with poorer education and employment outcomes (11–13), and with acute risks from use such as car accidents (14). In a stage-sequential model of drug use and addiction, initiation of drug use is a necessary stage before individuals can escalate in frequency of use and problematic use (15). Exploring the early stages of drug use can have implications for better understanding of the pathways that lead to adult addiction and mental health disorders. Consequently, there is value in identifying risk factors for adolescent cannabis use in order to target prevention and intervention efforts.

A known risk factor for addiction is childhood adversity. Meta-analyses have shown that experiencing Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) can raise the likelihood of experiencing negative physical and mental health outcomes (16, 17). Recent systematic reviews and meta-analysis (18–20) have found evidence for an association between childhood maltreatment or past traumatic events and drug problems later in life. However, these reviews have focussed mainly on dependence across the life course. The authors are unaware of a review which has focussed exclusively on non-problematic cannabis use during adolescence.

Previous reviews have focussed on broad conceptualisations of childhood adversity and trauma, but it is not clear that all childhood ACEs (classically conceptualised as sexual, physical or emotional abuse, emotional neglect, substance abuse by the parents, parental mental illness or suicide attempt, violence between parents, parental separation, bullying and parental criminal conviction) have the same relationship to outcomes. In the present review, we explore childhood physical abuse (CPA) and childhood sexual abuse (CSA) as risk factors. It is estimated that, globally, half of all children will experience or witness some form of violence in childhood (21). Although global metaanalyses estimate the prevalence of physical and sexual abuse to be minimal to moderate severity (22), childhood physical and sexual abuse in childhood are both public health concerns given their association with negative outcomes across the life course (23). In relation to cannabis use and dependence, a study breaking down risk factors by stages of drug use found a relationship between CSA and exposure to cannabis, but not progression to dependence (24). Studies of these risk factors for illicit drug use have contradictory findings, with physical abuse more strongly associated than sexual abuse in some studies (25, 26), while others show the opposite relationship (27).

This systematic review focusses on general population studies to describe the association between exposure to the adverse childhood experiences of physical and sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use. We explore the quality of the literature on the relationship between childhood physical and sexual abuse and discuss the consistency of findings and the implications for cannabis use.

METHODS

Research Design

The present study consists of a systematic review of the literature based on the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines.

Information Sources

The electronic databases used for this systematic review were Embase, PsycINFO and Ovid MEDLINE(R). The search was performed at two different points in time: June 2017 and September 2020.

Search

The following search terms were used to perform the search in the electronic databases [selected using a Participants, Interventions, Comparators, Outcomes, and Study design approach (28)]:

[(Teenage or Adolescent or Adolescence or Youth or Child) and (Maltreatment or "Child abuse" or "Sexual abuse" or "Physical abuse" or "Adverse experience" or Trauma or Stress) and ("Misuse" or "First use" or Initiation or "Illicit use" or "Use" or "Abuse" or Experimentation) and (Drug or "Illicit drug" or Cannabis or Marijuana or Hash* or Skunk or Opiate or Heroin or Stimulant or Alcohol or Chemsex or "Novel Psychoactive Substance" or "Legal high" or Ecstasy or Cocaine or Meth or Tobacco or Nicotine or Cigarette)].tw.

The search was limited by title and abstract content (.tw.). No further limits were used. Alcohol, tobacco and other illegal drugs search terms were included to ensure capture of papers where cannabis use was a secondary focus.

Eligibility Criteria

Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria

Studies were included if they met the following inclusion criteria:

- 1. Reported as part of a peer reviewed journal and as part of the databases used to the search or their references.
- 2. Individuals were up to 26 years old. This age range encompasses contemporary patterns of adolescent growth and their social role transitions (29), as well as capturing a period in which neuronal connexions are continuing to develop (30).
- 3. Papers published in English.
- 4. General population samples.
- 5. Included a measure of association between childhood physical or sexual abuse and cannabis use.

Studies were excluded if:

- 1. Reviews, meta-analysis, conference abstracts, dissertations, lectures, book chapters or incomplete articles.
- 2. Regarding sample: excluding
 - a. Individuals diagnosed with addiction or substance use disorder.
 - b. Animal studies, due to the aim of researching human adolescence.
 - c. Groups of drug using participants only or inpatients of an addiction clinic.

Study Selection

Once the search was run, by two researchers (VDA and SON), results were exported into a reference manager software. Duplicates were removed using the same software and afterwards an abstract and title screening was performed to obtain the relevant full text studies. During this stage, papers were excluded using the criteria stated above.

Subsequently full text screening was performed by researcher review (VDA and SON) of each paper. Inclusion and exclusion criteria were applied as above to determine suitability for inclusion in review. Papers excluded at this stage mainly represented the ones outside of the age range or focused exclusively on cannabis use disorders rather than cannabis use.

As mentioned, the full search and screenings were performed by two researchers independently. Afterwards, each inconsistency was examined by another researcher (LH) to obtain a final list of included papers. To finalise, references of key papers were manually screened to ensure review completeness.

Quality Assessment

An adapted version of the Newcastle-Ottawa Scale (NOS) for assessing the quality of non-randomised studies in meta-analyses [by Wells et al. (31)] was used for this review. With this tool, each study was judged on three broad perspectives: the selection of the study groups; the comparability of the groups; and the ascertainment of either the exposure or outcome of interest for case-control or cohort studies, respectively. Once again, papers were rated for quality by two researchers independently (VDA and SON) and inconsistencies were reviewed by a third researcher (LH).

Weighted Mean Meta-Analysis

The studies reporting Odds Ratios (OR) and Confidence Intervals (CI) were entered into a weighted mean meta-analysis. Weights were assigned to each study taking into account each sample size and OR. This was obtained to summarise the global magnitude of effect sizes with the available data.

RESULTS

Study Selection

The final study selection of 13 papers is fully shown in **Figure 1**. Characteristics of each of the included studies can be seen in both quality assessment table (**Table 1**) and data extraction table (**Table 2**) (32–44).

Quality Assessment and Risk of Bias

According to the quality rating scale, one paper achieved the maximum rating of eight (42), and three got a very high grade of seven (38–40). A further eight papers received five or more of the available quality rating points and only one paper obtained a very low score of two (43).

Studies did not consistently differ by the representativeness of the cohort or the selection method of participants. Contrastingly, other rated categories, as control for confounders, ascertainment of childhood abuse, or data collection's start point were very different among studies. These differences created most of the variations seen in the final ratings. The interrater reliability between researchers was 0.42 (Kappa value).

Definition of Physical and Sexual Abuse

Nine out of 13 papers used non-structured and structured selfreported scales (**Table 2**). Only one of these papers (39) included interviews as part of the assessment. The remaining four papers (33, 40, 41, 44) used data from child protective services records.

Three studies (34, 35, 44) differentiated outcomes based on the number or type of traumatic events. One study (34) made a differentiation between being sexually abused once or twice, three or more times and raped. When comparing frequency of events in adjusted models; occasional cannabis use Adjusted Odds Ratios (AOR) was 1.4 (95% CI 1.0–2.0) when sexual abuse was once or twice, compared to an AOR of 2.1 (95% CI 1.4– 3.3) when sexual abuse was experienced three or more times. In contrast, frequent cannabis use AOR was 2.8 (95% CI 1.7–4.4) when sexual abuse was once or twice compared to an AOR of



 $3.6~(95\%~{\rm CI}~2.0{-}6.4)$ when sexual abuse was experienced three or more times.

Additionally, one study (35) explored differences between the type of sexual abuse, comparing non-penetrative or penetrative. It did not identify differences for type of sexual abuse (35), finding an effect of AOR 1.7 (95% CI 1.3–2.2) for non-penetrative sexual abuse on any cannabis use, compared to AOR 1.8 (95% CI 1.3–2.7) for penetrative sexual abuse on any cannabis use.

One study (44) differentiated between timing of abuse for the association with cannabis use. Odds of recent cannabis use aged 12–18 were increased amongst those reporting adolescent physical abuse (AOR 1.87, 95% CI 1.06–3.32), but were not significantly different among those reporting early childhood physical abuse (AOR 1.72, 95% CI 0.95–3.10), early childhood sexual abuse (AOR 0.55, 95% CI 0.25–1.21) and middle childhood sexual abuse (AOR 0.53, 95% CI 0.22–1.26).

Association Between Childhood Maltreatment and Adolescent Cannabis Use

For sexual abuse, a significant association between the exposure and adolescent cannabis use was observed in 5 of the 11 studies which focussed on this form of abuse (34, 35, 38, 39, 43), and

TABLE 1 | Quality rating.

References	Representativeness of the cohort	Selection of participants who did not experience childhood abuse	Ascertainment of childhood abuse	Did data collection start before participants started using cannabis?	Did the study control for confounders that will make samples comparable?	Was follow-up long enough for outcomes to occur	Adequacy of sample retention	Total
Chatterjee et al. (32)	1	1	0	0	2	0	0	4
Dubowitz et al. (33)	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	5
Hayatbakhsh et al. (34)	1	1	0	1	2	0	1	6
Hayatbakhsh et al. (35)	1	1	0	1	1	0	0	4
Hayre et al. (36)	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	4
Hébert et al. (37)	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	4
Hussey et al. (38)	1	1	1	1	2	0	1	7
Mason et al. (39)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	7
Mills et al. (40)	1	1	1	1	2	0	1	7
Roberts et al. (41)	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	6
Scheidell et al. (42)	1	1	1	1	2	1	1	8
Watts et al. (43)	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	2
Yoon et al. (44)	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	5

Selection

Representativeness of the cohort.

Selection of the participants who did not experience childhood abuse. Ascertainment of childhood abuse.

Did data collection start before participants started using cannabis? Comparability

Did the study control for confounders that will make samples comparable? **Outcome**

Was follow-up long enough for outcomes to occur.

Adequacy of sample retention.

Total maximum: 8*

5 of the 11 studies reported weaker, non-significant evidence (33, 40-42, 44). One study (37) stratified by gender and found a significant association in females (OR 2.18, 95% CI 1.84-2.59), but a non-significant association for males (OR 1.28, 95% CI 0.88-1.84). Adjusted odds ratios ranged from AOR 1.4 (95% CI 1.0–2.0) (34) to AOR 2.00 ($P \le 0.001$) (38) in longitudinal studies, and as high as AOR 2.18 (95% CI 1.84-2.59) in a cross-sectional study (analysis restricted to females only) (37). Significant correlations of 0.19-0.2 between sexual abuse and lifetime adolescent cannabis use by age 18 were also reported (39, 43). In longitudinal studies the non-significant effect estimates ranged from AOR 0.53 (95% CI 0.22-1.26) (44) to AOR 1.52 (0.98-2.36) (33). Notably, all the studies reporting a significant association relied on self-report of sexual abuse from participants and the majority of the studies that identified weaker evidence used child protection records of childhood sexual abuse to determine the exposure (33, 40, 41, 44). Six studies reporting AOR and 95% CI (33-35, 40, 42, 44) were entered into a metaanalysis, producing a weighted mean effect of OR 1.29 (95% CI

Max 4*

*truly/somewhat representative cohort sample; 0 selected group e.g., volunteers/no sampling description.

*from the same community as the exposed cohort; 0 different source/no description. *secure record (government record)/structured interview; 0 written self-report/no description.

*yes; 0 no.

Max 2*

*study controls for sex/gender; * study controls for SES.

Max 3*

*yes - followed up past age 25; 0 no.

*complete follow up - all subjects accounted for.

*subjects lost to follow up unlikely to introduce bias - > 60 % follow up, or description provided of those lost:

0 follow up rate <60% and no description of those lost/no description of retention or sample loss.

1.08–1.49) for the relationship between childhood sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use.

For physical abuse, a significant association between the exposure and adolescent cannabis use was observed in 4 of the 7 studies which focussed on this form of abuse (36, 38, 41, 42), and weaker evidence was reported in 2 of the 7 studies (33, 40). One study (44) differentiated timing of abuse, and consequently reported both significant and non-significant findings dependent on the timing of exposure (see discussion in section Definition of Physical and Sexual Abuse). Significant effect estimates ranged from AOR 1.38 (95% CI 1.09-1.76) (42) to AOR 1.87 (95% CI 1.06-3.32) when exposure to abuse was in early adolescence (44) in longitudinal studies. A Beta of 0.62 (95% CI 0.25-0.99) was reported in a cross-sectional study (36). This stronger evidence for an association between physical abuse and adolescent cannabis use came from studies with both selfreported abuse and child protection records as outcomes. All of the studies providing weaker, non-significant evidence were longitudinal, and used child protection records as their exposure.

References	Country	Study design	Measure of childhood abuse	% female	Mean age of sample (range)	Sample size	Cannabis use measure (lifetime, past year, frequency)	Statistical method	Univariable effect estimate (CI): composite measure of physical/ sexual abuse	Univariable effect estimate (CI): physical abuse	Univariable effect estimate (CI): sexual abuse	Covariate adjustment	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): composite measure of physical/ sexual abuse	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): physical abuse	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): sexual abuse	Notes
Chatterjee et al. (32)	USA	Cross- sectional	Self-reported, semi-structured scale	49.7	9th, and 11th grade	n79,339	First use age 14 and under	Multivariable logistic regression analysis	na	na	na	Race/ethnicity, poverty status, grade, family composition, school location, and connexions to parents	Female 1.24 (1.04–1.43) Male 1.21 (1.03–1.42)	na	na	
Dubowitz ət al. (33)	USA		Child protective services records		d 18 and unde	r702	Some use	Multinomial logistic regression analysis	na	na	na	Peer use, neglect, emotional maltreatment, extent of childhood maltreatment, sex, site, ethnicity/race	na	1.25 (0.80–1.95)	1.52 (0.98–2.36)	
	As above	As above	As above	As above	As above	As above	Heavy Use	Multinomial logistic regression analysis	na	na	na	Peer use, neglect, emotional maltreatment, extent of childhood maltreatment, sex, site, ethnicity/race	na	1.23 (0.72–2.08)	0.80 (0.47–1.37)	
Hayatbakhsi	n Australia	Prospective cohort study	Self-reported	52.1	21	3,285	Occasional use	Multinomial logistic regression			SA Once or twice 1.7 (1.2–2.3) SA 3+ times 2.5 (1.7–3.9) Raped 2.2 (1.4–3.3)	Gender, mother's age, mother's education measured at the child's birth, family income, martlal status and quality mother-child communication measured at 14 years, maternal anxiety, depression, smoking, alcohol consumption measured at 14 years, child internalising measured at 14 years	_		SA Once or twice 1.4 (1.0–2.0) SA 3+ times 2.1 (1.4–3.3) Raped 1.6 (1.0–2.6)	
	As above	As above	As above	As above	As above	As above	Frequent use	As above	na	na		Gender, mother's age, mother's education measured at the child's birth, family income, marital status and quality mother-child communication measured at 14 years, maternal anxiety, depression, smoking, alcohol consumption measured at 14 years, child internalising measured at 14 years	na	na	SA Once or twice 2.8 (1.7–4.4) SA 3+ times 3.6 (2.0–6.4) Raped 3.1 (1.7–5.8)	

TABLE 2 | Data extraction.

Childhood Maltreatment and Cannabis Use

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

References Cou	design	Measure of childhood abuse	% female	age of sample (range)	Sample size	Cannabis use measure (lifetime, past year, frequency)	Statistical method	Univariable effect estimate (CI): composite measure of physical/ sexual abuse	Univariable effect estimate (CI): physical abuse	Univariable effect estimate (CI): sexual abuse	Covariate adjustment	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): composite measure of physical/ sexual abuse	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): physical abuse	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): sexual abuse	Notes
Hayatbakhsh Aust	alia Longitudi (MUSP), general populatio	nal Self-reported	34.3	21	3,754	Lifetime use	Multinomial logistic regression	na	na	Non-penetrative: 1.9 (1.4–2.5) Penetrative: 2.5 (1.8–3.5)	Gender, mother's age, changes in marital status, family income, problems in residential area, anxiety/depression, aggression/delinquency nonverbal reasoning ability, school performance, puberty activity, child smoking, child alcohol use, TV watching, rule breaking at school, maternal smoking, maternal smoking, maternal history of crime, openness family communication	na ,	na	Non- penetrative: 1.7 (1.3–2.2) Penetrative: 1.8 (1.3–2.7)	
Hayre et al. Can (36)	da Cross- sectional	Self-reported, semi-structured scale	59.3	12–18	528	Use in past month	Mediation sequential regression analysis	na	0.619 (0.245– 0.993)	na	na	na	na	na	
Hébert et al. Can (37)	da Cross- sectional school populatio	Self-reported, semi-structured scale	57.8 I	15.35 (grades 10–12)	8,194	Past year	Multivariable logistic regression analysis	na	na	na	Grade level, family structure, ethnicity. physical and emotional abuse, exposure to violence, exposure to interparental violence	na	na	Girls 2.18 (1.84–2.59) Boys 1.28 (0.88– 1.84)	
Hussey et al. (38)		ve Self-reported, dy structured, computerised	na	Grades 7–11	10,828	Last month	Binary logistic regression		1.65 <i>p</i> ≤ 0.001	1.76 p ≤ 0.001	Gender, age, race/ethnicity, parent's education, family income, immigrant generation, and US region		1.57 p ≤ 0.001	2.00 p ≤ 0.001	
Mason et al. US (39)		ve Interview, dy self-reported, childhood and adolescence	46	18	457	Life time	Path analysis	3			Mother's educational level, family after-tax income, mother's occupational level			r0.203 p < 0.07	I
Viils et al. Aust 40)		ve State child dy protection agency records	52.6	21	3,778	Lifetime use	Logistic regression analysis	na	na	na	Age, gender, race, family income, maternal age, education, marital status, alcohol use, smoking, anxiety, depression	na	1.74 (0.91–3.34)	1.45 (0.77–2.72)	

De la Peña-Arteaga et al.

tinued)

Childhood Maltreatment and Cannabis Use

TABLE 2 | Continued

References	Country	Study design	Measure of childhood abuse	% female	Mean age of sample (range)	Sample size	Cannabis use measure (lifetime, past year, frequency)	Statistical method	Univariable effect estimate (CI): composite measure of physical/ sexual abuse	Univariable effect estimate (CI): physical abuse	Univariable effect estimate (CI): sexual abuse	Covariate adjustment	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): composite measure of physical/ sexual abuse	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): physical abuse	Adjusted effect estimate (CI): sexual abuse	Notes
	As above	As above	As above	As above	As above	As above	Early initiation	Logistic regression analysis	na	na	na	Age, gender, race, family income, maternal age, education, marital status, alcohol use, smoking, anxiety, depression	na	2.59 (1.37–4.89)	2.11 (1.13–3.94)	
	As above	As above	As above	As above	As above	As above	Daily use	Logistic regression analysis	na	na	na	Age, gender, race, family income, maternal age, education, marital status, alcohol use, smoking, anxiety, depression	na	2.94 (1.24–6.99)	3.08 (1.14–8.29)	
Roberts et al. 41)	.US		Child protective services records	55.6	18	847	Last month	Multilevel linear model	na s	na	na	Gender, race, exposure to maltreatment	na	Beta: 0.06, SE: 0.14	Beta: -0.23, SE: 0.16	
cheidell t al. (42)	USA	Prospective cohort study	Self-reported, structured, computerised	54.3	Age 11-21	12,288	Lifetime use	Logistic regression analysis	na	1.89 (1.60–2.24)	1.69 (1.39–2.05)	Each other type of trauma, age, gender, race, and poverty	na	1.38 (1.09–1.76)	1.29 (0.97–1.71)	Only took adolescent w results, as the other ages fel outside of the review age ra
Vatts et al. 13)	US	Cross- sectional	Self-reported, non-structured	100	Grades 7–12	2 670	Lifetime use	Analysis of variance	na	na	r0.185	na	na	na	na	Results only presented for females, consequently analysis samp N 670
oon et al. 4)	USA		Child protective services records	52.9	ages 12–18	903	Past year cannabis use	Binary logistic regression	na	na	na	Gender, race, household income	na	Early childhood abuse: 1.72 (0.95–3.10) Adolescent abuse: 1.87 (1.06–3.32)	Early childhood abuse: 0.55 (0.25– 1.21) Middle childhood abuse: 0.53 (0.22– 1.26)	ł

The non-significant effect estimates ranged from AOR 1.25 (95% CI 0.80–1.95) (33) to AOR 1.74 (95% CI 0.91–3.34) (40). Four studies reporting adjusted odds ratios and confidence intervals (33, 40, 42, 44) were entered into a meta-analysis, producing a weighted mean effect of OR 1.39 (95% CI 1.12–1.66) for the relationship between childhood physical abuse and adolescent cannabis use.

Association Between Physical/Sexual Abuse and Age of Cannabis Initiation

Although not the primary focus of the review, some studies allowed an examination of the association between exposure to childhood maltreatment and age of onset of cannabis use. In a prospective cohort study, early onset of cannabis use (defined as prior to 17 years of age) was more than twice as likely amongst those who had experienced either physical abuse or sexual abuse (respectively, AOR 2.59, 95% CI 1.37-4.89 and AOR 2.11, 95% CI 1.13-3.94) (40). These effect estimates were significant, and stronger than for the association between either physical or sexual abuse and lifetime cannabis use (respectively, AOR 1.45, 95% CI 0.77-2.72 and AOR 1.45, 95% CI 0.77-2.72) (40). There was no clear linear pattern between sexual molestation and age of cannabis use in a cross-sectional study in U.S. school populations, with correlations reported by grade (7th-8th grade r0.19, 9th grade r0.03, 10th grade r0.15, 11th grade r0.09, 12th grade r0.35) (43), but it is notable that this study was rated low on quality.

Gender Differences in the Relationship Between Childhood Abuse and Adolescent Cannabis Use

Two cross-sectional studies provided separate estimates of the relationship between childhood physical/sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use for males and females. Experiencing physical or sexual childhood abuse was associated with a significantly increased likelihood of cannabis use at age 14 or under for both males and females (32). Effect estimates were similar across genders, with an AOR of 1.24 (95% CI 1.04– 1.43) for females and AOR 1.21(95% CI 1.03–1.42) for males. Experiencing sexual abuse was significantly associated with over twice the likelihood of past-year cannabis use in Canadian school grades 10–12 for females (AOR 2.18, 95% CI 1.84–2.59), but with only a slight and non-significant increase in likelihood for males (AOR 1.28, 95% CI 0.88–1.84) (37).

DISCUSSION

This review identified 13 papers reporting an association between childhood physical or sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use (defined in the search as use up to age 26) (29). There was good evidence for a relationship between both physical and sexual abuse in childhood and increased likelihood of adolescent cannabis use in studies where abuse was self-reported. The reported range of effect sizes was similar for both physical and sexual abuse, indicating that those who experience these forms of childhood abuse may be around twice as likely to report adolescent cannabis use. However, evidence was weaker in studies where abuse was determined using child protection records. There were more papers reporting associations for sexual abuse than for physical abuse, and most of the thirteen selected papers for this systematic review had a quality rating that indicated lower risks of bias.

The range of effect sizes was similar for the association between both physical and sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use. However, of the papers that did report both measurements, those with better quality ratings for lifetime use (40, 42), showed a stronger effect size for the association with physical abuse in comparison with sexual abuse. Physical abuse has been identified as a risk factor for adolescent drug use (20) and subsequent transition to use disorders (45), but the present results demonstrate that it has received less focus in the literature than sexual abuse (reported in 7 studies, compared to 11 for sexual abuse).

The review identified differences in the strength of the evidence for the relationship between childhood physical/sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis use were related to the method of ascertainment of abuse. In this sense, studies with data from child protective services should be interpreted carefully. Although the reliability of this source is high, detection of exposed individuals may be lower due to unreported cases to authorities. As some researchers (40) have previously observed, "rates of retrospective self-report of child maltreatment are generally much higher than rates of agency confirmation, which raises the possibility of maltreated youth being misclassified." Previous research has indicated that substantiated childhood maltreatment is no better at predicting outcomes than alleged (46). A recent review has identified that individuals who report abuse prospectively and retrospectively may represent different populations (47); consequently, it is important to compare differences between cross-sectional and prospective studies. In the present review cross-sectional and longitudinal designs were mostly in agreement, indicating that timing of reporting did not influence results.

Variations in exposure, such as the form and timing of the abuse, and the individual's gender may affect the relationship to adolescent cannabis use, but this is not widely explored in the literature. In the present review, one study (44) made a differentiation between early and middle childhood abuse, as well as adolescent abuse; only finding significant associations with past year cannabis use and physical adolescent abuse. Differences in the association with cannabis use were observed by frequency of the abuse and severity of the sexual abuse (34, 35). There were conflicting findings on whether effects may differ by gender (32, 40). Another recent review of this topic, focusing on cannabis abuse, also highlights the need for additional research on potential gender differences (19).

Adverse childhood experiences such as physical and sexual abuse are known to raise risks for life course negative mental health and addiction outcomes, and the present results indicate that adolescent cannabis use may be a plausible intervention target to mitigate these risks. A recent meta-analysis of the relationship between childhood physical/sexual abuse and adolescent cannabis abuse and dependence indicated that cannabis abuse/dependence is more likely amongst those experiencing physical abuse (OR: 1.58, 95% CI 1.01–2.46), and more than twice as likely amongst those experiencing sexual abuse (OR: 2.35, 95% CI 1.64–3.35) (19). Similarly, a comprehensive meta-analysis indicated likelihood of experiencing depression or anxiety was more than twice as high amongst those reporting childhood physical abuse (OR 2.00, 95% CI 1.25–3.19) or sexual abuse (OR 2.66, 95% CI 1.88–3.75) (48), and similar results have been found in relation to the likelihood of reporting psychotic experiences in a longitudinal cohort (physical abuse AOR, 2.24 95% CI, 1.75–2.87, sexual abuse AOR, 2.04 95% CI, 1.42–2.91) (49).

Adolescent cannabis use is a necessary step in the progression to the development of cannabis abuse/dependence (24), and is a commonly identified risk factor for anxiety, depression and psychosis (9, 50). The results of the present review add to the evidence that preventing adolescent cannabis use may be a viable intervention target for reducing risks of these negative outcomes amongst those experiencing early adversities such as physical and sexual abuse.

LIMITATIONS

This review aimed to improve on previous studies by focussing the exposure to specific forms of adversity. However, a result of this approach was that we excluded studies which included composite measures of childhood abuse including non-physical abuses (e.g., emotional abuse and neglect). Future reviews may benefit from exploring the clustering of adversities. Our conclusions regarding sex differences and age of onset are weak considering the final number of studies that provided this information. To focus on cannabis use, distinct from abuse or dependence, studies of problematic use were excluded. However, this may have precluded us from identifying variation in frequency of use, which is an important consideration in the development of addiction and mental health. Studies did not commonly report unadjusted odds ratios, with the result that odds ratios included in the meta-analysis of weighted average have different adjustment patterns. A further limitation of the meta-analyses was the exclusion of studies that did not report odds ratios. Finally, we limited the search to studies

REFERENCES

- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. World Drug Report 2020. (2020). United Nations Publication. Available online at: https://wdr.unodc.org/wdr2020/ (accessed November 10, 2020).
- Behrendt S, Wittchen H, Höfler M, Lieb R, Beesdo K. Transitions from first substance use to substance use disorders in adolescence: is early onset associated with a rapid escalation? *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2009) 99:68– 78. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2008.06.014
- Patton G, Sawyer S, Santelli J, Ross D, Afifi R, Allen N, et al. Our future: a Lancet commission on adolescent health and wellbeing. *Lancet.* (2016) 387:2423–78. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)0 0579-1

published in the English language which may have excluded some relevant literature.

CONCLUSIONS

There is some evidence both physical and sexual abuse may represent important risk factors for adolescent cannabis use. Adolescent cannabis use precedes the development of dependence, and is strongly associated with increased risk of negative mental health outcomes; further exploration of adolescent cannabis use's place on the causal pathway between childhood abuse and adult addiction and mental health problems is warranted to improve intervention.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding authors.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

VD, LH, and ML developed the concept and scope of the paper. VD and LH produced the search strategy. VD and SN ran searches, screened papers, and completed quality rating and data extraction. LH oversaw these processes and resolved any conflicting decisions. VD drafted the manuscript, and LH performed meta-analyses. All authors made substantial contributions to the interpretation of the data and contributed to revising the manuscript critically. All authors approved the final version of the study to be published and are accountable for all aspects of the work.

FUNDING

The project that gave rise to these results received the support of a fellowship from la Caixa Foundation (ID 100010434). The fellowship code for VD is LCF/BQ/DI17/11620071 and for SN LCF/BQ/DI17/11620022. LH was supported by a Wellcome Trust Sir Henry Wellcome Postdoctoral Fellowship (209158/Z/17/Z).

- Romeo R. The teenage brain. Curr Dir Psychol Sci. (2013) 22:140– 5. doi: 10.1177/0963721413475445
- Puetz V, McCrory E. Exploring the relationship between childhood maltreatment and addiction: a review of the neurocognitive evidence. *Curr Addict Rep.* (2015) 2:318–25. doi: 10.1007/s40429-015-0073-8
- Hall W, Lynskey M. Why it is probably too soon to assess the public health effects of legalisation of recreational cannabis use in the USA. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2016) 3:900–6. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(16)30071-2
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. World Drug Report 2019. (2019). United Nations Publication. Available online at: https://wdr.unodc. org/wdr2019/ (accessed November 10, 2020).
- Golick J. Shifting the paradigm: adolescent cannabis abuse and the need for early intervention. J Psychoactive Drugs. (2016) 48:24–7. doi: 10.1080/02791072.2015.1119916

- Gobbi G, Atkin T, Zytynski T, Wang S, Askari S, Boruff J, et al. Association of cannabis use in adolescence and risk of depression, anxiety, and suicidality in young adulthood. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2019) 76:426– 34. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.4500
- Moore T, Zammit S, Lingford-Hughes A, Barnes T, Jones P, Burke M, et al. Cannabis use and risk of psychotic or affective mental health outcomes: a systematic review. *Lancet.* (2007) 370:319–28. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61162-3
- Fergusson D, Horwood L. Early onset cannabis use and psychosocial adjustment in young adults. *Addiction.* (1997) 92:279–96. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.1997.tb03198.x
- Lynskey M, Hall W. The effects of adolescent cannabis use on educational attainment: a review. *Addiction.* (2000) 95:1621– 30. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.2000.951116213.x
- Rodwell L, Romaniuk H, Nilsen W, Carlin J, Lee K, Patton G. Adolescent mental health and behavioural predictors of being NEET: a prospective study of young adults not in employment, education, or training. *Psychol Med.* (2017) 48:861–71. doi: 10.1017/S0033291717002434
- 14. Li M, Brady J, DiMaggio C, Lusardi A, Tzong K, Li G. Marijuana use and motor vehicle crashes. *Epidemiol Rev.* (2011) 34:65–72. doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxr017
- Hines L, Morley K, Mackie C, Lynskey M. Genetic and environmental interplay in adolescent substance use disorders. *Curr Addict Rep.* (2015) 2:122–9. doi: 10.1007/s40429-015-0049-8
- Hughes K, Bellis M, Hardcastle K, Sethi D, Butchart A, Mikton C, et al. The effect of multiple adverse childhood experiences on health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Public Health*. (2017) 2:e356– e66. doi: 10.1016/S2468-2667(17)30118-4
- Petruccelli K, Davis J, Berman T. Adverse childhood experiences and associated health outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Child Abuse Negl.* (2019) 97:104127. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2019. 104127
- Konkolÿ Thege B, Horwood L, Slater L, Tan M, Hodgins D, Wild T. Relationship between interpersonal trauma exposure and addictive behaviors: a systematic review. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2017) 17:164. doi: 10.1186/s12888-017-1323-1
- Martínez-Mota L, Jiménez-Rubio G, Hernández Hernández O, Páez-Martínez N. Influence of the type of childhood violence on cannabis abuse and dependence among adolescents: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Adicciones*. (2020) 32:63–76. doi: 10.20882/adicciones.1050
- Norman R, Byambaa M, De R, Butchart A, Scott J, Vos T. The long-term health consequences of child physical abuse, emotional abuse, and neglect: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS Med.* (2012) 9:e1001349. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001349
- Hillis S, Mercy J, Amobi A, Kress H. Global prevalence of past-year violence against children: a systematic review and minimum estimates. *Pediatrics*. (2016) 137:e20154079. doi: 10.1542/peds.2015-4079
- 22. Viola T, Salum G, Kluwe-Schiavon B, Sanvicente-Vieira B, Levandowski M, Grassi-Oliveira R. The influence of geographical and economic factors in estimates of childhood abuse and neglect using the childhood trauma questionnaire: a worldwide meta-regression analysis. *Child Abuse Negl.* (2016) 51:1–1. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2015.11.019
- Springer K, Sheridan J, Kuo D, Carnes M. The long-term health outcomes of childhood abuse. J Gen Intern Med. (2003) 18:864–70. doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.2003.20918.x
- 24. Hines L, Morley K, Strang J, Agrawal A, Nelson E, Statham D, et al. Onset of opportunity to use cannabis and progression from opportunity to dependence: are influences consistent across transitions? *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2016) 160:57–64. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2015. 12.032
- Benjet C, Borges G, Medina-Mora M, Méndez E. Chronic childhood adversity and stages of substance use involvement in adolescents. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2013) 131:85–91. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2012. 12.002
- Huang S, Trapido E, Fleming L, Arheart K, Crandall L, French M, et al. The long-term effects of childhood maltreatment experiences on subsequent illicit drug use and drug-related problems in young adulthood. *Addict. Behav.* (2011) 36:95–102. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2010. 09.001

- Moran P, Vuchinich S, Hall N. Associations between types of maltreatment and substance use during adolescence. *Child Abuse Negl.* (2004) 28:565– 74. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu.2003.12.002
- Liberati A, Altman D, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche P, Ioannidis J, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. J Clin Epidemiol. (2009) 62:e1–e34. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2009.06.006
- Sawyer S, Azzopardi P, Wickremarathne D, Patton G. The age of adolescence. *Lancet Child Adolesc Health.* (2018) 2:223– 8. doi: 10.1016/S2352-4642(18)30022-1
- Pfefferbaum A, Mathalon D, Sullivan E, Rawles J, Zipursky R, Lim K. A quantitative magnetic resonance imaging study of changes in brain morphology from infancy to late adulthood. *Arch Neurol.* (1994) 51:874– 87. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1994.00540210046012
- Wells G, Shea B, O'Connell D, Peterson J, Welch V, Losos M, et al. The Newcastle-Ottawa Scale (NOS) for Assessing The Quality of Nonrandomised Studies in Meta-Analyses [Internet]. Available online at: http://www.ohri.ca/ programs/clinical_epidemiology/oxford.asp
- 32. Chatterjee D, McMorris B, Gower A, Forster M, Borowsky I, Eisenberg M. Adverse childhood experiences and early initiation of marijuana and alcohol use: the potential moderating effects of internal assets. *Subst Use Misuse*. (2018) 53:1624–32. doi: 10.1080/10826084.2017.1421224
- Dubowitz H, Thompson R, Arria A, English D, Metzger R, Kotch J. Characteristics of child maltreatment and adolescent marijuana use. *Child Maltreat.* (2016) 21:16–25. doi: 10.1177/1077559515620853
- Hayatbakhsh M, Najman J, Jamrozik K, Mamun A, O'Callaghan M, Williams G. Childhood sexual abuse and cannabis use in early adulthood: findings from an australian birth cohort study. *Arch Sex Behav.* (2009) 38:135– 42. doi: 10.1007/s10508-007-9172-5
- Hayatbakhsh M, Najman J, Bor W, O'Callaghan M, Williams G. Multiple risk factor model predicting cannabis use and use disorders: a longitudinal study. *Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse.* (2009) 35:399–407. doi: 10.3109/00952990903353415
- Hayre R, Goulter N, Moretti M. Maltreatment, attachment, and substance use in adolescence: direct and indirect pathways. *Addict Behav.* (2019) 90:196– 203. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.10.049
- 37. Hébert M, Amédée L, Blais M, Gauthier-Duchesne A. Child sexual abuse among a representative sample of Quebec high school students: prevalence and association with mental health problems and health-risk behaviors. *Can J Psychiatry.* (2019) 64:846–54. doi: 10.1177/0706743719 861387
- Hussey J, Chang J, Kotch J. Child maltreatment in the United States: prevalence, risk factors, and adolescent health consequences. *Pediatrics*. (2006) 118:933–42. doi: 10.1542/peds.2005-2452
- Mason W, Russo M, Chmelka M, Herrenkohl R, Herrenkohl T. Parent and peer pathways linking childhood experiences of abuse with marijuana use in adolescence and adulthood. *Addict Behav.* (2017) 66:70–5. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2016.11.013
- Mills R, Kisely S, Alati R, Strathearn L, Najman J. Child maltreatment and cannabis use in young adulthood: a birth cohort study. *Addiction*. (2016) 112:494–501. doi: 10.1111/add.13634
- Roberts Y, English D, Thompson R, White C. The impact of childhood stressful life events on health and behavior in at-risk youth. *Child Youth Serv Rev.* (2018) 85:117–26. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.11.029
- Scheidell J, Quinn K, McGorray S, Frueh B, Beharie N, Cottler L, et al. Childhood traumatic experiences and the association with marijuana and cocaine use in adolescence through adulthood. *Addiction.* (2017) 113:44– 56. doi: 10.1111/add.13921
- Watts W, Ellis A. Sexual abuse and drinking and drug use: implications for prevention. J Drug Educ. (1993) 23:183– 200. doi: 10.2190/00GX-84JY-3N4M-48EG
- 44. Yoon S, Shi Y, Yoon D, Pei F, Schoppe-Sullivan S, Snyder S. Child maltreatment, fathers, and adolescent alcohol and marijuana use trajectories. *Subst Use Misuse.* (2020) 55:721–33. doi: 10.1080/10826084.2019.17 01033
- 45. Werner K, McCutcheon V, Agrawal A, Sartor C, Nelson E, Heath A, et al. The association of specific traumatic experiences with cannabis initiation and transition to problem use: differences between African-American

and European-American women. Drug Alcohol Depend. (2016) 162:162-9. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2016.03.003

- Dubowitz H, Roesch S, Lewis T. Child maltreatment, early adult substance use, and mediation by adolescent behavior problems. *Child Maltreat*. (2020) 26:238–48. doi: 10.1177/1077559520941919
- Baldwin J, Reuben A, Newbury J, Danese A. Agreement between prospective and retrospective measures of childhood maltreatment. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2019) 76:584. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2019.0097
- Li M, D'Arcy C, Meng X. Maltreatment in childhood substantially increases the risk of adult depression and anxiety in prospective cohort studies: systematic review, meta-analysis, and proportional attributable fractions. *Psychol Med.* (2016) 46:717. doi: 10.1017/S0033291715002743
- Croft J, Heron J, Teufel C, Cannon M, Wolke D, Thompson A, et al. Association of trauma type, age of exposure, and frequency in childhood and adolescence with psychotic experiences in early adulthood. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2019) 76:79. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.3155
- Radhakrishnan R, Wilkinson S, D'Souza D. Gone to pot a review of the association between cannabis and psychosis. *Front Psychiatry.* (2014) 5:54. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2014. 00054

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 De la Peña-Arteaga, Nogueira, Lynskey and Hines. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Cannabis Use and Car Crashes: A Review

Ulrich W. Preuss^{1,2*}, Marilyn A. Huestis³, Miriam Schneider⁴, Derik Hermann⁵, Beat Lutz⁶, Alkomiet Hasan⁷, Joseph Kambeitz⁷, Jessica W. M. Wong⁸ and Eva Hoch⁷

¹ Vitos Klinik Psychiatrie und Psychotherapie, Herborn, Germany, ² Department of Psychiatry, Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics, Martin-Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Halle, Germany, ³ Institute on Emerging Health Professions, Thomas Jefferson University, Severna Park, MD, United States, ⁴ Institute of Psychology, Heidelberg University, Department of Developmental and Biological Psychology, Heidelberg, Germany, ⁵ Department of Addictive Behaviour and Addiction Medicine, Central Institute of Mental Health, Mannheim, Germany, ⁶ Institute of Physiological Chemistry and German Center for Resilience, University Medical Center of the Johannes-Gutenberg-University Mainz, Mainz, Germany, ⁷ Clinic and Polyclinic for Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Clinic of the Ludwig-Maximilian-University Munich, Munich, Germany, ⁸ Am Homberg Clinic, Bad Wildungen, Germany

In this review, state-of-the-art evidence on the relationship between cannabis use, traffic crash risks, and driving safety were analyzed. Systematic reviews, meta-analyses, and other relevant papers published within the last decade were systematically searched and synthesized. Findings show that meta-analyses and culpability studies consistently indicate a slightly but significantly increased risk of crashes after acute cannabis use. These risks vary across included study type, crash severity, and method of substance application and measurement. Some studies show a significant correlation between high THC blood concentrations and car crash risk. Most studies do not support this relationship at lower THC concentrations. However, no scientifically supported clear cut-off concentration can be derived from these results. Further research is needed to determine dose-response effects on driving skills combined with measures of neuropsychological functioning related to driving skills and crash risk.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Fabrizio Schifano, University of Hertfordshire, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

F. Javier Alvarez, Universidad de Valladolid, Spain Georgios Demetrios Kotzalidis, Sapienza University of Rome, Italy

*Correspondence:

Ulrich W. Preuss ulrich.preuss@medizin.uni-halle.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 17 December 2020 Accepted: 07 April 2021 Published: 28 May 2021

Citation:

Preuss UW, Huestis MA, Schneider M, Hermann D, Lutz B, Hasan A, Kambeitz J, Wong JWM and Hoch E (2021) Cannabis Use and Car Crashes: A Review. Front. Psychiatry 12:643315. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.643315 Keywords: cannabis, cannabinoids, THC, automobile driving, impaired driving, driving safety, driving skills, driving ability

INTRODUCTION

Cannabis is worldwide the most frequently used illicit drug (1). Rates of driving under the influence of cannabis rose in recent years (2). For instance, the DRUID (Driving Under the Influence of Drugs, Alcohol and Medicines) project reported on 50,000 drivers from 13 different countries of whom 1.32% used cannabis (3). On weekends, the rates of positively screened cannabis users in traffic were 10–12% and in subjects involved in a car crash 26–27% (3, 4), while 0.5–7.6% of persons involved were severely injured.

"Cannabis-impaired driving" describes the impairment caused by cognitive and psychomotor effects of Δ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) which negatively influences a driver of a motor vehicle after THC consumption. In contrast, a "cannabis-positive driver" is someone driving a motor vehicle with any detectable THC concentration in blood, oral fluid, or urine with/without showing impairments in his driving. "Driving under the influence of cannabis" (DUIC) is a judicial term which refers to a driver exhibiting a measured reduction in cognitive or psychomotor skills in conjunction with a defined THC concentration in blood, oral fluid, or urine (5).

68

THC acutely and probably chronically reduces different cognitive and psychomotor abilities needed for driving, like balance, executive function, motor impulsivity and impulse control, perception, psychomotor speed, short-term memory, visual processing, and working memory (reaction time and accuracy) (3, 6). All these reductions may be dose-dependent (4), negatively influence driving skills and car crash risk, and may worsen with duration and frequency of cannabis use (5). However, results on the relationship between driving performance and traffic crash risk under the influence of cannabis revealed inconsistent findings (6–8).

Methodological heterogeneity may explain mixed findings. As summarized by Asbridge et al. (2), several study types need to be considered for a comprehensive evaluation of the relationship between cannabis use, driving skills, and car crash risk [e.g., sample surveys, laboratory experiments, and epidemiological studies like case-control and their variant, "culpability" studies (2, 7)]. Each of the study approaches has strengths and weaknesses. For instance, it is challenging in epidemiological studies to obtain the proportion of cannabis users in their samples. Some studies rely on self-reports which may underestimate the actual fraction of cannabis users. Only a minority of all studies assesses cannabis content in blood or other body tissues or fluids at the time of the crash. However, it may be unclear whether the cannabis consumption is occasional or frequent, or when the last cannabis intake occurred prior to the crash. Among other factors which may contribute to crash risk under the influence of cannabis are the use of additional substances (e.g., alcohol) and the frequency and chronicity of cannabis use. Again, only a fraction of studies reports a combined assessment of various legal and illicit substances or controls for other confounding factors (7).

Timing of cannabis use prior to an event and frequency of cannabis use have different effects on driving skills. While laboratory and experimental studies are often of small sample size, they usually assess specific driving impairment under various but defined doses of smoked or oral cannabis products (6) in an artificial environment with participants themselves aware of possible impairments from cannabis use who tried to compensate with slower and less risky driving (6).

These laboratory investigations are complemented by a recent double-blind, randomized clinical trial on n = 26 healthy occasional cannabis users (9) which were exposed to vaporized THC-dominant, CBD-dominant, THC/CBD-equivalent, and placebo cannabis. The end point measured was standard deviation of lateral position (SDLP; a measure of lane weaving) during 100 km on-road driving tests 40 and 240 min after cannabis consumption.

The SDLP following vaporized THC-dominant and THC/CBD-equivalent cannabis vs. placebo was shown to be significantly greater at 40–100 min but not 240–300 min, but there were no significant differences between CBD-dominant cannabis and placebo. The doses tested here may be representative of common usage.

In comparison, epidemiological and survey samples are frequently not assessed regarding their neuropsychological impairments which may lead to heterogeneity of study results. Not surprisingly, some studies which analyzed the association between use of cannabis and the risk of car vehicle crashes reported an increased risk (10–12), while others reached inconclusive results (13, 14).

Different study types have various outcome criteria. Some of the meta-analytical studies included crashes with injuries and fatalities (2) while others included simple collisions (6, 15), all of which have a different profile of risk factors. Also, five metaanalyses summarized the effect size of DUIC (2, 6, 15–17) and suggested that the risk of vehicle crashes is increased by cannabis. All studies used a random-effect model to assess the effect size of cannabis use on car crashes. However, all studies also reported a significant heterogeneity across analyzed studies. The more recent meta-analysis reported that the significant heterogeneity found was caused by publication bias favoring studies showing a positive association between DUIC and car crash risk (15).

In summary, one study approach alone may be insufficient to assess driving skills and traffic offenses in DUIC due to a variety of confounding and methodological factors.

RESEARCH QUESTIONS

This review has three purposes. First, we searched the scientific evidence for a link between the use of cannabis, driving safety, and risk of car crashes by concentrating on recent meta-analyses and large case-control-studies. Second, we evaluated the role of sample subgroups (e.g., role of co-consumed alcohol), study types (e.g., case control vs. culpability), and kind of crash (collision, injury, fatality) regarding DUIC and car crash risk. Third, independent of meta-analyses, we wanted to clarify the relationship between car crashes and different concentrations of THC detected in blood or other body fluids of drivers.

METHOD

This review is part of an expert report [Cannabis: Potential and Risks: A scientific analysis (CaPRis)] funded by the German Ministry of Health (18). It followed guidance of the Cochrane Collaboration (19). Other parts of this report have been published earlier (20). The study protocol can be found at: http://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display_record.php? ID=CRD42016033249.

Rationale

In accordance with the German Association of the Scientific Medical Societies (AWMF) (21) this review followed a top-down search strategy. We prioritized studies with the highest level of evidence, i.e., aggregated data in systematic reviews and meta-analyses according to PRISMA (22). If our first search failed to answer the clinical questions, we then included studies with a lower level of evidence (e.g., cohort studies, case control studies). PubMed, PsycINFO, Medline, Embase, and the Cochrane Library were systematically searched. References of the identified reviews and meta-analyses were manually searched to identify additional studies. Researchers in this field were contacted. Screening of the search results, assessing eligibility and methodological quality of full-text articles, data extraction, and data synthesis were

independently performed by two reviewers; disagreements were resolved through consensus or referral to a third expert.

Eligibility Criteria

The inclusion criteria were systematic reviews or meta-analyses and prospective cohort studies investigating the effects of cannabis use on cognition, intelligence, driving performance, and traffic crashes. All studies published in English or German from 2005 to 2020 were considered. Outcome criteria wasn't specified. Exclusion criteria were non-systematic reviews, reviews without documented systematic literature search, systematic reviews not focusing on cannabis/cannabinoids, animal and molecular studies, expert opinion, and position statements.

Search Strategy and Methodological Assessment

For the global search, terms (MeSH-Terms) used were: "Cannabis OR cannabinoid* OR hemp OR hanf" OR 2) "Mariuana OR Marihuana OR Marijuana." Search strings were built, pilot-tested, and adopted to different databases. All studies included were rated for their methodological quality using the SIGN-checklist (23) revealing scores ranging from "high quality (++)," "acceptable quality (+)," "low quality (-)," to "unacceptable – reject." Each study was rated on its level of evidence, based on study type and quality (24) ranging from "1" (highest level of evidence) to "5" (lowest level of evidence).

Data Synthesis

This review applied a qualitative data synthesis approach. An aggregated data analysis couldn't be used because of the high heterogeneity of primary outcome measures. The study results were interpreted with respect to their sample size, level of evidence, risk of bias, and level of heterogeneity/homogeneity. If there was a case of duplicate primary studies, the following preference criteria was included (23): the availability of numerical data or results; the highest SIGN-rating (Quality assessment tool for systematic reviews); most recent date of publication; larger number of studies and observations. Assessments were made independently for each outcome. If two reviews with duplicate primary studies reported on different outcomes, both were eligible for inclusion.

RESULTS

The global literature search identified 470 publications across all databases. After removal of duplicates, 272 manuscripts remained and were screened for eligibility (**Figure 1**). The literature search on cannabis, driving skills, and related crash risks resulted in 14 publications of which three were not systematic reviews (1, 3, 6) and one report was not included for further analyses (25) because it did not report on driving skill characteristics. Three studies (2, 7, 15) reported meta-analytic results on cannabis use and car accidents and were considered for inclusion. Two subsequent studies were published after the CAPRIS literature search (15, 17) and were also included. To evaluate the relationship between THC blood concentrations and crash risk, five large case-control (culpability) studies were included (26–30). According to the included study designs, the evidence was rated 3 as "good to moderate" quality (24).

Results of Meta-Analyses

Asbridge et al. (2) conducted the first meta-analysis, which we rated as "high" for its methodological quality ("++") according to SIGN (23). It included four studies on traffic accidents and injuries, and five studies on fatalities related to cannabinoid use. The authors used the Newcastle-Ottawa-Scale (31) for the assessment of retrieved studies. Their screenings resulted in a "high"-rating for four and a "moderate"-rating for five of these studies. In eight of the nine included studies, THC was analyzed in whole blood, serum, or plasma while one included study (10) relied on self-reported use. Seven of the nine included studies reported significantly increased traffic crash risk in individuals up to 1 h after cannabinoid use. Overall metaanalytical statistics demonstrated an OR of 1.92 (95% CI 1.35-2.73, Table 1) for crashes after cannabis use and thus almost doubled the risks compared to controls, after weighting the studies. Hence, heterogeneity of results and research designs across the nine studies were substantial. Studies which received "moderate" quality rating reported a lower car crash risk (OR of 1.78) compared to those with "high" quality ratings (OR 2.21). Furthermore, case-control studies had significantly higher OR for traffic crashes following cannabis use (OR = 2.79; 95% CI: 1.23–6.33) than culpability studies (OR = 1.65; 95% CI: 1.31-3.36, Table 1). Additional analyses revealed that traffic crash risk is increased in both fatal and non-fatal cases after cannabinoid consumption while fatal cases only achieved statistical significance (fatal crashes OR 2.1; 95% CI 1.31-3.36 vs. non-fatal crashes OR 1.74; 95% CI 0.88-3.46).

The meta-analysis of Li et al. (16) received an "acceptable" ("+") quality rating according to SIGN (23). Nine studies were included in their analyses of which six investigated non-fatal and one fatal car crashes while two investigated both fatal and nonfatal car crashes under the influence of cannabis. Study types considered in this meta-analysis included case-control, crosssectional, and cohort studies. Five of the nine studies assessed marijuana use based on self-reported data, and 2 were based on urine, one on blood, and one on both urine and blood tests. Eight of the nine studies reported an increased traffic crash risk after cannabis use except for one report from Thailand (32). Results of the meta-analysis demonstrated a statistically significant OR of 2.66 (95% CI 2.07-3.41, Table 1) after weighting study results. Most results stayed significant after controlling for several confounding factors like alcohol intake, while adjusted ORs decreased after statistical correction. However, heterogeneity of results also achieved statistical significance. Secondary analyses revealed that study designs, methods of drug testing, or age of study participants influenced outcomes. It is important to note that studies had variable approaches to assess cannabis use before driving. While cross-sectional and case-control studies limited cannabis use by self-report and laboratory tests between 1 and 3 h before driving, cohort studies relied on self-reports of current and last year's cannabis use. Further, in their analyses, OR for several potentially confounding factors were determined. Cross-sectional studies (two studies) had the highest crash risk



(OR 3.61), followed by case control-studies (five studies) (OR 2.63) and cohort studies (two studies, OR 2.04). Estimated ORs of self-reports were increased in comparison to blood or urine testing (2.93 vs. 2.26) as well as studies in subjects aged under 25 years (3.03) vs. other age groups (2.50). Moreover, five of the nine studies reported co-use of alcohol, but ORs are not reported.

Elvik (7) included the largest research with 27 studies from Europe, USA, Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and Thailand. It received a "high" quality rating ("++") according to SIGN (23). Study types included were case-control (ten), culpability (nine), epidemiological (seven), and cohort investigations (one). Twenty studies assessed drug use in terms of the results of laboratory analyses of blood or saliva, but it is unclear from the analyses how many studies investigated blood or saliva or other body fluids, like urine.

These studies had a low to moderate methodological quality which was due to differences in controlling for potential confounding variables. Meta-statistics estimated ORs of severity of the crash and computed ORs separately for fatal crashes as well as for injuries and property damage. Cannabis use increased the risk for traffic crash up to 50% while the risk for a fatal crash had an OR of 1.31 (95% CI 0.91-1.88, insignificant, 1.26, 0.88-1.81 after adjusting for publication bias). Car crashes with injuries resulted in an OR of 1.26 (95% CI 0.99-1.6, 1.10, 0.88-1.39) while the risk for crash-related property damage was significantly increased (OR 1.48, 95% CI 1.28-1.72) which remained significant after controlling for publication bias (OR 1.26, 95% CI 1.1-1.44, Table 1). Risk for severe injuries in crashes was higher in studies with self-reported cannabis use (OR = 1.31; 95% CI: 0.8-2.15) vs. laboratory screenings of body fluids (OR = 1.16; 95% CI: 0.79-1.71). In this meta-analysis, again, quality of included studies had a significant effect on outcome ORs. A numerical index of study quality was developed and found that studies with high index scores sometimes reported lower estimates of risk than studies with low index scores (12). It remains unclear which of the studies included in the meta-analysis were of "low" and "high" quality.

Rogeberg and Elvik (17) conducted a meta-analysis on two study samples. The first analysis replicated previous work (2, 16), which the authors found hard to interpret (17).
After re-analysis of the Asbridge study, adjusted OR estimates of 1.25 (95% CI 1.0–1.55) were found (from previously reported 1.95, 1.35–2.73) and for the Li et al. study, adjusted OR was \sim 1.55 (95% CI 1.10–2.20, from 2.66, 2.07 to 3.41, previously reported).

In the second meta-analysis, 21 observational studies were included. Revised estimates were in a similar range as the adjusted ORs of study 1 (re-analyses of Asbridge et al. and Li et al. data). A statistically significant increase in risk of low-to-moderate magnitude OR 1.36 (1.15–1.61) was reported from the mixed model and an OR of 1.22 (1.1–1.36) in the meta-regression model.

Subsample analyses found relatively higher OR estimates for case–control studies OR 1.36 vs. culpability OR 1.12, low OR 1.45 vs. high quality OR 1.39, no limited control of confounders OR 1.52 vs. high confounder adjustment OR 1.17, and not controlling for alcohol intoxication OR 1.79 vs. controlling OR 1.11. In general, OR estimates of the relationships between cannabis use and car crash risk and subgroups are somewhat lower than those reported from previous meta-analyses (17).

Hostiuc et al. (15) employed two meta-analytical statistical approaches of DUIC and traffic crash risk. These approaches included a random-effects and inverse variance heterogeneity model to assess statistical significance of effect sizes. Altogether, n = 24 studies were included into the analyses, of which n =10 relayed on blood analyses (one blood, urine and saliva, two on blood and self-report, one urine and blood, one saliva and blood combinations), n = 10 on self-report only (one additional study on self-report and saliva), one on urine analyses and two on "official databases." Crash risk in DUIC tested via blood analyses had an OR of 1.97, fatal accidents reached an OR of 1.56, and self-reports an OR of 1.94, while the overall effect size for DUIC and crash risk was not statistically significant. Across study types, again, case-control studies presented a higher OR (1.99) than other study types (1.81). Moreover, risk of crashes with injury (OR 2.18) in DUIC and collision (OR 1.81) were higher than those for fatal car crashes (OR 1.73). Using the alternative statistical model, OR estimates were generally 0.2 lower (Table 1). The authors considered several possible causes for their results in the meta-analysis, including heterogeneity of study types and assessment methods. Indeed, no association between DUIC and crash risk and a lack of sensitivity of their statistical approach (random effects model) was found. In addition, publication bias was remarkably high, but rather toward studies reporting a positive association between DUIC and crash risk. To homogenize and focus research on this topic, the authors suggested corroboration with objective data on cannabis use (like blood analyses, with clear cut-off values), or a clinical assessment of the impairment, in the event of a positive screening in traffic, before assessing the individual's fitness to drive (15).

Relationship Between Different THC Blood Concentrations and Car Vehicle Crashes

Five large case-control studies (26–30) assessed the link between THC blood concentration and crash risk.

Drummer et al. (26) investigated n = 3,398 fatal crashes under the influence of alcohol and drugs from three Australian states, including alcohol- and substance-free controls. Using logistic regression analyses; influence of alcohol, cannabis, and other substances; and other factors like age and gender on likelihood of culpability were determined. Drivers with blood THC concentrations of 5 ng/ml or higher showed greater and more statistically significant odds ratio (OR 6.6, 95% CI 1.5–28.0) (**Table 2**). The estimated odds ratio is greater than that for drivers with a blood alcohol concentration (BAC) of 0.10–0.15% (OR 3.7, 95% CI 1.5–9.1). A significantly positive association with culpability was seen with drivers positive to THC and with BAC \geq 0.05% compared to those with BAC \geq 0.05% alone (OR 2.9, 95% CI 1.1–7.7).

The same authors recently conducted a culpability study to include 5,000 injured motor vehicle drivers with comprehensive blood toxicology testing (30). The sample included 1,000 drivers for each of 5 years from \sim 5,000 to 6,000 drivers injured and taken to hospital in the State of Victoria, Australia. A comprehensive blood-testing was conducted. In a logistic regression, drivers under the influence of THC showed a modest increase in culpability odds, when concentrations of all assessed substances were considered vs. controls (OR 1.9, 95% CI 1.2-3.1, p =0.007). The increase in odds was most obvious at higher blood THC concentrations. At 5 ng/mL and above the OR was 3.2 (p = 0.01), and at THC concentrations of 10 ng/mL and above the OR was 10 (p = 0.03). At 1–5 ng/ml, the OR was 1.6 (95% CI 0.9-2.7), 5-9 ng/ml 1.9 (95% CI 0.7-5.0), 5 ng/ml and above the OR was 3.2 (95% CI 1.3–7.2, p = 0.01), and at THC concentrations of 10 ng/mL and above the OR was 10 (95% CI 1.3-82, P = 0.03). These results indicated increasing odds of culpability with rising concentration. THC was the third most prevalent drug detected in 11.1% of all drivers, following alcohol and stimulants. Only 1% of the 5,000 drivers had THConly at 10 ng/mL or higher. The authors conclude that their culpability analysis of almost 5,000 injured drivers provided further evidence that elevated odds of culpability correlate with increasing THC levels, particularly those with higher blood concentrations.

Laumon et al. (27) conducted a case-control study on cannabis intoxication and fatal road crashes in France. They analyzed n = 10,748 drivers, with known drug and alcohol concentrations, involved in fatal crashes in France from October 2001 to September 2003. A total of 6,766 of these were considered culpable at the crash while n = 3,306 drivers served as controls. In addition, n = 681 drivers were positive for cannabis (cases 8.8%, controls 2.8%), including 285 with an illegal blood alcohol-concentration (≥ 0.5 g/l). Positive cannabis detection was associated with increased risk of responsibility (OR 3.32, 95% CI 2.63-4.18). A significant dose effect was identified; the odds ratio increased from 2.18 (1.22-3.89) for 0 < THC < 1 ng/ml to THC $\geq 5 \text{ ng/ml}$ OR 4.72 (3.04–7.33), uncorrected. The effect of cannabis remains significant after adjustment for different cofactors, including alcohol, with which no statistical interaction was observed (Table 2). At least 2.5% (1.5-3.5%) of fatal crashes were estimated as being attributable to cannabis, compared with 28.6% for alcohol (26.8-30.5%). The authors concluded that driving under the influence of cannabis increases the risk of involvement in a fatal car crash, while

TABLE 1 | Meta-analyses of driving under the influence of cannabis (DUIC) and risks of car vehicle crash studies.

References	N participants	N studies	Odds ratio selected outcomes	95% CI	SIGN
Hostiuc et al. (15)	n = 245,591	24 studies	REM:		++
			All: 1.89	1.58-2.26	
			Collision: 1.95	1.24-3.05	
			Injury: 2.16	1.41-3.28	
			Fatal: 1.73	1.36-2.19	
			Case-control: 1.95	1.51-2.51	
			Other studies: 1.81	1.38-2.39	
Rogeberg and Elvik (17)			REM		+
	n = 50,877 +	9 + 9 studies	All: 1.36	1.15-1.61	
	n = 93,229	21 studies	Fatal 1.32	1.08-1.62	
	n = 239,739	(re-analysis)	Case Control 1.60	1.19-2.15	
Elvik (7)		27 studies	REM		++
			Property damage: 1.26	1.10-1.44	
			Injury: 1.10	0.88-1.39	
			Fatal 1.26	0.88-1.81	
			Self-report:1.31	0.80-2.15	
			Lab Tests: 1.16	0.79-1.71	
Li et al. (16)	n = 93,200	9 studies	REM		+
			All: 2.66	2.07-3.41	
			Case-control: 2.63	1.87-3.71	
			Cohort: 2.04	1.36-3.07	
			Cross-sectional: 3.61	2.37-5.49	
			Self-report: 2.93	2.07-4.17	
			Blood/urine test: 2.26	1.46-3.49	
Asbridge et al. (2)	n = 51,783	9 studies	REM		++
			All: 1.92	1.35-2.73	
			Case-control: 2.79	1.23-6.33	
			Culpability: 1.65	1.11-2.46	
			Fatal: 2.10	1.31–3.36	
			Non-fatal: 1.74	0.88-3.46	

Cl, confidence interval; SIGN Methology Checklist: High quality (++), acceptable (+), unacceptable (-), reject (0); REM, random effects model.

the risk in their study was lower than that with positive blood alcohol concentrations.

Martin et al. (28) conducted a similar French cohort study more than a decade later. The authors included n = 4,059 drivers. More than 300 of their characteristics, including DUIC and fatal crash risk, were obtained. The proportion of persons driving under the influence of alcohol was 2.1% (95% CI: 1.4 \pm 2.8) and under the influence of cannabis 3.4% (2.9-3.9%). Drivers under the influence of cannabis multiplied their risk for causing a fatal crash by 1.65 (1.16 \pm 2.34). Strength of the study is certainly its presentation of separate crash ORs for various doses of cannabis detected in blood samples, after adjusting for age, gender, vehicle category, and time of crash, which replicated results from a previous publication of the same research group (27) and the Australian study (26) (Table 2). Another finding of the second French sample is that there was no significant alcohol × cannabis interaction. This means that the increased risk of a fatal crash due to alcohol does not differ significantly from driving under the influence of cannabis (and vice versa).

Brubacher et al. (29) recently conducted a responsibility analysis in a case-control sample to determine whether drivers injured in motor vehicle collisions who tested positive for THC or other drugs are more likely to have contributed to the crash than those who tested negative. Participants included n = 2,318injured drivers who required blood tests for clinical purposes following a motor vehicle collision, of whom 8.3% were screened positively for THC and 14.4% for alcohol. In addition, excess whole blood remaining after clinical use was obtained and broad-spectrum toxicology testing performed. To analyze data, unconditional logistic regression to determine ORs of crash risk for drivers with $0 < THC < 2 \text{ ng/ml}, 2 \text{ ng/ml} \leq THC <$ 5 ng/ml and THC $\geq 5 \text{ ng/ml}$ (all vs. THC = 0 ng/ml). Risk estimates were adjusted for age, gender, and presence of other impairing substances. Odds ratios for all three ranges of blood tested THC were low (Table 2) and not statistically significant. Alcohol × Cannabis interactions were detected for pos. BAC \times THC < 2 ng/ml OR = 1.75 (0.37, 17.1) and \times THC \geq 2 ng/ml OR = 1.62 (0.34, 15.7) which did not reach statistical

References	Country	Ν	THC in blood ng/ml	Odds ratio [†] ; * - ****	Confidence interval	SIGN****	Body tissue or fluid analyzed
Drummer et al. (30) Austr	Australia	5,000 drivers injured as a	THC (all concentrations)	1.9****	1.2-3.1	++	"Blood samples"
		result of a vehicular collision	THC 1-4.9	1.6****	0.9–2.7		
			THC 5-9.9	1.9****	0.7–5.0		
			$THC \ge 5$	3.2****	1.3-7.2		
			$THC \ge 10$	10****	1.3-8.2		
Brubacher et al. (29)	Canada	2,318 non-fatally injured	THC = none detected	Reference		++	"Whole blood
		motor vehicle drivers	0 < THC < 2	1.09***	0.63-1.92		samples"
			$2 \le THC < 5$	1.16***	0.66-2.13		
			$THC \ge 5$	1.74***	0.59-6.36		
			Any THC	1.13	1.03-1.28		
Martin et al. (28)	France	4,059 fatal accidents	Any (≥1) THC < 1	1.65** 1**	1.2–2.3	++	"Blood concentration of
			THC 1-3	1.4**	0.9–2.1		THC of over 1
			THC 3–5	3.6**	1.4–9.5		ng/ml"
			$THC \ge 5$	1.6**	0.9–3.0		
Laumon et al. (27)	France	10,748 fatal traffic crashes	Any	Reference	1.4-2.3	++	"Blood
		while driving under the influence of cannabis	THC < 1	1.6*	0.8–3.0		concentration of
			THC 1-2	1.5*	1.1-2.2		THC of over 1
			THC 3-4	2.1*	1.2–3.7		ng/ml"
			$THC \ge 5$	2.1*	1.3–3.4		
			Any dose	1.78*	1.4–2.3		
Drummer et al. (26)	Australia	3,398 fatal accidents	Any THC	2.7	1.02-7.0	++	Blood (post
			$THC \ge 5$	6.6	1.5-28.0		mortem)

TABLE 2 | Case control studies of fatal traffic injuries dividing drivers into culpable (or responsible) cases and non-culpable cases.

*Included variables: blood concentration of delta-9-THC, blood concentration of alcohol, age, vehicle type, time of crash.

**Included variables: age, gender, vehicle category, time of accident.

***Logistic regression with adjustment for age, sex, health authority, cannabis, alcohol, other recreational drugs, and sedating medications. [†]Unadjusted model.

****Logistic regression with adjustment for gender, age group, type of vehicle (car/motorbike/heavy vehicle/van or light truck) and location (metro/rural).

SIGN Mythology Checklist: High quality (++), acceptable (+), unacceptable (-), reject (0).

significance. Unadjusted OR for car crash risk under any THC blood level was 1.13 (1.03–1.28). This study, like other culpability and case control studies, relied on blood samples instead of self-reports. Additional strengths are the assessment of alcohol and recreational drug use. However, in comparison to the three previous case-control/culpability studies which included fatal crashes, non-fatal motor crashes with injuries only were analyzed in this study (29).

DISCUSSION

In this review we first analyzed the general relationship between any crashes in DUIC chronic cannabinoid use, and second, how this relationship changes when potential co-factors are considered. The research on these topics includes five metaanalyses on several study types (case-control, culpability, and cohort studies) (2, 7, 15–17).

All five meta-analyses agreed that cannabinoid use is related to a higher traffic crash risk. However, the OR estimates and 95% CI and statistical significance across studies are variable (**Table 1**), while the number of included studies unsurprisingly increase over time. The initial meta-analysis (2) analyzed nine

studies with n = 51,783 participants, the second meta-analysis from the same year (16) also included nine studies with n =92,200 individuals. In this second meta-analysis (16), only two studies (9, 31) were previously analyzed (2). The third metaanalysis (7) with 27 studies included eight studies each of the first (2) and second (16) meta-analysis, while 12 studies were added. Rogeberg and Elvik (17) re-analyzed data from the first and second meta-analysis (2, 16) and added a second study with 21 included investigations, of which n = 14 were also analyzed in the previous study of Elvik (7). The most recent analysis (15) included 24 studies, of which 12 were analyzed in the hitherto largest meta-study (7). Thus, there is some, but not complete, overlap of studies included into available meta-analytical research on this topic. Selection criteria also vary across studies. Some include case-control and culpability studies (2, 17) or in addition cohort (16) or laboratory studies (7) and eventually case-control, culpability, survey, and cohort studies (15).

All meta-analyses noted significant heterogeneity across included studies [Asbridge et al. (2): I2: 81; Li et al. (15): heterogeneity: Q = 38.21; P < 0.0001; I2 ¼ 79.1; Elvik (7): test for heterogeneity "positive" for all outcomes; Rogeberg and Elvik (17): "there is heterogeneity across studies;" Hostiuc et al.

(15): overall Q = 216,59, p < 0.001; I2 = 90%]. The last study also presented heterogeneity statistics for several outcome criteria [collision subgroup Q = 47,06, p < 0.001, I2 89%; injury subgroup Q = 62.0; p < 0.001, I2 82%; fatal Q = 19.26, p < 0.001, I2 79% (15)].

All these factors may explain why there is some variation in the OR estimates across meta-analyses for the overall statistics. Further, case-control studies reach higher OR estimates than culpability studies and, except for (2), fatal crashes lower OR estimates than other kinds of crashes. Finally, studies based on self-reports have higher ORs than those based on blood or urine results. Culpability studies (2) include drivers involved in collisions, sub-grouped into those responsible for the collision and those not responsible. The premise of these studies is, if cannabis use increases collision risk, then it should more likely be detected in drivers judged to be responsible for their collision. However, OR may be higher in case-control studies, where DUIC subjects are compared to non-DUIC controls. Further, DUIC may impair driving skills and increase crash risk, however, risk of fatal crashes is lower than other types of crashes (collision only, injury). Thus, the increased risk for car crashes is relatively higher for collision and injury and somewhat attenuated but still increased for fatalities.

Self-reports of cannabis use may be subject to recall bias and may be less precise to detect actual cannabis use compared to blood or urine tests. Usually, it is assumed that cannabis use is underestimated in self-reports. As commented in previous analyses (16) different methods of assessing cannabis use (e.g., self-report, urine tests, and blood tests) may have different levels of validity and reliability. The authors of one meta-analysis (17) stated that, to their view, laboratory analyses of blood samples for all subjects included in a study provide the best information on acute intoxication while driving. The second best indicator is saliva. Urine is a less informative indica tor, as inactive metabolites of cannabis can be detected in samples of urine a long time after the substance became inactive.

Most of these screenings determine whether cannabis was used within the past few weeks, whereas acute impairment in driving skills from cannabis use lasts between 3 and 12 h (16, 33). Cannabis being an illicit drug in most countries, drivers in the comparison groups might be less likely than those involved in crashes to submit to testing, which could lead to overestimation of the effect of marijuana use on crash risk.

These meta-analyses have several limitations. The fourth meta-analysis (17) found only five studies that calculated crash risk for drivers with blood THC > 2 ng/ml. Further, all case-control studies had high refusal rates (>15%), potentially resulting in selection bias if drivers who refused participation had different rates of drug use than those who participated. Different methods to detect cannabis exposure in cases vs. controls (e.g., blood THC in cases and saliva THC in controls) were employed in many case-control studies, non-comparable controls (e.g., patients visiting hospital for medical problems) were recruited to estimate THC use in the general driving population (29), and only a fraction of included studies measured THC in blood samples or a combination of blood samples and urine or saliva samples or self-reports [Asbridge et al. 9 of 10

(2), Elvik 20 of 27 (7), Li et al. 2 of 9 (16), and Hostiuc et al. 10 of 24 studies (15)]. All of these limit the generalizability of findings.

In addition, whole blood, plasma, urine, and saliva are body fluids with different characteristics when it comes to assessment of THC levels. Experimental studies could not find a significant correlation between THC concentrations (logarithms) in oral fluid and plasma, while time influences THC concentrations in plasma and oral fluid differently after repeated oral THC doses (33). Cannabinoids in urine have a longer window of detection than blood and oral fluids, and THC's elimination is non-linear so that reverse extrapolation of concentrations to an earlier time is not feasible. When utilizing blood rather than plasma cannabinoid concentrations, concentrations must be approximately doubled because cannabinoids are tightly bound to proteins in plasma (>90%), and there is minimal partitioning into erythrocytes (34).

Also, cannabinoid blood and plasma concentrations were significantly higher in frequent smokers compared with occasional smokers at most time points for THC and 11-OH-THC (35). In oral fluids, THC levels above $2 \mu g/L$ were detected in occasional smokers for 26 h while frequent smokers had higher levels for >72 h. Thus, low THC concentrations can be detected for several days in oral fluids of chronic smokers similar to blood and urine (36). Eventually, the authors of the review comment that cannabinoid stability in these measures not only depend on characteristics of the body fluids used and the smoking status of the individuals, it also depends on collection method, buffer composition in commercial collection devices, the analytes, storage containers, and storage temperature and duration.

The third purpose of our analyses on the relationship between THC concentration and car crash risk was addressed by five casecontrol studies with "high quality (++)" SIGN rating (**Table 2**). None of the meta-analyses reported statistics on this relationship. However, the association is of importance since there are various legal cut-off values for THC blood levels across European countries for DUIC. While the penalty increases in Norway according to the THC concentration detected (1.3, 3, 9 ng/ml), other countries have cut-off values of 1 ng/ml (Germany, Belgium, Ireland, Luxemburg, Netherlands in the presence of other substances), 2 ng/ml (Czech Republic, United Kingdom), and 3 ng/ml (Netherlands) [EMCDDA Cannabis and Driving (5)]. It is a relevant issue whether studies report evidence using which of the legal cut-off concentrations supported by empirical data.

The Australian study (26) indicated a significantly higher risk for THC ≥ 5 ng/ml with the highest OR estimates across studies (OR 6.6) which is higher than ORs from later studies [Laumon et al. (27) unadjusted OR (uaOR) 4.7, Martin et al. (28) (uaOR) 3.95, and Brubacher et al. (29) (uaOR) 2.29 for the same subgroup of individuals with THC ≥ 5 ng/ml]. However, in the Drummer et al. sample, in 84% of the THC-only cases the THC concentration was ≥ 5 ng/ml and the median was 12 ng/ml. This rate is higher compared to the French and Canadian samples [Laumon et al. (27): 2.66%, Martin et al. (28): 4.2%, Brubacher et al. (29): 0.9%]. Therefore, based on the high rate of individuals with THC above 5 ng/ml, it was quite likely to see an effect of THC on crash risk in the Australian sample. Further, in the Australian study (26), alcohol was commonly found in THCpositive cases (43%), the effect of THC was also evaluated in the THC plus alcohol cases and significant interaction was found. This interaction could not be replicated in French and Canadian samples. In the first French study (27), no statistical interaction between blood concentrations of THC and alcohol was detected as well as in the later studies (28, 29). Thus, most studies report a significant influence of cannabis and alcohol use on culpability for fatal crashes or injuries, but both substances obviously exert their effects independently (6). Results from the Australian Study (26) also suggested that both alcohol and cannabis showed a biological gradient with higher doses of both substances have a higher OR of culpability in fatal crashes. This significant doseeffect was also reported from the first French (27) and the Canadian Study (29), while in the second French study (28), the ORs show an inverse U-curve trend with a maximum at THC concentrations between >2 and <5 ng/ml, after controlling for alcohol intoxication. All authors across studies consistently argue that their studies yield a marked dose effect and a potential causal role of DUIC in fatal crashes. The latest study of Drummer et al. (30) confirmed the finding that elevated odds of culpability are positively associated with THC, particularly those with higher blood concentrations.

Culpability studies may be well suited to compare risk of fatal and non-fatal crashes, because THC blood levels were measured in all five samples. If THC blood levels are compared regarding fatal (26–28) and non-fatal crashes (29, 30), the odds ratios for any THC blood levels are similar [fatal crashes: 2.7 ng/ml (26), 1.78 ng/ml (27), 1.65 ng/ml (28) vs. non-fatal crashes 1.13 ng/ml (29), 1.9 ng/ml (30)] while the levels in fatal crashes tended to be higher. A previous meta-analysis and systematic review, which excluded low-quality studies, reported cannabis-associated risk for non-fatal crashes (OR = 1.74; 95% CI = 0.88-3.46) and for fatal crashes (OR = 2.1; 95% CI = 1.31-3.36) (2) and confirm the findings for the included five culpability studies in our analysis.

However, case-control and culpability studies have limitations. As several of the authors pointed out, estimating the degree of intoxication for cannabis is a more difficult task than for alcohol (26, 29). As far as cannabis is concerned, after smoking and vaporization, there is a delay in maximal cannabis effects compared to the peak THC blood concentration after consumption, with peak effects after \sim 30 min depending upon study design and time of testing. Effects on cognition and psychomotor function do not decline as quickly as THC concentration decreases (37-40). When smoking a "joint," whole blood THC concentrations typically peak at >100 ng/ml during smoking and then drop so rapidly that THC is usually <2 ng/ml within 4 h of a single acute exposure (38). Psychotropic effects typically peak at 20-30 min and resolve by 4 h. Ingesting cannabis delays the onset and extends the duration of these effects. The main THC metabolite, 11-nor-9-carboxy-THC (THC-COOH), is not psychoactive and persists in blood and urine long after impairment resolves. Thus, THC-COOH provides evidence of previous cannabis exposure but does not necessarily indicate impairment or recent use (41). The active ingredient behind most of the effects of cannabis that impair driving ability is THC. Metabolites such as THC-COOH are present and detectable for a significant time after consumption but lack any proven psychoactive effects which impair driving ability.

The results of culpability and case-control studies must be compared with findings from experimental and laboratory studies. Laboratory and simulator studies certainly suffer from the limitation that they are conducted in an artificial environment. Thus, experimental data show that drivers attempt to compensate cannabis intoxication by slower driving after smoking cannabis, but their control deteriorates with increasing task complexity (5, 6). These behaviors limit the generalizability of experimental study results to authentic traffic situations (2). However, as with other cognitive tasks, cannabis smoking (THCdominant and THC-CBD-equivalent) increases lane weaving after 40–100 min following vaporization (9) and impaired cognitive function consistently as well as critical-tracking tasks, reaction times, divided-attention tasks, and lane-position variability, all of which may increase car crash risk.

In general, however, there is no clear overall relationship with THC blood or serum levels and driving skills or crash risk from experimental studies, even if time of use and duration of consumption are considered. Not surprisingly, there is no unanimous agreement on potential THC legal cut-off levels despite the dose effect with higher THC blood concentrations resulting in higher OR estimates for crashes. However, a relationship does not necessarily provide a clue for a scientifically supported cut-off value. Experts suggest that many drivers with blood THC >3 ng/ml (42) or >3-5 ng/ml (43) have significant impairment and should be prohibited from driving. Based on these reports, many jurisdictions, including many US states and Canada, have set THC per se limits of 2 or 5 ng/ml, while many European countries have a limit of 1 ng/ml. Advocates of these lower THC concentrations argue that THC concentration drops rapidly after smoking, so a driver impaired with high THC concentrations at the time of driving could show concentrations below 5 ng/ml several hours later if there is a delay in obtaining blood samples (44), a fact that supports lower per se limits for THC (30). These concentrations, especially the 1 or 2 ng/ml levels, were criticized because they may not indicate impairment especially in frequent users who develop tolerance to some THC impairing effects (6, 42). Due to the accumulation of cannabinoids in fat, some daily users may have blood THC > 1 ng/ml after a week or more of abstinence (6). Therefore, the various THC concentrations used to define a cannabis-related driving offense in EU countries and some US-states varying between 1 and up to 7 ng/ml alone may not be appropriate to evaluate driving skill impairment comprehensively.

Measures of THC and its non-psychoactive metabolite THC-COOH within hours of an accident suffer from several limitations and may not reflect driving skill impairment. Even higher THC concentrations of >5 ng/ml in recent studies yielded higher risks of injuries and fatal concentrations, however not all studies reported statistically significant relationships. Rather, the assessment of both biological measures and psychomotor characteristics may render evaluation of driving fitness more accurate (more valid to "real" impairment) and is probably applicable in practical traffic control situations. Thus, future experimental and laboratory research on cannabinoid's effects on fitness to drive should consider designs which include measures of psychomotor and cognitive functions like reaction times and decision making after long and monotonous drives and divided attention tasks. These cognitive characteristics may be most impaired by cannabis according to available research (5, 6).

Finally, it is important to recognize that an important compound of cannabis-products used is Cannabidiol (CBD). As for driving skills, it is a substance with sedative effects and therefore may play a role in impairing driving abilities and increase risks for accidents. However, no study investigates the influence of CBD alone on car crash risks. Certainly, since CBD is in increasing demand in sales and consumption, further studies are needed to evaluate the relationship between CBD use, driving ability, and car crash risks.

In summary, there is unanimous agreement across studies that acute cannabis use significantly increases the risk for car crashes and impairs specific driving skills, and confidence in the results from several types of studies (case-control, culpability, and cohorts) is rated "moderate" according to CERQual. In metaanalyses, cannabis user's ORs for car crashes are slightly but significantly increased, when several confounders are considered in multivariate analyses. Further, self-report vs. blood test, case control vs. culpability, and non-fatal crashes had higher OR estimates. High quality culpability studies (SIGN) noted that there is a dose effect of higher THC blood concentrations with increased risk for fatal crashes and those with injuries. However, this biological gradient does not provide a clear legal cut off value. Therefore, these cut off values still range between 1 and 5 ng/ml. While there are various problems related to the measure of THC and its metabolite THC-COOH in blood and other tissues within hours after a crash (different body fluids with different time frames of THC levels), these values may not even reflect actual driving skill impairment. Thus, the biological measures alone

REFERENCES

- 1. World Drug Report. United Nations Publication, Sales No. E.18.XI.9 (2018).
- Asbridge M, Hayden JA, Cartwright JL. Acute cannabis consumption and motor vehicle collision risk: systematic review of observational studies and meta-analysis. *Br Med J.* (2012) 344:e536. doi: 10.1136/bmj.e536
- European Monitoring Centre for Drugs Drug Addiction EMCDDA. Driving Under the Influence of Drugs, Alcohol and Medicines in Europe — Findings From the DRUID Project. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union (2012).
- Compton R. Marijuana-Impaired Driving: A Report to Congress, National Highway Safety Transport Administration. Washington, DC (2017). Available online at: https://www.nhtsa.gov/sites/nhtsa.dot.gov/files/documents/ 812440-marijuana-impaired-driving-report-to-congress.pdf (accessed November 28, 2020).
- 5. European Monitoring Centre for Drugs Drug Addiction EMCDDA. *Cannabis* and Driving. Question and Answers for Policy Making. Lisbon (2018).
- Hartman RL, Brown TL, Milavetz G, Spurgin A, Gorelick DA, Gaffney G, et al. Controlled cannabis vaporizer administration: blood and plasma cannabinoids with and without alcohol. *Clin Chem.* (2015) 61:850– 69. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2015.238287
- 7. Elvik R. Risk of road accident associated with the use of drugs: a systematic review and meta-analysis of evidence from epidemiological

may be not appropriate to assess fitness to drive and should be combined with ratings of psychomotor and cognitive skills.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

UP, MH, DH, JW, and EH wrote, edited, and supervised the manuscript. MS, BL, and AH contributed on the CAPRIS study by conducting the literature search and evaluating it. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was prepared in the context of the study Cannabis: Potential and risks. A scientific analysis (CaPRis) (PI: EH, MS) funded by the German Ministry of Health. The funding sources had no influence on the design of the study or the analysis and interpretation of the results.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge the contributions of Johannes Kabisch, Kathrin Schacherbauer, Sophia Schmieder, Luise Jacob, Christina Adorjan, Udo Bonnet, Jan Copeland, Peter Falkai, Marica Ferri, Christopher Fowler, Christa Friemel, Winfried Häuser, Burkhard Hinz, Michael Höfler, Dagmar Koethe, Ludwig Kraus, Markus Leweke, Nina Sarubin, Frank Petzke, Tim Pfeiffer-Gerschel, Lukas Radbruch, Roland Simon, Michael Schäfer, and Martin Storr.

studies. Accident Anal Prevent. (2013) 60:254–67. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2012. 06.017

- Ramaekers JG, Berghaus G, van Laar M, Drummer OH. Dose related risk of motor vehicle crashes after cannabis use. *Drug Alcohol Dependence*. (2004) 73:109–19. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2003.10.008
- Arkell TR, Vinckenbosch F, Kevin RC, Theunissen EL, McGregor IS, Ramaekers JG. Effect of cannabidiol and Δ9-tetrahydrocannabinol on driving performance: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA*. (2020) 324:2177– 86. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.21218
- Blows S, Ivers RQ, Connor J, Ameratunga S, Woodward M, Norton R. Marijuana use and car crash injury. *Addiction*. (2005) 100:605– 11. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2005.01100.x
- Mann RE, Adlaf E, Zhao J, Stoduto G, Ialomiteanu A, Smart RG, et al. Cannabis use and self-reported collisions in a representative sample of adult drivers. J Saf Res. (2007) 38:669–74. doi: 10.1016/j.jsr.2007. 09.004
- Terry-McElrath YM, O'Malley PM, Johnston LD. Alcohol and marijuana use patterns associated with unsafe driving among U.S. high school seniors: high use frequency, concurrent use, and simultaneous use. J Stud Alcohol Drugs. (2014) 75:378–89. doi: 10.15288/jsad.2014.75.378
- Gerberich SG, Sidney S, Braun BL, Tekawa IS, Tolan KK, Quesenberry CP. Marijuana use and injury events resulting in hospitalization. *Ann Epidemiol.* (2003) 13:230–7. doi: 10.1016/S1047-2797(02)00411-8

- Asbridge M, Mann R, Cusimano MD, Trayling C, Roerecke M, Tallon JM, et al. Cannabis and traffic collision risk: findings from a case-crossover study of injured drivers presenting to emergency departments. *Int J Public Health*. (2014) 59:395–404. doi: 10.1007/s00038-013-0512-z
- Hostiuc S, Moldoveanu A, Negoi I, Drima E. The association of unfavorable traffic events and cannabis usage: a meta-analysis. *Front Pharmacol.* (2018) 9:99. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2018.00099
- Li MC, Brady JE, DiMaggio CJ, Lusardi AR, Tzong KY, Li, et al. Marijuana use and motor vehicle crashes. *Epidemiol Rev.* (2012) 34:65– 72. doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxr017
- Rogeberg O, Elvik R. The effects of cannabis intoxication on motor vehicle collision revisited and revised. *Addiction.* (2016) 111:1348–59. doi: 10.1111/add.13347
- 18. Hoch E, Friemel C, Schneider M. Cannabis: Potenzial und Risiko. Eine wissenschaftliche Bestandsaufnahme. Heidelberg: Springer (2018).
- Higgins J, Green S. Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions, vol Version 5.1.0. London: The Cochrane Collaboration (2011).
- Hoch E, Friemel C, Schneider M, Pogarell O, Hasan A, Preuss UW. CaPRis-Projektgruppe Efficacy and safety of medicinal cannabis: results of the CaPRis study. Bundesgesundheitsblatt Gesundheitsforschung Gesundheitsschutz. (2019) 62:825–9. doi: 10.1007/s00103-019-02965-3
- AWMF (Arbeitsgemeinschaft Wissenschaftlich Medizinischer Fachgemeinschaften). Manual systematische Recherche für Evidenzsynthesen und Leitlinien. (2019). Available online at: https://www.awmf.org/fileadmin/ user_upload/Leitlinien/Werkzeuge/20190403_Manual_Recherche.pdf (accessed November 15, 2020).
- Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JPA, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. *PLOS Med.* (2009) 6:e1000100. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000100
- 23. Network SIG. SIGN 50 Methodology Checklist. Edinburgh (2015).
- OCEBM: Levels of Evidence Working Group. *The Oxford Levels of Evidence 2*. 2nd ed. Oxford Centre for Evidence-Based Medicine (2011). Available online at: http://www.cebm.net/index.aspx?o=5653 (accessed May 5, 2021).
- Girotto E, Mesas AE, deAndrade SM, Birolim MM. Psychoactive substance use by truck drivers: a systematic review. Occupat Environ Med. (2014) 71:71–6. doi: 10.1136/oemed-2013-101452
- Drummer OH, Gerostamoulos J, Batziris H, Chu M, Caplehorn J, Robertson MD, et al. The involvement of drugs in drivers of motor vehicles killed in Australian road traffic crashes. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2004) 36:239– 48. doi: 10.1016/S0001-4575(02)00153-7
- Laumon B, Gadegbeku B, Martin JL, Biecheler MB, the SAM Group. Cannabis intoxication and fatal road crashes in France: population-based case-control study. *BMJ*. (2005) 331:1371. doi: 10.1136/bmj.38648.617986.1F
- Martin JL, Gadegbeku B, Wu D, Viallon V, Laumon B. Cannabis, alcohol and fatal road accidents. *PLoS ONE*. (2017) 12:e0187320. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0187320
- Brubacher JR, Chan H, Erdelyi S, Macdonald S, Asbridge M, Mann RE, et al. Cannabis use as a risk factor for causing motor vehicle crashes: a prospective study. *Addiction*. (2019) 114:1616–26. doi: 10.1111/add.14663
- Drummer OH, Gerostamoulos D, Di Rago M, Woodford NW, Morris C, Frederiksen T, et al. Odds of culpability associated with use of impairing drugs in injured drivers in Victoria, Australia. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2020) 135:105389. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2019.105389
- Peterson J, Welch V, Losos M, Tugwell P. The Newcastle-Ottawa Scale (NOS) for Assessing the Quality of Nonrandomised Studies in Metaanalyses. (2011). Available online at: http://www.ohri.ca/programs/clinical_ epidemiology/oxford.asp (accessed July 28, 2019).

- 32. Woratanarat P, Ingsathit A, Suriyawongpaisal P, Rattanasiri S, Chatchaipun P, Wattayakorn K, et al. Alcohol, illicit and non-illicit psychoactive drug use and road traffic injury in Thailand: a case-control study. *Accid Anal Prevent*. (2009) 41:651–7. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2009.03.002
- 33. Huestis MA, Sempio C, Newmeyer MN, Andersson M, Barnes AJ, Abulseoud OA, et al. Free and glucuronide urine cannabinoids after controlled smoked, vaporized and oral cannabis administration in frequent and occasional cannabis users. J Anal Toxicol. (2020) 44:651–60. doi: 10.1093/jat/bkaa046
- 34. Milman G, Schwope DM, Schwilke EW, Darwin WD, Kelly DL, Goodwin RS, et al. Oral fluid and plasma cannabinoid ratios after around-the-clock controlled oral Δ (9)-tetrahydrocannabinol administration. *Clin Chem.* (2011) 57:1597–606. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2011.169490
- Karschner EL, Swortwood-Gates MJ, Huestis MA. Identifying and quantifying cannabinoids in biological matrices in the medical and legal cannabis era. *Clin Chem.* (2020) 66:888–914. doi: 10.1093/clinchem/hvaa113
- 36. Desrosiers NA, Himes SK, Scheidweiler KB, Concheiro-Guisan M, Gorelick DA, Huestis MA. Phase I and II cannabinoid disposition in blood and plasma of occasional and frequent smokers following controlled smoked cannabis. *Clin Chem.* (2014) 60:631–43. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2013.216507
- Desrosiers NA, Huestis MA. Oral fluid drug testing: analytical approaches, issues and interpretation of results. J Anal Toxicol. (2019) 43:415– 43. doi: 10.1093/jat/bkz048
- Hunault CC, Bocker KB, Stellato RK, Kenemans JL, deVries I, Meulenbelt J. Acute subjective effects after smoking joints containing up to 69 mg Delta9-tetrahydrocannabinol in recreational users: a randomized, crossover clinical trial. *Psychopharmacology.* (2014) 231:4723–33. doi: 10.1007/s00213-014-3630-2
- Spindle TR, Cone EJ, Schlienz NJ, Mitchell JM, Bigelow GE, Flegel R, et al. Acute pharmacokinetic profile of smoked and vaporized cannabis in human blood and oral fluid. *J Anal Toxicol.* (2019) 43:233–58. doi: 10.1093/jat/bky104
- Battistella G, Fornari E, Thomas A, Mall JF, Chtioui H, Appenzeller M, et al. 'Weed or wheel! FMRI, behavioural, and toxicological investigations of how cannabis smoking affects skills necessary for driving.' *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e52545. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0052545
- Huestis MA, Barnes A, Smith ML. Estimating the time of last cannabis use from plasma delta9- tetrahydrocannabinol and 11-nor-9-carboxydelta9-tetrahydrocannabinol concentrations. *Clin Chem.* (2005) 51:2289– 95. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2005.056838
- 42. Castillo C. Drink and drug driving policy in the United Kingdom: assessing impact. In: *Third International Symposium on Drug-Impaired Driving, European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction.* Lisbon (2017).
- Liguori A, Gatto CP, Robinson JH. Effects of marijuana on equilibrium, psychomotor performance, and simulated driving. *Behav Pharmacol.* (1998) 9:599–609. doi: 10.1097/00008877-199811000-00015
- McClure E, Stitzer M, Vandrey R. Characterizing smoking topography of cannabis in heavy users. *Psychopharmacology*. (2012) 220:309–18. doi: 10.1007/s00213-011-2480-4

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Preuss, Huestis, Schneider, Hermann, Lutz, Hasan, Kambeitz, Wong and Hoch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Investigating the Residual Effects of Chronic Cannabis Use and Abstinence on Verbal and Visuospatial Learning

Valentina Lorenzetti^{1*}, Michael Takagi², Yvonne van Dalen³, Murat Yücel⁴ and Nadia Solowij⁵

¹ Neuroscience of Addiction and Mental Health Program, Faculty of Health Sciences, Healthy Brain and Mind Research Centre, School of Behavioural and Health Sciences, Australian Catholic University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia, ² Child Neuropsychology Unit, Murdoch Children's Research Institute, Melbourne, VIC, Australia, ³ Faculty of Science, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands, ⁴ BrainPark, School of Psychological Sciences and Monash Biomedical Imaging Facility, The Turner Institute for Brain and Mental Health, Monash University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia, ⁵ School of Psychology and Illawarra Health and Medical Research Institute, University of Wollongong, Wollongong, NSW, Australia

Rationale: Regular cannabis users have been shown to differ from non-using controls in learning performance. It is unclear if these differences are specific to distinct domains of learning (verbal, visuospatial), exacerbate with extent of cannabis exposure and dissipate with sustained abstinence.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Aviv M. Weinstein, Ariel University, Israel

Reviewed by:

Anna Franceschini, Center for Addiction Medicine, Italy Delin Sun, Duke University, United States

> *Correspondence: Valentina Lorenzetti valentina.lorenzetti@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 03 February 2021 Accepted: 10 May 2021 Published: 17 June 2021

Citation:

Lorenzetti V, Takagi M, van Dalen Y, Yücel M and Solowij N (2021) Investigating the Residual Effects of Chronic Cannabis Use and Abstinence on Verbal and Visuospatial Learning. Front. Psychiatry 12:663701. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.663701 **Objective:** This study examines different domains of learning (verbal, visuospatial) in current and abstaining cannabis users, and the role of chronicity of use.

Methods: In a cross-sectional design, we examined 127 psychiatrically healthy participants (65 female) with mean aged of 34 years. Of these, 69 individuals were current regular cannabis users (mean 15 years use), 12 were former cannabis users abstinent for ~2.5 yrs (after a mean of 16 years use), and 46 were non-cannabis using controls. Groups were compared on verbal learning performance assessed via the California Verbal Learning Test (CVLT-II) and for visuospatial learning measured with the Brown Location Test (BLT). We explored the association between CVLT/BLT performance and cannabis use levels in current and former users.

Results: Current cannabis use compared to non-use was associated with worse performance on select aspects of verbal learning (*Long Delay Cued Recall*) and of visuospatial learning (*Retroactive Interference* and *LD Rotated Recall*). Prolonged abstinence was associated with altered verbal learning but intact visuospatial learning. There were non-significant correlations between distinct cannabis use measures, age and learning in both current and former users.

Conclusions: Our findings suggest cannabis use status (current use, former use) affects different domains of learning (verbal and visuospatial) in a distinct fashion. These findings might be accounted for in the design of cognitive interventions aimed to support abstinence in cannabis users.

Keywords: cannabis (marijuana), verbal learning and memory, visuospatial learning, abstinence, tetrahydrocannabinol, California Verbal Learning Test-Second Edition, Brown learning test

79

INTRODUCTION

Cannabis is the most widely used illicit substance globally (1) and its potency has doubled over the past decade (2, 3). These statistics are concerning as a substantial proportion of cannabis users consume it on a regular basis (4, 5) and a significant minority of people with regular use experience lower school attainment, depression, anxiety, psychosis, impulse-control disorders, suicidal ideation and addiction (6). While there is much to learn about the cognitive correlates of regular cannabis use, a growing body of research has produced increasing knowledge in this area.

One of the core features of regular cannabis use entails alteration of cognitive performance that last beyond acute intoxication, which is thought to reflect chronic residual effects of regular cannabis use (7-12). In particular, altered cognitive function in regular cannabis users affects the domains of learning and memory, which are critical for performing daily tasks, at school and at work (7-13). Therefore, learning and memory alterations in regular cannabis users may underscore lower academic attainment (14, 15) and occupational performance found in cannabis using samples (16, 17).

Poorer learning and memory performance have been documented in regular cannabis users in both verbal and visuospatial domains. Specifically, relative to controls, regular cannabis users have shown lower verbal learning and recall of words (7–12), lower recall and accuracy of visuospatial performance in a checkerboard test (18), and lower retrieval in the virtual Morris water maze task (19). There are some inconsistencies however, as some of the examined samples have not shown verbal/visuospatial learning and memory alterations, or alterations with small to moderate effect sizes (10–12, 18–22). Replication studies in larger samples are required to validate and further examine the association between cannabis use and learning/memory performance, particularly for the visuospatial domain which has been examined by few studies to date.

The role of the extent of cannabis exposure on verbal/visuospatial learning and memory alterations is unclear. Evidence suggests that higher chronicity of use predicts worse verbal learning and memory performance (23-29). However, there is a lack of empirical studies that tested in detail how distinct measures of cannabis exposure affect verbal/visuospatial learning. Such measures include: dosage, duration, age of use onset, hours from last use, potency (9, 10, 12, 30) and cannabinoids such as the main psychoactive compound Δ^9 tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) that determines cannabis potency (31-33). The lack of studies on how cannabis use patterns and THC levels affect learning performance in chronic users, creates a knowledge gap to inform users, educators, clinicians and policy makers about which measures and levels of cannabis exposure may be more harmful for verbal/visuospatial learning in chronic cannabis users.

Another issue yet to be elucidated is whether poorer verbal/visuospatial learning performance in regular cannabis users persists beyond prolonged abstinence, and the relevant evidence to date is mixed. Some studies show that learning deficits persist beyond abstinence [i.e., after 1 month (17, 30)].

Other studies found that learning alterations are attenuated (e.g., lower effect size) with longer abstinence (12) [e.g., over 4 to 8 weeks (34). Other studies show attenuated learning deficits in cannabis users who abstain for a variety of periods (11): 3 weeks (35), 1 month (36–40), 3 months (41)]; 12 months (35, 42–46). The inconsistency between study findings may be due to methodological confounds, such as long-lasting residual effects of chronic exposure e.g., cumulative lifetime exposure prior to quitting (30).

In sum, lower verbal learning performance has been (largely) consistently identified in chronic, long-term cannabis users. However, visuospatial learning deficits are largely unexplored, as well as the role of cannabis exposure levels and of prolonged abstinence.

The primary aim of this study was to address this evidence gap and to examine whether current cannabis use is associated with selective impairment of either verbal or visuospatial learning and memory. We also aimed to explore the role of extent of cannabis exposure and of prolonged abstinence on verbal/visuospatial learning and memory in chronic cannabis users.

To do this, we recruited 127 people (65 females), consisting of 69 current users and 12 former cannabis users and 46 non-using controls, comprehensively characterized for extent of substance use (alcohol, tobacco and other illicit drug use; cannabis use frequency, quantity, duration, age of onset, time from last cannabis use) and mental health (anxiety, depression and psychotic symptoms). Based on the existing evidence, we hypothesized that worse verbal and visuospatial learning performance would be apparent in cannabis users with more chronic levels of exposure.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

We recruited 127 people aged between 18 and 55 years via advertisements in local newspapers and Internet websites, and screened using a structured telephone interview to determine study eligibility. Participants included 69 current chronic regular cannabis users, 12 former chronic cannabis users and 46 nonusing controls (henceforth called "current users," "former users," and "controls," respectively). All groups were age matched.

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Cannabis users were included if they: (i) used cannabis at least twice a month for >2 years (the vast majority were currently using >3 days a week over many years, with a median of 30 smoking days/month and of 13 years of regular use); (ii) refrained from using substances other than cannabis, alcohol and tobacco in the month prior to assessment. Exclusion criteria for all participants were: (i) neurological disorders or serious head injury; (ii) Intelligence Quotient (IQ) <70; (iii) current regular use of illicit substances other than cannabis (amphetamines, benzodiazepines, cocaine, ecstasy, hallucinogens, inhalants and opiates; median lifetime use was between 0 and 6 occasions for any other drug).

All participants were requested to abstain from cannabis for at least 12 h prior to testing to enable examining cognitive

function in a non-intoxicated state, and provided written informed consent in accordance with local ethics committee guidelines. Ethics approval was given by the Mental Health Research and Ethics Committee (MHREC, I.D. number 459111), the Melbourne Health and North Western Mental Health (Melbourne, Australia), the Wollongong Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC, project number NSA07/03), and the ethics committee of the Murdoch Children's Research Institute (MCRI).

Procedure

Participants underwent a comprehensive 2.5 h long assessment of mental health, substance use and cognitive function.

Mental Health

We screened for psychiatric disorders through the Structured Clinical Interview for the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual for Mental Disorders IV-R (47), and assessed global functioning via the Global Assessment of Functioning module of the DSM-IV (48). We examined psychopathology symptoms of anxiety (State and Trait Anxiety Inventory, STAI; (49), depression and psychosis (Community Assessment of Psychic Experiences, CAPE (50).

Substance Use

We assessed lifetime and past month substance use through semi-structured interviews, including the Substance Use History [Orygen Youth Health Research Centre, Melbourne, Australia (51–53)], a detailed structured assessment interview for cannabis (27), and the Timeline Follow-Back (54). From these interviews, we derived levels of tobacco use (cigarettes per week) and cannabis use (i.e., lifetime and past year cumulative dosages and frequencies of use, duration of use and age of onset).

We converted cannabis dosage to standardized units (i.e., cones, approximately equivalent to ~ 0.1 g) (55). We measured urinary levels of the carboxy metabolite of THC (THC-COOH) via toxicology analysis, and THC accumulated in hair. Alcohol use (standard drinks per month) were quantified from the structured interviews and the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (56).

Cognitive Function

We assessed *current IQ*, via the Wechsler Abbreviated Scale of Intelligence (WASI) (57) and *premorbid IQ* using the Wechsler Test of Adult Reading (WTAR) (58), respectively.

We measured verbal learning and memory via the California Verbal Learning Test, Second Edition (CVLT-II) (59), which was administered according to the manualized instructions. First, participants were asked to recall a list of 16 words presented orally (*List A*) for five consecutive trials (learning *Trials 1 to 5*). Then, participants were instructed to recall a new list of 16 words (*List B*). Subsequently, participants were asked to recall the words from *List A* without any cues to aid memory, and then with cues (*Short Delay Free Recall* and *Short Delay Cued Recall*). After a 20 min interval, the latter procedure was repeated (*Long Delay Free Recall* and *Long Delay Cued Recall*). Finally, participants were asked if they recognized, from among a list of 48 words including distractors, those words that were previously presented in *List A* (*Recognition Trial*).

Visuospatial learning was examined using the Brown Location Test [BLT (60)], a visuospatial analog of the CVLT-type verbal learning tasks. Participants were presented with 12 pages, one at a time, on which 58 identically sized black outlined circles were located. At each presentation, one of the circles was filled with a red dot and the location of the red dot was different on each page, thus forming a "list" of 12 red dot-locations to remember akin to the list of words to be remembered on each trial of a verbal learning task. After each trial (i.e., the serial presentation of the 12 pages), the participant was provided an identical page of circles where none were filled with red, and was asked to place red chips in the locations where the red dots had been presented. This procedure was repeated 5 times (learning *Trials 1 to 5*).

Then, participants were presented with a new series of 12 black dots, which they were also asked to recall as above (*Interference* trial). Subsequently, participants were asked to recall the locations of the red dots from *Trials* 1–5 immediately after Interference (*Short Delay Recall*), after 20 min delay (*Long Delay Recall*), and after rotating the recall page 90 degrees. Finally, participants were presented with a page containing the original location of the red dots, and additional distractor red dots. Participants were asked to distinguish known 12 dot locations from 12 distractor dot locations (*Recognition* trial).

Statistical Analyses

Descriptive Demographic, Clinical, and Substance Use Data

As the majority of variables were skewed and not transformable, group comparisons for descriptive purposes were performed using chi-square tests for categorical variables (sex); as well as ANCOVAs for normally distributed discrete variables (IQ, STAI) and Kruskal-Wallis tests, followed by *post hoc* Mann-Whitney U tests, for non-normally distributed discrete variables.

Primary Aim

To examine group differences for CVLT and BLT performance, Quade's method (61) was used for not normally distributed data from the CVLT and the BLT. Quade's method enables running non-parametric tests comparing groups using covariates. With Quade's method, the dependent variable in ANOVA is the unstandardized residual of a linear regression between the ranked (in ascending order) dependent variable (CVLT and BLT scores) and the ranked covariates (IQ for CVLT, IQ, and age for BLT).

Comparisons between CVLT and BLT trials *within* groups were performed using Friedman- and *post-hoc* Wilcoxon signed rank tests.

Exploratory Correlations

Spearman's correlations were run to investigate how performance on the CVLT and BLT (residualized data after regressing out the effects of IQ on the CVLT data, and that of IQ and age on the BLT data) was associated with (i) THC or THC-COOH in hair and urine, respectively; and (ii) extent of cannabis use [duration, age at use onset, dosage (lifetime cumulative cones), frequency (smoking days/month), and hours since last cannabis use]. For all correlations, we utilized the conservative Bonferroni method to control for multiple tests and therefore readjusted the significance threshold to $\alpha = 0.0005$.

Covariates

We retained IQ as a covariate in all analyses of CVLT and BLT data. We used age as an additional covariate in BLT data analyses, as age was significantly associated with BLT measures in non-users. Sex was used as a within-groups factor in analyses of CVLT but not BLT performance, as it significantly affected the former but not the latter. Alcohol standard drinks/month, tobacco cigarettes/week and sub-diagnostic psychopathology symptoms (i.e., anxiety, depression, positive and negative psychotic symptoms) were not included as covariates because they did not significantly affect CVLT and BLT performance.

Sensitivity analyses

A series of two sensitivity analyses were performed to confirm the robustness of the effects. First, all analyses were repeated excluding 12 chronic users who used any illicit substances other than cannabis and these confirmed the results from the analyses run with the whole sample. Therefore, we report the results from the whole group analyses.

Second, we reran group comparisons without 7 current users who on the day of testing admitted to having used cannabis for less than the required at least 12 h—abstinence (range 3-10 h, median of 4 h). As these individuals did not show overt signs of acute intoxication, we proceeded with testing.

All analyses were conducted using SPSS, Version 21 (IBM).

RESULTS

Table 1 summarizes data on demographic, clinical and substance

 use measures for chronic users, former users and non-users.

Socio-Demographic and IQ Data

All groups were matched by age and premorbid IQ. Chronic users and controls had an equal composition of males and females. However, former users had a lower proportion of females to males, relative to both chronic users ($\chi^2 = 5.82$, p = 0.016, respectively) and non-users ($\chi^2 = 6.05$, p = 0.014).

Education years were lower in chronic users than non-users (Z = -2.79, p = 0.005), and IQ was also lower in chronic users than the other groups (i.e., controls [t = -3.71, p < 0.001], former users [t = -2.42, p = 0.018]). Global functioning was lower in both cannabis groups than controls (i.e., chronic users, Z = -6.96, p = <0.001; and former users, Z = -3.80, p < 0.001).

Alcohol and tobacco Use level

Alcohol use (standard drinks/month) was greater in former users compared to all groups (i.e., current users: Z = -2.48, p = 0.013, and controls: Z = -2.83, p = 0.005). Tobacco use (cigarettes/week) was greater in current users than former users, and lowest in controls (Z = -2.13, p = 0.034 and Z = -3.24, p = 0.001, respectively).

Cannabis Use level

The cannabis groups had similar cannabis use' duration, age of onset and lifetime dosage (see **Table 1**). However, current users smoked more days/week and consumed a greater amount of cannabis in the past year than former users.

Abstinence duration in current users was median of 16 h (range 3–336 h). Seven current cannabis users reported abstaining for 3 to 10 h despite our request to abstain for at least 12 h; and therefore analyses were repeated excluding these very recent users. Abstinence duration in former users was a mean of 2.5 years (median 6 months, range 1 month–19 years); 9 former users had ceased cannabis use within the past 12 months.

Subclinical Psychopathology Symptoms

Symptom severity for anxiety, depression and psychosis was greater in current users than controls (t = 4.11, p < 0.001; Z = -4.04, p = <0.001; Z = -2.66, p = 0.008; Z = -3.41, p = 0.001, respectively), but did not differ between the other groups (p = n.s.).

Group Differences in CVLT Performance

Table 1 Overviews group differences in CVLT performance.Group differences in CVLT trials are overviewed below, followedby learning curves and learning trials in each of the three groups(controls, current users, former users).

CVLT Trials

Group differences emerged for 7 out of the 18 CVLT variables: *Trials 1, 3, 1–5, B, Short Delay Free Recall, Long Delay Free Recall* and *Long Delay Cued Recall* (see **Table 2**).

Current Users vs. Controls

Cannabis users performed worse than controls for CVLT *Trial 1* (F = 6.52, p = 0.012), and learning from *Sum Trials 1–5* (F = 4.54, p = 0.035). Additionally, current users recalled less words than controls for CVLT *List B* (F = 10.08, p = 0.002), *Short Delay Free Recall* (F = 4.37, p = 0.039) and *Long Delay Free Recall* (F = 5.12, p = 0.026). These group differences did not survive a sensitivity analyses that we ran after excluding seven current users who consumed cannabis recently <12 h before testing.

After running the sensitivity analysis, the only performance difference that emerged in cannabis users vs. controls was poorer performance by users in *Long Delay Cued Recall* (F = 4.35, p = 0.015).

Former Users vs. Controls

Similarly to current users, former users vs. controls showed lower CVLT performance for *Long Delay Cued Recall* (F = 4.42, p = 0.040), *Trial 1* (F = 6.95, p = 0.011), and learning from *Sum Trials 1–5* (F = 5.14, p = 0.027). Additionally, former users performed worse than controls on *Trial 3* (F = 6.04, p = 0.017).

CVLT Learning Curves

As shown in **Figure 1**, CVLT learning curves improved for all groups at every trial from *Trial 1* to *Trial 4* (all p < 0.001). Controls improved word recall at every trial from *Trial 1* to *Trial* (Z range from -5.71 to -4.54, p < 0.001). Similarly to controls, current users improved word recall at *every trial from Trial 1 to*

TABLE 1 Socio-demographic, cannabis and other substance use, and psychopathology symptoms current and former chronic cannabis users and controls	s.
--	----

		Controls	Cannabis users	Former cannabis users	z	p	df
Socio-demographic, IQ, alcohol/tobac	co						
Total N [female] ^{†‡}		46 (26)	69 (37)	12 (2)	χ ² 6.53	0.038	2
Age, yrs		31.17 (12.83)	32.68 (11.17)	37.83 (11.03)	3.34	0.188	126
Education, yrs*		13.97 (1.60)	12.82 (2.25)	13.17 (2.41)	7.90	0.019	122
Premorbid IQ		106.78 (10.18)	101.40 (13.29)	106.75 (5.01)	5.55	0.062	125
IQ*‡		111.76 (10.91)	104.15 (10.72)	112.25 (11.21)	7.22	0.001	125
Global functioning ^{*†}		85.5 (4.95)	73.7 (9.77)	75.58 (9.64)	50.32	< 0.001	126
Alcohol use (drinks/mo) ^{†‡}		18.49 (23.89)	24.52 (32.74)	52.48 (32.80)	9.43	0.009	126
Tobacco (cigarettes/week)*†‡		4.95 (16.79)	58.95 (53.15)	29.33 (38.16)	56.56	< 0.001	126
Cannabis use							
Frequency, days/mo	Lifetime [‡]	NA	23.24 (6.89)	28.83 (4.04)	-3.63	< 0.001	80
	Past 12 mo [‡]	NA	24.59 (8.62)	3.33 (8.51)	-4.81	< 0.001	80
Dosage, cones	Lifetime	NA	69,183 (73,271)	43,036 (36,492)	-1.17	0.241	80
	Past 12 mo [‡]	NA	5,070 (4039)	136.3 (375.3)	-5.30	< 0.001	80
Duration of regular use, yrs		NA	15.13 (10.00)	15.92 (9.61)	-0.297	0.767	80
Onset age, yrs		NA	16.96 (3.93)	17.33 (3.75)	-0.510	0.610	80
Abstinence duration, yrs		NA	NA	2.46 (5.56)	NA	NA	12
Psychopathology symptom scores							
Trait anxiety, STAI		33.64 (7.39)	41.99 (12.19)	35.33 (13.39)	2.13	0.12	124
Depression, CAPE*		12.29 (2.69)	15.06 (3.87)	13.58 (2.75)	16.34	< 0.001	125
Positive psychotic, CAPE*		24.56 (3.37)	27.58 (6.21)	25.82 (3.22)	7.46	0.024	121
Negative psychotic, CAPE*		22.26 (5.11)	26.51 (6.95)	23.42 (13.39)	11.95	0.003	122

NA, not applicable; ^{*}Significant difference between cannabis users and controls. [†]Significant difference between former cannabis users and controls. [‡]Significant difference between former cannabis users and controls. [‡]

Trial (Z range from -6.83 to -2.58, p < 0.01). Former users only significantly improved their word recall from *Trial 1* to *Trial 2* (Z = -3.08, p = 0.002).

CVLT Delayed Recall

Controls

Controls showed a significant increase in the *Long* Delay Free Recall vs. Short Delay Free Recall (Z = -3.09, p = 0.002) and Long Delay Cued Recall vs. Short Delay Cued Recall (Z = -3.25, p = 0.001).

Additionally, controls improved significantly only after cues were given, in the *Short Delay Cued Recall* trial (Z = -2.14, p = 0.032).

Current Users

Similarly to controls, current users showed a significant increase in the *Free Long Delay Recall* vs. *Free Short Delay Recall* (Z = -2.79, p < 0.005) and *Cued Long Delay Recall vs. Cued Short Delay Recall* (Z = -2.28, p = 0.023). In contrast to controls, current users performed better during *Cued Recall vs. Free Recall* for the *Short Delay* trial (Z = -3.06, p = 0.002) and for the *Long Delay* trial (Z = -2.12, p = 0.034).

Former Users

Former users did not show differences in any delayed recall trials.

Exploratory Correlations Between CVLT Performance, Cannabis Use Measures, and Age

Older age was not associated with any CVLT variables in cannabis users, but was associated with better recall at *Trial 5* (rs = 0.465, p = 0.001) and more *Intrusions* in controls (rs = 0.291, p = 0.045) and with greater *Recognition of False Positives* in former users (rs = 0.602, p = 0.029).

Current Users

Greater cannabis frequency over the lifetime was associated with lower *Retroactive Interference* and greater *Loss After Consolidation*; and greater frequency of cannabis use in the past year was associated with worse recall at *Trial 1*. More cumulative cannabis dosage in the lifetime was correlated with worse recall at *Trial 1* and worse *Retroactive Interference*; and greater past year cumulative dosage was correlated with worse recall at *Trial 1*. Earlier age of onset was correlated with less *Intrusions*, lower *Retroactive Interference* and greater *Proactive Interference*.

Former Users

In former users, greater frequency of cannabis use in the past year was associated with greater recall at *Trial 1*, greater *Recognition of False Positives* and lower *Intrusions*. Greater past year cumulative

CVLT trials	Controls	Current users	Former users	F-value	р	df
Trial 1* [†]	8.30 (2.05)	6.96 (2.29)	6.62 (2.14)	5.09	0.01	127
Trial 2	11.39 (2.33)	10.30 (2.65)	9.92 (2.14)	1.53	0.22	127
Trial 3 [†]	13.07 (1.93)	11.77 (2.66)	11.00 (2.68)	3.67	0.03	127
Trial 4	13.59 (2.04)	12.35 (2.51)	12.15 (2.94)	1.95	0.15	127
Trial 5	13.91 (1.87)	13.00 (2.51)	12.69 (2.69)	0.91	0.41	127
Trials 1–5* [†]	60.26 (7.98)	54.38 (10.92)	52.38 (10.56)	3.85	0.02	127
List B*	7.07 (2.02)	5.59 (2.18)	6.00 (2.16)	5.40	0.01	127
Short delay free recall*	12.98 (2.24)	11.42 (2.87)	11.38 (2.99)	2.74	0.07	127
Short delay cued recall	13.46 (2.00)	11.96 (3.07)	12.00 (2.77)	2.10	0.13	127
Long delay free recall*	13.65 (2.07)	11.91 (3.11)	11.77 (2.98)	3.65	0.03	127
Long delay cued recall [†]	13.87 (1.89)	12.28 (2.95)	11.77 (3.11)	3.35	0.04	127
Recognition	15.28 (0.958)	14.67 (1.50)	15.38 (0.961)	2.14	0.12	127
Recognition false positives	0.91 (1.75)	1.67 (2.42)	1.92 (2.96)	0.62	0.54	127
Repetitions	4.30 (3.81)	4.49 (4.06)	4.46 (5.24)	0.02	0.98	127
Intrusions	2.07 (2.99)	2.22 (2.92)	3.77 (5.31)	0.10	0.91	127
Proactive interference	1.24 (2.43)	1.36 (2.14)	0.62 (1.50)	1.09	0.34	127
Retroactive interference	0.94 (1.78)	1.58 (1.81)	1.31 (1.75)	1.03	0.36	127
Loss after consolidation	0.26 (1.73)	1.09 (1.88)	0.92 (11.71)	1.50	0.23	127

* Significant difference between cannabis users and controls. † Significant difference between former cannabis users and controls. CVLT-II, California Verbal Learning Test Version 2. Proactive Interference, prior learning interfering with new learning (Trial 1- List B); Retroactive Interference, later learning interfering with previous learning (Trial 5—Short Delay Free Recall) and Loss after Consolidation, loss of recalled words after delay (Trial 5—Long Delay Free Recall).



Free Recall (SD), Long Delay Free Recall (LD), and Recognition Trial (Recogn.).

dosage was correlated with worse recall at *Trial 4*. Earlier age of onset was correlated with better recall at *Trials 1, 2, 3, 4, 1–5*, and *Trial B*.

None of the correlations run between CVLT performance and cannabis use levels in current and former users survived Bonferroni correction for multiple tests (see **Supplementary Tables 1, 2**).

Group Differences in BLT Performance BLT trials

One cannabis user did not complete the BLT, hence for these analyses n = 68 current cannabis users. BLT performance differed between groups for 2 of the 15 variables (see **Table 3**). Current users performed significantly worse than controls on *Retroactive Interference* and on *Long Delay Rotated Recall* (F = 5.95, p = 0.016 and F = 1.62, p = 0.014). Current users performed worse than former users on *Short Delay Free Recall* (F = 4.28, p = 0.042).

Sensitivity analyses for BLT trials

After exclusion of seven participants who reported using cannabis within 12 h of the assessment, impaired performance persisted in current users vs. controls, for both *Retroactive Interference* (F = 3.29, p = 0.041) and *Long Delay Rotated Recall* (F = 3.13, p = 0.048).

BLT learning curves

BLT learning curves are shown in **Figure 2**. The pattern of results was identical to that of the CVLT: current users, former users and controls showed significant improvement in recall $[\chi^2_{(4,68)} = 109.0, p < 0.001; \chi^2_{(4,12)} = 24.89, p < 0.001$ and $\chi^2_{(4,46)} = 114.7, p < 0.001$ respectively]. Current users and controls improved at every trial from *Trial 1 to Trial 4* (Z range between -4.38 and -2.01, p < 0.04; and Z range between -4.88 and -3.52, p < 0.001, respectively]. Former cannabis users only improved between *Trial 1* and *Trial 2* (see learning curves in **Figure 2**, Z = -2.57, p = 0.010).

BLT Delayed Recall

Current users showed worse BLT performance in *Delayed Recall* only after *Page Rotation* (Z = -4.76, p < 0.001). None of the groups showed a difference between *Short Delay Recall* and *Long Delay Recall*.

Exploratory correlations Between BLT Performance, Age, and Cannabis Use Measures

There was no association between age and BLT performance in neither current users, former users and controls.

Current users

In current cannabis users, greater lifetime cannabis use frequency was correlated with lower BLT recall at *Trial 1–5 Total*, and greater *Recognition of False Positives*. Greater THC-COOH in urine was associated with lower performance during *Interference* and better performance during the *Proactive Interference* trial.

Former users

In former cannabis users, greater frequency of cannabis use in the lifetime was associated with greater recall at BLT *Trial 3, Trial 4, Trial 1–5 Total, Long Delay Free Recall, Long Delay Rotated Recall* and greater *Recognition Hits.* Later age of cannabis use onset was associated with lower recall at *Trial 3* and *Trial 4,* and lower *Recognition Hits.* Greater abstinence duration was associated with greater *Long Delay Free Recall* and *Long Delay Rotated Recall.*

None of the correlations between BLT performance, cannabis use levels and age in any groups survived Bonferroni correction for multiple tests (**Supplementary Tables 3, 4**).

DISCUSSION

This study shows that cannabis use status (current vs. former use) and extent of cannabinoid exposure have a differential impact on specific measures of verbal and visuospatial learning. Specifically, select measures of verbal learning in current and former cannabis users were impaired i.e., *Long Delay Cued Recall* of the CVLT. Instead, visuospatial learning was impaired only in current users i.e., *Retroactive Interference* and *Long Delay Rotated Recall* of the BLT. Performance on the CVLT and BLT was not significantly associated with any measures of cannabis exposure.

Poorer CVLT *Long Delay Cued Recall* performance in current cannabis users was robust to sensitivity analyses which excluded 7 people who did not appear intoxicated but admitted having smoked cannabis recently i.e., <12 h before testing (instead of the required >12 h), and persisted in former users. Therefore, lower *Long Delay Cued Recall* may reflect the residual effects of chronic cannabis use that are long-lasting and detectable wellbeyond prolonged abstinence. This interpretation is consistent with findings that verbal learning alterations in cannabis users are apparent after THC metabolites are no longer detected in urine (9), and in cannabis users with chronic exposure reflected by long duration [i.e., 16 yrs (25) and 23 yrs (24)], dependent and almost daily use (62).

However, these notions are not supported by the lack of robust correlations between *Long Delay Cued Recall* and any measure of cannabis exposure including abstinence durations and chronicity of use. Therefore, the specific indices of cannabis exposure driving CVLT alterations in these groups of current and former users are unclear. Of note, verbal learning is ascribed by the function of posterior and frontoparietal cortices (41, 46, 63–65) that are high in cannabinoid receptors and thus might be vulnerable to the long lasting effects of repeated impact of cannabinoid exposure via complex neural mechanisms (66).

Surprisingly, most of the CVLT performance differences between current users and controls (i.e., *Trial 1, Sum Trials 1–5, List B, Short Delay Free Recall, Long Delay Free Recall*) were no longer detectable after sensitivity analyses without 7 people who recently smoked cannabis i.e., <12 h before testing. Therefore, recent cannabis exposure may drive alterations of select components of verbal learning alterations (17, 24, 27, 41, 46, 62). This notion is supported by other study findings that better Ray Auditory Verbal Learning Test performance is associated with longer abstinence duration (67) (*List B*

BLT trials	Controls	Current users	Former users	F	p	df
Trial 1	3.93 (2.03)	3.93 (2.01)	3.54 (1.56)	0.05	0.95	126
Trial 2	5.85 (2.38)	5.24 (2.10)	5.85 (1.95)	0.47	0.62	126
Trial 3	7.00 (2.69)	6.22 (2.44)	6.46 (2.79)	0.54	0.58	126
Trial 4	8.72 (2.66)	7.26 (2.69)	7.85 (3.39)	1.80	0.17	126
Trial 5	8.72 (2.86)	7.78 (2.92)	8.77 (2.92)	0.82	0.45	126
Trials 1–5	34.22 (10.84)	10.43 (9.90)	32.46 (9.17)	0.73	0.49	126
Interference	3.72 (2.04)	3.19 (1.72)	3.23 (1.42)	0.04	0.96	126
Short delay free $recall^{\ddagger}$	7.93 (2.93)	6.22 (2.92)	8.15 (3.13)	3.74	0.03	126
Long delay free recall	7.76 (2.81)	6.50 (2.87)	7.23 (3.68)	1.40	0.25	126
Long delay rotated recall*	7.15 (3.18)	5.34 (2.87)	6.69 (3.43)	2.53	0.08	126
Recognition	18.70 (3.41)	16.78 (3.46)	17.69 (4.68)	1.80	0.17	126
Recognition false positives	3.00 (2.29)	3.99 (2.28)	3.00 (2.31)	1.60	0.21	126
Proactive interference	0.22 (2.30)	0.74 (2.35)	0.31 (2.53)	0.19	0.83	126
Retroactive interference*	0.78 (1.53)	1.56 (2.10)	0.62 (1.56)	3.51	0.03	126
Loss after consolidation	0.96 (1.66)	1.28 (1.91)	1.54 (1.51)	1.15	0.32	126

TABLE 3 | BLT performance in current cannabis users, former cannabis users and controls: mean (standard deviation).

* Significant difference between cannabis users and controls. [‡] Significant difference between cannabis users and former cannabis users. Proactive Interference, prior learning interfering with new learning (Trial 1 – List B); Retroactive Interference, later learning interfering with previous learning (Trial 5 – Short Delay Free Recall) and Loss after Consolidation, loss of recalled words after delay (Trial 5 – Long Delay Free Recall).



FIGURE 2 | BLT learning curves for Trials 1–5, in current users, former cannabis users and controls, as well as for Interference Trial (Interf.), Short Delay Free Recall (SD), Long Delay Free Recall (LD), Rotated Long Delay Recall (Rotated), and Recognition Trial (Recogn.).

(27), *total words recalled* (12, 24). However, we found no significant correlation between better CVLT performance and number of hours from last cannabis use or urinary THC

metabolites. Thus, the strength of this finding needs to be verified in future studies that carefully measure abstinence duration (68), as only a few studies of verbal learning to

date report how long people abstained from cannabis before testing (25, 35).

Poorer visuospatial learning performance in cannabis users emerged in select BLT measures (*Retroactive Interference* and *Long Delay Rotated Recall*). These differences were robust and survived sensitivity analyses without a subgroup of recent users. Our findings are consistent with reports that visuospatial learning alterations in cannabis users affect *recall* but not *acquisition* trials (19, 45), but contrast previous meta-analytic findings that failed to find group differences (12).

The discrepancy between our results and those from previous work, might be due to systematic differences between sample characteristics and the tools used to assess visuospatial learning. First, our sample was older (i.e., \sim 34 years) than the metaanalyzed samples i.e., <26 yrs (12). Interestingly, previous evidence shows that aging affects visuospatial learning (69-71). Therefore, lower visuospatial recall may be due to altered aging processes in cannabis users. However, the lack of significant correlations between age and BLT performance in this study does not support this notion and is to be further tested in future work. Second, the meta-analyzed studies to date used measures of visuospatial learning other than the BLT. Such measures (e.g., accuracy and total scores from the Rey-Osterrieth and Bender Visual-Motor Gestalt Test) might not have been sensitive enough to detect alterations specific to recall rather than acquisition trials (12).

The mechanisms underlying altered BLT in *recall* trials in current users are unclear. One candidate mechanism is impaired executive functioning (45, 72–74). Indeed, recall but not acquisition—relies on executive function (75). Also, aging significantly affects the integrity of para-hippocampal and cingulate cortices that are concurrently ascribed to visuospatial learning, and to the residual effects of regular cannabis exposure (19).

Interestingly, we found for the first time that both current and former users showed similar *Learning Curves* across the verbal and visuospatial domains, suggesting the employment of common learning strategies across both domains (73). This similarity was apparent, given the similar structure of the BLT and the CVLT (i.e., both tests start with 5 *Learning Trials*, followed by an *Interference* trial and *Delayed Recall* trials). The overlapping *learning curves* between current and former users (see **Figure 1**), suggest that alteration of *learning curves* commences during regular use and does not recover after prolonged abstinence.

There are several limitations to this study. First, we examined a small sample of former users, and our findings require validation in larger samples. Second, our group of current users were *not* matched to controls for level of education, IQ and severity of subclinical psychopathology symptoms. Nevertheless, premorbid IQ was matched between groups, and we controlled for current IQ i.e., by using IQ as a covariate in all group comparisons (years of education were not associated with any performance measures and were thus not included as a covariate).

We also minimized potential confounding impact of severe mental health conditions on cognitive performance, by screening for any diagnoses of psychopathology. However, we cannot rule out that sub-clinical psychopathology symptoms in our sample, which are shown to exacerbate cognitive deficits (15), may have driven our findings on cognitive alterations. Since subclinical psychopathology symptoms as measured in this study did not exert a significant effect on performance, they were therefore not included as covariates in the analyses. On the other hand, our sample is representative of cannabis users within the general community, where higher (although not diagnosable) psychopathology symptoms and worse cognitive outcomes have been consistently reported (14, 76–79).

Third, correlational analyses were run in current users and former users including males and females, and not in different sexes separately, therefore precluding a detailed understanding of possible sex differences in the emerging alterations. Our strategy mitigated type-1 errors, as we have run a substantial number of correlational analyses in current and former cannabis users across all cognitive variables examined. Fourth, the number of abstinent users (n = 12) was small for statistical analyses, and findings pertaining to this group require replication in larger samples. Further, the cross-sectional study design and the lack of information on the sample' resilience levels, prevented to determine if abstinence was the reason for better performance compared to current usage, or the consequence of a latent factor such as resilience that also leads to better performance.

Our findings might be accounted for in the design of cognitive interventions aimed to support abstinence in cannabis users. For example, if a clinical practitioner knew that a patient uses cannabis regularly, and that regular cannabis use is associated with impaired Long Delay Cued Recall, the practitioner may implement strategies to ensure that their client recalls information/instructions critical for engaging with the treatment (e.g., repeating or asking the client to repeat the instruction/information, sharing written instructions). Also, knowing that regular cannabis users have worse performance on Retroactive Interference and LD Rotate Recall, could indicate to a practitioner that visuospatial information relevant for the treatment (e.g., the location of appointment/testing/treatment sites) may not be retained when learning occurs; and may prompt the practitioner to implement strategies to boost recall of visuospatial information relevant for the patient to attend treatment (e.g., sharing a map or sending a text reminder with information on appointment/testing/treatment sites).

In conclusion, our findings suggest that current cannabis use is associated with chronic residual effects on select aspects of verbal learning (*Long Delay Cued Recall*) and of visuospatial learning (*Retroactive Interference* and *Long Delay Rotated Recall*). Prolonged abstinence in former users was associated with altered verbal learning but intact visuospatial learning, suggesting that abstinence has a different impact on distinct domains of learning. Our findings warrant the conduct of future work that systematically tracks how learning performance in chronic cannabis users is affected during intoxication to map acute-onchronic effects, residual effects beyond intoxication, and those that remain with prolonged abstinence, to track how the residualon-chronic effects dissipate over time. Additional studies with careful assessment of cannabis use indices and exposure to THC and other cannabinoids, should examine how these findings extend to cannabis user groups who experience worse mental health outcomes.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Ethics approval was given by the Mental Health Research and Ethics Committee (MHREC, I.D. number 459111), the Melbourne Health and North Western Mental Health (Melbourne, Australia), the Wollongong Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC, project number NSA07/03), and the ethics committee of the Murdoch Children's Research Institute (MCRI). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MT and VL drove data collection. VL drafted and revised the manuscript writing and statistical analyses and interpretation. YD contributed to the drafting and the running of the statistical analyses. MY and NS drove the study design. All authors

REFERENCES

- 1. UNODC. World Drug Report 2020. World Drug Report Series 2020. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (2020).
- Chandra S, Radwan MM, Majumdar CG, Church JC, Freeman TP, ElSohly MA. New trends in cannabis potency in USA and Europe during the last decade (2008–2017). Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. (2019) 269:5– 15. doi: 10.1007/s00406-019-00983-5
- Freeman TP, Groshkova T, Cunningham A, Sedefov R, Griffiths P, Lynskey MT. Increasing potency and price of cannabis in Europe, 2006–16. *Addiction*. (2019) 114:1015–23. doi: 10.1111/add.14525
- Budney AJ, Sofis MJ, Borodovsky JT. An update on cannabis use disorder with comment on the impact of policy related to therapeutic and recreational cannabis use. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* (2019) 269:73– 86. doi: 10.1007/s00406-018-0976-1
- Lopez-Quintero C, de los Cobos JP, Hasin DS, Okuda M, Wang A, Grant BF Blanco C. Probability and predictors of transition from first use to dependence on nicotine, alcohol, cannabis, and cocaine: results of the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions (NESARC). *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2011) 115:120–30. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.11.004
- Lorenzetti V, Hoch E, Hall W. Adolescent cannabis use, cognition, brain health and educational outcomes: a review of the evidence. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2020) 26:169– 80. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2020.03.012
- Broyd SJ, van Hell HH, Beale C, Yücel M, Solowij N. Acute and chronic effects of cannabinoids on human cognition—a systematic review. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2016) 79:557–67. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.12.002
- Bogaty SER, Lee RSC, Hickie IB, Hermens DF. Meta-analysis of neurocognition in young psychosis patients with current cannabis use. J Psychiatr Res. (2018) 99:22–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2018.01.010
- Duperrouzel JC, Granja K, Pacheco-Colón I, Gonzalez R. Adverse effects of cannabis use on neurocognitive functioning: a systematic review of meta- analytic studies. J Dual Diagn. (2020) 16:43–57. doi: 10.1080/15504263.2019.1626030

revised the manuscript and contributed to the interpretation of the findings.

FUNDING

This study was funded by the National Medical & Health Research Council (NHMRC ID: 459111). MY has received funding from Monash University, the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC; including Fellowship #APP1117188), the Australian Research Council (ARC), Australian Defence Science and Technology (DST), and the Department of Industry, Innovation and Science (DIIS). He has also received philanthropic donations from the David Winston Turner Endowment Fund, the Wilson Foundation, as well as payment from law firms in relation to court and/or expert witness reports. NS was supported by an Australian Research Council Future Fellowship (FT110100752). VL was supported by The Australian Catholic University through a competitive scheme.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.663701/full#supplementary-material

- Figueiredo PR, Tolomeo S, Steele JD, Baldacchino A. Neurocognitive consequences of chronic cannabis use: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2020) 108:358– 69. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2019.10.014
- Lovell ME, Akhurst J, Padgett C, Garry MI, Matthews A. Cognitive outcomes associated with long-term, regular, recreational cannabis use in adults: a meta-analysis. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol.* (2020) 28:471– 94. doi: 10.1037/pha0000326
- Scott JC, Wolf DH, Calkins ME, Bach EC, Weidner J, Ruparel K, et al. Cognitive functioning of adolescent and young adult cannabis users in the Philadelphia Neurodevelopmental Cohort. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2017) 31:423–34. doi: 10.1037/adb0000268
- Solowij N, Battisti R. The chronic effects of cannabis on memory in humans: a review. Curr Drug Abusers Rev. (2008) 1:81–98. doi: 10.2174/1874473710801010081
- Volkow ND, Baler RD, Compton WM, Weiss SR. Adverse health effects of marijuana use. N Engl J Med. (2014) 370:2219– 27. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1402309
- Farmer RF, Kosty DB, Seeley JR, Duncan SC, Lynskey MT, Rohde P, et al. Natural course of cannabis use disorders. *Psychol Med.* (2015) 45:63– 72. doi: 10.1017/S003329171400107X
- Ellickson PL, Martino SC, Collins RL. Marijuana use from adolescence to young adulthood: multiple developmental trajectories and their associated outcomes. *Health Psychol.* (2004) 23:299–307. doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.23.3.299
- Meier MH, Caspi A, Ambler A, Harrington H, Houts R, Keefe RS, et al. Persistent cannabis users show neuropsychological decline from childhood to midlife. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2012) 109:E2657– 64. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1206820109
- Pope HG, Jacobs A, Mialet J-P, Yurgelun-Todd D, Gruber S. Evidence for a sex-specific residual effect of cannabis on visuospatial memory. *Psychother Psychosom.* (1997) 66:179–84. doi: 10.1159/000289132
- Sneider JT, Gruber SA, Rogowska J, Silveri MM, Yurgelun-Todd DA. A preliminary study of functional brain activation among marijuana

users during performance of a virtual water maze task. J Addict. (2013) 2013:461029. doi: 10.1155/2013/461029

- Chang L, Yakupov R, Cloak C, Ernst T. Marijuana use is associated with a reorganized visual-attention network and cerebellar hypoactivation. *Brain*. (2006) 129:1096–12. doi: 10.1093/brain/awl064
- Ashtari M, Avants B, Cyckowski L, Cervellione KL, Roofeh D, Cook P, et al. Medial temporal structures and memory functions in adolescents with heavy cannabis use. J Psychiatr Res. (2011) 45:1055–66. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2011.01.004
- Gruber SA, Sagar KA, Dahlgren MK, Racine M, Lukas SE. Age of onset of marijuana use and executive function. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2012) 26:496– 506. doi: 10.1037/a0026269
- Solowij N, Stephens R, Roffman RA, Babor T. Does marijuana use cause long-term cognitive deficits? *JAMA*. (2002) 287:2653– 4. doi: 10.1001/jama.287.9.1123
- Solowij N, Stephens RS, Roffman RA, Babor T, Kadden R, Miller M, et al. Cognitive functioning of long-term heavy cannabis users seeking treatment. *JAMA*. (2002) 287:1123–31.
- Messinis L, Kyprianidou A, Malefaki S, Papathanasopoulos P. Neuropsychological deficits in long-term frequent cannabis users. *Neurology*. (2006) 66:737–9. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000201279.83203.c6
- Becker B, Wagner D, Gouzoulis-Mayfrank E, Spuentrup E, Daumann, J. Altered parahippocampal functioning in cannabis users is related to the frequency of use. *Psychopharmacology*. (2010) 209:361–74. doi: 10.1007/s00213-010-1805-z
- Solowij N, Jones KA, Rozman ME, Davis SM, Ciarrochi J, Heaven PCL, et al. Verbal learning and memory in adolescent cannabis users, alcohol users and non-users. *Psychopharmacology.* (2011) 216:131–44. doi: 10.1007/s00213-011-2203-x
- Cuttler C, McLaughlin RJ, Graf P. Mechanisms underlying the link between cannabis use and prospective memory. *PloS ONE.* (2012) 7:e36820. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0036820
- Thames AD, Arbid N, Sayegh P. Cannabis use and neurocognitive functioning in a non-clinical sample of users. *Addict Behav.* (2014) 39:994– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2014.01.019
- Bolla KI, Brown K, Eldreth D, Tate K, Cadet JL. Dose-related neurocognitive effects of marijuana use. *Neurology*. (2002) 59:1337–43. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000031422.66442.49
- Gaoni Y, Mechoulam R. The isolation and structure of delta-1tetrahydrocannabinol and other neutral cannabinoids from hashish. J Am Chem Soc. (1971) 93:217–24. doi: 10.1021/ja00730a036
- 32. Landfield PW, Caldwallader LB, Vinsant S. Quantitative changes in hippocampal structure following long-term exposure to Δ9tetrahydrocannabinol: possible mediation by glucocorticoid systems. *Brain Res.* (1988) 443:47–62. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(88)91597-1
- 33. Di Forti M, Marconi A, Carra E, Fraietta S, Trotta A, Bonomo M, et al. Proportion of patients in south London with first-episode psychosis attributable to use of high potency cannabis: a case-control study. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2015) 2:233–8. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(14)00117-5
- Roten A, Baker NL, Gray KM. Cognitive performance in a placebo-controlled pharmacotherapy trial for youth with marijuana dependence. *Addict Behav.* (2015) 45:119–23. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2015.01.013
- Hanson KL, Winward JL, Schweinsburg AD, Medina KL, Brown SA, Tapert SF. Longitudinal study of cognition among adolescent marijuana users over three weeks of abstinence. *Addict Behav.* (2010) 35:970– 6. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2010.06.012
- Pope HG Jr, Gruber AJ, Hudson JI, Huestis MA, Yurgelun-Todd D. Neuropsychological performance in long-term cannabis users. Arch Gen Psychiatry. (2001) 58:909–15. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.58.10.909
- Medina KL, Nagel BJ, Park A, McQueeny T, Tapert SF. Depressive symptoms in adolescents: associations with white matter volume and marijuana use. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. (2007) 48:592– 600. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2007.01728.x
- Medina KL, Schweinsburg AD, Cohen-Zion M, Nagel BJ, Tapert SF. Effects of alcohol and combined marijuana and alcohol use hippocampal volume and asymmetry. *Neurotoxicol Teratol.* (2007) 29:141–52. doi: 10.1016/j.ntt.2006.10.010

- Schoeler T, Bhattacharyya S. The effect of cannabis use on memory function: an update. Subst Abuse Rehabil. (2013) 4:11. doi: 10.2147/SAR.S25869
- Winward JL, Hanson KL, Tapert SF, Brown SA. Heavy alcohol use, marijuana use, and concomitant use by adolescents are associated with unique and shared cognitive decrements. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. (2014) 20:784– 95. doi: 10.1017/S1355617714000666
- Fried PA, Watkinson B, Gray R. Neurocognitive consequences of marihuanaa comparison with pre-drug performance. *Neurotoxicol Teratol.* (2005) 27:231–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ntt.2004.11.003
- Lyons MJ, Bar JL, Panizzon MS, Toomey R, Eisen S, Xian H, et al. Neuropsychological consequences of regular marijuana use: a twin study. *Psychol Med.* (2004) 34:1239–50. doi: 10.1017/S0033291704002260
- Solowij N. Do cognitive impairments recover following cessation of cannabis use? *Life Sci.* (1995) 56:2119–26. doi: 10.1016/0024-3205(95)00197-E
- Medina KL, Hanson KL, Schweinsburg AD, Cohen-Zion M, Nagel BJ, Tapert SF. Neuropsychological functioning in adolescent marijuana users: subtle deficits detectable after a month of abstinence. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. (2007) 13:807–20. doi: 10.1017/S1355617707071032
- McHale S, Hunt N. Executive function deficits in short-term abstinent cannabis users. *Hum Psychopharmacol Clin Exp.* (2008) 23:409–15. doi: 10.1002/hup.941
- Tait RJ, Mackinnon A, Christensen H. Cannabis use and cognitive function: eight year trajectory in a young adult cohort. *Addict Postprint*. (2011) 106:2195–203. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2011.03574.x
- 47. American Psychiatric Association. DSM-V Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th ed (2013).
- American Psychiatric Association. DSM-IV Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th ed (2006).
- 49. Spielberger CD. State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. John Wiley & Sons, Inc. (2010).
- Konings M, Bak M, Hanssen M, Van Os J, Krabbendam L. Validity and reliability of the CAPE: a self-report instrument for the measurement of psychotic experiences in the general population. *Acta Psychiatr Scand.* (2006) 114:55–61. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.2005.00741.x
- Yücel M, Zalesky A, Takagi MJ, Bora E, Fornito A, Ditchfield M, et al. Whitematter abnormalities in adolescents with long-term inhalant and cannabis use: a diffusion magnetic resonance imaging study. J Psychiatry Neurosci. (2010) 35:409–12. doi: 10.1503/jpn.090177
- Takagi M, Lubman DI, Cotton S, Fornito A, Baliz Y, Tucker A, et al. Executive control among adolescent inhalant and cannabis users. *Drug Alcohol Rev.* (2011) 30:629–37. doi: 10.1111/j.1465-3362.2010.00256.x
- Takagi M, Yücel M, Cotton SM, Baliz Y, Tucker A, Elkins K, et al. Verbal memory, learning, and executive functioning among adolescent inhalant and cannabis users. J Stud Alcohol Drugs. (2011) 72:96– 105. doi: 10.15288/jsad.2011.72.96
- Sobell LC, Sobell MB. Timeline Follow-Back: A Technique for Assessing Self-Reported Alcohol Consumption. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press (1992).
- Lorenzetti V. *The association between cannabis use and human brain structure*. [Ph.D. thesis]. Melbourne, VIC: The University of Melbourne (2012).
- Bohn MJ, Babor TF, Kranzler HR. The alcohol use disorders identification test (AUDIT): validation of a screening instrument for use in medical settings. J Stud Alcohol. (1995) 56:423–32. doi: 10.15288/jsa.1995.56.423
- 57. Wechsler D. Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale, 3rd ed (1997).
- 58. Wechsler D. *Manual for the Wechsler Test of Adult Reading (WTAR)*. San Antonio, TX: The Psychological Corporation (2001).
- 59. Delis DC, Kramer JH, Kaplan E, Ober B. *The California Verbal Learning Test*. San Antonio, TX (1987).
- Brown FC, Roth RM, Saykin AJ, Beverly-Gibson G. A new measure of visual location learning and memory: development and psychometric properties for the Brown Location Test (BLT). *Clin Neuropsychol.* (2007) 21:811– 25. doi: 10.1080/13854040600878777
- Quade D. Rank analysis of covariance. J Am Stat Assoc. (1967) 62:1187– 200. doi: 10.1080/01621459.1967.10500925
- Roebke, PV, Vadhan NP, Brooks DP, Levin FR. Verbal learning in marijuana users seeking treatment: a comparison between depressed and non-depressed samples. Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse. (2014) 40:274–9. doi: 10.3109/00952990.2013.87 5551

- Pope HG Jr, Gruber AJ, Yurgelun-Todd D. Residual neuropsychologic effects of cannabis. *Curr Psychiatry Rep.* (2001) 3:507– 12. doi: 10.1007/s11920-001-0045-7
- Ravizza SM, Delgado MR, Chein JM, Becker JT, Fiez JA. Functional dissociations within the inferior parietal cortex in verbal working memory. *NeuroImage*. (2004) 22:562–73. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.01.039
- Jacobsen LK, Pugh KR, Constable RT, Westerveld M, Mencl WE. Functional correlates of verbal memory deficits emerging during nicotine withdrawal in abstinent adolescent cannabis users. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2007) 61:31– 40. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2006.02.014
- Jacobus J, Bava S, Cohen-Zion M, Mahmood O, Tapert S. Functional consequences of marijuana use in adolescents. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav*. (2009) 92:559–65. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2009.04.001
- 67. Rey A. L'examen psychologique dans les cas d'encéphalopathie traumatique(Les problems). Arch Psychol. (1941).
- Harvey MA, Sellman JD, Porter RJ, Frampton CM. The relationship between non-acute adolescent cannabis use and cognition. *Drug Alcohol Rev.* (2007) 26:309–19. doi: 10.1080/09595230701247772
- Bopp KL, Verhaeghen P. Age-related differences in control processes in verbal and visuospatial working memory: storage, transformation, supervision, and coordination. J Gerontol Ser B Psychol Sci Soc Sci. (2007) 62:P239– 46. doi: 10.1093/geronb/62.5.P239
- Fiore F, Borella E, Mammarella IC, De Beni R. Age differences in verbal and visuo-spatial working memory updating: evidence from analysis of serial position curves. *Memory.* (2012) 20:14– 27. doi: 10.1080/09658211.2011.628320
- Davis HP, Small SA, Stern Y, Mayeux R, Feldstein SN, Keller FR. Acquisition, recall, and forgetting of verbal information in long-term memory by young, middle-aged, and elderly individuals. *Cortex.* (2003) 39:1063– 91. doi: 10.1016/S0010-9452(08)70878-5
- Whitlow CT, Liguori A, Livengood LB, Hart SL, Mussat-Whitlow BJ, Lamborn CM, et al. Long-term heavy marijuana users make costly decisions on a gambling task. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2004) 76:107– 11. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2004.04.009

- Crean RD, Tapert SF, Minassian A, MacDonald K, Crane NA, Mason BJ. Effects of chronic, heavy cannabis use on executive functions. J Addict Med. (2011) 5:9. doi: 10.1097/ADM.0b013e31820c dd57
- Montgomery C, Seddon A, Fisk J, Murphy PN, Jansari A. Cannabis-related deficits in real-world memory. *Hum Psychopharmacol Clin Exp.* (2012) 27:217–25. doi: 10.1002/hup.1273
- Lundqvist T. Cognitive consequences of cannabis use: comparison with abuse of stimulants and heroin with regard to attention, memory and executive functions. *Pharmacol Biochem Behav.* (2005) 81:319– 30. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2005.02.017
- Thomas H. A community survey of adverse effects of cannabis use. Drug Alcohol Depend. (1996) 42:201–7. doi: 10.1016/S0376-8716(96)01277-X
- Troisi A, Pasini A, Saracco M, Spalletta G. Psychiatric symptoms in male cannabis users not using other illicit drugs. *Addiction*. (1998) 93:487– 92. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.1998.9344874.x
- Reilly D, Didcott P, Swift W, Hall W. Long-term cannabis use: characteristics of users in an Australian rural area. *Addiction*. (1998) 93:837–46. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.1998.9368375.x
- Patton GC, Coffey C, Carlin JB, Degenhardt L, Lynskey M, Hall W. Cannabis use and mental health in young people: cohort study. *BMJ*. (2002) 325:1195. doi: 10.1136/bmj.325.7374.1195

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Lorenzetti, Takagi, van Dalen, Yücel and Solowij. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





From Enchantment to Disillusion: A Narrative Exploration of Cannabis Use Disorder Among Young Israeli Combat Veterans

Miri Serebro¹, Shira Sobol-Goldberg² and Daniel Feingold^{3*}

¹ MA Program, Psychology Department, Ariel University, Ariel, Israel, ² School of Social Work, Bar-Ilan University, Ramat Gan, Israel, ³ Psychology Department, Ariel University, Ariel, Israel

Introduction: Substance use is common among military personnel and war veterans, especially combat veterans. Despite substantially high prevalence of cannabis use and Cannabis Use Disorder (CUD) consistently reported among veterans, little is known about psychological factors which may underlie CUD among this population.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Liana Fattore, National Research Council (CNR), Italy

Reviewed by:

Alessio Simonetti, Baylor College of Medicine, United States Georgios Demetrios Kotzalidis, Sapienza University of Rome, Italy

> ***Correspondence:** Daniel Feingold d.y.feingold@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 18 December 2020 Accepted: 24 May 2021 Published: 18 June 2021

Citation:

Serebro M, Sobol-Goldberg S and Feingold D (2021) From Enchantment to Disillusion: A Narrative Exploration of Cannabis Use Disorder Among Young Israeli Combat Veterans. Front. Psychiatry 12:643618. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.643618 **Methods:** In this study, we used narrative analysis in order to interpret retrospective in-depth interviews of combat veterans (N = 12) who were released from mandatory military duty during the past 5 years and currently qualified for a diagnosis of CUD. Participants were recruited from a larger quantitative study were eligible for participation if they screened positive for a diagnosis of CUD according to the Cannabis Use Disorder Identification Test- Revised (CUDIT-R) questionnaire. CUD diagnosis was validated in-person using the cannabis section of the Alcohol Use Disorder and Associated Disabilities Interview Schedule-5 (AUDADIS-5) interview protocol. All interviews were transcribed and coded using the content analysis procedure.

Findings: Five main themes were extracted: (a) Traumatic events (b) Attitudes toward cannabis use (c) Combatant identity (d) The role of authority/father figures, and (e) Moral crisis. A meta-theme has been identified, "from enchantment to disillusion," representing a gradual psychological shift from a hopeful, highly motivated stance into the current state of mental rupture and moral injury, which are unsuccessfully compensated by excessive use of cannabis.

Conclusions: This study shed light on the etiology of CUD among young combat veterans, highlighting the role of supposed self-medication for trauma and sense of betrayal.

Keywords: cannabis, disorder, Israeli, veterans, disillusion, trauma

INTRODUCTION

Cannabis is the most commonly used drug, globally, with an estimated 192 million people, equivalent to 3.9% of the world population, who used cannabis during 2019 (1). In the past decades accumulating evidence has emerged associating cannabis use with several adverse long-term effects, particularly among individuals who use high-potency cannabis and those who use it frequently

91

(2). One such risk is developing Cannabis Use Disorder (CUD), a clinical condition associated with cannabis use which lasts at least 12 months, characterized by physical and psychological dependence as well as functional impairment caused directly by the use of cannabis. A 2.5% past-year prevalence of a CUD diagnosis according to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edition [DSM-5; (3)] has been reported in the U.S (4), with ~27% of lifetime cannabis users developing CUD (5).

Several factors have been associated with increased risk for transition to CUD. For example, higher frequency and quantity of cannabis use (6), co-occurring psychiatric disorders, early initiation of cannabis use and childhood traumatic events (5). Military veterans have been identified as a population highly inclined toward cannabis use and CUD. Following nicotine and alcohol, cannabis is the most commonly used addictive substance among veterans (7), who commonly initiate cannabis use following their release from duty due to its legal status (8). Approximately 70% of veterans who initiate cannabis use will become regular users, and more than 20% will develop a DSM-IV diagnosis of cannabis abuse or dependence (9). It has been reported that between 2002 and 2009, prevalence of cannabis dependence has nearly doubled among U.S. veterans (10).

It has been suggested that combat veterans are specifically more prone to cannabis use and CUD compared to noncombat veterans (11). This may be attributed to various factors, including high rates of chronic pain among combat veterans (12). Furthermore, combat exposure has been associated with increased risk for frequent cannabis use (13), presumably due to the mediating role of post-traumatic stress symptoms and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), which has been extensively studied as a risk factor for developing CUD among veterans. Notably, as other factor may also underlie combat veterans' proneness to CUD, the use additional research methodologies has been recently encouraged (12). For example, growing attention is drawn to the effect of moral injury, a shame and guilt-based trauma-related syndrome which may develop among veterans, and its effect on various future outcomes (14, 15). However, yet little is known concerning its contribution to CUD (13), nevertheless in qualitative studies.

'To the best of our knowledge, little is known concerning combat veterans' narratives regarding cannabis use and CUD. In a recent study, Krediet et al. (16) interviewed a focus group comprised of Dutch veterans for whom cannabis was prescribed for medical purposes. Participants emphasized using cannabis for the purpose of attenuating their post-traumatic symptoms, primarily sleep disturbances, and were reluctant to report using cannabis for additional purposes. However, this study focused on medical marijuana users and could not be generalized to recreational cannabis use and CUD (17).

In Israel, rates of cannabis use within the general population were traditionally lower compared to the U.S. and Europe (18). However, by 2016, rates of cannabis use have increased substantially from \sim 9 to 27% for past-year prevalence (19). In a recent investigation among Israeli combat veterans, more than 50% reported using cannabis in the past year (13). Military service in Israel is mandatory, lasting for 30 or 36

months for women and men, respectively. Israeli combatants have historically enrolled in two primary duties. The first is conventional warfare surrounding the country's borders, including traditional combat-related experiences such as being attacked or ambushed (20). The second includes policing and confrontation with the Palestinian civilian population in heavilypopulated urban environments (21).

In this study, we sought to explore narratives of Israeli combat veterans recently released from military duty, and who currently qualified for a CUD diagnosis. In particular, we aimed to explore the extent to which major life events prior to, during and following military service emerge as correlates of transition to CUD. An a-priori hypothesis (22) was that lifelong traumatic events, including life-threatening events associated with PTSD (12) as well as morally conflicting events which are common in battle (13), will emerge as themes among combat veterans with CUD.

METHODS

Participants

Participants were 14 individuals who were recruited from a larger quantitative study focusing on veterans recently released from combat duty who had used cannabis regularly (at least 3 days per week) during the past 6 months. Characteristics of study participants are presented in Table 1. All names were amended and personal data disguised in order to maintain participants' anonymity. Participants were recruited to the quantitative study via social networks (Facebook, WhatsApp, etc.) and were included in the study if they served in a combat unit for at least 1 year (out of the three mandatory for men in Israel). Participants were excluded if they reported being prescribed medical marijuana during the past 6 months, due to the lack of validated measures assessing CUD in the medical context (17). Upon completion of the quantitative study, participants were asked if they were willing to participate in a face-to-face interview in case they qualify for the inclusion criteria of the qualitative phase, i.e., screening positive for a DSM-5 diagnosis of CUD.

Measures

Cannabis Use Disorder Identification Test Revised (CUDIT-R)

This instrument was used in the quantitative phase in order to screen for participants who qualified for a DSM-5 diagnosis of CUD, and were thus eligible for participation in the qualitative phase. The CUDIT-R is an eight-item self-report measure assessing problematic cannabis use during the past 6 months (e.g., "How often during the past 6 months did you need to use cannabis in the morning to get yourself going after a heavy session?"). Items were rated on a five-point Likert scale ranging between "0" (never) to "4." The sum score was automatically computed and a cut-off point of 6 was used to initially screen for a DSM-5 diagnosis of CUD (24). The CUDIT-R has previously shown good reliability ($\alpha = 0.914$ and $\alpha = 0.83$) in two separate samples (23, 24).

Name	Age ^a	Military service duration ^a	Military unit	Current status
David	22	3	Armored Corps	Musician
Jonathan	25	3	Infantry	Student in the social sciences
Guy	25	3	Infantry	Student in the social sciences
Tom	27	7	Special forces	Student in the social sciences
Eyal	25	3	Infantry	Teacher
Sharon	25	3	Combat intelligence	Engineering student
Avishai	27	3	Combat engineering	Student in the exact sciences
Alexander	26	3	Special Forces	Engineering student
Eilon	26	3	Armored Corps	Student in the human sciences
Michael	26	3	Infantry	Engineering student
Eden	31	8	Infantry	Student in engineering (MA level
Noam	23	3	Armored Corps	Student in the social sciences

^aln years.

Alcohol Use Disorder and Associated Disabilities Interview Schedule-5 (AUDADIS-5)

A structured face-to-face diagnostic interview developed by the NIAAA and designed for lay interviewers. Among other issues, the AUDADIS-5 addresses DSM-5 substance use disorders. For the current study, the cannabis section of the AUDADIS-5 was used (25), which has previously shown good test-retest reliability for a past-year diagnosis of DSM-5 CUD (kappa ≥ 0.60) in a general population sample (26).

In-Depth Interviews

Interviews followed a timeline procedure (27), focusing on two timelines: (a) major positive and negative life events (b) trajectories of cannabis use, including initiation and cessation of cannabis use, increase/decrease in frequency of cannabis use and alleged onset of CUD (27). In order to allow participants to freely express their narratives, no topic list was used (28). However, interviewers emphasized three lifetime periods: (1) prior to military service, including early trauma, substance use during adolescence and expectancies toward military service (2) during military service, including training period and combat deployment, and (3) following release from duty, including adjustment to civilian life and major developmental stages during emerging adulthood.

Procedure and Analyses

Participants in the quantitative study, who qualified for a probable diagnosis of CUD (CUDIT-R ≥ 6) and who gave their consent for participation in the quantitative study, were approached *via* phone by one of the researchers or a research assistant. Time and place for the face-to-face interviews were set, and participants were requested to attend the interview while not under cannabis intoxication. Interviews were held primarily at the authors' offices, with duration ranging between 60 and

90 min. Prior to initiation of the interview, the AUDADIS-5 was administered in order to validate a probable diagnosis of DSM-5 CUD (i.e., meeting at least two CUD criteria). Two participants did not meet CUD diagnostic criteria according to the AUDADIS-5, and were therefore not included in the data analysis. Upon completion of the interview, participants were given 150 NIS (=45 U.S Dollars).

All eligible interviews were audio recorded and transcribed while omitting personal details which could allow identification. Transcribed interviews were analyzed using the content analysis procedure (29), initially coding semantic segments and subsequently extracting a-priori and post-priori themes and meta-themes emerging from the interviews (22). In order to increase inter-rater reliability, initial coding was conducted by two independent raters (DF, MS) (30). Coding and theme extraction were conducted using the ATLAS.it software for qualitative data analysis. The study was approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Ariel University.

RESULTS

Data analysis has yielded the following themes, which will then be presented in detail below: (a) Traumatic events (b) Attitudes toward cannabis use (c) Combatant identity (d) The role of authority/father figures, and (e) Moral crisis (Figure 1). In line with our preliminary hypothesis, these themes followed a timeline, representing three major periods: prior to, during and following military service. Table 2 describes frequency of the primary themes which emerged from the qualitative analysis. A meta-theme that has been identified is "from enchantment to disillusion." This meta-theme represents a narrative shift which is reflected in the extracted themes. This narrative shift represents a gradual psychological and behavioral transition from an "enchanted" stance, in which participants embraced and identified with values and norms associated with cannabis use, as well as personal and national military ethos. Eventually, participants' narratives reflected a sense of "disillusionment" from this identification, accompanied by an experience of mental and moral disenchantment.

Traumatic Events

A main, a-priori theme that emerged had to do with traumatic events and their effect on patterns of cannabis use. The majority of participants in our study were drafted into their service during Operation Protective Edge, which took place in Gaza strip in 2014, and was characterized by a relatively high number of IDF casualties. Its effects were repeatedly reflected in participants' narratives. For example, Tom recalled:

"Only a minute ago we hung out together, he was my friend... and then a moment later he's dead. And there was this guy who went to high school with me, and he's missing in action. And these three guys from my unit, great fellows, we used to spend a lot of time together, they're also killed. It's a deadly period, the worst that could possibly be, it's the first time that people I know go away and never return. It's a time when I understood that death is eternal."



TABLE 2 | Frequency of themes emerging from the qualitative analysis.

Theme		# Of participants who mentioned the theme
Traumatic events	During military service	6
	During operation protective edge	6
Cannabis: attitudes	Coping via cannabis use	10
	Ambivalent Stance	11
Authority	The role of the commander as a parental figure	4
	The role of the commander: disillusionment	10
Combat identity	High expectation toward military service	8
	Disappointment with military service	9
Moral crisis	Moral injury	5
	Sense of betrayal	11

Attitudes Toward Cannabis Use

All participants related to cannabis as a means for coping with life's adversities and traumatic events from their military service. The word "disconnection" repeatedly appeared when addressing the effects of cannabis use, echoing cannabis' role as a dissociative defense mechanism which allows participants to maintain such disconnection from traumatic memories and avoid mental pain.

"Cannabis makes me calm. I love this sort of disconnection. It allows me to sit down at the end of the day and say: 'I'm switched-off, I've forgotten everything that happened today.' If I don't smoke [cannabis] my thoughts run wild. When I smoke I just turn it off." (Jonathan)... "Why do I smoke? Because I want to take some time off from my life. To get away and lay down on a cloud of laughter, forget all my worries and hardships" (Sharon)

Some of the participants specifically addressed cannabis use as a means for medicating trauma-related experiences. The most common was sleep disturbances, while others addressed the compensatory effect of cannabis:

"For a long time I could not sleep. It was hard for me and I tried all sorts of solutions. Cannabis made it better. It's not only more effective than other medications, but it also really works... I can finally sleep properly. For time to time there are tough nights, but it became a part of my life in a way that I don't think I'll ever want to quit" (Eyal)... "[Cannabis] allows me to cope with the losses I have suffered" (David)... "I told myself: I made it through this war [Operation Protective Edge], nothing happened to me. I didn't die, I'm not wounded, I deserve to do whatever I want" (Guy)

As the interviews progressed, participants expressed an ambivalent stance toward cannabis. On the one hand, they addressed the regulatory function as a means for comprehending traumatic memories without being emotionally shaken. On the other hand, participants mentioned tolerance, psychological dependence and loss of control as common phenomena associated with cannabis use, and at times even fear of its negative long-term effects. Participants also mentioned that in some cases cannabis may increase their experience of negative emotions, such as anxiety, post-traumatic stress symptoms and anhedonia. In addition, a feeling that was portrayed is one of false wellness which emerges after prolonged cannabis use.

"I'm starting to feel bad about the weed. When you're weak you start to see its downsides. If we would have talked six months ago, I would say it's the best." (Michael)... "In a way I blame the cannabis. It gave me more anxiety, more worries, more demons, many things that I never had before. It brings me down a little. I know I blame it all on a plant, but I really think it has a big part in this"..."It makes you feel good in a false way, because at some point your body gets adjusted to the feeling. I feel I want to try and quit, I feel it turns my motivation down, the will, the passion. I don't like it when that happens. It turns my life off." (Avishai)

Combatant Identity

Participants reflected on the high expectations that preceded their recruitment to combat units. Some emphasized the fulfillment of a national ethos, while for some becoming a combatant followed a family heritage and destination:

"At the beginning it was so exciting. My heritage. What my father kept talking about his entire life. His comrades and the strong bonds they have, this is something I wanted for myself." (Jonathan)... "Everyone would praise us, telling us how important we are to the country, telling us we're heroes, and all sorts of other clichés" (Sharon).

However, the majority of participants experienced a deep sense of disappointment following their military service, accompanied

by feelings of distrust. Some participants talked about the discrepancy between their anticipation for an exciting and meaningful service, amplified by a national glorification of the Israeli combatant myth, and facing the monotonous, sometimes boring, military routine. Even while taking part in combat missions, a gap emerged between high expectations for flawless warfare and the disorganized, at times chaotic conduct of their combat unit:

"it gets tough when you realize you're not going to fight on a daily basis. I wanted to do more, but this routine of walking around doing nothing kind of brought me down" (Jonathan)... "So many mistakes have been made when it came to people's lives. I have a friend who died from a mortar bomb while sitting in a rally point. He only had two seconds to seek cover in some concrete cylinder that no one can really squeeze himself into. This just isn't right" (Eyal).

Role of Authority/Father Figures

It appears as though a part of the anticipation toward military combat service had to do with the image of command. Several participants related to the commander as a parental figure whose responsibility over his subordinates was absolute. Notably, this followed participants' personal biography, as some grew up with a dominant father figure, while others reported being deprived of a close relationship with a father figure:

"He's [the commander] in charge of 20 soldiers. It's a matter of life and death, so he has to be their father. He's in charge of everything and if he's dysfunctional, he has to have a good reason for that" (Tom)... "I wanted to be posted exactly where my father was, go to the same places as he did, as a paratrooper" (Jonathan).

These expectations toward their commander were often faced with a disillusioning reality in which commanders failed to be flawless, and at times were perceived as unfair, irresponsible and ego-driven:

"There are several troop leaders who have lost their humanity and trampled me along the way. Let's just say that during Operation Protective Edge, the most negative psychological experiences I had are related to the way I was treated by commanders, not to what I have seen in action"(Guy)... "The commander yelled 'casualties!', so being a paramedic I took my stretcher and ran like crazy to see who's injured. I was certain there's someone dying out there, but it turned out to be a drill, a way to see how we respond. What a cruel trick to pull" (David).

Moral Crisis

During the interviews, participants often recalled morally injurious events from their military service. These events seem to create a prolonged tormenting conflict between participants' internalized moral values and the immoral deeds they were bound to perform as soldiers. In some cases, immoral conduct emerged from the paradoxical nature of the battlefield, while in other cases participants were ordered to perform immoral acts. At times, moral injury has occurred while in action, and in some cases it emerged later on after their release from duty. For many of the participants, these "faulty events" remain an unsettled business, accompanied with shame and guilt, which still echo in their daily life, self-perception and their desire to self-medicate:

"I felt like I lost my identity while on duty. I used to look at myself in mirrors of the houses we seized in Gaza, and I got sick of seeing my face camouflaged, hearing little girls cry. I was like a mission contractor during these years, and it left its mark, I've lost my innocence back there" (Tom)... "90% of the time using such brutality was uncalled for. Punching someone just to keep him silent. For six months I would go out at night, see some farmer and chase him down with two assault dogs, only because he was allegedly filming and spying on us. But I don't believe it. This is what they [commanders] would tell me to do and I had to do it, but it felt faulty to me most of the time" (Avishai)..."

DISCUSSION

In this study we explored narratives of Israeli veterans who were recently released from military duty and are currently qualified for a diagnosis of CUD. Major themes that emerged were related to trauma and moral crisis associated primarily with military-related events, as well as an ambivalent stance toward cannabis use, combatant identity and authority/father figures. A meta-theme that has emerged, encompassing these themes, is participants' gradual transition from enchantment to disillusion, resulting in a current cannabis-related pathology accompanied by an ambivalent representation of their military service.

In our study, trauma has emerged as a primary theme, and one that is highly concurrent with cannabis use. Previous findings have indicated that post-traumatic stress response and PTSD are very common among combat veterans and are highly comorbid with cannabis use and CUD (12). High comorbidity is also present within the general population, with epidemiological findings associating childhood adverse events and PTSD incidence with higher odds for CUD onset (5). A key motivation for cannabis use presented by participants in our study was regulating or coping with negative emotions associated with traumatic events and moral injury. This is in line with numerous reports indicating that relief from negative emotional experience is a primary motivation for cannabis use (31-33). The short-term effects of cannabis use often include psycho-physical stress reduction and reinforcing psychoactive effects which allow for a shift in attention away from the aversive emotional state (34). Therefore, it is understood why ex-combatants, often haunted by their traumatic past and conflicted present, may wish for the temporary comfort in cannabis use.

Despite its beneficial short-term effects on negative emotions, coping-oriented motives for cannabis use may in fact be harmful in the long-run. For example, coping motives for cannabis use have been associated with an increased risk for CUD onset (35, 36). It is often suggested that individuals may turn to substance use in order to compensate for their impaired or

insufficient innate self-regulatory mechanism (33), eventually developing pathological patterns of substance use. While rewarddriven motivation has been historically associated with the neuro-etiology of substance use disorders, it is now accepted that negative emotional states play a key role in the transition from substance use to SUD (37). By triggering negative rather than positive reinforcement, negative emotions may trigger compulsive or chronic use of substances, including cannabis (38–40). Thus, it may well be that veterans who cope with traumatic events and moral injury "self-medicate" their distress by using cannabis (41), are eventually inclined to develop CUD due to chronic dysregulation in reward and regulatory functions (42, 43).

In addition to the risk of developing CUD, participants emphasized the paradoxical nature of cannabis use in medicating post-traumatic stress symptoms. Despite accumulating evidence of the beneficial effect of cannabis use on sleep disturbances associated with PTSD (16, 44), cannabis use appears to be ineffective in long-term reduction of the majority of PTSD symptoms (45). Among heavy users, cannabis use may even be associated with a poorer PTSD outcome, namely increase in intrusive symptoms severity (46). While being generally ineffective in treating PTSD symptoms severity, veterans who use cannabis may be exposed to additional long-term adverse effects, such as panic attacks, psychotic episodes, cognitive deficit, etc. (12, 47).

Additional themes that emerged had to do with participants' disillusionment from a personal and national ethos related to the military, as well as a moral crisis associated with combat-related events. Several authors have emphasized the role of a sense of betrayal in the formation of moral injury among combatants and ex-combatants. In these cases, a deep sense of distrust may develop toward commanders and/or leaders, who are perceived as betraying 'what is right' in high stakes situations (14). A sense of betrayal is thought to increase vulnerability to post-traumatic stress symptoms, and at times provoke anger, hostility and aggression (14, 15). In some cases, betrayal may lead to shame, guilt and forms of self-destructive behaviors, including suicidality and frequent substance use (13, 48).

From a psychodynamic perspective, trauma may emerge from significant others' failure to provide a psychologically adequate environment for the development of a coherent and cohesive sense of self-esteem (49). Substance use is often conceptualized as an effort to medicate for an unstable or deprived sense of self-esteem (50). Therefore, it may well be that the transition reported by participants in their self-perception, from "heroes" to "mission contractors," as well as their perception of authority figures, shifting from "parents" to "inhumane," may result in an existential crisis which is compensated by excessive cannabis use (51, 52).

This study has several limitations that should be considered. First, the qualitative nature of the study doesn't allow for exploring statistical and causal association between variables, as well as for the generalization of the findings beyond the study participants (53). Second, being a qualitative study, the present investigation is influenced substantially by the subjective experience of participants, investigators and their interaction (54). Third, the relatively small sample may have halted the emergence of additional themes related to cannabis use and its psycho-social correlates. In addition, the lack of a control group, comprised of age-and-gender matched non-cannabis users or non-combat veterans who use cannabis, undermines the specificity of our findings. Fourth, this investigation focused on newly released, exclusively male combatants of Jewish ethnicity. Therefore, findings could not be generalized to older combat veterans, as well as non-Jewish veterans (Christian, Bedouin, Druze, etc.) and female veterans. The latter constitute ~2% of current combatants in the IDF and a growing proportion in the U.S. military. Female combatants' unique combat-related experiences are drawing increased scientific attention (55, 56) and should be subject to future exploration in the context of cannabis use and CUD.

Despite these limitations, the increase in the global prevalence of cannabis use and CUD, both within the general population and among veterans, as well as the emerging changes in cannabis' legal status, call for integrative research into the psychosocial predictors of CUD. Further exploration of veterans' narratives regarding cannabis use and CUD is needed in order to trace the etiology of CUD within this population. Themes that emerged from our study can be used for further quantitative investigation of underlying risk factors for CUD. The role of personal and national disillusionment, moral injury and the role of authority in predicting CUD among combat veterans should be explored in future large-scale longitudinal studies, thus allowing for better prevention, assessment, and treatment for those who develop pathological patterns of cannabis use.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Dr. Ephraim Grossman, Department of Education, Ariel University, Ariel, Israel. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MS and DF: acquisition of data, analysis and interpretation of data, drafting the article, and final approval of the version to be submitted. SS-G: conception and design, analysis and interpretation of data, revising the manuscript critically for important intellectual content, and final approval of the version to be submitted. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was supported by a research grant from Ariel University.

Cannabis Use Disorder Among Veterans

REFERENCES

- 1. UNODC. World Drug Report. UNODC (2020).
- Nasem. The Health Effects of Cannabis and Cannabinoids: The Current State of Evidence and Recommendations for Research. Washington, DC: National Academies Press (2017).
- American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders*. 5th ed. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Publishing (2013).
- Hasin DS, Kerridge BT, Saha TD, Huang B, Pickering R, Smith SM, et al. Prevalence and correlates of DSM-5 cannabis use disorder, 2012-2013: findings from the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions-III. Am J Psychiatry. (2016) 173:588–99. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2015.15070907
- Feingold D, Livne O, Rehm J, Lev-Ran S. Probability and correlates of transition from cannabis use to DSM-5 cannabis use disorder: results from a large-scale nationally representative study. *Drug Alcohol Rev.* (2020) 39:142–51. doi: 10.1111/dar.13031
- Callaghan RC, Sanches M, Kish SJ. Quantity and frequency of cannabis use in relation to cannabis-use disorder and cannabis-related problems. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2020) 217:108271. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2020.108271
- Teeters JB, Lancaster CL, Brown DG, Back SE. Substance use disorders in military veterans: prevalence and treatment challenges. *Subst Abuse Rehabil.* (2017) 8:69. doi: 10.2147/SAR.S116720
- Derefinko KJ, Hallsell TA, Isaacs MB, Salgado Garcia FI, Colvin LW, Bursac Z, et al. Substance use and psychological distress before and after the military to civilian transition. *Mil Med.* (2018) 183:e258–65. doi: 10.1093/milmed/usx082
- Tsuang MT, Lyons MJ, Harley RM, Xian H, Eisen S, Goldberg J, et al. Genetic and environmental influences on transitions in drug use. *Behav Genet*. (1999) 29:473–9. doi: 10.1023/A:1021635223370
- Bonn-Miller MO, Harris AH, Trafton JA. Prevalence of cannabis use disorder diagnoses among veterans in 2002, 2008, and 2009. *Psychol Serv.* (2012) 9:404. doi: 10.1037/a0027622
- Kelsall HL, Wijesinghe MSD, Creamer MC, Mckenzie DP, Forbes AB, Page MJ, et al. Alcohol use and substance use disorders in Gulf War, Afghanistan, and Iraq War veterans compared with nondeployed military personnel. *Epidemiol Rev.* (2015) 37:38–54. doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxu014
- Turna J, MacKillop J. Cannabis use among military veterans: a great deal to gain or lose? *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2021) 84:101958. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2021.101958
- Feingold D, Zerach G, Levi-Belz Y. The Association between moral injury and substance use among israeli combat veterans: the mediating role of distress and perceived social support. *Int J Ment Health Addict*. (2019) 17:217–33. doi: 10.1007/s11469-018-0012-8
- 14. Shay J. Moral injury. Psychoanal Psychol. (2014) 31:182. doi: 10.1037/a0036090
- Frankfurt S, Frazier P. A review of research on moral injury in combat veterans. *Mil Psychol.* (2016) 28:318–30. doi: 10.1037/mil0000132
- Krediet E, Janssen DG, Heerdink ER, Egberts TC, Vermetten E. Experiences with medical cannabis in the treatment of veterans with PTSD: results from a focus group discussion. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2020) 36:244–54. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2020.04.009
- Feingold D, Lev-Ran S. Cannabinoids for the treatment of mental disorders. Lancet Psychiatry. (2020) 7:126–7. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30523-1
- Mechoulam R. Cannabis—the Israeli perspective. J Basic Clin Physiol Pharmacol. (2016) 27:181–7. doi: 10.1515/jbcpp-2015-0091
- Ezrachi Y, Harel-Fisch Y. Psychoactive Drug Use Among the Adult Population in Israel-National Epidemiological Survey. Jerusalem: Israel Anti-Drug Authority (2017).
- Yehuda R, Hoge CW, Mcfarlane AC, Vermetten E, Lanius RA, Nievergelt CM, et al. Post-traumatic stress disorder. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*. (2015) 1:1–22. doi: 10.1038/nrdp.2015.57
- Zerach G, Levi-Belz Y. Moral injury process and its psychological consequences among Israeli combat veterans. J Clin Psychol. (2018) 74:1526– 44. doi: 10.1002/jclp.22598
- Miles MB, Huberman AM. Drawing valid meaning from qualitative data: toward a shared craft. *Educ Res.* (1984) 13:20–30. doi: 10.3102/0013189X013005020
- 23. Adamson SJ, Kay-Lambkin FJ, Baker AL, Lewin TJ, Thornton L, Kelly BJ, et al. An improved brief measure of cannabis misuse: the cannabis use

disorders identification test-revised (CUDIT-R). Drug Alcohol Depend. (2010) 110:137-43. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.02.017

- Schultz NR, Bassett DT, Messina BG, Correia CJ. Evaluation of the psychometric properties of the cannabis use disorders identification test-revised among college students. *Addict Behav.* (2019) 95:11–5. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2019.02.016
- 25. Grant BF, Goldstein RB, Smith SM, Jung J, Zhang H, Chou SP, et al. The alcohol use disorder and associated disabilities interview schedule-5 (AUDADIS-5): reliability of substance use and psychiatric disorder modules in a general population sample. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2015) 148:27–33. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.11.026
- 26. Hasin DS, Greenstein E, Aivadyan C, Stohl M, Aharonovich E, Saha T, et al. The alcohol use disorder and associated disabilities interview schedule-5 (AUDADIS-5): procedural validity of substance use disorders modules through clinical re-appraisal in a general population sample. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2015) 148:40–6. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.12.011
- 27. Liebregts N, Van Der Pol P, De Graaf R, Van Laar M, Van Den Brink W, Korf DJ. Persistence and desistance in heavy cannabis use: the role of identity, agency, and life events. J Youth Stud. (2015) 18:617–33. doi: 10.1080/13676261.2014.992320
- Qu SQ, Dumay J. The qualitative research interview. Qual Res Account Manag. (2011) 8:238–64. doi: 10.1108/11766091111162070
- Vaismoradi M, Jones J, Turunen H, Snelgrove S. Theme development in qualitative content analysis and thematic analysis. *J Nurs Educ Pract.* (2016) 6. doi: 10.5430/jnep.v6n5p100
- Armstrong D, Gosling A, Weinman J, Marteau T. The place of inter-rater reliability in qualitative research: an empirical study. *Sociology*. (1997) 31:597– 606. doi: 10.1177/0038038597031003015
- Simons J, Correia CJ, Carey KB, Borsari BE. Validating a five-factor marijuana motives measure: relations with use, problems, and alcohol motives. J Couns Psychol. (1998) 45:265. doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.45.3.265
- Simons JS, Gaher RM, Correia CJ, Hansen CL, Christopher MS. An affective-motivational model of marijuana and alcohol problems among college students. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2005) 19:326. doi: 10.1037/0893-164X.19.3.326
- 33. Cooper ML, Kuntsche E, Levitt A, Barber LL, Wolf S. Motivational models of substance use: a review of theory and research on motives for using alcohol, marijuana, and tobacco. In: Shr KJ, editor. *The Oxford Handbook of Substance Use and Substance Use Disorders*, Vol. 1. Oxford: Oxford University Press (2016), 375–421.
- Ashton CH. Pharmacology and effects of cannabis: a brief review. Br J Psychiatry. (2001) 178:101–6. doi: 10.1192/bjp.178.2.101
- 35. Van Der Pol P, Liebregts N, De Graaf R, Korf DJ, Van Den Brink W, Van Laar M. Facilitators and barriers in treatment seeking for cannabis dependence. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2013) 133:776–80. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2013.08.011
- Courtney KE, Mejia MH, Jacobus J. Longitudinal studies on the etiology of cannabis use disorder: a review. *Curr Addict Rep.* (2017) 4:43–52. doi: 10.1007/s40429-017-0133-3
- Koob GF, Powell P, White A. Addiction as a coping response: hyperkatifeia, deaths of despair, and COVID-19. *Am J Psychiatry*. (2020) 177:1031–7. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2020.20091375
- Baker TB, Piper ME, Mccarthy DE, Majeskie MR, Fiore MC. Addiction motivation reformulated: an affective processing model of negative reinforcement. *Psychol Rev.* (2004) 111:33. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.111.1.33
- Wycoff AM, Metrik J, Trull TJ. Affect and cannabis use in daily life: a review and recommendations for future research. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2018) 191:223–33. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.07.001
- Livne O, Shmulewitz D, Lev-Ran S, Hasin DS. DSM-5 cannabis withdrawal syndrome: demographic and clinical correlates in US adults. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2019) 195:170–7. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.09.005
- Hawn SE, Cusack SE, Amstadter AB. A systematic review of the selfmedication hypothesis in the context of posttraumatic stress disorder and comorbid problematic alcohol use. *J Traumatic Stress*. (2020) 33:699–708. doi: 10.1002/jts.22521
- Zehra A, Burns J, Liu CK, Manza P, Wiers CE, Volkow ND, et al. Cannabis addiction and the brain: a review. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol.* (2018) 13:438– 52. doi: 10.1007/s11481-018-9782-9

- Ferland J-MN, Hurd YL. Deconstructing the neurobiology of cannabis use disorder. *Nat Neurosci.* (2020) 23:600–10. doi: 10.1038/s41593-020-0611-0
- Hindocha C, Cousijn J, Rall M, Bloomfield M. The effectiveness of cannabinoids in the treatment of posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD): a systematic review. J Dual Diagn. (2020) 16:120–39. doi: 10.1080/15504263.2019.1652380
- Lafrance EM, Glodosky NC, Bonn-Miller M, Cuttler C. Short and long-term effects of cannabis on symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder. J Affect Disord. (2020) 274:298–304. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020. 05.132
- Metrik J, Stevens AK, Gunn RL, Borsari B, Jackson KM. Cannabis use and posttraumatic stress disorder: prospective evidence from a longitudinal study of veterans. *Psychol Med.* (2020) 17:1–11. doi: 10.1017/S00332917200 0197X
- Di Forti M, Quattrone D, Freeman TP, Tripoli G, Gayer-Anderson C, Quigley H, et al. The contribution of cannabis use to variation in the incidence of psychotic disorder across Europe (EU-GEI): a multicentre case-control study. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2019) 6:427–36. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(19) 30048-3
- Levi-Belz Y, Zerach G. Moral injury, suicide ideation, and behavior among combat veterans: The mediating roles of entrapment and depression. *Psychiatry Res.* (2018) 269:508–16. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2018. 08.105
- 49. Kohut H. The Restoration of the Self. New York, NY: Int Univ Press (1977).
- Khantzian EJ. Reflections on treating addictive disorders: a psychodynamic perspective. Am J Addict. (2012) 21:274–9; discussion 279. doi: 10.1111/j.1521-0391.2012. 00234.x

- Chen G. The meaning of suffering in drug addiction and recovery from the perspective of existentialism, Buddhism and the 12-step program. J Psychoactive Drugs. (2010) 42:363-75. doi: 10.1080/02791072.2010.10400699
- Butenaite J, Sondaite J, Mockus A. Components of existential crisis: a theoretical analysis. Int J Psychol Biopsychosoc Approach. (2016) 8:9–27. doi: 10.7220/2345-024X.18.1
- 53. Ochieng PA. An analysis of the strengths and limitation of qualitative and quantitative research paradigms. *Prob Educ 21st Century*. (2009) 13:13.
- Dowling R. Power, subjectivity and ethics in qualitative research. In: Hay I, editor. *Qualitative Research Methods in Human Geography*. Oxford: Oxford University Press (2005). p. 19–29.
- Harel-Shalev A, Daphna-Tekoah S. Gendering conflict analysis: analysing Israeli female combatants' experiences. In: Shekhawat S, editor. *Female Combatants in Conflict and Peace*. Berlin: Springer (2015). p. 69–83.
- Finley EP. The Few, the Proud: Women Combat Veterans and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder in the United States. New York, NY: Global Mental Health: Anthropological Perspectives. (2016). p. 221.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Serebro, Sobol-Goldberg and Feingold. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Precision Mental Health Care for Cannabis Use Disorder: Utility of a bioSocial Cognitive Theory to Inform Treatment

Matthew J. Gullo^{1,2*}, Zoë E. Papinczak^{1,2,3}, Gerald F. X. Feeney^{1,2}, Ross McD. Young^{1,2,4} and Jason P. Connor^{1,2,5}

¹ National Centre for Youth Substance Use Research, The University of Queensland, Brisbane, QLD, Australia, ² Alcohol and Drug Assessment Unit, Princess Alexandra Hospital, Brisbane, QLD, Australia, ³ School of Psychology, The University of Queensland, Brisbane, QLD, Australia, ⁴ Jamieson Trauma Institute, Metro North Health, Herston, QLD, Australia, ⁵ Discipline of Psychiatry, Faculty of Medicine, The University of Queensland, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Globally, cannabis is the most frequently used controlled substance after alcohol and tobacco. Rates of cannabis use are steadily increasing in many countries and there is emerging evidence that there is likely to be greater risk due to increased concentrations of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC). Cannabis use and Cannabis Use Disorder (CUD) has been linked to a wide range of adverse health outcomes. Several biological, psychological, and social risk factors are potential targets for effective evidence-based treatments for CUD. There are no effective medications for CUD and psychological interventions are the main form of treatment. Psychological treatments based on Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) emphasize the importance of targeting 2 keys psychological mechanisms: drug outcome expectancies and low drug refusal self-efficacy. This mini-review summarizes the evidence on the role of these mechanisms in the initiation, maintenance, and cessation of cannabis use. It also reviews recent evidence showing how these psychological mechanisms are affected by social and biologically-based risk factors. A new bioSocial Cognitive Theory (bSCT) is outlined that integrates these findings and implications for psychological cannabis interventions are discussed. Preliminary evidence supports the application of bSCT to improve intervention outcomes through better targeted treatment.

Keywords: reward, impulsivity, expectancies, self-efficacy, cannabis, social cognition, *bioSocial Cognitive Theory*, precision medicine

INTRODUCTION

Cannabis is the most widely used illicit drug worldwide and more jurisdictions are decriminalizing or legalizing use (1, 2). In 2018, it was estimated that 3.9% of the global adult population reported past-year cannabis use [~192 million people (3)]. North America (12.4%), West and Central Africa (12.4%), and Oceania (10.3%) are among the highest cannabis-using regions in the world, with rates of use increasing in many nations (3). Cannabis may be more harmful now than it has ever been, due to increased *delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol* (THC) content—the key psychoactive ingredient (3–5). Higher THC potency cannabis is associated with an increased incidence of adverse side effects (6, 7).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Eva Hoch, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Germany

Reviewed by:

Caroline Zangani, University of Milan, Italy Daniel Feingold, Ariel University, Israel

> *Correspondence: Matthew J. Gullo m.gullo@uq.edu.au

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 17 December 2020 Accepted: 27 May 2021 Published: 28 June 2021

Citation:

Gullo MJ, Papinczak ZE, Feeney GFX, Young RMcD and Connor JP (2021) Precision Mental Health Care for Cannabis Use Disorder: Utility of a bioSocial Cognitive Theory to Inform Treatment. Front. Psychiatry 12:643107. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.643107

99

The most severe and likely adverse side effect of cannabis use is developing a Cannabis Use Disorder [CUD; (8)]. Of those who have ever tried cannabis, 1 in 10 will develop moderatesevere CUD, formerly labeled *cannabis dependence* in the DSM-IV (9, 10). This risk increases to 1 in 6 if use commenced during adolescence (11). Daily users hold the greatest risk with ~1 in 2 developing moderate-severe CUD (12). Moderate-severe CUD impacts several areas of functioning with those affected more likely to experience comorbid psychiatric problems, relationship and financial difficulties, insomnia, withdrawal symptoms, reduced energy, low self-esteem and self-confidence, and reduced productivity (13–15). There are no effective medications for CUD and psychological interventions are the main form of treatment (2, 16).

The effectiveness of cognitive-behavior therapy (CBT), motivational enhancement therapy and contingency management as treatment for CUD is well-established [e.g., (16-18)]. CBT for substance use disorder and, to a lesser extent, motivational enhancement therapy with its focus on self-efficacy, are based on Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) (19). Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) conceptualizes cannabis use as a learned behavior that is believed to serve some adaptive and coping functions (e.g., stress reduction, social facilitation). CBT targets the (perceived) functional role that cannabis use plays in a patient's life and seeks to alter the cognitive and behavioral mechanisms precipitating use (20, 21). Patients are taught skills to aid cannabis reduction/cessation and maintain this change. This could involve, for example, teaching patients to identify situations likely to trigger motivation to cannabis use and how to avoid them, or how to address the thoughts and emotions underlying the motivation to use (22, 23). Other components of CBT include building drug refusal skills and problem-solving skills, and making healthy lifestyle modifications (24). The main goals of CBT are to increase patient self-efficacy to resist cannabis use and expand their repertoire of coping skills (21). While effective, CBT and other evidence-based treatments produce modest long-term outcomes in moderate-severe CUD (25-27), less than one third of those with CUD seek treatment and, among those, almost half prematurely discontinue treatment (26, 28-31). Further refinement of effective treatments like CBT could lead to improved patient retention and outcomes. The aim of this mini-review is to summarize the evidence on key psychological mechanisms in CUD and how they are affected by social and biologically-based risk factors. A theoretical review was conducted on published studies of Social Cognitive Theory and cannabis use, encompassing related relevant literature on other drug expectancies, self-efficacy, and temperament/personality. There were no a priori restrictions on the type of published studies included. In integrating these findings, a new bioSocial Cognitive Theory (bSCT) is reviewed that could facilitate a more precise application of evidence-based treatments like CBT.

SOCIAL COGNITIVE THEORY

In its application to substance use, SCT predicts that the likelihood of using substances is the result of an individual's

drug outcome expectancies and refusal self-efficacy beliefs (32–34). These beliefs can develop through vicarious conditioning (observing others), even before substance use is initiated (19). Individuals who have never used cannabis already hold beliefs about the expected positive and negative outcomes of use, which are called cannabis outcome expectancies, and these beliefs predict future use (35–37).

Cannabis Outcome Expectancies

Cannabis outcome expectancies are beliefs that an individual holds regarding the expected consequences of engaging in cannabis use, which may be positive or negative (19, 37). Positive cannabis expectancies play an influential role in motivating substance use, whilst negative expectancies generally serve to inhibit use (35, 37–40). Their effect on cannabis use behavior may not be equal. Some studies have found negative cannabis expectancies are no longer associated with consumption when controlling for the effects of positive expectancies (37, 39, 41). Negative expectancies are also a stronger correlate of cannabisrelated problems in clinical samples. Therefore, high negative expectancies may be more the result of problematic cannabis use rather than low negative expectancies being an initial cause (37, 41–43).

Expectancies affect motivation to attempt, and ability to succeed in, cannabis cessation. Positive cannabis expectancies are associated with less positive cessation expectancies (i.e., beliefs that quitting cannabis will result in positive outcomes), while negative expectancies are associated with more positive cessation expectancies and perceived benefit of reducing use (44, 45). Boden et al. (39) found baseline positive cannabis expectancies predicted greater odds of lapse/relapse during a self-initiated cessation attempt in military veterans with CUD. Negative expectancies predicted lower odds of lapse/relapse. In moderate-severe CUD outpatients, Gullo et al. (46) found that higher levels of negative expectancies predicted greater likelihood of abstinence and fewer days of use over 6 weeks of CBT. While positive expectancies did not directly influence cannabis use, their effect was fully mediated by a negative association with cannabis refusal self-efficacy. That is, positive expectancies may increase relapse risk by undermining confidence in the ability to resist cannabis in cued situations.

Cannabis Refusal Self-Efficacy

Cannabis refusal self-efficacy is the confidence that an individual has in their ability to resist or refuse using cannabis in cued situations (47). Generally speaking, the strength of self-efficacy beliefs determine whether a person will attempt to cope with a difficult situation and how much effort is exerted (19, 48). Cannabis refusal self-efficacy plays an important protective role at several stages of cannabis use. For instance, high levels of cannabis refusal self-efficacy are associated with non-use in adolescents (49–51). Among frequent cannabis users, high levels of refusal self-efficacy are associated with fewer cannabis-related problems, less severe dependence and fewer days of use (41, 42, 47, 52).

Cannabis refusal self-efficacy may play a role in motivating behavior change among heavy cannabis users. One study found that cannabis refusal self-efficacy was associated with greater readiness to change, and predicted initiation of behavior change among men with cannabis dependence (53). Another study revealed that in female users who had previously tried to quit cannabis, refusal self-efficacy was associated with greater motivation to try again (54). These findings are consistent with Bandura's (19, 48) conceptualization of self-efficacy whereby individuals are more likely to engage in behaviors in which they are confident that they can enact successfully.

Cannabis refusal self-efficacy is consistently associated with better treatment response. Pre-treatment levels of cannabis refusal self-efficacy are associated with greater odds of abstinence during CUD treatment (46, 53) and predict less cannabis use and fewer cannabis-related problems for up to 6 months posttreatment (55). Post-treatment levels of cannabis refusal selfefficacy have an even stronger positive effect, predicting less cannabis consumption at 3, 6, and 12-months post-treatment (56–58). Low self-efficacy in response to negative emotion may be particularly salient (46).

Cannabis refusal self-efficacy may also be an important mechanism of change in treatments for CUD. Several studies have demonstrated that changes in cannabis refusal self-efficacy that occur during treatment are the strongest predictor of longterm abstinence—up to 14 months (25, 56–58). Regardless of specific treatment received, individuals who report the greatest improvements in cannabis refusal self-efficacy in treatment experience the most successful outcomes (33, 58, 59). These results indicate that increased cannabis refusal self-efficacy is a mechanism of change in psychological treatments for CUD.

One study has examined the means through which cannabis refusal self-efficacy may translate into improved treatment outcomes. Litt and Kadden (58) combined data from 3 cannabis treatment trials (N = 901) and found that the effects of refusal self-efficacy on cannabis use and cannabis-related problems were partially mediated by increased use of coping skills and by reductions in emotional distress. These findings support Bandura's (19, 48) hypothesis that self-efficacy determines whether a person will attempt to cope with a difficult situation and how much effort is exerted. However, the indirect/mediated effects reported by Litt and Kadden were small and the larger direct effects of self-efficacy remained unexplained. Further research is needed to obtain a better understanding of precisely how increased self-efficacy leads to better treatment outcomes.

Consistent with Bandura's (19, 48) contention that self-efficacy is the final pathway that influences human behavior, cannabis refusal self-efficacy has been found to mediate the effects of other psychological risk factors on cannabis use and related problems: cannabis outcome expectancies, cannabis coping motives and descriptive peer norms (41, 46, 52, 60). Despite the importance of cannabis expectancies and refusal self-efficacy, there is a paucity of research examining these constructs together. This is also true of the wider substance use literature. Theoretically, outcome expectancies should affect refusal self-efficacy in the development of CUD (33). For example, an individual expecting greater reinforcement from cannabis (high positive expectancies) is more likely to believe it to be harder to resist in cued situations (low refusal self-efficacy). The impact of cannabis expectancies on consumption is likely to be mediated in large



part by self-efficacy, and this has been demonstrated empirically (41, 46).

In summary, SCT provides a valuable framework to conceptualize CUD and already informs evidence-based treatments. Empirical studies of SCT applied to cannabis use show that the aggregate positive outcomes an individual expects from cannabis, the more likely they are to engage in problematic use. Conversely, the stronger the negative outcomes expected and the more confident that an individual is in their ability to resist using cannabis, the more likely they are to abstain. Positive cannabis expectancies may have a stronger impact on behavior than negative expectancies. However, the important role of refusal self-efficacy as a mediator of expectancy effects complicates simple interpretations, and there is a need for more integrative research to advance the field. Increasing self-efficacy is a primary goal of existing evidence-based treatments. A better understanding of the factors that strengthen refusal self-efficacy could serve to improve upon them.

bioSOCIAL COGNITIVE THEORY OF TEMPERAMENT, OUTCOME EXPECTANCIES, AND REFUSAL SELF-EFFICACY

Individual differences exist in the strength of one's drug outcome expectancy and refusal self-efficacy beliefs. According to Bandura's (19, 48) notion of triadic reciprocal causation, these beliefs are influenced by, and in turn influence, one's behavior, their environment and personal factors within the individual. Gullo et al. (61) proposed that, when applied to substance use, biologically-based personality traits, specifically reward sensitivity/drive and rash impulsiveness, should act as important personal factors affecting social cognition and behavior (61). These traits are robust predictors of cannabis use (62, 63) and studies have found selective associations between reward drive and positive cannabis expectancies on the 1 hand, and rash impulsiveness and cannabis refusal self-efficacy on the other (51, 64). This bioSocial Cognitive Theory (bSCT) of temperamental risk factors, outcome expectancies, and drug refusal self-efficacy is depicted in Figure 1.

Reward drive reflects individual differences in one's sensitivity to reward stimuli and subsequent motivation to approach and obtain them, including substances (65-67). Individual differences in reward drive are biologically-based, reflecting variation in mesolimbic dopamine system functioning (68-70). Higher reward drive predicts greater reactivity to substance-related cues and unconditioned responses to their ingestion (71-75). As a result, individuals high in reward drive are more likely to attend to, encode, and recall reinforcement from cannabis use, creating stronger positive outcome expectancies. Studies of young adults and cannabis users referred to treatment have indeed observed a selective association between individual differences in reward drive and positive cannabis expectancies (51, 64). In moderatesevere CUD, positive expectancies are related to poorer treatment response because of their association with lower refusal selfefficacy (46).

Rash impulsiveness reflects individual differences in the capacity to inhibit/modify prepotent approach behavior in light of potential negative consequences (65, 67). Individual differences in rash impulsiveness are biologically-based, reflecting variation in the functioning of the orbitofrontal and anterior cingulate cortices (70, 76-78). Higher rash impulsiveness is associated with poorer reversal learning (79, 80), inhibitory control deficits in substance-dependent individuals (81), and mediates behavioral disinhibition associated with a family history of alcohol use disorder (82, 83). Individuals high in rash impulsiveness are typically aware of their difficulties with inhibitory control, which increases the likelihood of developing a generalized lower self-efficacy for situations requiring reward refusal, including substances (80). This lowered self-efficacy, in turn, increases the likelihood of cannabis use, further exacerbating risk (48). Studies of young adults and cannabis users referred to treatment have indeed observed a selective association between individual differences in rash impulsiveness and lower refusal self-efficacy (51, 64). In moderate-severe CUD, lower cannabis refusal self-efficacy predicts poorer response to treatment (46, 58).

DISCUSSION

Toward Precision Mental Health Care for Cannabis Use Disorder

The etiology of CUD is complex and several risk factors have been identified. bioSocial Cognitive Theory (bSCT) synthesizes some of the key risk factors in a way that may help practitioners better understand their combined and interacting effects, including how they manifest in the patient in front of them. This understanding is essential to optimizing treatment (i.e., precision mental health care (84, 85)]. In this mini-review, our focus started in the clinic with an established treatment (CBT) and its proposed mechanism of action (social cognition). We then broadened this focus to incorporate biologically-based factors theorized to directly affect these modifiable mechanisms (impulsivity traits). In outlining the interactions between these biological and cognitive factors, and their effect on behavior, bSCT can reveal individualized targets for CUD treatment.

bioSocial Cognitive Theory (bSCT) proposes modifiable pathways of risk that may be altered directly or indirectly during CUD treatment for different patients. For example, while it is known that increasing refusal self-efficacy is important, the most effective means of doing so will vary between patients (33, 58, 86). Directly increasing it with refusal skills training will work for patients who need to learn skills in how to assertively say "no" when offered or pressured to use cannabis (87, 88). But, according to bSCT, it is less likely to be effective in isolation for those high in rash impulsiveness and holding strong positive expectancies (51, 64). Such patients would be likely to face more significant challenges saying "no" in the first place, because of the greater salience of expected short-term reinforcement (e.g., intoxication) and lesser salience of future negative consequences (e.g., negative urine drug test result at work). For these patients, cognitive restructuring to reduce positive expectancies and strategies to increase reflection and problem-solving would be indicated, according to bSCT. An assessment of patient bSCT factors could reveal high-value therapeutic targets, facilitating tailored treatment.

As a proof-of-concept for bSCT's utility in precision mental health care, Papinczak et al. (89) drew on bSCT to develop a theoretically-driven instant assessment and feedback system (iAx) for CUD. iAx electronically administers and instantly scores validated, standardized assessments and synthesizes this information through the theoretical lens of bSCT. Compared to treatment-as-usual, which administered the same assessments, iAx-enhanced brief intervention led to significantly greater motivation to reduce cannabis use in 87 non-treatment seeking users referred for assessment. Papinczak et al. proposed that iAx may have improved practitioners' formulation of the case, increasing treatment precision. Amidst a sea of assessment results, iAx may have provided a clearer focus on the modifiable factors likely to maximize outcomes for that patient. A CUD and alcohol use disorder version of iAx is now freely available at gullo.com.au/iaxsite.

This mini-review summarizes evidence on the application of bioSocial Cognitive Theory (bSCT) to cannabis use disorder (CUD). Findings are encouraging and consistent with those previously reported in alcohol use disorder (61, 90-92). Further examination of temporal dynamics and reciprocal causation would strengthen clinical application, as there is some evidence of differences in bSCT pathway strength across the continuum of addiction (51, 64). The role of craving is also yet to be explicitly outlined, despite its importance to CUD. Recent developments in cognitive theories of craving and its measurement will facilitate integration (93, 94). There is also scope for inclusion of more fundamental biological factors, such as genetics, building on earlier work in SCT (95, 96), identification of genetic associations with impulsivity and psychiatric comorbidity (97, 98), and incorporating recent methodological advances [e.g., polygenic risk scores (99)]. However, the utility of bSCT in its current form is clear. It provides a coherent theoretical framework for integrating SCT and impulsivity theories of addiction, pointing toward new avenues for targeted treatment. bSCT constructs are predictive of CUD risk, motivation to seek treatment, and response to treatment. Preliminary evidence shows that simply

presenting clinical assessment data through the lens of bSCT enhances delivery of brief intervention. These are valuable initial steps toward developing greater precision in the treatment of CUD.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MG and ZP created the outline of the review and wrote the first draft. ZP conducted the literature review. All authors contributed to subsequent revisions and approved the final manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Hall WD. What has research over the past two decades revealed about the adverse health effects of recreational cannabis use? *Addiction*. (2015) 110:19–35. doi: 10.1111/add.12703
- Connor JP, Stjepanović D, Le Foll B, Hoch E, Budney AJ, Hall WD. Cannabis use and cannabis use disorder. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*. (2021) 7:16. doi: 10.1038/s41572-021-00247-4
- 3. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, UNODC. *World Drug Report 2020*. Geneva: United Nations (2020).
- 4. Drug Enforcement Administration. *National Drug Threat Assessment Survey*. Washington, DC: US Dept of Justice (2016).
- Koob GF, Arends MA, Le Moal M. Drugs, Addiction, and the Brain. Boston, MA: Academic Press (2014).
- Di Forti M, Marconi A, Carra E, Fraietta S, Trotta A, Bonomo M, et al. Proportion of patients in south London with first-episode psychosis attributable to use of high potency cannabis: a case-control study. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2015) 2:233–8. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(14)00117-5
- Freeman TP, Winstock AR. Examining the profile of high-potency cannabis and its association with severity of cannabis dependence. *Psychol Med.* (2015) 45:3181–9. doi: 10.1017/S0033291715001178
- Hall WD, Degenhardt L. Adverse health effects of non-medical cannabis use. Lancet. (2009) 374:1383–91. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61037-0
- Anthony JC, Warner LA, Kessler RC. Comparative epidemiology of dependence on tobacco, alcohol, controlled substances, and inhalants: basic findings from the National Comorbidity Survey. In: Marlatt GA, editor. Addictive Behaviors: Readings on Etiology, Prevention, and Treatment. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association (1997). p. 3– 39. doi: 10.1037/10248-001
- Degenhardt L, Hall WD. Extent of illicit drug use and dependence, and their contribution to the global burden of disease. *Lancet.* (2012) 379:55– 70. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61138-0
- Anthony J. The epidemiology of cannabis dependence. In: Roffman R, and Stephens R, editors. *Cannabis Dependence: Its Nature, Consequences and Treatment (International Research Monographs in the Addictions)*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (2006). p. 58–105.
- van der Pol P, Liebregts N, de Graaf R, Korf DJ, van den Brink W, van Laar M. Predicting the transition from frequent cannabis use to cannabis dependence: a three-year prospective study. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2013) 133:352–9. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2013.06.009
- Gruber AJ, Pope HG, Hudson JI, Yurgelun-Todd D. Attributes of long-term heavy cannabis users: a case-control study. *Psychol Med.* (2003) 33:1415– 22. doi: 10.1017/S0033291703008560
- Looby A, Earleywine M. Negative consequences associated with dependence in daily cannabis users. *Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy*. (2007) 2:3. doi: 10.1186/1747-597X-2-3
- Stephens RS, Babor TF, Kadden R, Miller M, Marijuana Treatment Project Research Group. The Marijuana Treatment Project: rationale, design and participant characteristics. *Addiction*. (2002) 97:109–24. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.97.s01.6.x
- 16. Budney AJ, Sofis MJ, Borodovsky JT. An update on cannabis use disorder with comment on the impact of policy related to therapeutic and

FUNDING

MG was supported by a Medical Research Future Fund Translating Research into Practice (TRIP) Fellowship (1167986). ZP was supported by an Australian Government Research Training Stipend. The Australian National Centre for Youth Substance Use Research (MG, JC, and RY) was supported by funding from the Australian Government provided under the Commonwealth Drug and Alcohol Program grant. The funders had no role in the design or writing of the manuscript, or the decision to submit the paper for publication.

recreational cannabis use. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. (2019)269:73-86. doi: 10.1007/s00406-018-0976-1

- Davis ML, Powers MB, Handelsman P, Medina JL, Zvolensky M, Smits JAJ. Behavioral therapies for treatment-seeking cannabis users: a metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. *Eval Health Prof.* (2015). 38:94– 114. doi: 10.1177/0163278714529970
- Magill M, Ray L a. Cognitive-behavioral treatment with adult alcohol and illicit drug users: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Stud Alcohol Drugs. (2009) 70:516–27. doi: 10.15288/jsad.2009.70.516
- Bandura A. Social Foundations of Thought and Action: A Social Cognitive Theory. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall (1986).
- Larimer ME, Palmer RS, Marlatt GA. Relapse prevention. An overview of Marlatt's cognitive-behavioral model. *Alcohol Res Health*. (1999) 23:151–60.
- Stephens RS, Roffman RA, Copeland J, Swift W. Cognitive-behavioral and motivational enhancement treatments for cannabis dependence. In: Roffman RA, Stephens RS, editors. *Cannabis Dependence: Its Nature, Treatment and Consequences.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (2006). p. 131– 53. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511544248.008
- 22. Marlatt GA, Gordon JR. Relapse Prevention: A Self-Control Strategy for the Maintenance of Behavior Change. New York, NY: Guilford (1985).
- Beck AT, Wright FD, Newman CF, Liese BS. Cognitive therapy of substance abuse: theoretical rationale. *NIDA Res Monograph*. (1993) 137:123. doi: 10.1037/e495912006-008
- Steinberg KL, Roffman RA, Carroll KM, Kabela E, Kadden R, Miller M, et al. Tailoring cannabis dependence treatment for a diverse population. *Addiction*. (2002) 971:135–42. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.97.s01.5.x
- Kadden RM, Litt MD, Kabela-Cormier E, Petry NM. Abstinence rates following behavioral treatments for marijuana dependence. *Addict Behav.* (2007) 32:1220–36. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2006.08.009
- Budney AJ, Moore BA, Rocha HL, Higgins ST. Clinical trial of abstinencebased vouchers and cognitive-behavioral therapy for cannabis dependence. J Consult Clin Psychol. (2006) 74:307–16. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.74.2.307
- Litt MD, Kadden RM, Petry NM. Behavioral treatment for marijuana dependence: randomized trial of contingency management and self-efficacy enhancement. *Addict Behav.* (2013) 38:1764– 75. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2012.08.011
- Agosti V, Levin FR. Predictors of treatment contact among individuals with cannabis dependence. Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse. (2004) 30:121– 7. doi: 10.1081/ADA-120029869
- Wu L-T, Zhu H, Mannelli P, Swartz MS. Prevalence and correlates of treatment utilization among adults with cannabis use disorder in the United States. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2017) 177:153–62. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.0 3.037
- Vendetti J, McRee B, Miller M, Christiansen K, Herrell J, The Marjuana Treatment Project Research Group. Correlates of pre-treatment drop-out among persons with marijuana dependence. *Addiction*. (2002) 97:125– 34. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.97.s01.8.x
- 31. Carroll KM, Nich C, LaPaglia DM, Peters EN, Easton CJ, Petry NM. Combining cognitive behavioral therapy and contingency management to enhance their effects in treating cannabis dependence: less can be more, more or less. *Addiction*. (2012) 107:1650–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03 877.x

- Bandura A. A sociocognitive analysis of substance abuse: an agentic perspective. *Psychol Sci.* (1999) 10:214–7. doi: 10.1111/1467-9280.00138
- Kadden RM, Litt MD. The role of self-efficacy in the treatment of substance use disorders. *Addict Behav.* (2011) 36:1120– 6. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2011.07.032
- Oei TPS, Baldwin AR. Expectancy theory: a two-process model of alcohol use and abuse. J Stud Alcohol. (1994) 55:525–34. doi: 10.15288/jsa.1994.55.525
- Aarons GA, Brown SA, Stice E, Coe MT. Psychometric evaluation of the marijuana and stimulant effect expectancy questionnaires for adolescents. *Addict Behav.* (2001) 26:219–36. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4603(00)00103-9
- Alfonso J, Dunn ME. Differences in the marijuana expectancies of adolescents in relation to marijuana use. Subst Misuse. (2007) 42:1009– 25. doi: 10.1080/10826080701212386
- Connor JP, Gullo MJ, Feeney GFX, Young RM. Validation of the Cannabis Expectancy Questionnaire (CEQ) in adult cannabis users in treatment. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2011) 115:167–74. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2010.10.025
- Schafer J, Brown S. Marijuana and cocaine effect expectancies and drug use patterns. J Consult Clin Psychol. (1991) 59:558– 65. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.59.4.558
- Boden MT, McKay JR, Long WR, Bonn-Miller MO. The effects of cannabis use expectancies on self-initiated cannabis cessation. *Addiction*. (2013) 108:1649– 57. doi: 10.1111/add.12233
- Skenderian JJ, Siegel JT, Crano WD, Alvaro EE, Lac A. Expectancy change and adolescents' intentions to use marijuana. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2008) 22:563–9. doi: 10.1037/a0013020
- Connor JP, Gullo MJ, Feeney GFX, Kavanagh DJ, Young RM. The relationship between cannabis outcome expectancies and cannabis refusal self-efficacy in a treatment population. *Addiction*. (2014) 109:111–9. doi: 10.1111/add.12366
- 42. Hayaki J, Herman DS, Hagerty CE, de Dios M a., Anderson BJ, Stein MD. Expectancies and self-efficacy mediate the effects of impulsivity on marijuana use outcomes: an application of the acquired preparedness model. *Addict Behav.* (2011) 36:389–96. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2010.12.018
- Foster DW, Jeffries ER, Zvolensky MJ, Buckner JD. The interactive influence of cannabis-related negative expectancies and coping motives on cannabis use behavior and problems. *Subst Misuse*. (2016) 51:1504– 11. doi: 10.1080/10826084.2016.1188947
- Brackenbury LM, Ladd BO, Anderson KG. Marijuana use/cessation expectancies and marijuana use in college students. *Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse*. (2016) 42:25–31. doi: 10.3109/00952990.2015.1105242
- Metrik J, Farris SG, Aston ER, Kahler CW. Development and initial validation of a marijuana cessation expectancies questionnaire. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2017) 177:163–70. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.04.005
- Gullo MJ, Matveeva M, Feeney GFX, Young RM, Connor JP. Social cognitive predictors of treatment outcome in cannabis dependence. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2017) 170:74–81. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2016.10.030
- Young RM, Gullo MJ, Feeney GFX, Connor JP. Development and validation of the Cannabis Refusal Self-Efficacy Questionnaire (CRSEQ) in adult cannabis users in treatment. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2012) 125:244– 51. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2012.02.018
- Bandura A. Self-efficacy: toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. Psychol Rev. (1977) 84:191–215. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.84.2.191
- Newton NC, Havard A, Teesson M. The association between moral disengagement, psychological distress, resistive self-regulatory efficacy and alcohol and cannabis use among adolescents in Sydney, Australia. Addict Res Theory. (2012) 20:261–9. doi: 10.3109/16066359.2011.614976
- Victoir A, Eertmans A, Van den Bergh O, Van den Broucke S. Association of substance-use behaviours and their social-cognitive determinants in secondary school students. *Health Educ Res.* (2007) 22:81–94. doi: 10.1093/her/cyl050
- Papinczak ZE, Connor JP, Harnett P, Gullo MJ. A biosocial cognitive model of cannabis use in emerging adulthood. *Addict Behav.* (2018) 76:229– 35. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2017.08.011
- Walker DD, Neighbors C, Rodriguez LM, Stephens RS, Roffman RA. Social norms and self-efficacy among heavy using adolescent marijuana smokers. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2011) 25:727–32. doi: 10.1037/a0 024958
- 53. Sherman BJ, Baker NL, McRae-Clark AL. Gender differences in cannabis use disorder treatment: change readiness and taking steps

predict worse cannabis outcomes for women. Addict Behav. (2016) 60:197-202. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2016.04.014

- Caviness CM, Hagerty CE, Anderson BJ, de Dios MA, Hayaki J, Herman D, et al. Self-efficacy and motivation to quit marijuana use among young women. *Am J Addict*. (2013) 22:373–80. doi: 10.1111/j.1521-0391.2013.12030.x
- 55. Stephens RS, Wertz JS, Roffman RA. Predictors of marijuana treatment outcomes: the role of self-efficacy. J Subst Abuse. 1993 5:341–53. doi: 10.1016/0899-3289(93)90003-T
- Stephens RS, Wertz JS, Roffman RA. Self-efficacy and marijuana cessation: a construct validity analysis. J Consult Clin Psychol. (1995) 63:1022– 31. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.63.6.1022
- Litt MD, Kadden RM. Willpower versus "skillpower": examining how selfefficacy works in treatment for marijuana dependence. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2015) 29:532–40. doi: 10.1037/adb0000085
- Litt MD, Kadden RM, Kabela-Cormier E, Petry NM. Coping skills training and contingency management treatments for marijuana dependence: exploring mechanisms of behavior change. *Addiction.* (2008) 103:638– 48. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2008.02137.x
- Litt MD, Kadden RM, Stephens RS, Marijuana Treatment Project Research Group. Coping and self-efficacy in marijuana treatment: results from the marijuana treatment project. J Consult Clin Psychol. (2005) 73:1015– 25. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.73.6.1015
- Blevins CE, Banes KE, Stephens RS, Walker DD, Roffman RA. Motives for marijuana use among heavy-using high school students: an analysis of structure and utility of the Comprehensive Marijuana Motives Questionnaire. *Addict Behav.* (2016) 57:42–7. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2016.02.005
- Gullo MJ, Dawe S, Kambouropoulos N, Staiger PK, Jackson CJ. Alcohol expectancies and drinking refusal self-efficacy mediate the association of impulsivity with alcohol misuse. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2010) 34:1386– 99. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2010.01222.x
- Vergés A, Littlefield AK, Arriaza T, Alvarado ME. Impulsivity facets and substance use initiation: a comparison of two models of impulsivity. *Addict Behav.* (2019) 88:61–6. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.08.018
- Spechler PA, Allgaier N, Chaarani B, Whelan R, Watts R, Orr C, et al. The initiation of cannabis use in adolescence is predicted by sex-specific psychosocial and neurobiological features. *Eur J Neurosci.* (2019) 50:2346–56. doi: 10.1111/ejn.13989
- Papinczak ZE, Connor JP, Feeney GFX, Harnett P, Young RM, Gullo MJ. Testing the biosocial cognitive model of substance use in cannabis users referred to treatment. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2019) 194:216– 24. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.09.032
- Dawe S, Loxton NJ. The role of impulsivity in the development of substance use and eating disorders. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2004) 28:343– 51. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2004.03.007
- Wasserman AM, Mathias CW, Hill-Kapturczak N, Karns-Wright TE, Dougherty DM. The development of impulsivity and sensation seeking: associations with substance use among at-risk adolescents. J Res Adolesc. (2020) 30:1051–66. doi: 10.1111/jora.12579
- Gullo MJ, Loxton NJ, Dawe S. Impulsivity: four ways five factors are not basic to addiction. *Addict Behav.* (2014) 39:1547– 56. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2014.01.002
- Depue RA, Collins PF. Neurobiology of the structure of personality: dopamine, facilitation of incentive motivation, and extraversion. *Behav Brain Sci.* (1999) 22:491–517. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X99002046
- 69. Gray JA. *The Psychology of Fear and Stress*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (1987).
- Dawe S, Gullo MJ, Loxton NJ. Reward drive and rash impulsiveness as dimensions of impulsivity: implications for substance misuse. *Addict Behav.* (2004) 29:1389–405. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2004.06.004
- Glautier S, Bankart J, Williams A. Flavour conditioning and alcohol: a multilevel model of individual differences. *Biol Psychol.* (2000) 52:17– 36. doi: 10.1016/S0301-0511(99)00022-8
- Kambouropoulos N, Staiger PK. Reactivity to alcohol-related cues: relationship among cue type, motivational processes, and personality. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2004) 18:275–83. doi: 10.1037/0893-164X.18.3.275
- Kambouropoulos N, Staiger PK. The influence of sensitivity to reward on reactivity to alcohol-related cues. *Addiction*. (2001) 96:1175–85. doi: 10.1046/j.1360-0443.2001.968117510.x

- Brunelle C, Assaad J-M, Barrett SP, Avila C, Conrod PJ, Tremblay RE, et al. Heightened heart rate response to alcohol intoxication is associated with a reward-seeking personality profile. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2004) 28:394– 401. doi: 10.1097/01.ALC.0000117859.23567.2E
- Zisserson RN, Palfai TP. Behavioral Activation System (BAS) sensitivity and reactivity to alcohol cues among hazardous drinkers. *Addict Behav.* (2007) 32:2178–86. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2007.02.016
- Rolls ET, Vatansever D, Li Y, Cheng W, Feng J. Rapid rule-based reward reversal and the lateral orbitofrontal cortex. *Cereb Cortex Comm.* (2020) 1:tgaa087. doi: 10.1093/texcom/tgaa087
- Cheetham A, Allen NB, Whitle S, Simmons J, Yücel M, Lubman DI. Orbitofrontal cortex volume and effortful control as prospective risk factors for substance use disorder in adolescence. *Eur Addict Res.* (2016) 23:37– 44. doi: 10.1159/000452159
- Horn NR, Dolan M, Elliott R, Deakin JFW, Woodruff PWR. Response inhibition and impulsivity: an fMRI study. *Neuropsychologia*. (2003) 41:1959– 66. doi: 10.1016/S0028-3932(03)00077-0
- Franken IH, van Strien JW, Nijs I, Muris P. Impulsivity is associated with behavioral decision-making deficits. *Psychiatry Res.* (2008) 158:155– 63. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2007.06.002
- Gullo MJ, Jackson CJ, Dawe S. Impulsivity and reversal learning in hazardous alcohol use. *Pers Individ Dif.* (2010) 48:123–7. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2009.09.006
- Finn PR, Mazas C, Justus AN, Steinmetz J. Early-onset alcoholism with conduct disorder: go/no go learning deficits, working memory capacity, and personality. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2002) 26:186–206. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2002.tb02524.x
- Lovallo WR, Yechiam E, Sorocco KH, Vincent AS, Collins FL. Working memory and decision-making biases in young adults with a family history of alcoholism: studies from the Oklahoma family health patterns project. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2006) 30:763–73. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2006.00089.x
- Saunders B, Farag N, Vincent AS, Collins FL, Sorocco KH, Lovallo WR. Impulsive errors on a Go-NoGo reaction time task: disinhibitory traits in relation to a family history of alcoholism. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2008) 32:888–94. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2008.00648.x
- DeRubeis RJ. The history, current status, and possible future of precision mental health. *Behav Res Ther.* (2019) 123:103506. doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2019.103506
- Delgadillo J, Lutz W. A development pathway towards precision mental health care. JAMA Psychiatry. (2020) 77:889– 90. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.1048
- Gullo MJ, Coates JM, Patton K, Connor JP. Beyond CBT: what is the future of alcohol use disorder treatment and prevention? In: Menzies RG, Kyrios M, Kazantzis N, editors. *Innovations and Future Directions in the Behavioural and Cognitive Therapies*. Samford Valley, QLD: Australian Academic Press (2016). p. 157–62.
- Witkiewitz K, Donovan DM, Hartzler B. Drink refusal training as part of a combined behavioral intervention: effectiveness and mechanisms of change. J Consult Clin Psychol. (2012) 80:440–9. doi: 10.1037/a0026996
- Onrust SA, Otten R, Lammers J, Smit F. School-based programmes to reduce and prevent substance use in different age groups: what works for whom? Systematic review and meta-regression analysis. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2016) 44:45–59. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2015.11.002

- Papinczak ZE, Connor JP, Feeney GFX, Gullo MJ. Additive effectiveness and feasibility of a theory-driven instant assessment and feedback system in brief cannabis intervention: a randomised controlled trial. *Addict Behav.* (2021) 113:106690. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2020.106690
- Kabbani R, Kambouropoulos N. Positive expectancies and perceived impaired control mediate the influence of reward drive and rash impulsiveness on alcohol use. *Pers Individ Dif.* (2013) 54:294–7. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012. 08.008
- Gullo MJ, St. John N, Young RM, Saunders JB, Noble EP, Connor JP. Impulsivity-related cognition in alcohol dependence: is it moderated by DRD2/ANKK1 gene status and executive dysfunction? *Addict Behav.* (2014) 39:1663–9. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2014.02.004
- 92. Connor JP, Haber PS, Hall WD. Alcohol use disorders. *Lancet*. (2016) 387:988– 98. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00122-1
- Kavanagh DJ, Andrade J, May J. Imaginary relish and exquisite torture: the elaborated intrusion theory of desire. *Psychol Rev.* (2005) 112:446– 67. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.112.2.446
- 94. May J, Andrade J, Kavanagh DJ, Feeney GFX, Gullo MJ, Statham DJ, et al. The Craving Experience Questionnaire: a brief, theory-based measure of consummatory desire and craving. *Addiction*. (2014) 109:728–35. doi: 10.1111/add.12472
- Young RM, Lawford BR, Feeney GFX, Ritchie T, Noble EP. Alcoholrelated expectancies are associated with the D2 dopamine receptor and GABAA receptor beta3 subunit genes. *Psychiatry Res.* (2004) 127:171– 83. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2003.11.004
- 96. Connor JP, Young RM, Saunders JB, Lawford BR, Ho R, Ritchie TL, et al. The A1 allele of the D2 dopamine receptor gene region, alcohol expectancies and drinking refusal self-efficacy are associated with alcohol dependence severity. *Psychiatry Res.* (2008) 160:94–105. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2007.06.030
- Leamy TE, Connor JP, Voisey J, Young RM, Gullo MJ. Alcohol misuse in emerging adulthood: association of dopamine and serotonin receptor genes with impulsivity-related cognition. *Addict Behav.* (2016) 63:29– 36. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2016.05.008
- Cheah S-Y, Lawford BR, Young RM, Connor JP, Phillip Morris C, Voisey J. BDNF SNPs are implicated in comorbid alcohol dependence in schizophrenia but not in alcohol-dependent patients without schizophrenia. *Alcohol.* (2014) 49:491–7. doi: 10.1093/alcalc/agu040
- Pasman JA, Verweij KJH, Vink JM. Systematic review of polygenic geneenvironment interaction in tobacco, alcohol, and cannabis use. *Behav Genet*. (2019) 49:349–65. doi: 10.1007/s10519-019-09958-7

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Gullo, Papinczak, Feeney, Young and Connor. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Effects of Cannabis Use Frequency and Episodic Specificity Training on the Recall of Specific and Rewarding Events

Michael J. Sofis, Shea M. Lemley and Alan J. Budney*

Center for Technology and Behavioral Health, Geisel School of Medicine, Dartmouth College, Lebanon, NH, United States

Background: Growing evidence implicates subjective episodic memory, the retrieval of detailed, integrated, and personally relevant past events, as a marker of cognitive vulnerability in mental disorders. Frequent and problematic cannabis use is associated with deficits in objective episodic memory (verbal memory), but the relationship between subjective episodic memory deficits and frequency of cannabis use is unknown. Further, whether a brief intervention designed to enhance the specificity of event retrieval, such as the Episodic Specificity Induction (ESI), might effectively target such deficits among regular cannabis users is unexamined. This study was designed to examine subjective episodic memory as a potential marker of cognitive vulnerability among frequent cannabis users.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Eva Hoch, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Germany

Reviewed by:

Hollis C. Karoly, Colorado State University, United States Sara Liane Kroll, Linköping University, Sweden

*Correspondence: Alan J. Budney

alan.budney@dartmouth.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 18 December 2020 Accepted: 10 June 2021 Published: 07 July 2021

Citation:

Sofis MJ, Lemley SM and Budney AJ (2021) The Effects of Cannabis Use Frequency and Episodic Specificity Training on the Recall of Specific and Rewarding Events. Front. Psychiatry 12:643819. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.643819 **Methods:** Active cannabis users (n = 133) recruited from Amazon Mechanical Turk or Qualtrics Panels were randomized to receive an ESI-control or ESI session and were separated into those who used cannabis 1–25 days in the past month (low to moderate frequency group) and those who used 26–30 days (high frequency group), which facilitated a low to moderate use/ESI-control group (n = 78), low to moderate use/ESI group (n = 15), high-use/ESI-control group (n = 20), and high-use/ESI group (n = 20). Following the ESI or ESI-control intervention, participants selected four, positive events from the prior day, described the who, what, and where of the events, and rated how specific (vividness) and rewarding (enjoyable, importance, and exciting) each event was on a 0–100 scale. Four two-way ANCOVAs (demographics and problematic cannabis use covariates) were performed to examine the effects of frequency of cannabis use group and ESI group on the specificity and reward ratings.

Results: Lower vividness and excitement ratings were reported for those with high relative to low to moderate cannabis use frequency patterns (p < 0.05). Those who received ESI reported greater vividness, excitement, and importance ratings than the ESI-control group (p < 0.01). No significant interactions between frequency and ESI were found.

Conclusion: Findings from the current exploratory study provide initial evidence suggesting that more frequent cannabis use may be associated with the retrieval of less

106

specific and rewarding events relative to less frequent users. Further, ESI may improve such deficits. Future studies that recruit larger and more clinically serious samples of cannabis users appear warranted.

Keywords: cannabis (marijuana), episodic memory (EM), episodic specificity induction, reward, cannabis use disorder

INTRODUCTION

Episodic memory, defined as the capacity to retrieve details of personal past events (1), is often sub-categorized as either a form of verbal memory (e.g., accurately recalling when you last spoke to a friend; objective episodic memory); or as the retrieval of detailed, integrated, and personally relevant past events [e.g., recalling the sensory, affective, and contextual details of when you last spoke to a friend; subjective episodic memory; (2)]. Deficits in subjective episodic memory are associated with a tendency to overlook specific contextual details in favor of overgeneralizing experiences into a single theme or central meaning (3). This failure to retrieve detailed characteristics of past events may inhibit the ability to vividly re-experience positive past events, simulate positive future events, and is associated with more frequent rumination, avoidance behaviors, and cognitive biases (4-6). Such deficits have been shown to predict the trajectory and the response to treatment in those with Major Depressive Disorder, Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder, and Schizophrenia (7-9). Moreover, interventions that prompt the practice of recalling detailed past events have been shown to improve the specificity of event retrieval and may mediate the effects of specificity training on reductions in depression symptoms (6). These findings suggest that specificity of event retrieval may function as a marker of cognitive vulnerability for mental disorders and that interventions which effectively target this construct may help improve treatment for clinical disorders associated with episodic memory deficits.

Frequent cannabis use and Cannabis Use Disorder (CUD) have been associated with risk for developing moderate to large deficits in objective episodic memory (10, 11). Laboratory studies have demonstrated a dose-dependent relationship between acute cannabis administration and performance on objective episodic memory tasks, and longitudinal studies have shown that withinperson increases in frequency or severity of cannabis use problems correspond with greater decrements in objective episodic memory (11-14). Few, if any studies, however, have explored the relationship between subjective measures of episodic memory and cannabis use. It may be important to address such a gap in the literature because deficits in the ability to retrieve salient past events among those who use cannabis frequently corresponds with problems evaluating past events as rewarding. Further, less specific and rewarding retrieval of past events relates to greater devaluation of future rewards, known as delay discounting (DD), which is a risk factor associated with more frequent and problematic cannabis use and which has been shown to predict treatment outcomes for CUD (15-17). Reduced specificity when recalling past events also negatively impacts the ability to simulate detailed and rewarding future events (18), which may contribute to deficits in problem-solving and planning commonly observed in those who engage in frequent or problematic cannabis use. However, there is a need to test whether frequent cannabis use is associated with deficits in subjective episodic memory. Moreover, to better understand whether subjective episodic memory deficits may function as a treatment target for interventions that seek to reduce cannabis use, there is a need to examine whether subjective episodic memory can be enhanced in those who regularly use cannabis.

Episodic Specificity Induction (ESI) is a brief intervention that has been effectively used to enhance the specificity of event retrieval (1, 19). Episodic Specificity Induction prompts recollection of episodic details derived from a brief video through guided questions that increase the specificity of mentally constructed events (19). Episodic Specificity Induction has been shown to enhance the amount of detail individuals can recall from past events, which in turn may contribute to increases in positive affect and decreases in negative affect in healthy individuals (20). Episodic Specificity Induction has also shown to increase the number of alternative future events constructed during a simulation task (21). To date, no studies have explored how ESI affects subjective episodic memory in those who regularly use cannabis.

To test whether more frequent cannabis use is associated with deficits in subjective episodic memory, we compared event retrieval responses (i.e., reward and specificity ratings) between those with low to moderate relative to high frequency cannabis use patterns following an ESI intervention or an ESI control condition. We hypothesized that (1) those who used cannabis more frequently would retrieve less specific and rewarding events relative to those with less frequent use, and (2) that ESI would enhance specificity and reward ratings relative to ESI control. Lastly, we examined whether there was a significant interaction between ESI condition and frequency of use groups (low to moderate vs. high) such that ESI would enhance subjective episodic memory measures to a greater extent in high frequency relative to low to moderate frequency cannabis users. If observed, this would provide support that ESI may be a particularly helpful intervention for targeting subjective episodic memory deficits in among more frequent cannabis users. The goal of this study was to provide an initial validation for the role of subjective episodic memory as a potential treatment target for novel interventions designed to reduce cannabis use.

METHODS

Procedures

The Institutional Review Board from Dartmouth College approved all procedures. All study sessions were administered
remotely using Qualtrics survey software and participants were recruited using the crowdsourcing platform Amazon Mechanical Turk (mTurk) or Qualtrics Panel participants. All data described in the current study were derived from a single intervention session conducted in one of two studies.

Participants (n = 133) completed an ESI-control (*ESI-c*) session (n = 98; Study 1) or an *ESI* session (n = 35; Study 2). All intervention components that were administered across both studies were the same. mTurk participants who completed either study earned up to \$7.50. Qualtrics Research Panel participants were compensated via standard procedures for the panels (exact amount varied and was unknown to us), however, Qualtrics representatives indicated that the compensation was similar in magnitude to that of our mTurk participants.

Participants

Participants were recruited from Amazon Mechanical Turk (mTurk), an online crowdsourcing marketplace, in Study 1, and from both mTurk and Qualtrics Research Panels in Study 2. To be eligible for mTurk recruitment, workers participants had to have a 95% or higher approval rating on all previously submitted mTurk HITs and to have completed at least 100 Human Intelligence Tasks (HITs). Inclusion criteria for both sources included: reside in the U.S, age 18 or older, used cannabis in the last month (Study 1) or at least 10 days in the past month (Study 2), and used cannabis at least 100 lifetime days. To be inclusive of older cannabis users who increasingly use cannabis, participants older than 65 were included in the study to facilitate recruitment of a larger sample size. However, given previous evidence of age-specific differences in episodic memory (1), we controlled for age in the primary models conducted for this study. Within each of the two studies, participants were excluded if they missed two or more of three total attention checks or showed inconsistent responding.

Episodic Specificity Induction

Episodic Specificity Induction prompted recollection of episodic details through open-ended text responses related to the who (e.g., "Who was in the video?" "What were they wearing?"), what (e.g., "What was the video about?"), and when ("In what order did the events of the video occur?") of the video (1, 22). The ESI involves watching a 2-min video of a woman giving a tour of her tiny house, and participants could not move to the next step in the training until the entire 2-min had elapsed (22). Participants then type answers to each of seven questions about episodic details from the tiny house video (e.g., "What did the people in the video look like?," "What happened in the video, in order?").

Episodic Specificity Induction-Control

Those in the ESI-c component watched the same tiny house tour video as those in the ESI condition. Unlike the ESI condition, those in the ESI-c condition answered seven questions designed to prompt semantic (external) details related to the video to control for the attention of participants and so that only the type of retrieval (episodic vs. semantic) was manipulated (e.g., "What did you think about the setting of the video?," "How do you think it [the video] was made?").

TABLE 1 | Demographic and participant characteristics.

Demographic variables	Overall	ESI-c (n = 98)	ESI (n = 35)	p
Age (M, SD)	36.4 (11)	34.4 (1.1)	42.7 (2.3)	<0.01ª
Gender (<i>n</i> , %)	00.1(11)	01.1 (1.1)	12.1 (2.0)	<0.01
Female	127 (48%)	48 (49)	21 (60)	0.30
Level of education (n, %)				
College degree	135 (52)	52 (53)	14 (40)	0.33
Employment (n, %)				
Full-time		71 (72)	18 (51)	<0.01 ^a
Cannabis use variables				
CUD (n, %)	140 (54)	56 (57)	18 (51)	0.68
Readiness to change (M, SD)	2.3 (2.5)	2.1 (2.5)	2.5 (1.7)	0.57
Days of use (Mdn)	10–19	6–9	26–29	<0.01 ^a

"Mdn" represents the exact median, "M" represents the mean, and "SD" represents the standard deviation. "CUD" indicates the proportion of participants who meet the cutoff score for screening positive for Cannabis Use Disorder (CUD) using the Cannabis Use Disorder Identification Test Short-Form (CUDIT-SF). "Readiness to Change" represents participants' readiness to reduce cannabis use which is based on a measure adapted from the readiness ruler (26). "Days of Use" represents the number of days of cannabis use in the past month. Instances of superscribed "a" denote statistically significant differences (p < 0.05) between ESI-c and ESI groups for the variable in question.

Event Retrieval

To assess the retrieval of events, participants were prompted using Episodic Recent Thinking [ERT, (23, 24)]. Episodic Recent Thinking prompts episodic thinking of positive events from yesterday during 3-h intervals [(25), 4–7 p.m., 1– 4 p.m., 10–1 p.m., 7–10 a.m. (23, 24)]. Participants typed short answers to six questions about the episodic details of each event (e.g., "What were you doing?," "Who were you with?," "What were you tasting and smelling?") to facilitate engaging in the rewarding and specific details of the events.

Measures

Demographics and Substance Use

Table 1 shows distributions and descriptive statistics for demographic variables and cannabis use measures. Participants ranged from age 19–75 (M = 36.4 years, SD = 10.8), and 49% were female. Most participants were college educated (52%) and were employed full-time (67%). All cannabis use measures regarding use during the 30 days before the ESI/ESI-c session were ordinal in nature. Median number of days of cannabis use was 10–19 days per month (IQR = 1–2, 26–29 days).

Approximately half of the total sample (52%) met criteria for a cutoff score on the Cannabis Use Disorder Identification Task-Short Form (CUDIT-SF), which has been shown to be predictive of a CUD diagnosis (27). Participants answered the question, "How important is it for you to reduce your cannabis use?" using an 11-point visual analog scale (VAS) with anchors of "not" important at 0 and "very" important at 10. This assessment was adapted from the readiness ruler and was assessed pre and post-intervention (26). Participants averaged 2.3 on readiness to change cannabis use prior to the ESI/ESI-c intervention (SD = 2.5).

Specificity and Reward Ratings

For every event generated during ESI or ESI-c sessions, participants rated the excitement, enjoyment, and importance (i.e., how rewarding) and the vividness (i.e., specificity) on separate 100-point VASs. These ratings were considered a measure of engagement for each event (23). To create an average engagement score, all four engagement ratings were averaged for each participant.

Analysis Plan

To examine potential differences in subjective episodic memory measures based on frequency of cannabis use responses on frequency of cannabis use days in the past month (i.e., 1–2, 3–5, 6–9, 10–19, 20–25, 26–29, all 30 days) were dichotomized into low to moderate frequency use (1–25 days; Low to Moderate Frequency Group) and more frequent use (26–30 days; High Frequency Group). These specific cutoff points for frequency of cannabis use were chosen in part because the median response ranged between 26 and 30 days of use in prior studies (17, 28). Further, because the modal response in the current study was 26–29 days of use, which was selected twice as frequently as the 20–25 days option, and the 10–19 days option was the least frequently selected option, the cut-off point of 26 days appeared to be the most data-based cutoff for this sample.

Demographic variables and cannabis-related variables were compared between ESI and ESI-c groups using chi-squared tests (categorical variables) and one-way ANOVAs (continuous variables). Those in the ESI condition were significantly older and were less likely to be employed full-time. No significant differences were observed between the two conditions on gender, education, the sum of the CUDIT-SF score, or readiness to change cannabis use. Age, employment, CUDIT-SF summed score, and gender were included as covariates in the main models of this study because age and employment differed between the two conditions and because both gender and problematic cannabis use have been consistently associated with deficits in episodic memory in past studies.

Four separate two-way ANCOVAs (ESI condition x frequency of use group) controlling for age, employment, CUDIT-SF summed score, and gender were performed to test for differences in specificity (vividness) and reward ratings (enjoyment, excitement, and importance) during ERT. ANCOVAs were used instead of a single MANOVA because each of the four dependent measures were highly correlated (rs = 0.54-0.77), which suggests the need to test for differences in separate models to avoid potential type I error.

RESULTS

Figure 1 details the results in adjusted means from twoway ANCOVAs for each event rating. For vividness ratings (specificity), there was a significant main effect of condition found such that those in the ESI condition demonstrated greater vividness ratings than those in the ESI-c condition $[F_{(1, 125)} = 11.35, p < 0.01, d = 0.60]$. There was a significant main effect of frequency found such that those in the high frequency group showed lower vividness ratings relative to the low to moderate frequency group $[F_{(1, 125)} = 4.57, p < 0.05, d = 0.38]$. A significant interaction effect for condition was not observed $[F_{(1, 125)} = 0.80, p = 0.37, d = 0.16]$. These findings suggest that ESI was associated with enhanced vividness ratings relative to ESI-c, that those in the high frequency cannabis use group showed lower vividness ratings than the low to moderate frequency group, but that ESI was not significantly more effective at enhancing vividness in high relative to low to moderate frequency cannabis use groups.

For the excitement ratings (reward), results of the two-way ANCOVA revealed greater ratings for those in the ESI than in the ESI-c condition $[F_{(1, 125)} = 8.99, p < 0.01, d = 0.54]$ and lower ratings for those in the high frequency relative to low to moderate frequency group $[F_{(1, 125)} = 5.45, p < 0.05, d = 0.42]$. There was not a significant interaction between ESI and frequency of cannabis conditions $[F_{(1, 125)} = 0.72, p = 0.40, d = 0.16]$. These findings suggest that ESI was associated with enhanced excitement ratings relative to ESI-c, that those in the high frequency cannabis use group showed lower excitement ratings than those in the low to moderate frequency group, and that ESI was not significantly more effective at enhancing excitement in high relative to low to moderate frequency cannabis use groups.

For the importance ratings (reward), results of the two-way ANCOVA revealed greater ratings for those in the ESI condition than in the ESI-c condition $[F_{(1, 125)} = 5.76, p < 0.05, d = 0.43]$, but there was not a significant difference in importance between those in the high frequency and low to moderate frequency groups $[F_{(1, 125)} = 0.80, p = 0.37, d = 0.16]$ or a significant interaction $[F_{(1, 125)} = 0.89, p = 0.35, d = 0.17]$. These findings suggest that ESI was associated with enhanced importance ratings relative to ESI-c, that frequency of cannabis use was not associated with importance ratings, and that ESI was not significantly more effective at enhancing importance in the high relative to the low to moderate frequency cannabis use groups.

For the enjoyment ratings (reward), results of the two-way ANCOVA revealed that there were not any significant differences between ESI and ESI-c conditions $[F_{(1, 125)} = 1.87, p = 0.17, d = 0.25]$, between those in the high frequency and low to moderate frequency groups $[F_{(1, 125)} = 1.35, p = 0.25, d = 0.21]$ or a significant interaction $[F_{(1, 125)} = 0.0001, p = 0.99, d = 0.00]$. Due to the lack of a significant main effect or interaction effect, no follow-up ANCOVA models were performed. These findings suggest that enjoyment ratings were not associated with frequency of cannabis use, were not enhanced by ESI, and were not differentially augmented in those who reported high relative to low to moderate frequency cannabis use.

DISCUSSION

This study examined whether more frequent cannabis use is associated with deficits in subjective episodic memory (i.e., specificity and reward retrieval ratings), and whether an ESI intervention could enhance subjective episodic memory relative to an ESI control condition. We observed lower ratings in high frequency users for vividness and excitement relative to the low to



moderate frequency users, which would be suggestive of deficits associated with more frequent cannabis use. Those receiving the ESI intervention showed greater vividness, excitement, and importance ratings relative to those who received the ESIc intervention, which suggests that the ESI may improve subjective measures of episodic memory among cannabis users. Importantly, no significant interaction effects between ESI condition and frequency of cannabis use groups were found, which suggests that the subjective episodic memory measures were not enhanced by ESI to a greater extent in high frequency relative to low to moderate frequency cannabis users in this study. One interpretation of the current findings is that specificity (vividness) of event recall may be impacted to a greater extent by frequent cannabis use than by how rewarding recalled events are perceived to be, thus providing a potentially more relevant treatment target for interventions designed to reduce cannabis use. Such an interpretation would be congruent with evidence suggesting that episodic memory deficits are more pronounced than reward-related deficits among regular cannabis users (10).

The failure to observe a consistent effect of cannabis use frequency and ESI condition across all four reward ratings was unexpected given that more specific event recall often corresponds with more positive perceptions of past and potential future events (20). One potential reason for this finding is the current study prompted recall of events from the prior day, in contrast to other studies which have provided a broader time frame for participants to choose (29). Thus, there may have been less variability in the reward ratings in this study because there was a more restricted opportunity to recall past positive events. Although reward and specificity of event recall have been significantly related to each other in prior studies, there is also some evidence suggesting that the two constructs are bidirectionally related (4). Thus, it may be necessary to also target valuation of retrieved events to enhance cognitive processes such as DD and emotional regulation by prompting the elaboration of positive and rewarding features of the video events presented by the ESI.

This study is the first to our knowledge to demonstrate the initial efficacy of a brief intervention to improve engagement in episodic retrieval in frequent cannabis users. The current digital version of ESI was completed in 10 min on average, which suggests the feasibility of administering the ESI in real-world environments. Our findings are congruent with other brief intervention studies that observed improvement in specificity of events among those with Major Depressive Disorder and Schizophrenia (6, 30). Of potential importance to the health behavior treatment field, is to determine if ESI can improve engagement in Episodic Future Thinking (EFT), a brief intervention currently being tested for reducing nicotine, alcohol, and cannabis use and improving healthy food choices (22-24, 31). Episodic Future Thinking is an intervention that prompts participants to create and imagine positive, personally relevant future events and is thought to be a product of episodic memory processes and the ability to focus on the future (18, 32). Through strengthening episodic memory processes, administering ESI prior to EFT may improve engagement in EFT, thus improving DD and potentially increasing the impact on reductions in cannabis use and other substances (22).

Several limitations of this study warrant note. Data from the ESI-c and ESI were derived from two separate studies and participants were recruited through two separate online mechanisms (i.e., Mechanical Turk and Qualtrics Panels), which may have influenced the findings due to variations in the sample characteristics between the two recruitment sources. The impact of this sampling strategy was minimized as the studies used the same experimental conditions and similar inclusion criteria and all variables that were significantly different between the two conditions were controlled for in analyses. The modest sample size posed another limitation. Statistical power was not optimal and raises concern about the reliability and generality of the findings, particularly in relation to the lack of significant interactions between ESI condition and frequency

REFERENCES

- Madore KP, Schacter DL. An episodic specificity induction enhances meansend problem solving in young and older adults. *Psychol Aging*. (2014) 29:913– 24. doi: 10.1037/a0038209
- Folville A, D'Argembeau A, Bastin C. A gist orientation before retrieval impacts the objective content but not the subjective experience of episodic memory. *Conscious Cogn.* (2020) 78:102879. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2020.102879
- Gutchess AH, Schacter DL. The neural correlates of gistbased true and false recognition. *Neuroimage*. (2012) 59:3418– 26. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.11.078
- Dalgleish T, Werner-Seidler A. Disruptions in autobiographical memory processing in depression and the emergence of memory therapeutics. *Trends Cogn Sci.* (2014) 18:596–604. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2014.06.010

groups observed. Future studies that recruit larger samples and randomize participants to roughly equivalent group sizes appear warranted. Approximately half of the participants in this sample met criteria cutoff scores for CUD using a validated screening tool; however, they were not formally diagnosed with CUD, and so the relevance of CUD in the context of the current study should be further explored in a clinical CUD sample. Also, participants in the current study reported relatively high frequency cannabis use patterns and the clinical validity of the specific cutoff point used (i.e., <26 days, 26–30 days) has not been empirically established. Even in the low to moderate frequency cannabis group, participants could have used 5 days a week, which may limit the generality of these findings to individuals who use cannabis less frequently.

Despite these limitations, our findings suggest that subjective episodic memory deficits should continue to be explored as a potentially important marker of cognitive vulnerability. If such deficits are indeed ubiquitous with frequent and problematic cannabis use, they may provide new treatment targets for CUD interventions and potentially help inform the development of novel treatment approaches.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Dartmouth Committee for the Protection of Human Subjects. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MS and AB performed study conceptualization and design. MS performed data collection and analysis. SL performed programming of study methods and analysis. MS and AB performed writing and SL performed editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Hallford DJ, Austin DW, Takano K, Raes F. Psychopathology and episodic future thinking: a systematic review and metaanalysis of specificity and episodic detail. *Behav Res Ther.* (2018) 102:42–51. doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2018.01.003
- Hallford DJ, Austin DW, Takano K, Fuller-Tyszkiewicz M, Raes F. Computerised memory specificity training (c-MeST) for major depression: a randomised controlled trial. *PsyArXiv*. (2020). doi: 10.31234/osf.io/8yadm
- Brown AD, Root JC, Romano TA, Chang LJ, Bryant RA, Hirst W. Overgeneralized autobiographical memory and future thinking in combat veterans with posttraumatic stress disorder. J Behav Ther Exp Psychiatry. (2013) 44:129–34. doi: 10.1016/j.jbtep.2011.11.004
- Grilli MD, Wank AA, Bercel JJ, Ryan L. Evidence for reduced autobiographical memory episodic specificity in cognitively normal middle-aged and older individuals at increased risk for Alzheimer's disease dementia. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. (2018) 24:1073–83. doi: 10.1017/S1355617718000577

- Edwards CJ, Garety PA, Hardy A. Remembering the past to live better in the future: a feasibility randomised controlled trial of memory specificity training for motivation in psychosis. *J Behav Ther Exp Psychiatry.* (2020) 68:101564. doi: 10.1016/j.jbtep.2020.101564
- Crane NA, Schuster RM, Fusar-Poli P, Gonzalez R. Effects of cannabis on neurocognitive functioning: recent advances, neurodevelopmental influences, and sex differences. *Neuropsychol Rev.* (2013) 23:117–37. doi: 10.1007/s11065-012-9222-1
- Duperrouzel JC, Hawes SW, Lopez-Quintero C, Pacheco-Colón I, Coxe S, Hayes T, et al. Adolescent cannabis use and its associations with decisionmaking and episodic memory: preliminary results from a longitudinal study. *Neuropsychology*. (2019) 33:701–10. doi: 10.1037/neu0000538
- Evren C. Chapter 8: Cannabis use and cognitive function. In: ed Preedy, VR. editor. *Handbook of Cannabis and Related Pathologies*. San Diego, CA: Academic Press (2017). p. 70–8.
- Hindocha C, Freeman TP, Xia JX, Shaban NDC, Curran HV. Acute memory and psychotomimetic effects of cannabis and tobacco both 'joint' and individually: a placebo-controlled trial. *Psychol Med.* (2017) 47:2708– 19. doi: 10.1017/S0033291717001222
- Becker MP, Collins PF, Schultz A, Urošević S, Schmaling B, Luciana M. Longitudinal changes in cognition in young adult cannabis users. J Clin Exp Neuropsychol. (2018) 40:529–43. doi: 10.1080/13803395.2017.1385729
- Stanger C, Ryan S, Fu H, Landes R, Jones B, Bickel W, et al. Delay discounting predicts treatment outcome among adolescent substance abusers. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol.* (2012) 20:205–12. doi: 10.1037/a0026543
- Sofis MJ, Budney AJ, Stanger C, Knapp AA, Borodovsky JT. Greater delay discounting and cannabis coping motives are associated with more frequent cannabis use in a large sample of adult cannabis users. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2020) 207:107820. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2019.107820
- Sofis MJ, Borodovsky JT, Pike CK, Liu L, Jacobson NC, Budney AJ. Sifting through the weeds: relationships between cannabis use frequency measures and delay discounting. *Addict Behav.* (2021) 112:106573. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2020.106573
- Schacter DL, Benoit RG, Szpunar KK. Episodic future thinking: mechanisms and functions. *Curr Opin Behav Sci.* (2017) 17:41–50. doi: 10.1016/j.cobeha.2017.06.002
- Madore KP, Schacter DL. Remembering the past and imagining the future: selective effects of an episodic specificity induction on detail generation. Q J Exp Psychol. (2016) 69:285–98. doi: 10.1080/17470218.2014.999097
- Jing HG, Madore KP, Schacter DL. Worrying about the future: an episodic specificity induction impacts problem solving, reappraisal, and well-being. J Exp Psychol Gen. (2016) 145:402–18. doi: 10.1037/xge0000142
- Jing HG, Madore KP, Schacter DL. Preparing for what might happen: an episodic specificity induction impacts the generation of alternative future events. *Cognition*. (2017) 169:118–28. doi: 10.1016/j.cognition.2017.08.010
- 22. Sofis MJ, Lemley SM, Lee DC, Budney AJ. A web-based episodic specificity and future thinking session modulates delay discounting in cannabis users. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2020) 34:532–40. doi: 10.1037/adb0000557

- Snider SE, LaConte SM, Bickel WK. Episodic future thinking: expansion of the temporal window in individuals with alcohol dependence. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* (2016) 40:1558–66. doi: 10.1111/acer.13112
- Stein JS, Wilson AG, Koffarnus MN, Daniel TO, Epstein LH, Bickel WK. Unstuck in time: episodic future thinking reduces delay discounting and cigarette smoking. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)*. (2016). 233:3771–8. doi: 10.1007/s00213-016-4410-y
- Madore KP, Gaesser B, Schacter DL. Constructive episodic simulation: dissociable effects of a specificity induction on remembering, imagining, and describing in young and older adults. *J Exp Psychol Learn Mem Cogn.* (2014) 40:609–22. doi: 10.1037/a0034885
- LaBrie JW, Quinlan T, Schiffman JE, Earleywine ME. Performance of alcohol and safer sex change rulers compared with readiness to change questionnaires. *Psychol Addict Behav.* (2005) 19:112–5. doi: 10.1037/0893-164X.19. 1.112
- Bonn-Miller MO, Heinz AJ, Smith EV, Bruno R, Adamson S. Preliminary development of a brief cannabis use disorder screening tool: the cannabis use disorder identification test short-form. *Cannab Cannab Res.* (2016) 1:252– 61. doi: 10.1089/can.2016.0022
- Knapp AA, Lee DC, Borodovsky JT, Auty SG, Gabrielli J, Budney AJ. Emerging trends in cannabis administration among adolescent cannabis users. *J Adolesc Health.* (2019) 64:487–93. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2018.07.012
- De Brigard F, Giovanello KS. Influence of outcome valence in the subjective experience of episodic past, future, and counterfactual thinking. *Conscious Cogn.* (2012) 21:1085–96. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2012.06.007
- Ricarte JJ, Hernández-Viadel JV, Latorre JM, Ros L. Effects of event-specific memory training on autobiographical memory retrieval and depressive symptoms in schizophrenic patients. J Behav Ther Exp Psychiatry. (2012) 43:S12–20. doi: 10.1016/j.jbtep.2011.06.001
- Hollis-Hansen K, Seidman J, O'Donnell S, Epstein LH. Mothers' DASH diet adherence and food purchases after week-long episodic future thinking intervention. *Appetite.* (2020) 154. doi: 10.1016/j.appet.2020. 104757
- 32. Rung J, Madden G. Demand characteristics in episodic future thinking II: the role of cues and cue content in changing delay discounting. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol.* (2019) 27:482–95. doi: 10.1037/pha0000260

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Sofis, Lemley and Budney. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Early, Chronic, and Acute Cannabis Exposure and Their Relationship With Cognitive and Behavioral Harms

Hugo López-Pelayo^{1,2†}, Eugènia Campeny^{1*†}, Clara Oliveras^{1,2}, Jürgen Rehm^{3,4,5,6}, Jakob Manthey^{7,8,9}, Antoni Gual^{1,2‡} and Maria de las Mercedes Balcells-Olivero^{1,2‡}

¹ Grup Recerca en Addiccions Clinic (GRAC), Institut de Recerca Biomèdica August Pi i Sunyer (IDIBAPS), Barcelona, Spain, ² Psychiatry Department, Neuroscience Institute, Hospital Clínic de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain, ³ Campbell Family Mental Health Research Institute, Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Toronto, ON, Canada, ⁴ Department of Psychiatry, Dalla Lana School of Public Health, University of Toronto (UofT), Toronto, ON, Canada, ⁵ Institute of Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy, Technische Universität Dresden, Dresden, Germany, ⁶ Department of International Health Projects, Institute for Leadership and Health Management, I.M. Sechenov First Moscow State Medical University, Moscow, Russia, ⁷ Faculty of Psychology, Institute of Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy, Technical University Dresden, Dresden, Germany, ⁸ Department of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, Center for Interdisciplinary Addiction Research of Hamburg University (ZIS), University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf (UKE), Hamburg, Germany, ⁹ Department of Psychiatry, Medical Faculty, University of Leipzig, Leipzig, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Daniel Feingold, Ariel University, Israel

Reviewed by:

Carla Cannizzaro, University of Palermo, Italy Aviv M. Weinstein, Ariel University, Israel

*Correspondence: Eugènia Campeny campeny@clinic.cat

[†]These authors share first authorship

[‡]These authors share senior authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 18 December 2020 Accepted: 08 July 2021 Published: 09 August 2021

Citation:

López-Pelayo H, Campeny E, Oliveras C, Rehm J, Manthey J, Gual A and Balcells-Olivero MdlM (2021) Early, Chronic, and Acute Cannabis Exposure and Their Relationship With Cognitive and Behavioral Harms. Front. Psychiatry 12:643556. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.643556 **Background:** Cannabis is the third most consumed drug worldwide. Thus, healthcare providers should be able to identify users who are in need for an intervention. This study aims to explore the relationship of acute, chronic, and early exposure (AE, CE, and EE) to cannabis with cognitive and behavioral harms (CBH), as a first step toward defining risky cannabis use criteria.

Methods: Adults living in Spain who used cannabis at least once during the last year answered an online survey about cannabis use and health-related harms. Cannabis use was assessed in five dimensions: quantity on use days during the last 30 days (AE), frequency of use in the last month (AE), years of regular use (YRCU) (CE), age of first use (AOf) (EE), and age of onset of regular use (AOr) (EE). CBH indicators included validated instruments and custom-made items. Pearson correlations were calculated for continuous variables, and Student's *t*-tests for independent samples were calculated for categorical variables. Effect sizes were calculated for each of the five dimensions of use (Cohen's *d* or *r* Pearson correlation) and harm outcome. Classification and Regression Trees (CART) analyses were performed for those dependent variables (harms) significantly associated with at least two dimensions of cannabis use patterns. Lastly, logistic binary analyses were conducted for each harm outcome.

Results: The mean age of participants was 26.2 years old [standard deviation (SD) 8.5]. Out of 2,124 respondents, 1,606 (75.6%) reported at least one harm outcome (mean 1.8 and SD 1.5). In our sample, using cannabis on 3 out of 4 days was associated with an 8-fold probability of scoring 4+ on the Severity Dependence Scale (OR 8.33, 95% CI 4.91–14.16, p < 0.001), which is indicative of a cannabis use disorder. Also, a start of regular cannabis use before the age of 25 combined with using cannabis at least once per month was associated with a higher probability of risky alcohol use (OR 1.33, 95% CI 1.12–1.57, p = 0.001). Besides, a start of regular cannabis use before the age of

113

18 combined with a period of regular use of at least 7.5 years was associated with a higher probability of reporting a motor vehicle accident (OR 1.81, 95% CI 1.41–2.32, p < 0.0001). Results were ambiguous regarding the role that age of first use and milligrams of THC per day of use might play regarding cannabis-related harms.

Conclusions: The relationship among AE, CE, and EE with CBH indicators is a complex phenomenon that deserves further studies. The pattern of cannabis use should be carefully and widely evaluated—(not just including frequency but also other dimensions of pattern of use)—in research (preferably in longitudinal studies) to assess cannabis-related harms.

Keywords: Cannabis, cognition, behavior, health, harm, THC, risk

BACKGROUND

Cannabis is the third most prevalent psychoactive substance used worldwide. Globally, there were an estimated 192 million past-year users of cannabis in 2018, corresponding to 3.9% of the global population aged 15–64 (1). In Europe, 90.2 million adults (aged 15–64), or 27.4% of this age group, reported lifetime cannabis use. Among this whole group, 7.6% reported use during the last year. The prevalence of last year use was higher (15.0%) among the younger ones (aged 15–34) (2).

Cannabis legislative frameworks are evolving worldwide (3, 4), and global tendencies point out that cannabis use is increasing, while the perception of risks associated to cannabis is declining (5). Previous literature has extensively documented multiple health-related harms associated with cannabis use. Besides several somatic harms such as respiratory adverse events, cancer, cardiovascular outcomes, and gastrointestinal disorders, the deleterious consequences of cannabis use on mental health, cognition, and behavior are well-documented (6, 7).

Regarding mental health, multiple studies have revealed a clear relationship between cannabis consumption, and both psychotic symptoms (8) and risk for developing schizophrenia, especially among heavy cannabis users, compared to non-users (9). Cannabis use has an impact on incidence of psychotic experiences (10). Moreover, age at onset of psychosis is on average 2.7 years earlier for cannabis users (11). Also, several studies have suggested that cannabis consumption may represent a risk factor for depression (12), mainly after long-term and heavy use (13). Cannabis use has also been associated with bipolar disorder (14) and the development of anxiety symptoms in the general population (15). Lastly, cannabis users may also develop a cannabis use disorder (16, 17). Using cannabis both daily and weekly, early onset of use (11-15 years) and the experience of positive psychotropic effects of cannabis are considered risk factors for onset of cannabis use disorders (18).

Additionally, there is enough evidence to endorse the claim of a negative impact of chronic cannabis use on cognition (19, 20), even after the person is no longer acutely intoxicated

("stoned") by cannabis use. Memory is the most consistently impaired cognitive domain (21). Verbal learning and memory tasks seem to be distinctly sensitive to both the acute and chronic effects of cannabis, with mixed evidence regarding improvement with abstinence. Working memory seems to be affected by acute cannabis use and also by chronic use, mostly in young and adolescent users, but appears to mostly resolve with prolonged periods of abstinence. Although, impaired attention has often been considered an indication of the intoxicating effects of cannabis, there is evidence for both acute and chronic exposure impairing this cognitive domain. Psychomotor function is affected by acute intoxication and this likely persists for some time following chronic cannabis exposure. Regarding executive functions, there are clear acutely impairing effects on inhibition, whereas, planning, problem solving, reasoning and interference control may be more affected in older chronic users, or with greater exposure to cannabis. Risky decision making and sensitivity to reward are increased during acute intoxication but the extent to which these effects persist in chronic or abstinent users remains unclear (22). Chronic cannabis use also alters concentration (23).

Cannabis use also seems to be a risk factor for negative behavioral outcomes (24) such as suicidal behavior, violence, and motor vehicle accidents (25).

Up to this moment, there is insufficient evidence on what exactly risky use constitutes, making it difficult for healthcare providers to identify users who qualify for an intervention.

Previous studies usually focus on one single harm (e.g., anxiety) and one single dimension of pattern of cannabis use (e.g., frequency of use). Using the data obtained in a survey that was answered by a sample of 2,124 Spanish adult cannabis users, mostly men in their 20's with university degrees, we aim to explore the relationship among five dimensions of cannabis use (quantity, frequency, years of regular use, age of onset, and age of initiation regular use), early exposure (age of onset and age of initiation of regular use), and chronic exposure (years of regular use)—and 12 indicators of cognitive and behavioral related harms.

Although the cross-sectional design of our study will not allow to establish causality or to assuredly define the cutoff point for frequency, quantity, age of first use, age of initiation of regular

Abbreviations: AOf, Age of onset (first use of cannabis); AOr, Age of onset (regular cannabis use); CUD, Cannabis use disorder; DU, Days of cannabis use during the previous 30 days; YRCU, Years of regular use.

use, or years of regular use that affect harm, our results will increase the evidence in favor of considering not just frequency of use but also other dimensions of cannabis use in both research and clinical practice.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Design, Setting, and Procedure of the Study

The flow process is outlined in **Figure 1**. From March 2019 to February 2020, a sample of 2,124 people was recruited for a cross-sectional study. Adults (\geq 18 years old), living in Spain, who used cannabis at least once during the last 12 months were eligible to participate. Exclusion criteria were as follows: (a) no reported data about patterns of cannabis use; (b) idiomatic barriers (cannot understand Spanish); (c) incapacity to sign the informed consent; and (d) no access to the Internet. Outliers for two variables (milligrams THC per day of use during the last month and sum of harms) were excluded if *Z*-score ± 2.5 (deviation from mean).

An online survey was distributed among different organizations, which have access to people who use cannabis. They provided the link to access the survey about their internal networks. Five universities (including students associations), one federation of cannabis users association, seven media webs, eight researchers, and 13 other social and scientific organizations participated in the distribution.

The survey in itself was anonymous. However, upon completion of the survey, participants were given the opportunity to participate in a raffle of 10 vouchers for exchanging in a website of travels and gifts (138€ each voucher). The data collected as part of the raffle were not combined with survey responses at any time.

Assessment

An online survey was designed based on a recent systematic review of systematic reviews about cannabis-related harm (7). The survey was tested through a pilot study (under review).

The survey included 55 questions (for more details, see **Supplementary Materials**), divided into four sections.

- 1) Socio-demographic characteristics (age, gender, education, marital status, and working status).
- Substance use during the last 12 months (tobacco, alcohol, cocaine, opioids, amphetamines, LSD, and benzodiazepines without prescription); alcohol use was measured through the Alcohol Use Disorder Identification Test—C (AUDIT-C) (26).
- 3) Patterns of cannabis use, type of cannabis derivate use (herbal, hash, herbal and hash, other), administration route (smoked, ingested, vaping, other), frequency of use (number of days of use during the last month), age at first use and age of regular use onset (patients' self-perception), years of regular use (assessed according to years between age at regular use and current age), milligrams of delta-9-THC per day of use during the last month based on the Standard Joint Unit (quantity assessed according to the following equivalences: 7 mg delta-9-THC = 1 joint = 250 milligrams cannabis per joint =



 $1 \in$) (27), and site of purchase (cannabis association, own production, dealer, friends, other or several ways).

4) Health status and injury background. The following scales were included in the survey for assessing psychological harms (found in the systematic review of the literature):
(a) Severity Dependence Scale (SDS) for cannabis use (28);
(b) General Anxiety Disorder-7 (GAD-7) (29);
(c) Patient Health Questionnaire-9 (PHQ-9) (30);
(d) Multicage CAD-4 for gaming (CAD-4) (31). Other harms were explored with (e) Sleep problems based on questions 2110–2111 of "World Health Organization Survey about health and health system

responsiveness" (32) and (f) Cognitive impairment based on questions of the first domain (cognition) of "WHODAS 2.0. Measuring health and disability: manual for WHO disability assessment schedule" (33) that are also used in "World Health Organization Survey about health and health system responsiveness" (32): "In the past 30 days, how much difficulty did you have in: Concentrating on doing something for 10 min?, Remembering to do important things?, Analyzing and finding solutions to problems in day-to-day life?, Learning a new task, for example, learning how to get to a new place?"; (g) Ad hoc questions about violence: "Have you ever experienced any of the following situations in your family? (verbal violence and physical violence) Who perpetrated the violence?" (positive outcome was considered only if the user perpetrated physical violence); (h) Ad hoc questions about motor vehicle accidents: "Have you ever experienced a motor vehicle accident? Have you consumed cannabis the 6 h before the collision?" (positive outcome was considered only if positive answer to both questions) (7); (i) Ad hoc questions about mental health "Have you ever been diagnosed with any of the following illness? Depressive disorder; Anxiety disorder; Bipolar disorder; Other, specify; No, never"; (j) Ad hoc questions about suicidal impulses: "Have you ever thought of hurting yourself? Have you ever attempted?" (positive outcome was considered if affirmative response to at least one question); (k) Ad hoc questions about previous treatment for drug use disorders: "Have you ever been in treatment for any of the following substances? Alcohol; Cocaine; Cannabis; Heroin; Other, specify; No, never."

Statistical Analyses

A descriptive analysis of qualitative variables was conducted using frequencies and percentages. Mean and standard deviation (SD) were used for continuous variables.

Dependent Variables

Total score SDS, total score GAD-7, total score PHQ-9, total score CAD-4, and total score AUDIT-C. Two categories according to previous treatment for drug use disorder (no and yes), two categories for suicidal impulses (no and thoughts or attempts), two categories for mental health (no previous mental health diagnosis), two categories for motor vehicle accidents (no or yes and cannabis use 6 h before collision), two categories for experience of violence (no and yes), two categories for sleep disorders (no and yes). Only for calculating the number of harms for each respondent was a cutoff established for SDS (>4), GAD7 (>4), PHQ-9 (>4), CAD-4 (>1), and AUDIT-C (>4).

Independent Variables

Milligrams THC per day of use during the last 30 days (measure of acute exposure), days of use during the last 30 days (DU) (measure of acute exposure), age of cannabis onset (AOf) (first use) (measure of early exposure), age of regular cannabis onset (AOr) (measure of early exposure), and years of regular use (*YRCU*) (measure of chronic exposure). Univariate parametric tests were performed using Student's *t*-test for independent samples for categorical variables as independent and Pearson correlation tests for continuous variables. Standardized effect sizes (Cohen's *d*) were calculated for statistically significant associations (*p*-value <0.05). For correlations, r < 0.10 was not interpreted, *r* between 0.10 and under 0.30 was considered a small effect size, and *r* value \geq 0.50 was considered a large effect size. Cohen's *d* values were calculated; values under 0.20 were not interpreted, those between 0.20 and under 0.50 were considered small effect size, those between 0.50 and under 0.50 were considered small effect size, those between 0.50 and under 0.80 were considered medium, and those \geq 0.80 were considered large effect size (34).

Since we aimed to explore the relationship between different dimensions of cannabis use patterns internally and with self-reported cannabis-related harms on a successive phase of exploration, we performed Classification and Regression Trees (CART) analyses for those dependent variables (harms) significantly associated with at least two dimensions of cannabis use patterns (independent). CART analyses are used as an exploration method to classify systems that differ due to natural causes, in our case patterns of cannabis use. CART analysis is a type of decision tree learning technique and, consequently, is useful for creating a predictive model. In our analyses, we used CART analyses to explore potential predictive models of cannabis-related harms based on patterns of cannabis use. As dependent variables, we included those harms with at least two dimensions of use patterns associated with a single harm in the univariate analyses, and as independent variables, we included those patterns of use associated with this specific variable. Based on the association of cannabis use patterns and experience of cannabis-related harms, the CART analysis allows us to distinguish users experiencing harm from those not experiencing harm based on their use patterns. Lastly, logistic binary analyses were conducted for each harm outcome, in order to quantify the risk for those use patterns identified in CART analyses to be predictive in classifying homogeneous user groups. These analyses were adjusted for age, gender, tobacco use, and other illegal drug use.

All statistical analyses were performed with SPSS statistical package version 20.0° and Microsoft Office Excel 2007° .

Ethics

The protocol was approved by the Ethics Committee of Hospital Clínic de Barcelona (HCB/2017/0795) according to the Helsinki Declaration (update Fortaleza 2013) and the national regulations.

RESULTS

Descriptive Analyses

A total of 2,124 people who had used cannabis during the previous year answered the online survey and provided sufficient data regarding their cannabis use to be included in the analyses (see **Figure 1**); 68.6% were men, the mean age was 26.2 years old (SD 8.5), 58.1% were employed, and 51.6% had completed a university degree. Also, 75.6% reported at least one harm associated with chronic cannabis use in the literature. Type

TABLE 1 | Socio-demographic and cannabis use characteristics of the sample.

Categorical variables	N (%)				
Gender					
Males	1,457 (68.6)				
Females	652 (30.7)				
Other	15 (0.7)				
Vorking status					
Student	754 (35.8)				
Employment out of home	1,224 (58.1)				
Employment at home	32 (1.5)				
Unemployment	67 (3.2)				
Retired	22 (1.0)				
Leave	5 (0.2)				
Other	3 (0.1)				
Studies					
No studies	2 (0.1)				
Primary	34 (1.6)				
Secondary	969 (46.7)				
University	1071 (51.6)				
Narital status					
Single	13,232 (62.9)				
Couple	732 (34.8)				
Divorced	48 (2.3)				
Widow	2 (0.1)				
ype of cannabis					
Mainly Hash	311 (16.0)				
Mainly Herbal	1,241 (62.4)				
Both equally	407 (20.9)				
Other	14 (0.7)				
RoA					
Smoked	1,933 (96.3)				
Ingested	38 (1.9)				
Vaped	30 (1.5)				
Several routes or other routes	7 (0.3)				
Purchase					
Cannabis club	618 (30.0)				
Own production	227 (11.0)				
Dealer	554 (26.9)				
Friends	656 (31.8)				
Other/several ways	8 (0.4)				
Cannabis use last 30 days					
0 days	453 (21.4)				
1–19 days	783 (37.0)				
20 or + days	879 (41.6)				
éars regular cannabis use					
0–1	309 (18.6)				
2–10	923 (55.7)				
>10	425 (25.6)				
/Ig THC per day (last month)	120 (20.0)				
	462 (21.8)				
1–6	402 (21.0) 58 (2.7)				
7–14	975 (45.9)				
15–21	264 (12.4)				
	204 (12.4)				
	(Continue				

TABLE 1 | Continued

Categorical variables	N (%)				
• >21		365 (17.2)			
Continuous variables	Mean	SD			
Age	26.2	8.5			
Age onset first use (cannabis)	16.6	2.7			
Age onset regular use (cannabis)	19.9	4.4			
Years of regular use	7.7	7.9			
Mg per day (according to Standard Joint Unit	13.6	14.1			
Cognitive and behavioral problems	1.8	1.5			

TABLE 2 | Prevalence of other drug use in the sample.

Drug use	N (%)
Tobacco use	847 (39.9)
Illegal drugs (lifetime)	1,142 (53.8)
Cocaine	
- Past	355 (16.7)
- Current	353 (16.6)
Opioids	
- Past	120 (5.6)
- Current	45 (2.1)
Amphetamine	
- Past	354 (16.7)
- Current	496 (23.4)
LSD	
- Past	302 (14.2)
- Current	162 (7.6)
Non-prescribed BZD	
- Past	147 (6.9)
- Current	124 (5.8)

of cannabis used was often herbal (62.4%) and the route of administration was mainly smoked (96.3%). In our sample, 774 individuals (36.4% of the whole sample) reported risky alcohol use according to AUDIT-C (score >4); also, according to AUDIT-C, 63.7% of the sample reported use of alcohol at least twice a month. For more details about socio-demographic characteristics, patterns of cannabis use, and prevalence of other drug use, see **Tables 1**, **2**.

Univariate Analyses

Obtained data are described below, divided into the five independent variables: (1) milligrams THC per day of use during the last 30 days; (2) days of use during the last 30 days; (3) age of cannabis onset (first use); (4) age of regular cannabis onset; and (5) years of regular use. For more details, see **Tables 3**, **4**.

Violence, gambling, sleep disorders, cognitive impairment, suicidal impulses, anxiety, and depression were not associated with any independent variable.

Independent variables	SDS	AUDIT-C	PHQ-9	GAD-7	CAD-4
Mg THC per day last month	0.394*	0.066**	-0.02	-0.038	0.011
Days of use last month	0.523*	0.070***	-0.42	-0.66	0.004
Age of onset use	-0.145****	-0.134*	0.024	0.044	-0.051
Age of onset regular use	-0.102*****	-0.121*	0.012	-0.015	-0.093
Years of cannabis use	0.082	-0.050#	-0.095##	-0.040	0.099###

TABLE 3 | Patterns of cannabis use and harm correlations.

Pearson correlation test, only statistically significant (<0.05): $^{*}p$ < 0.001; $^{**p} = 0.004$; $^{***p} = 0.02$; $^{****p} = 0.001$; $^{****p} = 0.037$; $^{\#}p = 0.049$; $^{\#\#}p = 0.008$; $^{\#\#}p = 0.038$.

Acute Exposure Measured by Milligrams Delta-9-THC per Day of Use During the Last Month

Mg of THC correlated with SDS score (r = 0.394; p < 0.001) and AUDIT-C score (r = 0.066; p = 0.004). The average daily intake of THC in the past 30 days was higher for those users who experienced a motor vehicle accident after cannabis use (<6 h) (13.2 vs. 17.0, p = 0.01; Cohen's d = 0.26) or received treatment for substance use disorder (SUD) (13.4 vs. 19.8, p = 0.029, Cohen's d = 0.36).

Acute Exposure Measured by Days of Cannabis Use During the Previous 30 Days

DU correlated with SDS score (r = 0.523; p < 0.001) and AUDIT-C score (r = 0.070; p < 0.02). Mean of days of use was higher for those users who experienced a motor vehicle accident after cannabis use (<6 h) (13.1 vs. 17.2, p < 0.001, Cohen's d = 0.33).

Early Exposure Measured by Age of Onset (First Use of Cannabis)

AOf correlated inversely with SDS score (r = -0.145, p = 0.001) and AUDIT-C score (r = -0.134; p < 0.001). The mean age of onset was lower for those users who had motor vehicle accidents (15.8 vs. 16.7, p < 0.001, Cohen's d = 0.37).

Early Exposure Measured by Age of Onset (Regular Cannabis Use)

AOr correlated inversely with SDS score (r = -0.102; p = 0.037) and AUDIT-C score (r = -0.121; p < 0.001). The mean age of onset of regular use was lower for those users who experienced motor vehicle accidents (19.7 vs. 18.1, p < 0.001, Cohen's d = 0.44). It was also lower for those users who reported history of mental health disorders (19.5 vs. 18.2, p < 0.001, Cohen's d = 0.39).

Chronic Exposure Measured by Years of Regular Use

YRCU correlated with CAD (r = 0.099; p = 0.038) and inversely with PHQ-9 (r = -0.095, p = 0.008) and AUDIT-C (r = -0.050, p = 0.049). The mean of years of regular use was higher for those users who had cognitive impairment (7.9 vs. 7.0, p = 0.039, Cohen's d = 0.12), experienced a motor vehicle accident after cannabis use (<6 h) (10.0 vs. 7.3, p < 0.001, Cohen's d = 0.33), or received treatment for SUD (13.2 vs. 7.4, p < 0.001, Cohen's d = 0.66).

Figure 2 provides a summary of results.

CART Analyses and Logistic Binary Regression Analyses

Harm 1: SDS Score > 4

In the CART analysis, we included those variables associated with SDS score > 4 in the univariate analysis (frequency of use, quantity of use, age of first use, and age of onset regular use).

According to the CART analysis, among survey respondents using cannabis >21 days in the last month, 46.9% had an SDS score > 4 (node 2, **Figure 3**), as compared to only 8.9% of those who used cannabis less frequently (node 1, **Figure 3**; whole sample: 23%). Other variables (quantity, age of first use, and age of onset regular use) did not explain additional variance.

After adjusting for age, gender, use of other illegal drugs, and tobacco use in a Logistic Binary Regression Analysis, those who used cannabis >21 days per month had eight times higher probability of SDS >4 (OR 8.33, 95% CI 4.91–14.16, p < 0.001).

Harm 2: AUDIT-C Score > 4, Suggestive of Risky Alcohol Use

In the CART analysis, we included those variables associated with AUDIT C > 4 (which is suggestive of risky alcohol use) in the univariate analysis (frequency of use, quantity of use, age of first use, and age of onset regular use).

According to the CART analysis, among survey respondents using cannabis at least 1 day in the last month and started using cannabis regularly before 25 years old, 44.6% had AUDIT-C positive (node 5, **Figure 4**), as compared with 39.6% of whole sample. Age of first use > 18.5 years old was associated with a lower risk of AUDIT-C > 4 in those who did not use cannabis in the last month (22.4%). Quantity of use did not explain additional variance.

After adjusting for age, gender, use of other illegal drugs, and tobacco use in Logistic Binary regression analyses, those who used cannabis at least once the last month had 1.5 times higher probability of AUDIT-C positive (OR 1.56, 95% CI 1.21–2.01, p = 0.01) while age of onset of regular use was not statistically significant in this model. However, a combination of both use indicators (regular use < 25 years and using cannabis at least once per month) was associated with increased risk of being AUDIT-C positive, as compared with those who had not any of them (OR 1.33, 95% CI 1.12–1.57, p = 0.001).

Harm 3: Motor Vehicle Accident < 6 h After Using Cannabis

In the CART analysis, we included those variables associated with motor vehicle accidents in the univariate analysis (frequency of

TABLE 4 | Cannabis use and harm categories univariate analyses.

		Mg THC (means, SD)	• •	Cohen's d	Day of use last month (mean, SD)	t (p)	Cohen's c	/ Age onset (mean, SD)	t (p)	Cohen's d	Age onset regular use (mean, SD)	t (p)	Cohen's d	Years of Cannabis use (mean, SD)	t (p)	Cohen's d
Sleep disorders	No	13.5 (13.9)	-1.029 (0.304)		13.7 (12.7)	1.380 (0.168)	N/A	16.5 (2.5)	-0.625 (0.532)	N/A	19.5 (4.2)	-0.094 (0.925)	N/A	7.6 (7.9)	0.687 (0.576)	N/A
	Yes	14.4 (15.4)			12.7 (12.9)			16.7 (3.7)		N/A	19.5 (5.5)		N/A	7.9 (8.4)		N/A
Mental health problems	No	13.5 (14.0)	-1.206 (0.234)		13.6 (12.7)	-0.429 (0.668)	N/A	16.6 (2.7)	0.626 (0.532)	N/A	19.5 (4.4)	<0.001	0.39	7.7 (7.9)	0.243 (0.808)	N/A
	Yes	16.8 (18.3)			14.4 (13.1)			16.3 (2.1)		N/A	18.2 (2.0)			7.3 (8.6)		N/A
Suicidal behavior	No	13.8 (14.1)	1.005 (0.315)	N/A	13.8 (12.7)	1.677 (0.094)	N/A	16.6 (2.5)	-0.863 (0.459)	N/A	19.5(4.4)	0.459 (0.687)	N/A	7.8 (7.9)	0.368 (0.226)	N/A
	Yes	13.0 (14.1)			12.6 (12.7)			16.7 (3.3)		N/A	19.3 (4.2)		N/A	7.2 (8.0)		N/A
Cognitive impairment	No	13.6 (14.1)	-0.410 (0.682)		13.4 (12.7)	-0.888 (0.374)	N/A	16.5 (2.5)	-0.442 (0.347)	N/A	19.6 (4.3)	1.134 (0.257)	N/A	7.9 (8.1)	2.070 (0.039)	0.12
	Yes	13.9 (14.1)			14.0 (12.8)			16.7 (3.3)		N/A	19.3 (4.6)		N/A	7.0 (7.5)		
Violence	No	13.6 (14.1)	-0.690 (0.490)		13.5 (12.7)	-1.047 (0.295)	N/A	16.6 (2.7)	0.375 (0.707)	N/A	19.5 (4.4)	0.171 (0.864)	N/A	7.6 (8.0)	-0.876 (0.381)	N/A
	Yes	14.8 (15.2)			15.1 (12.7)			16.4 (3.0)		N/A	19.4 (5.3)		N/A	8.5 (7.5)		N/A
Motor vehicle accidents	No	13.2 (13.9)	-3.514 (0.01)	0.26	13.1 (12.6)	-4.648 (<0.001)	0.33	16.7 (2.8)	5.948 (<0.001)	0.37	19.7 (4.6)	7.330 (<0.001)	0.44	7.3 (7.8)	-4.263 (<0.001)	
	Yes	17.0 (15.7)			17.2 (12.6)			15.8 (2.0)			18.1 (2.7)			10.0 (8.3)		
Treatment for drug use	No	13.4 (13.8)	-2.247 (0.029)		13.5 (12.7)	-1.327 (0.185)	N/A	16.6 (2.7)	0.533 (0.596)	N/A	19.5 (4.3)	-0.269 (0.789)	N/A	7.4 (7.7)	-4.064 (<0.001)	
	Yes	19.8 (20.4)			15.9 (13.6)			16.3 (3.5)			19.8 (7.1)			13.2 (10.0)		

t Student independent samples.





use, quantity of use, age of first use, age of onset regular use, and year of regular use).

According to the CART analysis, among survey respondents using cannabis for at least 7.5 years and initiated regular cannabis use before 18 years old, 23.6% had motor vehicle accidents (node 5, **Figure 5**), as compared with 3% of those who used cannabis <7.5 years and started cannabis use after 21.5 years old (node 4, **Figure 5**; whole sample: 10.8%). Other variables

(quantity, frequency of use, and age of onset) did not explain additional variance.

After adjusting for age, gender, use of other illegal drugs and to bacco use in Logistic Binary regression analyses, those who use cannabis for at least 7.5 years had 1.4 times higher probability of motor vehicle accidents (OR 1.4, 95% CI 1.04–1.96, p = 0.030) and those who use cannabis regularly before 18 years old had 1.9 times higher probability of motor vehicle accidents (OR 1.93, 95% CI 1.43–2.60, p < 0001). Combination of both use indicators (regular use < 18 years and using cannabis at least during 7.5 years) was associated with higher probability of motor vehicle accidents (OR 1.81, 95% CI 1.41–2.32, p < 0.0001) compared with those who did not report these use patterns.

Harm 4: History of Treatment for SUDs

In the CART analysis, we included those variables associated with history of treatment for SUDs in the univariate analysis (frequency of use and year of regular use).

According to the CART analysis, among survey respondents using cannabis during at least 24.5 years, 14.3% had received treatment for SUDs (node 2, **Figure 6**), as compared with 1.1% of those who used cannabis during <6 years (node 3, **Figure 6**; whole sample: 2.5%). Quantity of use did not explain additional variance.

After adjusting for age, gender, use of other illegal drugs, and tobacco use in Logistic Binary regression analysis, years of regular use was not associated with treatment for SUDs.

Sensitivity Analyses (Those Who Reported Regular Use Since Before 18 Years Old; n = 517)

In these analyses, we did not include variables of age of onset of regular use because it was the selection criteria for this subsample.







FIGURE 5 | CART analysis (Motor Vehicle Accidents). Accuracy 89.2%. Independent variables included: mg THC per day of use last month, days of use last month, age of first use, age of onset of regular use, years of regular use.



SDS score correlated with mg THC per day of use last month (0.365, p < 0.001) and days of use last month (0.474, p < 0.001). CART analyses identified a subgroup of higher risk of SDS >4 (which is indicative of a cannabis use disorder) in those who used cannabis at least 28.5 days per month (61.9 vs. 33.6% of whole subsample, see Figure 7). PHQ score correlated inversely with years of regular use (-0.148, p = 0.018). Previous treatment for SUD was associated with years of regular use (mean 9.7, SD 7.8 no previous treatment vs. mean 15 years, SD 9.3 previous treatment, p = 0.002). History of motor vehicle accidents was associated with years of regular use (mean 9.4, SD 7.8 no motor vehicle accidents vs. mean 12.9, SD 8.2 motor vehicle accidents, p < 0.001). Cognitive impairment was associated with years of regular use. In this case, longer use was associated with lower probability of cognitive impairment (mean 10.6, SD 8.3 no cognitive impairment vs. mean 8.4, SD 6.8 cognitive impairment; p = 0.02). Other outcomes were not associated with any patterns of cannabis use.

DISCUSSION

The relationship between cannabis use and health harms is a complex phenomenon. Among all these potential health harms, cognitive, and behavioral consequences are the best studied and described in the literature. This study analyzes the relationship between acute, early, and chronic exposure and several indicators of cognitive and behavioral harm. The vast majority of previous research did not include several dimensions of pattern of use; specifically, they did not take into account quantity and the combination of early, acute, and chronic exposure. Clarifying the influence of each of these dimensions on cognitive and behavioral harm is a necessary first step to eventually develop instruments that might allow clinicians to straightforwardly identify those users who are more prone to suffer from psychological or behavioral harm related to cannabis and thus providing targeted further assessment and treatment.

Our results suggest that using cannabis 3 out of 4 days increases eight times the probability of scoring 4+ on the SDS, which is indicative of a cannabis use disorder. Also, in our sample, a start of regular cannabis use before 25 years old combined with using cannabis at least once per month is associated with higher probability of risky alcohol use. Besides, a start of regular cannabis use before 18 years old combined with a period of regular use of at least 7.5 years was associated with 80% higher odds of motor vehicle accidents. On the other hand, results were ambiguous regarding the role that age of first use and milligrams of THC per day of use might play regarding cannabis-related harms.

In our sample, we could not find a clear association between acute, chronic, or early cannabis exposure and



violence, gambling, sleep disorders, cognitive impairment, suicidal impulses, anxiety, and depression. Several arguments rise to potentially explain these results. First, violence and suicidal impulses were evaluated through ad hoc questions because otherwise the questionnaire would have been too long. Unvalidated questions may not detect existing harms in these dimensions. Second, the cannabis use indicators included in this study might not be sufficient to explain these harms. Other variables [e.g., number of heavy cannabis use days and highpotency cannabis (8)] might explain better those harm indicators. Third, literature shows a different level of evidence between cannabis use and harms. While the relationship between motor vehicle accidents or CUD and cannabis use is well-established, the relationship between gambling, violence, and sleep disorders is less clear (7). Moreover, the mean age of the sample is relatively low (26.2 years old), while some harms (such as suffering a motor vehicle accident or receiving treatment for substance use) might need longer chronic cannabis exposure (35, 36).

Our findings that frequency of use is associated with severity of dependence are consistent with previous research. For instance, a recent systematic review concluded that the most consistent predictive factors of cannabis dependence were an early onset of cannabis use, frequent use, and prior drug involvement. Comorbid mental disorders like affective disorders, anxiety disorders, and alcohol-related disorders also seem to predict first incidence of cannabis dependence (18). Our results suggest that frequency of cannabis use of 3 out of every 4 days (or more than 21 days per month) increased severity of cannabis dependence (SDS >4). This would be a higher threshold than the ones proposed in most previous literature. For instance, a recent cross-sectional study pointed to a threshold of cannabis use at least two to three times a month for increased probability of suffering a cannabis use disorder or psychosocial functioning cannabis-related problems when quantity of use was at least one joint (37). Also, a cohort study of Australian secondary students suggested a threshold of weekly cannabis use during adolescence for increased probability of cannabis use disorders (38). Nonetheless, other previous studies had already pointed to near-daily or daily frequency of cannabis use for increased risk of cannabis use disorders (39, 40). According to previous studies, younger age at first cannabis use seems to be of crucial importance to the development of dependence. Previous studies stated that an early onset of cannabis use and persistent cannabis use were markers of increased risk of cannabis dependence. Adolescents with daily and weekly use in adolescence (aged 14– 17) were more prone to develop dependence later at 24 years of age (41).

Our findings also suggest that a start of regular cannabis use before the age of 25 combined with using cannabis at least once per month might predict higher probability of risky alcohol use. The relationship between alcohol use and increased risk of cannabis-related health harms has been extensively described in previous literature. For instance, in one study, cannabis use appeared to be a marker of cannabis dependence symptoms only in participants who consumed alcohol frequently or in large amounts (42). In another study, lifetime diagnosis of alcohol dependence has been found to increase the risk for lifetime cannabis dependence (43). On the other hand, although alcohol and marijuana/cannabis are frequently used simultaneously, studies suggest that acute negative consequences of co-use are associated with using more than one alcohol product (44).

Particularly, the fact that our results suggest that an early onset of regular cannabis use and frequent use are associated with increased probability of risky alcohol use are in line with a recent latent trajectory analysis study of a longitudinal birth cohort that suggested that individuals with early onset of cannabis use and at least weekly use by age 20 had increased odds of suffering from alcohol dependence (45). Conversely, another cross-sectional study proposed that individuals that consumed cannabis more than once per week in the last 30 days had a higher probability of risky alcohol use (46).

Our data tentatively imply that cannabis users who experience mental health problems might tend to initiate regular cannabis use at earlier ages, which is consistent with previous studies on the relationship between early cannabis exposure and psychiatric disorders, especially psychosis (20).

Also, in our sample, although the respondents who had used cannabis for 24.5 years had received treatment for SUDs more frequently than those who only used cannabis for periods of <6 years, after adjusting for age, gender, use of other illegal drugs, and tobacco use, years of regular use was not associated with treatment for SUDs. However, several previous studies imply that cannabis use is associated with use of other substances, both concurrent (46) and in later stages of life (47). Also, previous literature described a doubling in the number of individuals entering specialized drug treatment for cannabisrelated problems for the first time in EU between 2003 and 2014 (48). Similar increases have been less consistent for other illicit drugs, and cannabis problems appear to be responsible for an increasing percentage of all new drug treatment demands (49). Considering all that, it would be coherent to assume that individuals that consume higher THC doses or that have been consuming cannabis for longer periods of time are more prone to be treated for any SUD.

Sensitivity analyses of those who reported regular use since before 18 years old (n = 517) showed a high risk of SDS >4 (which is indicative of a cannabis use disorder) among those who smoked daily or almost daily (62% of them). As in the whole sample, interpretation of the association between patterns of use with cognitive impairment and PHQ score is challenging. In this subsample, motor vehicle accidents and previous treatment were only associated with years of regular use, with little impact of quantity or frequency. This might translate into years of regular use having a specific weight in the impact on motor vehicle accidents and previous treatment among those who started to use cannabis regularly earlier being quantity and/or frequency more relevant for those who started later.

Lastly, we should note that according to our data, a start of regular cannabis use before 18 years old combined with a period of regular use of at least 7.5 years is associated with higher probability of motor vehicle accidents. A systematic review published in 2010 linked fatal motor vehicle accidents mostly with frequency and quantity of use criteria, specifically more than 50 occasions of use by age 18 or smoking more than 10 joints per week (25). More so, the association between cannabis use and motor vehicle accidents has been described extensively in the literature (7). Previous studies reported that marijuana use by drivers is associated with a significantly increased crash risk. The crash risk appears to increase progressively with the dose and frequency of marijuana use (50). Most past studies highlighted the relationship between acute cannabis use and the collision. For instance, in a sample of 860 injured drivers presenting to Canadian emergency departments due to a traffic collision, controlling for other substance use and acute cannabis consumption, measured through blood sample or self-report, was associated with a 4-fold increase in the risk of a traffic collision, and the association remained when employing a usual frequency control condition (51). Interestingly, our results suggest that not only acute cannabis exposure but also early and chronic exposure could point to higher risk for crash accidents.

LIMITATIONS AND STRENGTHS

Several limitations of our study are pointed out. On the one hand, this is a cross-sectional study, with well-known limitations to assess causality between patterns of cannabis use and healthrelated harms. Also, although collection of data with a selfadministered questionnaire accessible through an online survey allows the recruitment of a big sample size, the sample may be biased by self-selection, i.e., persons with problem of cannabis use may be differentially prone to participate, requiring further validation of results (52). Our results were obtained only from people living in Spain (Europe), which might hamper generalization of the results to other sociocultural contexts. In addition, the pattern of cannabis use and also other substance use could only be assessed by self-reported measures. Nonetheless, literature shows that self-reported substance use, including cannabis, correlates in a fairly precise manner to positive urine toxicology tests (53). In fact, some authors have stressed that history and scales are more reliable than drug screening for cannabis use detection (54, 55). Furthermore, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and European Medicines Agency (EMA) recognize self-reporting as a tool for drug approval during clinical trials. Besides, to our knowledge, this is the first survey that assessed cannabis use and health-related harms that applied a cannabis dose standardized measure [the Standard Joint Unit (27)] to convert individual self-reports of cannabis use (joints and grams used the last month and money spent on cannabis during the last month) to milligrams of cannabis main psychoactive constituent (THC).

Also, experiencing some of the behavioral harms assessed (such as motor vehicle accidents or receiving treatment for substance use) is highly age-dependent, so results regarding the relationship of these harms with dimensions of pattern of use that are also age-dependent, such as years of chronic use, should be interpreted with caution.

To summarize, the cross-sectional design of our study does not allow us to establish causality or to assuredly define the threshold for frequency, quantity, age of first use, age of initiation of regular use, or years of regular use that affect harm, but our results increase the evidence in favor of considering not just frequency of use but also other dimensions of cannabis use in both research and clinical practice.

The relationship between pattern of cannabis use and neuropsychological harm is a complex phenomenon, even more so when considering that cannabis psychoactive constituents disrupt the natural functioning of the endocannabinoid system, that affects both central nervous system (CNS) and peripheral processes and plays a role on anxiety, depression, neurogenesis, reward, cognition, learning, and memory (56, 57). Further, research efforts with longitudinal data should be made in order to have a better understanding of how all these five dimensions interact together to determine neuropsychological harms.

CONCLUSIONS

Using cannabis 3 out of 4 days might increase up to eight times the probability of scoring 4+ on the Severity Dependence Scale, which is indicative of a cannabis use disorder. Also, a start of regular cannabis use before 25 years old combined with using cannabis at least once per month might increase probability of risky alcohol use. Besides, a start of regular cannabis use before 18 years old combined with a period of regular use of at least 7.5 years was associated with increased risk probability of motor vehicle accidents. The pattern of cannabis use should be carefully and widely evaluated-not just the frequency of use but also other dimensions-in research to assess cannabis-related harms. In order to have a better understanding of what kind of cannabis use predicts higher risk for experiencing cognitive and behavioral harms, future research with longitudinal data needs to determine the single independent contribution of each cannabis use indicator to experience harm. This could allow determining cutoffs for the relevant indicators, since it offers healthcare providers a practical tool to identify consumers at risk. This would also facilitate early preventive strategies and better monitoring of treatment interventions aimed at risk and harm reduction.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because database is under analysis for other studies. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to Eugénia Campeny, campeny@clinic.cat.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Hospital Clínic de Barcelona (HCB/2017/0795) according to the Helsinki Declaration (update Fortaleza 2013) and the national regulations.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MB-O, AG, EC, and HL-P designed the study. EC, HL-P, CO, and MB-O wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All the other authors reviewed and approved the final paper.

FUNDING

This study is funded by the Spanish grant of Plan Nacional Sobre Drogas, Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo (PNSD 132373 - 20171053 - 603; Antoni Gual Solé). This work is supported by the following institutions: Institut d'Investigacions Biomèdiques August Pi i Sunyer (IDIBAPS), University of Barcelona, Hospital Clínic i Universitari de Barcelona, and CERCA Programme/Generalitat de Catalunya. HL-P receives funding from the Spanish Ministry of Science, Innovation, and Universities, Instituto de Salud Carlos III through a Juan Rodes

REFERENCES

- 1. World Drug Report. *Drug Use and Health Consequences*. Vienna: United Nations Publication (2020).
- European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCDDA). Statistical Bulletin 2020 — Prevalence of Drug Use. Available online at: https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/data/stats2020/gps (accessed May 21, 2021).
- 3. World Drug Report. Cross-Cutting Issues: Evolving Trends and New Challenges. Vienna: United Nations Publication (2020).
- Hall W, Stjepanović D, Caulkins J, Lynskey M, Leung J, Campbell G, et al. Public health implications of legalising the production and sale of cannabis for medicinal and recreational use. *Lancet.* (2019) 394:1580– 90. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31789-1
- Parker MA, Anthony JC. Population-level predictions from cannabis risk perceptions to active cannabis use prevalence in the United States, 1991–2014. Addict Behav. (2018) 82:101–4. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2018. 02.030
- Hall W. What has research over the past two decades revealed about the adverse health effects of recreational cannabis use? *Addiction*. (2015) 110:19– 35. doi: 10.1111/add.12703

contract (JR19/00025). The conclusions of the article are only the responsibility of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official views of the institutions, who had no further role in study design, collection, analysis, and interpretation of the data; in the writing of the paper; or in the decision to submit the paper for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge CERCA Programme/Generalitat de Catalunya, Institut d'Investigacions Biomèdiques August Pi i Sunyer (IDIBAPS), University of Barcelona, Hospital Clínic i Universitari de Barcelona (ICN), Plan Nacional Sobre Drogas, and Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo. Organizations and researchers that contributed to the survey dissemination are as follows: Socidrogalcohol, Canal Drogues, Energy Control, Associació Benestar i Desenvolupament, Rafael Maldonado, Gerardo Florez, Francisco Arias, Sergio Fernández-Artamendi, Montse Ballbè, CatFAC, Consell d'estudiants Universitat Pompeu Fabra, Perifèrics, Drogues XP, Lasdrogas.info, Universitat de Vic, Marihuana Televisión, Consell d'estudiants Universitat RamonLlull, InfoCannabis, Albert Tió, CITA, CAP Bonavista, Red de Trastornos Adictivos, Manuel Izuel, Universidad de Zaragoza, Rosario Arias Cebrian, Consell Nacional de Joventut de Catalunya, Center de Recursos per a les Associacions Juvenils, Consell de la Juventut de Barcelona, Societat Catalana de Psiquiatria i Salut Mental (Academia), Societat Catalanobalear de Psicologia General Sanitaria, and Societat Catalana de Neurologia.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.643556/full#supplementary-material

- Campeny E, López-Pelayo H, Nutt D, Blithikioti C, Oliveras C, Nuño L, et al. The blind men and the elephant: systematic review of systematic reviews of cannabis use related health harms. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2020) 33:1–35. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2020.02.003
- Di Forti M, Quattrone D, Freeman TP, Tripoli G, Gayer-Anderson C, Quigley H, et al. The contribution of cannabis use to variation in the incidence of psychotic disorder across Europe (EU-GEI): a multicentre case-control study. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2019) 6:427–36. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30048-3
- Marconi A, Di Forti M, Lewis CM, Murray RM, Vassos E. Meta-Analysis of the association between the level of cannabis use and risk of psychosis. *Schizophr Bull.* (2016) 42:1262–9. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbw003
- Linscott RJ, Van Os J. An updated and conservative systematic review and meta-analysis of epidemiological evidence on psychotic experiences in children and adults: on the pathway from proneness to persistence to dimensional expression across mental disorders. *Psychol Med.* (2013) 43:1133–49. doi: 10.1017/S0033291712001626
- Large M, Sharma S, Compton MT, Slade T, Nielssen O. Cannabis use and earlier onset of psychosis: a systematic meta-analysis. Arch Gen Psychiatry. (2011) 68:555–61. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.5
- 12. Lev-Ran S, Roerecke M, Le Foll B, George TP, McKenzie K, Rehm J. The association between cannabis use and depression: a systematic review

and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *Psychol Med.* (2014) 44:797-810. doi: 10.1017/S0033291713001438

- Moore THM, Zammit S, Lingford-Hughes A, Barnes TRE, Jones PB, Burke M, et al. Cannabis use and risk of psychotic or affective mental health outcomes: a systematic review. *Lancet.* (2007) 370:319– 28. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61162-3
- Marangoni C, Hernandez M, Faedda GL. The role of environmental exposures as risk factors for bipolar disorder: a systematic review of longitudinal studies. *J Affect Disord.* (2016) 193:165–74. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2015.12.055
- Twomey CD. Association of cannabis use with the development of elevated anxiety symptoms in the general population: a meta-analysis. J Epidemiol Community Health. (2017) 71:811–6. doi: 10.1136/jech-2016-208145
- Budney AJ, Sofis MJ, Borodovsky JT. An update on cannabis use disorder with comment on the impact of policy related to therapeutic and recreational cannabis use. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* (2019) 269:73– 86. doi: 10.1007/s00406-018-0976-1
- Curran HV, Freeman TP, Mokrysz C, Lewis DA, Morgan CJA, Parsons LH. Keep off the grass? Cannabis, cognition and addiction. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2016) 17:293–306. doi: 10.1038/nrn.2016.28
- Schlossarek S, Kempkensteffen J, Reimer J, Verthein U. Psychosocial determinants of cannabis dependence: a systematic review of the literature. *Eur Addict Res.* (2016) 22:131–44. doi: 10.1159/000441777
- Lorenzetti V, Hoch E, Hall W. Adolescent cannabis use, cognition, brain health and educational outcomes: a review of the evidence. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2020) 36:169– 80. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2020.03.012
- Volkow ND, Swanson JM, Evins AE, DeLisi LE, Meier MH, Gonzalez R, et al. Effects of Cannabis use on human behavior, including cognition, motivation, and psychosis: a review. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2016) 73:292. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.3278
- Bogaty SER, Lee RSC, Hickie IB, Hermens DF. Meta-analysis of neurocognition in young psychosis patients with current cannabis use. J Psychiatr Res. (2018) 99:22–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2018.01.010
- Broyd SJ, Van Hell HH, Beale C, Yücel M, Solowij N. Acute and chronic effects of cannabinoids on human cognition - a systematic review. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2016) 79:557–67. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.12.002
- Ganzer F, Bröning S, Kraft S, Sack PM, Thomasius R. Weighing the evidence: a systematic review on long-term neurocognitive effects of cannabis use in abstinent adolescents and adults. *Neuropsychol Rev.* (2016) 26:186– 222. doi: 10.1007/s11065-016-9316-2
- Meier M. Cannabis use and psychosocial functioning: evidence from prospective longitudinal studies. *Curr Opin Psychol.* (2020) 38:19–24. doi: 10.1016/j.copsyc.2020.07.001
- Calabria B, Degenhardt L, Hall W, Lynskey M. Does cannabis use increase the risk of death? Systematic review of epidemiological evidence on adverse effects of cannabis use. *Drug Alcohol Rev.* (2010) 29:318– 30. doi: 10.1111/j.1465-3362.2009.00149.x
- Contel Guillamon M, Gual Sole A, Colom Farran J. Alcohol use disorders identification test (AUDIT): translation and validation of Catalan and Spanish. *Adicciones*. (1999) 11:337–47. doi: 10.20882/adicciones.613
- Casajuana Kögel C, Balcells-Olivero MM, López-Pelayo H, Miquel L, Teixidó L, Colom J, et al. The standard joint unit. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2017) 176:109–16. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2017.03.010
- Cuenca-Royo AM, Sánchez-Niubó A, Forero CG, Torrens M, Suelves JM, Domingo-Salvany A. Psychometric properties of the CAST and SDS scales in young adult cannabis users. *Addict Behav.* (2012) 37:709– 15. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2012.02.012
- Garcia-Campayo J, Zamorano E, Ruiz MA, Pardo A, Perez-Paramo M, Lopez-Gomez V, et al. Cultural adaptation into Spanish of the generalized anxiety disorder-7 (GAD-7) scale as a screening tool. *Health Qual Life Outcomes*. (2010) 8:8. doi: 10.1186/1477-7525-8-8
- Diez-Quevedo C, Rangil T, Sanchez-Planell L, Kroenke K, Spitzer RL. Validation and utility of the patient health questionnaire in diagnosing mental disorders in 1003 General Hospital Spanish Inpatients. *Psychosom Med.* (2001) 63:679–86. doi: 10.1097/00006842-200107000-00021
- Pedrero Pérez E, Rodríguez Monje M, Gallardo Alonso F, Fernández Girón M, Pérez López M, Chicharro Romero J. Validation of a tool for screening of impulse control disorders and addiction: MULTICAGE

CAD-4 Validación de un instrumento para la detección de trastornos de control de impulsos y adicciones: el MULTICAGE CAD-4. (2007) 9:269-78. doi: 10.1016/S1575-0973(07)75656-8

- World Health Organization. World Health Organization Survey About Health and Health System Responsiveness (2000). Available online at: https://www. who.int/responsiveness/surveys/Long_90_min_Questionnaire(Spanish).pdf (accessed July 23, 2021).
- World Health Organization. Medición de la Salud y la Discapacidad Manual para el Cuestionario de Evaluación de la Discapacidad de la OMS (Geneva). (2010).
- Nakagawa S, Cuthill IC. Effect size, confidence interval and statistical significance: a practical guide for biologists. *Biol Rev.* (2007) 82:591– 605. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-185X.2007.00027.x
- Anderson P, Berridge V, Conrod P, Dudley R, Hellman M, Lachenmeier D, et al. Reframing the science and policy of nicotine, illegal drugs and alcohol – conclusions of the ALICE RAP Project. *F1000Research*. (2017) 6:289. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.10860.1
- Rehm J, Marmet S, Anderson P, Gual A, Kraus L, Nutt DJ, et al., Scafato E, Trapencieris M, et al. Defining Substance Use Disorders: Do We Really Need More Than Heavy Use? *Alcohol Alcohol.* (2013) 48:633– 40. doi: 10.1093/alcalc/agt127
- Callaghan RC, Sanches M, Kish SJ. Quantity and frequency of cannabis use in relation to cannabis-use disorder and cannabis-related problems. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2020) 217:108271. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2020.108271
- Coffey C, Carlin JB, Lynskey M, Li N, Patton GC. Adolescent precursors of cannabis dependence: findings from the Victorian adolescent health cohort study. *Br J Psychiatry*. (2003) 182:330–6. doi: 10.1192/bjp.182.4.330
- 39. Fischer B, Rehm J, Irving H, Ialomiteanu A, Fallu J-S, Patra J. Typologies of cannabis users and associated characteristics relevant for public health: a latent class analysis of data from a nationally representative Canadian adult survey. *Int J Methods Psychiatr Res.* (2010) 19:110–24. doi: 10.1002/mpr.307
- Casajuana C, López-Pelayo H, Miquel L, Balcells-Oliveró MM, Colom J, Gual A. Quantitative criteria to screen for Cannabis use disorder. *Eur Addict Res.* (2018) 24:109–17. doi: 10.1159/000488346
- Swift W, Coffey C, Carlin JB, Degenhardt L, Patton GC. Adolescent cannabis users at 24 years: trajectories to regular weekly use and dependence in young adulthood. *Addiction.* (2008) 103:1361–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2008.02246.x
- Smucker Barnwell SV, Earleywine M, Gordis EB. Confirming alcoholmoderated links between cannabis use and dependence in a national sample. *Addict Behav.* (2006) 31:1695–9. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2005.12.003
- Stinson FS, Ruan WJ, Pickering R, Grant BF. Cannabis use disorders in the USA: Prevalence, correlates and co-morbidity. *Psychol Med.* (2006) 36:1447– 1460. doi: 10.1017/S0033291706008361
- 44. Stevens AK, Aston ER, Gunn RL, Sokolovsky AW, Treloar Padovano H, White HR, et al. Does the combination matter? Examining the influence of alcohol and Cannabis product combinations on simultaneous use and consequences in daily life. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2020) 45:181–93. doi: 10.1111/acer.14494
- Boden JM, Dhakal B, Foulds JA, Horwood LJ. Life-course trajectories of cannabis use: a latent class analysis of a New Zealand birth cohort. *Addiction*. (2020) 115:279–90. doi: 10.1111/add.14814
- 46. Gmel G, Gaume J, Willi C, Michaud PA, Cornuz J, Daeppen JB. Challenging the "inoffensiveness" of regular cannabis use by its associations with other current risky substance use - a census of 20-year-old Swiss men. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2010) 7:46–59. doi: 10.3390/ijerph70 10046
- 47. Taylor M, Collin SM, Munafò MR, MacLeod J, Hickman M, Heron J. Patterns of cannabis use during adolescence and their association with harmful substance use behaviour: findings from a UK birth cohort. J Epidemiol Community Health. (2017) 71:764–70. doi: 10.1136/jech-2016-208503
- Manthey J. Cannabis use in Europe: current trends and public health concerns. Int J Drug Policy. (2019) 68:93–6. doi: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.03.006
- Montanari L, Guarita B, Mounteney J, Zipfel N, Simon R. Cannabis use among people entering drug treatment in europe: a growing phenomenon? *Eur Addict Res.* (2017) 23:113–21. doi: 10.1159/000475810
- Li MC, Brady JE, DiMaggio CJ, Lusardi AR, Tzong KY, Li G. Marijuana use and motor vehicle crashes. *Epidemiol Rev.* (2012) 34:65–72. doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxr017

- Asbridge M, Mann R, Cusimano MD, Trayling C, Roerecke M, Tallon JM, et al. Cannabis and traffic collision risk: findings from a case-crossover study of injured drivers presenting to emergency departments. *Int J Public Health*. (2014) 59:395–404. doi: 10.1007/s00038-013-0512-z
- Rehm J, Kilian C, Rovira P, Shield KD, Manthey J. The elusiveness of representativeness in general population surveys for alcohol. *Drug Alcohol Rev.* (2020) 40:161–5. doi: 10.1111/dar.13148
- Fløvig JC, Vaaler AE, Morken G. Substance use at admission to an acute psychiatric department. Nord J Psychiatry. (2009) 63:113– 9. doi: 10.1080/08039480802294787
- Batalla A, Garcia-Rizo C, Castellví P, Fernandez-Egea E, Yücel M, Parellada E, et al. Screening for substance use disorders in first-episode psychosis: implications for readmission. *Schizophr Res.* (2013) 146:125– 31. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2013.02.031
- Perrone J, De Roos F, Jayaraman S, Hollander JE. Drug screening versus history in detection of substance use in ED psychiatric patients. *Am J Emerg Med.* (2001) 19:49–51. doi: 10.1053/ajem.2001.20003
- Mechoulam R, Parker LA. The endocannabinoid system and the brain. Annu Rev Psychol. (2013) 64:21–47. doi: 10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143739
- 57. Connor JP, Stjepanovi D, Le Foll B, Hoch E, Budney AJ, Hall WD. Cannabis use and cannabis use disorder. *Nat*

Rev Dis Prim. (2021) 7:1–24. doi: 10.1038/s41572-021-00247-4

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 López-Pelayo, Campeny, Oliveras, Rehm, Manthey, Gual and Balcells-Olivero. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Cannabis, Impaired Driving, and Road Safety: An Overview of Key Questions and Issues

Bruna Brands 1,2,3*, Patricia Di Ciano 2,3,4* and Robert E. Mann 2,4,5

¹ Health Canada, Ottawa, ON, Canada, ² Institute for Mental Health Policy Research, Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Toronto, ON, Canada, ³ Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada, ⁴ Campbell Family Mental Health Research Institute, Toronto, ON, Canada, ⁵ Dalla Lana School of Public Health, Toronto, ON, Canada

The road safety impact of cannabis has been a topic of much discussion and debate over the years. These discussions have been revitalized in recent years by initiatives in several jurisdictions to legalize non-medical cannabis. Canada became the second country to legalize non-medical cannabis use in October, 2018, preceded by Uruguay in December 2013. Road safety concerns were key issues in the Canadian government's deliberations on the issue. In this paper, we identify several key questions related to the impact of cannabis on road safety, and provide a consideration of the relevant literature on these questions. These questions cover several perspectives. From an epidemiological perspective, perhaps the central question is whether cannabis use contributes to the chances of being involved in a collision. The answer to this question has evolved in recent years as the ability to conduct the relevant studies has evolved. A related question is the extent to which cannabis plays an important role in road safety, and recent research has made progress in estimating the collisions, injuries, and deaths that may be attributed to cannabis use. Several questions relate to the behavioral and pharmacological effects of cannabis. One central question is whether cannabis affects driving skills in ways that can increase the chances of being involved in a collision. Another important question is whether the effects of the drug on the driving behavior of medical users is similar to, or different from, the effects on non-medical users and whether there are sex differences in the pharmacological and behavioral effects of cannabis. Other important questions are the impact of tolerance to the effects of cannabis on road safety as well as different routes of administration (e.g., edibles, vaped). It remains unclear if there is a dose-response relationship of cannabis to changes in driving. These and other key questions and issues are identified and discussed in this paper.

Keywords: cannabis, driving, impaired-driving, medical, non-medical

INTRODUCTION

Cannabis came under national and international regulation in the twentieth century [e.g., (1)], and for most of that century medical and non-medical use of the drug was illegal in most developed countries. However, in the latter half of the twentieth century, many began to question the wisdom of prohibiting cannabis use [e.g., (2)] at the same time as research began to appear suggesting that cannabis may have legitimate medical uses (3). As well, others examining the harms created by

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Eva Hoch, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Germany

Reviewed by:

Stefania Schiavone, University of Foggia, Italy Arpan Dutta, The University of Manchester, United Kingdom

*Correspondence:

Bruna Brands bruna.brands@canada.ca Patricia Di Ciano patricia.diciano@camh.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopharmacology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 14 December 2020 Accepted: 01 July 2021 Published: 19 August 2021

Citation:

Brands B, Di Ciano P and Mann RE (2021) Cannabis, Impaired Driving, and Road Safety: An Overview of Key Questions and Issues. Front. Psychiatry 12:641549. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.641549

128

cannabis in comparison to other drugs observed that cannabis did not appear to be as harmful as the legal drugs tobacco and alcohol, further questioning the legitimacy of prohibition (4). Thus, toward the end of the twentieth century several jurisdictions had authorized cannabis use for medical purposes, and in the early years of the twenty-first century several jurisdictions have legalized cannabis for non-medical use (5). However, one area where evidence provides strongest support of an adverse impact of cannabis is its impact on traffic safety (6), and thus, the movement to legalization has brought increasing interest in the road safety impact of cannabis and how any negative effects might be addressed.

Understanding and addressing road safety problems resulting from cannabis is a complex challenge that requires insights from a variety of research fields, including pharmacology, epidemiology, and behavioral sciences, among others. While impaired driving is an international issue that affects every country (7), our understanding of driving under the influence of cannabis (DUIC) has largely been derived from studies conducted in higher income countries. However, important recent studies are confirming that DUIC is a road safety issue in lower income countries as well (8, 9). Studies have also focused on the impact of cannabis on drivers of automobiles. Nevertheless, it is clear that other road users, such as pedestrians and cyclists, may be under the influence of cannabis (9, 10), and the first study to assess the impact of cannabis on the injury risk of cyclists provided some evidence that cannabis may increase their risks of injuries resulting from crashes (11).

The increased attention to the road safety impact of cannabis in recent years has expanded our understanding of this topic, nevertheless many questions remain. In this paper we provide an overview of key questions related to cannabis and road safety, and point to current information on each topic as well as significant issues that remain to be addressed. We begin with a consideration of questions arising from epidemiological studies of DUIC. We then consider questions arising from the pharmacology of cannabis and its effects on behavior, including driving behavior.

Does Cannabis Increase Collision Risk?

Perhaps the central question that must first be addressed is whether or not drivers who have recently used cannabis are at increased likelihood of being involved in a collision. Nevertheless, it is only relatively recently that a consensus on this question has emerged. Early evidence on this topic was not conclusive, and in a 1999 review Bates and Blakely concluded that, "There is no evidence that consumption of cannabis alone increases the risk of culpability for traffic crash fatalities or injuries for which hospitalization occurs, and may reduce those risks [(12), (p. 231)]." However, their conclusions were based on a relatively small number of studies addressing questions that were methodologically challenging. Since then, much more research on this topic has appeared, employing more rigorous methodologies, and current information suggests a different conclusion. Three meta-analyses have been published that conclude that the acute use of cannabis does increase collision risk (13-15), although the extent of the increase differed across studies. Even so, studies continue to appear suggesting that more needs to be understood in terms of how cannabis might increase collision risk (16). As well, research has yet to establish the characteristics of cannabis-involved collisions, or the impact of cannabis on injury severity resulting from collisions (17, 18).

Who Drives Under the Influence of Cannabis?

If cannabis increases collision risk, it is important for prevention purposes to understand the people who report DUIC. Some factors have been identified that appear to predict an increased likelihood of DUIC. These include being an adolescent or young adult (19–21), experiencing cannabis-related problems (22), and possibly being a medical cannabis user [as opposed to a recreational cannabis user (23)]. As well, risk taking propensities, including reporting driving after drinking, also appear to be associated with increased likelihood of DUIC (21, 22). However, it should be noted that most research on the characteristics of people who report DUIC is derived from studies conducted where or when use was illegal, and thus it is possible that these characteristics may differ in legalized cannabis environments (24).

Does Cannabis Play an Important Role in the Road Safety "Big Picture"?

For many years, the impact of cannabis on road safety received relatively little attention, in part because attention of researchers was focused on other topics such as alcohol and traffic safety. However, as noted the topic of cannabis and road safety has received much more attention, to the point where some initial estimations of the role of cannabis in the larger road safety picture could be estimated, as has been done with alcohol (25). Wettlaufer et al. (26) were able to estimate the total numbers of fatalities, injuries, and collisions, as well as the estimated social costs, that could be attributed to driving under the influence of cannabis in Canada in 2012, based on estimates of the impact of cannabis on the odds of collision involvement [e.g., (13)] and the prevalence of DUIC, among other things (26). They estimated that in Canada in 2012, cannabis attributable collisions accounted for 75 deaths and 4,407 injuries, with an additional 7,794 individuals involved in property-damage only collisions, which resulted in estimated costs of over \$1 billion (CDN), using willingness to pay methods. The largest portion of casualties and costs resulted from collisions involving young drivers, since they are most likely to drive under the influence of cannabis.

How Does Cannabis Affect Driving Behavior in Ways That Influence Collision Risk?

In order to fully understand the road safety impact of cannabis, and identify appropriate responses to that impact, it is important to understand how cannabis affects driving behavior. A small number of studies have employed observational studies of drivers given cannabis to consume (27), but these studies present important challenges to implement and carry out safely. One safe and objective means of studying the effects of psychoactive drugs on driving in the laboratory is with a driving simulator. Simulator research provides a controlled means of studying a variety of variables that cannot be easily controlled in the real world. For example, comparisons of driving in different situations (day vs. night, rural vs. urban) are challenging in on-the-road situations. Perhaps most important for the study of psychoactive drugs, the safety of the simulator cannot be understated, and studies of the effects of psychoactive substances with known impairing effects are likely best conducted in a safe, controlled, environment.

LABORATORY STUDIES

Laboratory studies of the effects of cannabis on driving date back many decades. The findings of these early studies need to be considered within the context of the changing landscape of nonmedical cannabis use. Over time, it is known that the potency of recreational cannabis has steadily increased, and cannabis now has upwards of 10% THC, with some potency estimates as high as 19–22% (28–30). Thus, the utility of some of the early research using low potencies of THC (e.g., 1–3%) is limited in our modern world. For this reason, we will focus this review on studies published on or after the year 2000. Throughout, potencies of cannabis are provided for the cited studies.

The present overview of laboratory studies of the effects of cannabis on simulated driving will be structured into several themes. The first section will focus on findings using different routes of administration of cannabis. Next, claims of tolerance to the impairing effects of cannabis in frequent users will be evaluated. Differences in the effects of cannabis on driving in males and females will be explored, as will dose-response relationships of cannabis to driving and THC. Finally, the effects of medical cannabis on driving will be reviewed.

Different Routes of Administration Smoking

Smoking remains the most common route of administration (31), and thus, it has appropriately been the route of administration most frequently studied in simulator studies. It is estimated that about 84% of people who report past year use of cannabis have smoked their cannabis (31). Simulator studies have generally used between 1.77% THC and 6.7% THC in the studies, or 10–30 mg of THC in a cigarette. These represent low doses.

With respect to the use of cannabis, simulator studies have found important changes in driving after use of smoked cannabis. Consistent with epidemiological data (32, 33), one study found an increase in collisions after use of cannabis (34). Perhaps the most consistent finding with smoked cannabis is an increase in Standard Deviation of Lateral (SDLP), a measure of weaving (35-37). Despite increases in SDLP no effects on inappropriate lane crossings (37, 38) or lane position (34) were found [but see: (39)]. Similarly, steering angle was not affected (36), while steering control was decreased at a low dose in one study (39) but not another (34). Another finding that has been reported is changes in measures of speed. In general, cannabis decreases speed (36, 39-41) and speed variability (39). Measures of reaction time are also increased (36, 39). However, no effects on brake latency were found in other studies (42, 43). Increased headway (36) was also reported. Finally, one study reported an increase in "penalty points" after 900 micrograms/kg of THC in cigarettes. Penalty points were assigned for various driving infractions (44).

Vaporized

Vaping has recently received a great deal of media attention, due to concerns over the safety of this route of administration. In the real world, about 27% of cannabis users vape using a pen or e-cigarette, while 15% use a vaporizer (31). At the time of writing, only a few studies examined the effects of vaped THC on simulated driving. In one study, participants vaped 11% THC. Consistent with the smoked route, vaped THC increased SDLP (45), when required to follow and maintain a given distance to the car ahead (46). In this same task, no effect on headway was found. When instructed to follow GPS segments on highway and rural roads, no effects of THC were found. In another study, participants vaped 12.9% THC and the only effect observed was on crash risk at 1, 3, and 5h post-cannabis (47). No effects were seen on braking reaction times, steering reaction time, lanekeeping speed control, intersection crossing, vigilance, obstacle avoidance accuracy, and obstacle avoidance crash risk. Thus, the effects of vaped THC seem to vary depending on the task parameters, but clearly more research is required.

Oral

Approximately 46% of people who use cannabis consume their cannabis in food (31). Thus, it is of interest to determine the effects of cannabis edibles on driving. At present, we are not aware of any published studies of the effects of cannabis edibles on simulated driving. However, clues as to the impact of the oral route of administration on driving can be obtained from the effects of synthetic THC, in the form of dronabinol. In one study with a crossover design with two doses of oral dronabinol (10 and 20 mg) or placebo, participants drove at a constant speed on a rural road or behind a lead car in a carfollowing task. Dronabinol increased SDLP, but did not affect speed measures (48). In another study with oral dronabinol (0, 10, and 20 mg), SDLP was also increased, as was reaction time (49). There were no effects on gain or coherence. In this study, gain was defined as the degree of reaction to speed changes to the car in front, while coherence was the degree to which the patterns of speed changes for lead and following car corresponded.

Frequent vs. Occasional Users

The repeated use of cannabis can, under certain conditions, lead to tolerance to some of its effects (50, 51). However, recent meta-analyses of the effects of repeated cannabis in humans have yielded equivocal conclusions. For example, one meta-analysis concluded that there is tolerance to some cognitive measures, such as changes in EEG and to the intoxicating effects of THC (50). Findings from studies of psychomotor function, attention and memory were mixed (51).

Findings of tolerance to the effects of cannabis on driving are also mixed. At present, there have been very few studies of the effects of frequent cannabis use on simulated driving. In one study, driving impairments following a low dose (1.8–3% THC) of smoked cannabis were worse in regular cannabis users compared to non-regular users (52), suggesting that there was no tolerance of the effects of cannabis on driving. In another study, weaving was more evident in occasional users, as compared to regular users after oral synthetic THC (dronabinol) (48), suggesting that regular users may become tolerant to the effects of cannabis. SDLP was also greater in occasional users in another study that administered 10 or 30 mg of THC in a smoked cigarette (35). Further studies are warranted to investigate the effects of repeated cannabis use on driving following smoked recreational doses of cannabis.

It is of note that some recent studies found that heavy, chronic users of cannabis were impaired on the driving simulator, even in the absence of acute intoxication. In one study (53), compared to healthy controls, chronic cannabis users hit more pedestrians, missed more stop signs, made fewer stops at red lights, drove faster, and made more centerline crossings. In another study, chronic cannabis users had slower reaction times, deviated less in their speed and drove slower than the car ahead (54). They did not differ in lane position, speed, car following, off-road accidents, collisions and pedestrians hit. Clearly, tolerance to the effects of cannabis on driving has road safety implications and more research is needed.

Effects of Sex

Sex appears to have important relationships with cannabis dependence. For example, more men than women use cannabis (55), although this gap is narrowing. Despite this, women show a greater progression to dependence than men (56), which may be related to the more severe withdrawal from cannabis that is reported by women (57). In our preliminary study with recreational users, we investigated sex differences in physiological and subjective effects (58). We found that females and males reported similar subjective and cognitive effects of cannabis, despite the observation that males had almost twice the blood level of THC as compared to females, and that males smoked more of the cannabis cigarette than females.

In one study which directly compared the effects of cannabis on driving in males to females (40), it was found, consistent with our findings, that more men than women finished the entire cigarette with 2.9% THC. Despite this, women rated themselves as feeling higher than males, and males were less sleepy than females. Thus, it appears that females were more sensitive to the subjective effects of cannabis than males. Despite this, there were no differences in measures of driving. A related paper by the same group also found no sex differences in cognitive effects of cannabis, despite the fact that males smoked more than females (59).

THC AND DRIVING

As discussed above, there is good consensus that cannabis increases the risk of collision and alters SDLP and sometimes speed in simulator studies. Given the risks of using cannabis prior to driving, some jurisdictions have adopted limits on blood levels of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) while driving. These limits are generally in the range of 2–5 ng/ml. Given the success of limits on breath alcohol levels, it would be of interest to

determine cut-off levels of THC for driving. A recently published paper by Arkell et al. (60) concluded that there is a poor and inconsistent relationship between levels of THC in biological fluids and degree of impairment. This led them to conclude that *per se* limits cannot discriminate between impaired and unimpaired drivers. They also concluded that more research is needed. It should be noted that he study that they used to test their hypothesis involved occasional users.

From the studies published thus far, it appears that there is a dose-response relationship of THC to changes in driving. For example, in one study, it has been reported that SDLP was increased by THC (46). Another study found that increasing blood THC was associated with decreased mean speed and increased following distance, with effects being observed at THC levels as low as 2 ng/ml (61). Changes in speed and reaction time were also dose-dependent (36, 39, 52), but THC was not measured in these studies. In another study, impairments, measured as "penalty points" were seen at 15 ng/ml of THC in blood (44). Nevertheless, more research is needed to gain a better understanding of the relationship between blood levels of THC and alterations in driving behavior (60).

We have recently published a paper that explored the relationship of THC to driving (41). In this study, participants drove a simulator at 30 min, 24 and 48 h after smoking a cannabis cigarette with 12.5% THC or placebo, in a parallel groups design. THC in blood was analyzed throughout the session, and participants were divided into high THC groups and low THC groups based on a median split of THC in the blood. We found that the high THC group drove significantly slower 30 min after smoking, as compared to placebo. Under dual task conditions, both the low THC and high THC groups drove slower. With respect to SDLP, the high THC group was different from placebo at 30 min and 48 h after smoking cannabis under single task conditions. There was no effect of cannabis on SDLP under dual task conditions. Thus, important evidence for a dose-response relationship was found, indicating that THC levels in blood may be related to changes in driving.

THC and Driving After the Medical Use of Cannabis

Many jurisdictions have adopted per se laws in an attempt to curb DUIC, regardless of whether cannabis is used recreationally or for medical reasons. Despite these types of laws, courts in some jurisdictions of the world have seen challenges, in which medical users assert that their driving is unaffected by cannabis use due to the development of a drug tolerance associated with more frequent use. However, to date, there has been little research attention specifically on the effects of medical cannabis use on driving. This gap in the literature is dangerous given the prevalence of medical use of cannabis: 13% of cannabis users in a recent Canadian survey indicated that they used cannabis for medical purposes (31), and only half of these had a medical authorization (62). It is estimated that over half of those who use cannabis for medical purposes have driven within 2h of using cannabis (63, 64) and most of these users indicated that there was "no risk" or "slight risk" of driving after the medical use

of cannabis (64). Indeed, *many believe that therapeutic cannabis users are able to drive safely after using the drug* (65).

In another of our studies, we investigated the effects of cannabis on simulated driving in participants who use cannabis for medical reasons (64). In this study, we found that, consistent with our findings from recreational users, mean speed was decreased. Decreases in speed were similar to those observed in the recreational users, suggesting that medical users do not become tolerant to the effects of cannabis on driving. Thus, our findings suggest that "cannabis is cannabis" and it produces impairments in driving, regardless of whether it used for recreational or medical purposes. In our published study, we also observed that blood levels of THC were increased after smoking cannabis for medical reasons. The levels of THC in the blood did not show any evidence of tolerance when compared to THC levels after smoking cannabis for recreational purposes. Thus, medical users of cannabis should exercise caution in driving after the use of cannabis for medical purposes.

What Levels of Cannabis in the Body Are Consistently Associated With Impairment?

There are a number of sources of information relevant to the question of what levels of cannabis in the body are associated with impairment. As well the answer to this question is important for considerations of whether or not to introduce a per se level, or legal limit, for cannabis and at what level. Laboratory studies of the effects of cannabis on basic behavioral and cognitive tasks, such as simple and choice reaction time, tracking ability, and memory, show that performance on a variety of measures is affected by smoking cannabis or consuming it in other ways (66-68). Nevertheless, the level at which impairment can be reliably seen has been a more controversial topic. Some have suggested that the effects of cannabis are not sufficiently dose-related to permit the identification of these levels. While the number of studies showing impairing effects of cannabis on driving-related skills is increasing, it is true that far fewer studies address the issue of whether that impairment is related to dose or level of THC in the body. Nevertheless, in laboratory studies of cognitive and behavioral effects there is evidence that the effects of cannabis increase as the dose consumed or level of THC in blood increases (69, 70). Evidence that effects of cannabis on driving simulator performance and collision risk increase as dose consumed and levels in the body increase has also been reported (71).

Based on these observations, *per se* levels for cannabis supported by evidence have been proposed. These levels have been based on literature reviews or meta-analyses of efforts to identify comparable levels of impairment caused by THC and specific levels of alcohol in the body. Grotenhermen et al. (72) proposed that serum levels of cannabis between 7 and 10 ng/ml caused levels of impairment that were comparable to Blood Alcohol Levels (BALs) of 0.05%. Vindenes et al. (73) suggested that 3 ng/ml of THC in whole blood was comparable to a BAL of 0.05%, and that 9 ng/ml of THC in whole blood was comparable to a BAL of 0.12% BAC (73). In the comprehensive European DRUID project, investigators concluded that 3.8 ng/ml of THC in serum was equivalent to a BAL of 0.05% (74).

CANNABIDIOL AND DRIVING

Cannabis contains a number of ingredients, and apart from THC, cannabidiol (CBD) has received the most widespread research interest. The proportion of THC to CBD may vary in cannabis, and thus it may be possible to develop strains of cannabis that reduce the risk of THC to driving. Within this context, a recent review of the effects of THC:CBD oromucosal sprays on driving did not find an impairment in driving in patients with multiple sclerosis who were using CBD:THC oromucosal sprays to treat their symptoms (75). Specifically, 80–90% of respondents reported no change in driving ability as a result of use of the THC:CBD oromucosal spray. This suggests that CBD may not impact driving ability. Although compelling, the studies here were observational in nature and focused on THC:CBD combinations; no experimental studies of the effects of CBD alone on driving have been conducted.

A recent study examined the possibility that CBD may impact the effects of THC on driving. In this study with a crossover design (45), participants vaped 11% THC, THC/CBD (11% THC, 11% CBD) or placebo. The THC/CBD condition increased SDLP to the same extent as THC alone, suggesting that CBD does not affect THC-induced changes in driving. Further, there were no effects of any of the conditions on headway, but the CBD/THC condition had greater standard deviation of headway than placebo. Thus, there is some evidence that combinations of THC and CBD may negatively impact driving. It should be noted that this study used the vaped route, and CBD is often taken orally, thus more studies are warranted, especially given the findings from observational studies and investigation of CBD and THC combinations on cognition. A subsequent study investigate the effects of different strains of cannabis with different proportions of THC and CBD on driving (76). They found that SDLP was increased after THC-dominant strains of cannabis, or after cannabis with equal amounts of THC and CBD, but not after CBD-dominant strains. This suggests that CBD does not impact driving and also does not reverse the deficit in driving observed after cannabis.

HOW LONG DO THE EFFECTS OF CANNABIS ON DRIVING BEHAVIOR LAST?

One concern about the effects of cannabis on driving behavior has been the length of time that impairment might last. This issue has often been confused with the length of time that THC or its metabolites can be measured in blood or other bodily fluids. Trace amounts of THC or its metabolites may be detected for days or even weeks following cessation of use (77). However, simple presence of THC or its metabolites does not mean that driving performance measures are impaired. Instead, similar to the above discussion of the levels of THC at which impairment is observed, the practical question is how long does impairment last following consumption of cannabis.

Some early studies suggested that residual effects of a dose of cannabis might last for 24 h following use (78). Significant impairment of performance on a flight simulator was reported remain (83).

in two studies (79, 80). Research with driving simulators, however, has not found evidence for impairment extending beyond the first few hours following consumption [e.g., (39, 41)], consistent with measures of subjective effects of the drug. Other investigators have concluded that impairment is linked to blood THC levels, and is highest in the initial period after cannabis use and declines in the few hours after consumption when blood THC levels typically drop below 3–5 ng/ml (81, 82). The development of Lower Risk Guidelines for Cannabis Use at the Centre for Addiction and Mental Health in Toronto, Canada, based on these observations, recommended that an individual who has smoked one cannabis cigarette wait at

CONCLUDING COMMENTS

As more jurisdictions move toward legalization of cannabis, regulators are likely to be increasingly concerned with the road safety impact of these changes and how any negative effects can be attenuated or avoided. While in the past there has been controversy over whether cannabis use and DUIC presented road safety risks, more recent research provides converging evidence that DUIC can increase collision risk and may be an important contributor to deaths and injuries resulting from collisions. Young adults appear most likely to engage in DUIC. Acute effects of cannabis on driving-related behaviors may include an increase in weaving, and a reduction in speed. Effects on reaction time have also been reported. This seems true regardless of the route

least 6 h before driving, or longer if feelings of intoxication

REFERENCES

- 1. Lande A. The single convention on narcotic drugs, 1961. Int Organ. (1962) 240:1761–3. doi: 10.1017/S0020818300011620
- Bennett JS. Le dain commission of inquiry into the non-medical use of drugs tables fourth and final report. *Can Med Assoc J.* (1974) 110:105–8.
- Cohen S. Marijuana: does it have a possible therapeutic use? JAMA. (1978) 240:1761–3. doi: 10.1001/jama.1978.03290160079036
- Nutt DJ, King LA, Phillips LD, on behalf of the Independent Scientific Committee on Drugs. Drug harms in the UK: a multicriteria decision analysis. *Lancet.* (2010) 376:1558–65. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61462-6
- Hall W, Stjepanovic D, Caulkins J, Lynskey M, Leung J, Campbell G, et al. Public health implications of legalising the production and sale of cannabis for medicinal and recreational use. *Lancet.* (2019) 394:1580–90. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31789-1
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. The Health Effects of Cannabis and Cannabinoids: The Current State of Evidence and Recommendations for Research. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press (2017).
- Peden M, Scurfield R, Sleet D, Hyder AA, Mathers C, Jarawan E, et al. World Report on Road Traffic Injury Prevention. World Health Organization (2004).
- Cherpitel CJ, Witbrodt J, Ye Y, Monteiro MG, Málaga H, Báez J, et al. Road traffic injuries and substance use among emergency department patients in the Dominican Republic and Peru. *Revista panamericana de salud publica*. (2021) 45:e31. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2021.31
- Sundet M, Mulima G, Kajombo C, Gjerde H, Christophersen AS, Young S. Adult pedestrian and cyclist injuries in Lilongwe, Malawi: a cross-sectional study. *Malawi Med J.* (2020) 32:197–204.
- 10. Calvert C, Erickson D. An examination of relationships between cannabis legalization and fatal motor vehicle and pedestrian-involved

of administration although more research is needed. At present, all studies of the effects of oral cannabis on driving consisted of synthetic THC (dronabinol) and no studies of cannabis edibles have been published. Evidence also exists to identify levels of cannabis in the blood at which impairment is observed and which thus may be proposed as *per se* levels for legal initiatives to deter DUIC. Nevertheless, important questions remain to be answered. Currently, little is known about the types of collisions most likely to involve cannabis, or if cannabis affects injury severity. More research is needed to understand sex differences in the effects of cannabis. Other questions include the comparative pharmacology of different modes of administration of THC (for example, are the effects of smoked cannabis and edible cannabis the same?) and different doses of THC and the extent to which regular or frequent uses may develop and display tolerance to the impairing effects of cannabis on driving behavior. As well, more investigation of the potential impairing effects of cannabis on therapeutic users is also warranted. Important questions still remain as to the duration of the effects of cannabis on driving and the time course of safe use of cannabis. Time course studies are especially important for different routes of administration that may have different pharmacokinetics.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BB, PDC, and RM: conceptualization, methodology, and writing—review and editing. PDC: writing—original draft preparation. BB: project administration. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

crashes. Traffic Inj Prev. (2020) 21:521-6. doi: 10.1080/15389588.2020.18 10246

- Asbridge M, Mann R, Cusimano MD, Tallon JM, Pauley C, Rehm J. Cyclingrelated crash risk and the role of cannabis and alcohol: a case-crossover study. *Prevent Med.* (2014) 66:80–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.06.006
- Bates MN, Blakely TA. Role of cannabis in motor vehicle crashes. *Epidemiol Rev.* (1999) 21:222–32. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.epirev.a017998
- Asbridge M, Hayden JA, Cartwright JL. Acute cannabis consumption and motor vehicle collision risk: systematic review of observational studies and meta-analysis. *BMJ*. (2012) 344:e536. doi: 10.1136/bmj.e536
- Li MC, Brady JE, DiMaggio CJ, Lusardi AR, Tzong KY, Li G. Marijuana use and motor vehicle crashes. *Epidemiol Rev.* (2012) 34:65–72. doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxr017
- Rogeberg O, Elvik R. The effects of cannabis intoxication on motor vehicle collision revisited and revised. *Addiction*. (2016) 111:1348–59. doi: 10.1111/add.13347
- Brubacher JR, Chan H, Erdelyi S, Macdonald S, Asbridge M, Mann RE, et al. Cannabis use as a risk factor for causing motor vehicle crashes: a prospective study. *Addiction*. (2019) 114:1616–26. doi: 10.1111/add.14663
- Smink BE, Ruiter B, Lusthof KJ, de Gier JJ, Uges DR, Egberts AC. Drug use and the severity of a traffic accident. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2005) 37:427–33. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2004.12.003
- Smink BE, Movig KL, Lusthof KJ, De Gier JJ, Uges DR, Egberts AC. The relation between the use of psychoactive substances and the severity of the injury in a group of crash-involved drivers admitted to a regional trauma center. *Traffic Inj Prev.* (2008) 9:105–8. doi: 10.1080/153895807018 24443
- Adlaf EM, Mann RE, Paglia A. Kids, drugs and cars: alcohol, cannabis and driving among Ontario students. *Can Med Assoc J.* (2003) 168:565–6.

- O'Malley PM, Johnston LD. Driving after drug or alcohol use by US high school seniors, 2001-2011. Am J Public Health. (2013) 103:2027-34. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2013.301246
- Walsh GW, Mann RE. On the high road: driving under the influence of cannabis in Ontario. *Can J Public Health.* (1999) 90:260–3. doi: 10.1007/BF03404128
- Cook S, Shank D, Bruno T, Turner NE, Mann RE. Self-reported driving under the influence of alcohol and cannabis among Ontario students: associations with graduated licensing, risk taking, and substance abuse. *Traffic Inj Prev.* (2017) 18:449–55. doi: 10.1080/15389588.2016.1149169
- Arkell TR, Lintzeris N, Mills L, Suraev A, Arnold JC, McGregor IS. Drivingrelated behaviours, attitudes and perceptions among australian medical cannabis users: results from the CAMS 18-19 survey. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2020) 148:105784. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2020.105784
- Watson TM, Erickson PG. Cannabis legalization in Canada: how might 'strict' regulation impact youth? *Drugs Educ Prevent Policy*. (2019) 26:1–5. doi: 10.1080/09687637.2018.1482258
- Miller TR, Blewden M. Costs of alcohol-related crashes: New Zealand estimates and suggested measures for use internationally. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2001) 33:783–91. doi: 10.1016/S0001-4575(00)00092-0
- Wettlaufer A, Florica RO, Asbridge M, Beirness D, Brubacher J, Callaghan R, et al. Estimating the harms and costs of cannabis-attributable collisions in the Canadian provinces. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2017) 173:185–90. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2016.12.024
- Attwood DA, Williams RD, McBurney LJ, Frecker RC. Braking performance of drivers under the influence of alcohol and cannabis. In: *Proceedings* of the Human Factors Society Annual Meeting. Los Angeles, CA (1980). doi: 10.1177/107118138002400140
- Cascini F, Aiello C, Di Tanna G. Increasing delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (Delta-9-THC) content in herbal cannabis over time: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Curr Drug Abuse Rev.* (2012) 5:32–40. doi: 10.2174/1874473711205010032
- Chandra S, Radwan MM, Majumdar CG, Church JC, Freeman TP, ElSohly MA. New trends in cannabis potency in USA and Europe during the last decade (2008-2017). Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. (2019) 269:5–15. doi: 10.1007/s00406-019-00983-5
- Cash MC, Cunnane K, Fan C, Romero-Sandoval EA. Mapping cannabis potency in medical and recreational programs in the United States. *PLoS ONE.* (2020) 15:e0230167. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.02 30167
- Health Canada. Canadian Cannabis Survey (2019). Available online at: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/publications/drugshealth-products/canadian-cannabis-survey-2019-summary.html
- Bondallaz P, Favrat B, Chtioui H, Fornari E, Maeder P, Giroud C. Cannabis and its effects on driving skills. *Forensic Sci Int.* (2016) 268:92–102. doi: 10.1016/j.forsciint.2016.09.007
- 33. Sayer G, Ialomiteanu A, Stoduto G, Wickens CM, Mann RE, Le Foll B, et al. Increased collision risk among drivers who report driving after using alcohol and after using cannabis. *Can J Public Health.* (2014) 105:e92–3. doi: 10.17269/cjph.105.4351
- 34. Ronen A, Chassidim HS, Gershon P, Parmet Y, Rabinovich A, Bar-Hamburger R, et al. The effect of alcohol, THC and their combination on perceived effects, willingness to drive and performance of driving and non-driving tasks. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2010) 42:1855–65. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2010. 05.006
- 35. Hartley S, Simon N, Larabi A, Vaugier I, Barbot F, Quera-Salva MA, et al. Effect of smoked cannabis on vigilance and accident risk using simulated driving in occasional and chronic users and the pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic relationship. *Clin Chem.* (2019) 65:684–93.doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2018.299727
- Lenne MG, Dietze PM, Triggs TJ, Walmsley S, Murphy B, Redman JR. The effects of cannabis and alcohol on simulated arterial driving: Influences of driving experience and task demand. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2010) 42:859–66. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2009.04.021
- 37. Micallef J, Dupouey J, Jouve E, Truillet R, Lacarelle B, Taillard J, et al. Cannabis smoking impairs driving performance on the simulator and real driving: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover trial. *Fundam Clin Pharmacol.* (2018) 32:558–70. doi: 10.1111/fcp.12382

- Papafotiou K, Carter JD, Stough C. The relationship between performance on the standardised field sobriety tests, driving performance and the level of Delta9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) in blood. *Forensic Sci Int.* (2005) 155:172–8. doi: 10.1016/j.forsciint.2004.11.009
- Ronen A, Gershon P, Drobiner H, Rabinovich A, Bar-Hamburger R, Mechoulam R, et al. Effects of THC on driving performance, physiological state and subjective feelings relative to alcohol. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2008) 40:926–34. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2007.10.011
- Anderson BM, Rizzo M, Block RI, Pearlson GD, O'Leary DS. Sex differences in the effects of marijuana on simulated driving performance. *J Psychoactive Drugs*. (2010) 42:19–30. doi: 10.1080/02791072.2010.10399782
- Brands B, Mann RE, Wickens CM, Sproule B, Stoduto G, Sayer GS, et al. Acute and residual effects of smoked cannabis: impact on driving speed and lateral control, heart rate, and self-reported drug effects. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2019) 205:107641. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2019.107641
- Liguori A, Gatto CP, Robinson JH. Effects of marijuana on equilibrium, psychomotor performance, and simulated driving. *Behav Pharmacol.* (1998) 9:599–609. doi: 10.1097/00008877-199811000-00015
- Liguori A, Gatto CP, Jarrett DB. Separate and combined effects of marijuana and alcohol on mood, equilibrium and simulated driving. *Psychopharmacology*. (2002) 163:399–405. doi: 10.1007/s00213-002-1124-0
- 44. Tank A, Tietz T, Daldrup T, Schwender H, Hellen F, Ritz-Timme S, et al. On the impact of cannabis consumption on traffic safety: a driving simulator study with habitual cannabis consumers. *Int J Legal Med.* (2019) 133:1411–20. doi: 10.1007/s00414-019-02006-3
- Arkell TR, Lintzeris N, Kevin RC, Ramaekers JG, Vandrey R, Irwin C, et al. Cannabidiol (CBD) content in vaporized cannabis does not prevent tetrahydrocannabinol (THC)-induced impairment of driving and cognition. *Psychopharmacology*. (2019) 236:2713–24. doi: 10.1007/s00213-019-05246-8
- Hartman RL, Brown TL, Milavetz G, Spurgin A, Pierce RS, Gorelick DA, et al. Cannabis effects on driving lateral control with and without alcohol. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2015) 154:25–37. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2015.06.015
- Ogourtsova T, Kalaba M, Gelinas I, Korner-Bitensky N, Ware MA. Cannabis use and driving-related performance in young recreational users: a within-subject randomized clinical trial. *CMAJ Open.* (2018) 6:E453–62. doi: 10.9778/cmajo.20180164
- Bosker WM, Kuypers KP, Theunissen EL, Surinx A, Blankespoor RJ, Skopp G, et al. Medicinal Delta(9) -tetrahydrocannabinol (dronabinol) impairs onthe-road driving performance of occasional and heavy cannabis users but is not detected in Standard Field Sobriety Tests. *Addiction*. (2012) 107:1837–44. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03928.x
- Veldstra JL, Bosker WM, de Waard D, Ramaekers JG, Brookhuis KA. Comparing treatment effects of oral THC on simulated and on-the-road driving performance: testing the validity of driving simulator drug research. *Psychopharmacology*. (2015) 232:2911–9. doi: 10.1007/s00213-015-3927-9
- Colizzi M, Bhattacharyya S. Cannabis use and the development of tolerance: a systematic review of human evidence. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2018) 93:1–25. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2018.07.014
- Broyd SJ, van Hell HH, Beale C, Yucel M, Solowij N. Acute and chronic effects of cannabinoids on human cognition-a systematic review. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2016) 79:557–67. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.12.002
- Downey LA, King R, Papafotiou K, Swann P, Ogden E, Boorman M, et al. The effects of cannabis and alcohol on simulated driving: influences of dose and experience. *Accid Anal Prev.* (2013) 50:879–86. doi: 10.1016/j.aap.2012.07.016
- Dahlgren MK, Sagar KA, Smith RT, Lambros AM, Kuppe MK, Gruber SA. Recreational cannabis use imparis driving performance in the absence of acute intoxication. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2019) 208:107771. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2019.107771
- Doroudgar S, Mae Chuang H, Bohnert K, Canedo J, Burrowes S, Perry PJ. Effects of chronic marijuana use on driving performance. *Traffic Inj Prev.* (2018) 19:1–7. doi: 10.1080/15389588.2018.1501800
- 55. Hasin DS, Saha TD, Kerridge BT, Goldstein RB, Chou SP, Zhang H, et al. Prevalence of marijuana use disorders in the United States between 2001-2002 and 2012-2013. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2015) 72:1235–42. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.1858
- Khan SS, Secades-Villa R, Okuda M, Wang S, Perez-Fuentes G, Kerridge BT. Gender differences in cannabis use disorders: results from the National Epidemiologic Survey of Alcohol and Related Conditions.

Drug Alcohol Depend. (2013) 130:101-8. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2012. 10.015

- Herrmann ES, Weerts EM, Vandrey R. Sex differences in cannabis withdrawal symptoms among treatment-seeking cannabis users. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol.* (2016) 23:415–21. doi: 10.1037/pha0000053
- Matheson J, Sproule B, Di Ciano P, Fares A, Le Foll B, Mann RE, et al. Sex differences in the acute effects of smoked cannabis: evidence from a human laboratory study of young adults. *Psychopharmacology*. (2019) 237:305–16. doi: 10.1007/s00213-019-05369-y
- Anderson BM, Rizzo M, Block RI, Pearlson GD, O'Leary DS. Sex, drugs, and cognition: effects of marijuana. J Psychoactive Drugs. (2010) 42:413–24. doi: 10.1080/02791072.2010.10400704
- Arkell TR, Spindle TR, Kevin RC, Vandrey R, McGregor IS. The failings of *per se* limits to detect cannabis-induced driving impairment: results from a simulated driving study. *Traffic Inj Prev.* (2021) 22:1–6. doi: 10.1080/15389588.2020.1851685
- Hartman RL, Brown TL, Milavetz G, Spurgin A, Pierce RS, Gorelick DA, et al. Cannabis effects on driving longitudinal control with and without alcohol. J Appl Toxicol. (2016) 36:1418–29. doi: 10.1002/jat.3295
- Kruger DJ, Kruger JS. Medical cannabis users' comparisons between medical cannabis and mainstream medicine. J Psychoactive Drugs. (2019) 51:31–6. doi: 10.1080/02791072.2018.1563314
- Bonar EE, Cranford JA, Arterberry BJ, Walton MA, Bohnert KM, Ilgen MA. Driving under the influence of cannabis among medical cannabis patients with chronic pain. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2019) 195:193–7. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.11.016
- 64. Di Ciano P, Matamoros A, Matheson J, Fares A, Hamilton HA, Wickens CM, et al. Effects of therapeutic cannabis on simulated driving: a pilot study. *J Concurrent Dis.* (2020) 2:3–13.
- Watson TM, Mann RE, Wickens CM, Brands B. Deterring driving under the influence of cannabis: knowledge and beliefs of drivers in a remedial program. *Can J Criminol Crim Just.* (2019) 61:1–20. doi: 10.3138/cjccj.2018-0020
- 66. Mann RE, Stoduto G, Macdonald S, Brands B. Implications for public health and transport policy. In: Sznitman SR, Olsson B, Room R, editors. A Cannabis Reader: Global Issues and Local Experiences. Perspectives on Cannabis Controversies, Treatment and Regulation in Europe. Lisbon: European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2008). p. 173–203.
- Moskowitz H. Marihuana and driving. Accid Anal Prevent. (1985) 17:323–45. doi: 10.1016/0001-4575(85)90034-X
- Berghaus G, Guo B. Medicines and driver fitness findings from a meta-analysis of experimental studies as basic information to patients, physicians and experts. In: Kloeden CN, McLean AJ, editor. *Alcohol, Drugs, and Traffic Safety — T'95.* Adelaide, SA: University of Adelaide (1995). p. 295–300.
- Ashton CH. Pharmacology and effects of cannabis: a brief review. Br J Psychiatry. (2001) 178:101–6. doi: 10.1192/bjp.178.2.101
- 70. Spindle TR, Cone EJ, Schlienz NJ, Mitchell JM, Bigelow GE, Flegel R, et al. Acute effects of smoked and vaporized cannabis in healthy adults who infrequently use cannabis: a crossover trial. *JAMA Netw Open.* (2018) 1:e184841. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.4841
- Ramaekers JG, Berghaus G, van Laar M, Drummer OH. Dose related risk of motor vehicle crashes after cannabis use. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2004) 73:109–19. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2003. 10.008

- Grotenhermen F, Leson G, Berghaus G, Drummer OH, Kruger HP, Longo M, et al. Developing limits for driving under cannabis. *Addiction*. (2007) 102:1910–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1360-0443.2007.02009.x
- Vindenes V, Jordbru D, Knapskog AB, Kvan E, Mathisrud G, Slordal L, et al. Impairment based legislative limits for driving under the influence of non-alcohol drugs in Norway. *Forensic Sci Int.* (2012) 219:1–11. doi: 10.1016/j.forsciint.2011.11.004
- Schulze H, Schumacher MB, Urmeew R, Auerbach K. DRUID Final Report: Work Performed, Main Results and Recommendations. Bergisch Gladbach: Federal Highway Research Institute (2012).
- Celius EG, Vila C. The influence of THC:CBD oromucosal spray on driving ability in patients with multiple sclerosis-related spasticity. *Brain Behav.* (2018) 8:e00962. doi: 10.1002/brb3.962
- Arkell TR, Vinckenbosch F, Kevin RC, Theunissen EL, McGregor IS, Ramaekers JG. Effect of cannabidiol and Delta9-tetrahydrocannabinol on driving performance: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA*. (2020) 324:2177–86. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.21218
- 77. Lee D, Milman G, Barnes AJ, Goodwin RS, Hirvonen J, Huestis MA. Oral fluid cannabinoids in chronic, daily cannabis smokers during sustained, monitored abstinence. *Clin Chem.* (2011) 57:1127–36. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2011.164822
- Pope HGJr, Gruber AJ, Yurgelun-Todd D. The residual neuropsychological effects of cannabis: the current status of research. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (1995) 38:25–34. doi: 10.1016/0376-8716(95)01097-I
- Yesavage JA, Leirer VO, Denari M, Hollister LE. Carry-over effects of marijuana intoxication on aircraft pilot performance: a preliminary report. *Am J Psychiatry*. (1985) 142:1325–9. doi: 10.1176/ajp.142.11.1325
- Leirer VO, Yesavage JA, Morrow DG. Marijuana carry-over effects on aircraft pilot performance. *Aviat Space Environ Med.* (1991) 62:221–7.
- Ramaekers JG. Driving under the influence of cannabis: an increasing public health concern. JAMA. (2018) 319:1433–4. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.1334
- Gjerde H, Morland J. Risk for involvement in road traffic crash during acute cannabis intoxication. *Addiction*. (2016) 111:1492–5. doi: 10.1111/add.13435
- Fischer B, Russell C, Sabioni P,van den Brink W, Le Foll B, Hall W, et al. Lower-risk cannabis use guidelines: a comprehensive update of evidence and recommendations. *Am J Public Health.* (2017) 107:e1–12. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2017.303818a

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Brands, Di Ciano and Mann. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Age- and Sex-Related Cortical Gray Matter Volume Differences in Adolescent Cannabis Users: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Voxel-Based Morphometry Studies

Aliyah Allick^{1,2}, Grace Park^{1,2}, Kwon Kim^{1,2}, Michelle Vintimilla^{1,2}, Krutika Rathod^{1,2}, Rachael Lebo^{3,4}, Julie Nanavati³ and Christopher J. Hammond^{1,2,5*}

² Department of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, United States, ³ Welch Medical Library, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, United States, ⁴ I.D.

Weeks Library, Health Sciences Department, University of South Dakota, Vermillion, SD, United States, ⁵ Behavioral

Pharmacology Research Unit, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, United States

¹ Division of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, United States,

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Aviv M. Weinstein, Ariel University, Israel

Reviewed by:

Frederik Haarig, Rudolf Virchow Glauchau Clinic, Germany Alessio Simonetti, Baylor College of Medicine, United States

*Correspondence:

Christopher J. Hammond chammo20@jhmi.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Addictive Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 21 July 2021 Accepted: 20 September 2021 Published: 01 December 2021

Citation:

Allick A, Park G, Kim K, Vintimilla M, Rathod K, Lebo R, Nanavati J and Hammond CJ (2021) Age- and Sex-Related Cortical Gray Matter Volume Differences in Adolescent Cannabis Users: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Voxel-Based Morphometry Studies. Front. Psychiatry 12:745193. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.745193 **Introduction:** Adolescent-onset cannabis use is rising in the era of marijuana legalization. Recent imaging studies have identified neuroanatomical differences between adult cannabis users and controls that are more prominent in early-onset users. Other studies point to sex-dependent effects of cannabis.

Methods: A systematic review following PRISMA guidelines and subsequent effect-size seed-based d mapping (SDM) meta-analyses were conducted to investigate relationships between age (across the 12-to-21-year-old developmental window), sex, and gray matter volume (GMV) differences between cannabis using (CU) and typically developing (TD) youth.

Results: Our search identified 1,326 citations, 24 of which were included in a qualitative analysis. A total of 6 whole-brain voxel-based morphometry (VBM) studies comparing regional GMV between 357 CU [mean (SD) age = 16.68 (1.28); 71% male] and 404 TD [mean (SD) age = 16.77 (1.36); 63% male] youth were included in the SDM-meta-analysis. Meta-analysis of whole-brain VBM studies identified no regions showing significant GMV difference between CU and TD youth. Meta-regressions showed divergent effects of age and sex on cortical GMV differences in CU vs. TD youth. Age effects were seen in the superior temporal gyrus (STG), with older-aged CU youth showing decreased and younger-aged CU youth showing increased STG GMV compared to age-matched TD youth. Parallel findings in the STG were also observed in relation to duration of CU (years) in supplemental meta-regressions. Regarding sex effects, a higher proportion of females in studies was associated with increased GMV in the middle occipital gyrus in CU vs. TD youth.

Conclusions: These findings suggest that GMV differences between CU and TD youth, if present, are subtle, and may vary as a function of age, cumulative cannabis exposure, and sex in young people. Whether age- and sex-related GMV differences are attributable to common predispositional factors, cannabis-induced neuroadaptive changes, or both warrant further investigation.

Keywords: adolescence, cannabis use and dependence, development, age, brain structural alterations, voxelbased morphometry, sex

INTRODUCTION

Cannabis is the most commonly used federally illicit, psychoactive drug by U.S. adolescents and young adults, and the most common drug problem that teens receive substance use treatment for in the U.S. (1, 2). Over 1.6 million adolescents between the ages of 12 and 17 and 7.6 million young adults between the ages of 18 and 25 residing in the U.S. report current use of cannabis (1). In 2018, 24% of U.S. high school seniors reported past-30-day use of cannabis with 6.4% reporting daily use (3, 4). Patterns of cannabis use (CU) have changed among U.S. youth during the era of cannabis legalization. Over the past two decades, legalization of cannabis for medical and recreational use by a majority of U.S. states has dramatically altered societal perceptions of youth and their parents, resulting in a more permissive environment and increased access to cannabis, including new cannabis products (e.g., concentrates, edibles, vaped cannabis) with high concentrations of delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (Δ -9-THC), the main psychoactive component of cannabis (5). While population-wide use of cannabis by adolescents has not changed appreciably in the past 10 years, recent studies point to increased prevalence of daily CU and expanded use of concentrates and vaped cannabis among U.S. youth, along with increased prevalence of CU among different subgroups (e.g., college-aged young adults) (5). This is problematic given growing literature that recreational use of cannabis, particularly high- Δ -9-THC-potency cannabis, during adolescence is associated with numerous adverse health outcomes including increased risk for psychiatric disorders, academic failure, and higher rates of morbidity and mortality (6, 7).

The use of cannabis during adolescence may have complex effects on brain structure and function that extend into adulthood (8). While preclinical studies show strong and consistent evidence for a causal relationship between exposure to cannabinoids and changes in brain morphology [see (9) and (10) for reviews], there is conflicting evidence on the longterm effects of cannabis on brain structure in humans (11). Evidence from human structural magnetic resonance imaging (sMRI) studies has been mixed to date, with some studies reporting increased brain volumes related to CU (12) and other studies reporting decreased brain volumes (13) or the absence of volumetric differences between CU and non-users (11). Factors thought to contribute to the variability in human sMRI findings related to cannabis exposure include age of cannabis initiation and onset of regular use, frequency and chronicity of use, co-occurrence/comorbidity of CU with other substance use and substance use disorders such as alcohol and tobacco, and the presence of comorbid psychiatric disorders (11, 14). Many of these confounding factors also emerge during adolescence, a period of increased sensitivity to the negative effects of Δ -9-THC, alcohol, and nicotine exposure (8).

One understudied factor that may account for some of the variance observed in morphologic findings is the age or developmental period at which cannabis exposure effects are investigated. Based upon systematic examination of the adult sMRI literature [see (15) for review], adult studies typically show evidence of decreased gray matter volume (GMV) between CU adults and age-matched non-using controls. Compared to agematched controls, decreased GMV in CU adults [especially heavy users (15, 16), dependent users (17, 18), and those who initiated cannabis before age 16 (19, 20)] has been observed across diverse brain regions with elevated cannabinoid receptor type 1 (CB1) expression including the medial temporal cortex, temporal pole, hippocampus/parahippocampal gyrus, insula, amygdala, thalamus, prefrontal cortex (PFC), orbitofrontal cortex (OFC), and cerebellum. Relatedly, a recently published meta-analysis of adult sMRI studies showed that regular CU adults had decreased hippocampal and medial and lateral OFC volumes compared to age-matched controls (21). Other adult sMRI studies have shown no neuroanatomical differences between CU adults and age-matched controls (11, 22). Notably absent from this literature are GMV studies in adults that show increased cortical thickness or GMV in relation to cannabis use (21), although one or two studies have reported increased volumes in non-cortical regions including the striatum (23) and cerebellum (15). In contrast, based upon systematic examination of the adolescent sMRI literature [see (24) for review], more variability in morphologic findings is seen, and the opposite pattern of cannabis-related GMV abnormalities is observed, with a number of studies showing larger GMV volumes in CU compared to typicallydeveloping (TD) youth (12, 25, 26). Across these studies, differences in GMV between CU and TD youth are primarily seen in the same brain regions as those observed in CU adults (e.g., amygdala, hippocampus, PFC, cerebellum). Using data from the IMAGEN trial, Orr et al. (12) found evidence for increased GMV in the amygdala, hippocampus, striatum, left PFC, lingual gyrus, posterior cingulate, and cerebellum in a sample of 14-yearold low-level CU compared to age-matched TD youth. Another study by Medina et al. (26) reported increased hippocampal volumes in adolescent CU compared to TD youth. Not all studies have shown increased GMV in adolescent CU compared to age-matched youth. In addition to studies showing null findings (11), some studies have conversely shown decreased GMV in CU vs. age-matched TD youth (27), although these have been primarily in late adolescent or young adult samples. When taken together, the collective findings across adult and adolescent sMRI studies suggest the possibility of an age/developmental gradient with regard to the effects of cannabis exposure on cortical morphology. As such, age-related influences on the relationship between CU and morphology warrant further investigation, especially across adolescence and young adulthood (ages 12-21 years), the main time period of peak cannabis exposure and cortical maturational changes.

Another factor that could account for variance in morphological findings across studies is the distribution of females-to-male participants in studies. There is growing evidence in support of sex differences in the development, clinical and behavioral presentation, and neural correlates of CU from both clinical and preclinical studies (28). Women begin using cannabis at a later age than men and progress more quickly from first use to dependence (known as the "telescoping" effect) (29), although this pattern is less pronounced in adolescents. Women also report greater abuse-related subjective effects, withdrawal severity, and cannabis-related problems, along with higher rates of comorbid mood and anxiety disorders compared to men (28, 30, 31). In preclinical studies, female rodents show greater sensitivity to the anxiogenic, reinforcing, and sedative effects of cannabinoids (32). While preclinical adolescent cannabis exposure studies largely show widespread desensitization and downregulation of CB1 receptors in the brains of both male and female rodents, some studies also point to sex-specific effects in the cerebellum, hippocampus, PFC, amygdala, and striatum (28, 33). Recent human imaging studies indicate that sex may moderate the relationship between CU and brain morphometry in PFC, ACC, cerebellar, and amygdala regions in adolescents and adults (34, 35). Results from two studies in CU adolescents found that female cannabis users had increased PFC and amygdala volumes compared to female controls, while male cannabis users had smaller volumes or no volumetric differences from male controls (26, 34) [conversely see (36)]. These findings indicate the need for future imaging studies to determine how sex influences the neuroanatomical alterations observed in relation to cannabis exposure in humans.

Given the changing legal status of cannabis and potential for negative downstream effects on health indices for American youth, it is increasingly important to understand the effects of CU on neurodevelopment. Major time sensitive goals of the scientific field today are to determine if neuroanatomical abnormalities emerge as a result of adolescent cannabis exposure, and if present, whether these abnormalities mediate the relationship between cannabis exposure during adolescence and adverse health outcomes in adulthood. Variability in morphological findings across studies in the nascent literature warrant further investigation, especially, to determine whether some of the variance across studies is the result of age/developmental effects or cumulative cannabis exposure, and whether sex-dependent effects are present. Obtaining a comprehensive understanding of neurodevelopmental and sex-dependent effects of CU on GMV requires meta-analysis of sMRI studies examining adolescent

boys and girls at various developmental stages. As such, the present study, a whole-brain voxel-based morphometry (VBM) meta-analysis, focused on age-related and sex-related cortical and subcortical GMV differences in relation to CU across adolescence and young adulthood. Using effect-size seed-based d mapping (SDM, also known as signed differential mapping) (37), a coordinate-based meta-analytic approach on whole-brain VBM studies comparing CU and TD youth, our study aims were three-fold: (1) to identify brain regions of increased or decreased GMV in CU relative to TD youth, (2) to explore whether specific regional GMV differences in CU vs. TD youth are age-related (i.e., do they vary as a function of age), and (3) to determine if regional GMV differences in CU vs. TD youth are sex-dependent (i.e., do they vary as a function of the distribution of females-to-male participants in the sample). Based upon previous VBM studies (12, 34), we hypothesized that CU and TD youth would show GMV differences in brain regions with elevated CB1 receptor expression including the medial temporal lobe, hippocampus, amygdala, PFC, OFC, and cerebellum, and that these GMV differences would vary as a function of age and sex. Specifically, we predicted that increasing age across adolescence would be associated with decreasing GMV in these brain regions in CU youth compared to age-matched TD youth and that increasing proportion of female participants in studies would be associated with increasing GMV in these regions in CU vouth compared to sex-matched TD youth.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A systematic review of peer-reviewed studies was conducted following the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses (PRISMA) guidelines and methods (38). A subset of the studies from the review that included coordinate-level data or parametric maps were used in the SDM meta-analyses.

Search Strategy

We searched for studies indexed in the online databases PubMed/Medline, Cochrane, Embase, and Web Science from January 1990 to November 2019 using the following search terms: "Adolescent" [Mesh] OR "adolescent" OR "young adult" OR "youth" OR "teenager" AND "Neuroimaging" [Mesh] OR "Magnetic Resonance Imaging" [Mesh] OR "MRI" OR "structural MRI" OR "sMRI" OR "voxel-based morphometry" OR "VBM" "voxel-based" OR "voxel-wise" OR "neuroimaging" OR OR "brain circuit" OR "neural" AND "Cannabis-Related Disorders" [Mesh] OR "cannabis use" OR "marijuana use" OR "cannabis abuse" OR "marijuana abuse" OR "cannabis dependenc*[tiab]" OR "marijuana dependenc*[tiab]" OR "cannabis addiction" OR "marijuana addiction" OR "cannabis use disorder" OR "marijuana use disorder" OR "cannabis*[tiab]" OR "marijuana*[tiab]" OR "marihuana*[tiab]" OR "∆-9-tetrahydrocannabidol" OR "THC". Broad search terms were used to minimize the likelihood of the search not identifying all relevant studies. In addition, we manually scanned the references of included studies and cross-referenced relevant original research, reviews, and meta-analyses to identify studies that may have been missed by the search.

Study Selection

Studies were selected if they met the following criteria: (1) included > 10 participants; (2) participants were between the ages of 12 and 21 years; (3) used diagnostic criteria for cannabis use disorder (CUD) as specified by the DSM (DSM-IV or DSM-5) or described frequency of cannabis use (e.g., daily, weekly, etc.) in study participants; (4) used whole-brain VBM and voxel-wise analyses; (5) reported within- or between-subject contrasts in GMV across cannabis use (CU) and typically developing (TD) control youth, or brain-behavior correlations between GMV and cannabis-related variables; (6) reported coordinates from the above whole-brain analyses in standardized anatomic space [i.e., Talairach or Montreal Neurologic Institute (MNI) space] and (7) provided information about the inclusion/exclusion criteria, clinical characteristics, and demographics of the study sample.

Articles that studied adolescent CU within the context of co-occurring psychiatric disorders were included if studies also included controls that did not use cannabis. Studies with young adult samples were included if they the mean age of participants was below 21 years.

Data Extraction

Articles were extracted, organized, and reviewed using Covidence software (covidence.org). Initial independent title and abstract evaluations were done to identify potential articles of interest by two authors (A.A. and K.R.). Data extraction accuracy showed high correspondence/agreement (>80%) between reviewers. Abstract evaluation was followed by an independent full-text review of articles. Group discussion was used to resolve uncertainties about inclusion criteria and finalize the list of articles included in the qualitative review and SDM meta-analysis.

To facilitate exploration and interpretation of results, studies that examined GMV differences but failed inclusion criteria due to lack of statistical maps or whole-brain analytic approaches were retained for the purposes of qualitative analysis.

To create the final list of studies included in the meta-analysis, we took a three-step approach: Studies identified with the above search that reported coordinates of anatomical differences in CU groups from whole-brain analyses in Talairach or MNI space were identified and marked for inclusion in the SDM metaanalysis. For those studies and for whole-brain VBM studies that provided insufficient information on coordinates, corresponding authors were contacted via email to determine if unthresholded statistical maps or coordinates could be provided. Additionally, we searched NeuroVault (neurovault.org) using select search terms (from above) to try to find unthresholded statistical maps from the relevant studies. These approaches did not yield additional studies or unthresholded statistical maps. Thus, peak coordinates from published data were used for the meta-analysis.

Data Analysis

SDM Meta-Analysis Procedures

All meta-analyses were carried out using the anisotropic effectsize signed differential mapping permuting subject images (SDM-PSI) software, v.6.21 (http://www.sdmproject.com). SDMmeta-analysis is a statistical technique for meta-analyzing neuroimaging data that approach that recreates voxel-level maps of effect sizes and their variance based upon T-maps (37). In contrast to other meta-analytic approaches, SDM enables original statistical parametric maps and peak coordinates to be combined, and reconstructs positive and negative effects within the same statistical maps, preventing a voxel from appearing in opposite directions, and providing for more accurate representation of the results.

Data Coding and Preparation for SDM Meta-Analysis

In preparation for the SDM meta-analysis, the following data coding steps were taken: For studies that met inclusion criteria, coordinates associated with CU groups or variables were manually recorded by two authors (A.A. and C.J.H.). Coded anatomical foci were then double screened for accuracy. If the studies reported coordinates in either Talairach or MNI coordinates, a text file containing the reported coordinates and the t-score associated with those coordinates was created. If a study reported multiple experiments, the results were still reported in the same text file. P-values or z-values were converted into t-scores using SDM Utilities calculator, otherwise sign of their effect was reported as positive or negative. In addition, a table was made the study identifier (main author), the t-score used to determine significance, and the number of people in the experimental and control groups. If a study reported a statistically significant corrected *p*-value, but didn't give provide sufficient information to transform the corrected *p*-value into a t-score, a t-score of 3.1 was used, providing a conservative estimate. Studies that had no significant peaks were also included. To prepare for the meta-regressions, data on CU and TD youth's age at time of scan, proportion of female participants, age range, average days of cannabis use in past-30-days, and duration of cannabis use (years) were obtained for each study and included as variables.

Meta-Analysis Procedures

The main analysis was conducted in two steps: First SDM meta-analyses were conducted on the statistical parametric maps showing group-level effects for each study to examine for unadjusted differences between youth with CU and matched TD youth. Next, two linear meta-regressions were conducted, one using mean age (years) at time of scan and the other using the proportion of females to males from each study as dependent variables to examine effects of increasing age across adolescence and increasing proportion of female sex on GMV. All models were thresholded using an uncorrected *p*-value < 0.005 consistent with other SDM meta-analyses (37). Familywise error correction was also carried out using 1,000 permutations, then thresholded using a corrected *p*-value of 0.05.

Reliability Analysis and Supplemental Subgroup Meta-Analyses and Meta-Regressions

To establish the reliability of our meta-analytic results, a jackknife analysis was performed by removing a single dataset and repeating the analysis in sequence. This was done for the primary SDM meta-analysis and meta-regression analyses. Supplemental subgroup meta-analyses were conducted to examine subgroup effects in (1) studies that controlled for alcohol and tobacco use, (2) studies that excluded youth with comorbid psychiatric disorders, and (3) studies with samples restricted to youth who met CUD diagnostic criteria. Supplemental linear metaregression analyses were used to examine the influence of (1) age range, (2) mean days of CU in the past 30 days (indexing recent CU), and (3) mean years of cannabis use (indexing duration of CU) on GMV differences between CU and TD youth.

RESULTS

Systematic Review and Qualitative Analysis

The initial search identified 1,327 citations with 822 records excluded following title and abstract screen. Out of 436 citations that underwent full text review, 20 studies examining GMV differences were included in the qualitative analysis, 6 of which met all inclusion criteria. A PRISMA flow diagram



References	Diagnosis	No. of CU youth (% male)	Age of CU youth, mean (range)	Quantity of CU by CU youth	No. of TD youth (% male)	Age of TD youth, mean (range)	Quantity of CU by TD youth	Sample	Measures of CU or CUD traits	Time between MR scan and last CU	Comorbidity (% of CU youth with each condition)	Scanner strength (T)	FWHM (mm)	P-value	Results
Cousijn et al. (40)	Weekiy CU ^A	33 (64%)	21.3 (18.0-25.0)	> 10 days per month; 1579.5 (1425.0) joints lifetime use; duration use; 2.5(1.9) years	42 (62%)	21.9 (18.0-25.0)	<50 joints lifetime use		TLFB; CUDIT	24 h abstinent; average abstinence in CU sample: 1.8 (2.3) days		3.0T	8	ROI mask: p < 0.005 Whole Brain: p < 0.001, FWE: $p < 0.05$	Group-level analysis Heavy cannabis using adolescents hau larger L/R anterior cerebellum volumes compared to Controls but did not differ from controls i volumes of other brain regions. Correlation analysis Among heavy CU adolescents, amygdala and hippocampal volumes correlated negatively with the amount of cannabis us or problem-severity scores.
Gilman et al. (39)	Weekly ND-CU ^B	20 (45%)	21.3 (18.0-25.0)	>one use per week; 3.8 days/week; 11.2 joints/week; duration use: 6.21(3.43) years	20 (45%)	20.7 (18.0-25.0)	<5 use episodes lifetime; 0 use episodes in past 12 months	-	TLFB; SCID DSM-IV	Overnight abstinence (> 12 hours)	OTU (70%) DTU (5%)	3.0T	6.9		Group-level analysis For GMV: MJ users had increased nucleu accumbens volumes compared to HC that reached trend-level. For GM density: MJ users had increased GM density in the left nucleus accumbens extending into the subcallosal cortex, hypothalamus, amygdala, and SL-extended amygdala after controlling for age, sex, alcohol use, and cigarette smoking.
Jarvis et al. (42)	BP-CUD ^C	7 (29%)	15 (12.0-18.0)		BP: 7 (43%)	16 (12.0-19.0)	0	Clinical: Inpatient Psychiatric Unit	SCID DSM-IV, ASI, Substance Abuse Course- Modified Life II	hours	BP (100%)	3.0T	12	$P \le 0.001$, minimum cluster size 200 voxels	Group-level analyses: BP w/ CUD patients had decreased GMV in left fusiform gyrus and increased GMV in the right caudate and precentral gyrus and increased GM density in th right middle occipital gyrus, rigi fusiform gyrus, and cerebellar vermis compared to BP w/o CUD patients.
Orr et al. (12)	Low-level CU ^D	46 (65%)	14.6 (14–16)	1-2 instances of CU, lifetime; duration use: < 1 year	46 (48%)	14.5 (14.0-16.0)	0	Community	ESPAD	NP; 13% of CU reported use of cannabis in past 7 days; 22% of CU reported use in past 30 days.	None	3.0T	8	P < 0.001,600 voxel cluster	Group-level analysis Low-level early-adolescent cannabis user had larger volumes in a number of brain regions compared to non-using age-matched controls. Low levels of cannabis use in cohort one was associated with greater gray matter volume in the hippocampus, amygdala, and striatum, bilateral parietal regions, cerebellum, and left middle temporal gyrus. Correlation analysis In addition, the magnitude of differences in GMV were associated with CB receptor availability from a separate dataset.

 TABLE 1 | Summary of VBM studies included in the meta-analysis.

Allick et al.

(Continued)

TABLE 1 | Continued

References Diagnosis	No. of CU youth (% male)	•	Quantity of CU by CU youth	No. of TD youth (% male)	Age of TD youth, mean (range)	Quantity of CU by TD youth	Sample	Measures of CU or CUD traits	Time between MR scan and last CU	Comorbidity (% of CU youth with each condition)	Scanner strength (T)		P-value	Results
Thayer et al. Weekly CU ^E (41)	201 (74%)	16 (14.0-18.0)	>one use per week; 20.6 (9.5) use days in past 30 days; duration use: NP	238 (66%)	16.0 (14.0-18.0	0	Juvenile Justice Involved	TLFB	NP	Alcohol Use	3.0T	6.9	Whole Brain: P < 0.001, 1000 voxel cluster	Group-level analysis No group-level differences in GMV were observed between CU and TD youth.
Weiland et al. Daily CU (11)	50 (82%)	16.7 (14.0-18.0)	Daily use of cannabis; duration use: NP	50 (72%)	16.8 (14.0-18.0)	0	Juvenile Justice Involved	TLFB, past 90 days	NP	Alcohol Use	3.0T	6.9	Clusterwise extent correction: t > 2.3, F > 3.0	Group-level analysis There was no significant difference in any brain region between cannabis users and controls.

^AIn Cousijn et al. (40), CU participants were heavy CU young adults defined as using cannabis 10 or more days in the month prior to assessment (i.e. > two times per week) and using cannabis on > 240 days over the 2 years prior to assessment. ^BIn Gilman et al. (39) – CU participants were defined as weekly or more frequent CU who did not meet DSM-IV criteria for cannabis dependence. ^CIn Jarvis et al. (42), all participants were diagnosed with Bipolar Disorder (BP) with CU participants also meeting criteria for DSM-IV diagnosis of current cannabis use disorder (CUD) based upon psychiatric interview (SU module of SCID, DSM-IV). ^DIn Orr et al. (12), CU participants were low-frequency users defined as using cannabis on 1 or 2 instances in their lifetime based upon the ESPAD. ^EIn Thayer et al. (41) cannabis use disorder weekly or more frequently over the past 30 days from the TLFB with days use examined as a predictor of VBM outcomes in a combined sample of CU and non-using youth and in a sample restricted to participants using cannabis weekly or more frequently over the past 30 days. ^FIn Weiland et al. (11), CU participants were adolescents who used cannabis on a daily basis over the past 90 days.

ND-CU, Nondependent cannabis users; CU, cannabis users; BP, CUD Bipolar Disorder and CUD comorbidity; SCID (DSM-IV), Substance Use Disorder module of Structural Clinical Interview for Diagnostic and Statistical Manual Mental Disorders, 4th edition; ASI, Addictions Severity Index; ESPAD, European School Survey Project on Alcohol and Drugs; CUDIT, Cannabis Use Disorder Identification Test; TLFB, Timeline Follow Back; TU, Tobacco Users; OTU, Occasional Tobacco User; DTU, Daily Tobacco Users; NP, Not provided.

depicting the search process is presented in **Figure 1** and results from the qualitative analysis (**Supplementary Results S1** and **Supplementary Table S1**) are presented in the supplement.

Study and Sample Characteristics

Six eligible whole-brain VBM studies (11, 12, 39–42) that involved a direct comparison of GMV between CU youth [n =357; mean (SD) age = 16.68 (1.28); age range 14-25 years] and TD youth [n = 403; mean (SD) age = 16.77 (1.36); age range 14-25 years] were included in the SDM meta-analysis (**Table 1**). One hundred and five (29.4%) of the 357 CU youth and 151 (37.5%) of the 403 TD youth from the six eligible studies were female. In the meta-analytic sample, the mean ages (t = 0.01, p = 0.99) and proportion of participants who were of female sex (t = -0.05, p =0.96) did not significantly differ across CU and TD groups. One study (42) examined GMV differences between CUD and non-CUD participants with bipolar disorder (BP). All analyses were run with and without this study. Four of six studies controlled for alcohol use in their main analyses and five of six controlled for tobacco use (**Supplementary Table S2**).

Meta-Analysis: Regional GMV Differences in CU vs. TD Youth

The primary SDM meta-analysis (not investigating age or sex) identified no regions showing significant GMV differences between youth with CU compared to TD youth. This null finding remained when analyses were rerun after from a restricted sample excluding the Jarvis et al. study of BP-CUD youth.

Meta-Regression Analysis: Age-Related GMV Effects

Results from the SDM meta-regression examining the effect of age at time of scan on GMV differences between CU and TD youth are shown in **Figure 2**. The age-related meta-regression showed that increasing mean age across adolescence was associated with a relative decrease in GMV in youth with CU vs. age-matched TD youth in the left superior temporal gyrus (L-STG: 85 voxel cluster; MNI peak coordinate: x = -54, y = -4, z = -12; SDM Zmap = -3.168, p = 0.0008). This finding remained significant after repeating the main analysis following the removal of a single study in which both CU and TD participants had BP (42).

Meta-Regression Analysis: Sex-Related GMV Effects

Results from the SDM meta-regression examining sex-dependent effects on GMV differences between CU and TD youth are shown in **Figure 3**. The sex-related meta-regression showed that increasing proportion of female participants in studies was associated with a relative increase in GMV in youth with CU compared to sex-matched TD youth in the right middle occipital gyrus (R-MOG: 162 voxel cluster; MNI peak coordinate: x = 36, y = -80, z = 28; SDM Zmap = 3.953, p = 0.00004). This finding was no longer significant following the removal of the Jarvis et al. study but remained significant after repeating the main analysis following the removal of each other study.

Supplemental Analyses

As too few whole-brain VBM studies were identified for properly powered subgroup analyses, our planned a priori subgroup analyses were not conducted. Based upon the results from the main analysis which identified a significant age-related and sex-related GMV effects, we chose to still conduct our planned a priori supplemental meta-regression analyses examining the effect of other variables (recent CU frequency, duration of CU, and age range of studies) on GMV. These supplemental analyses are underpowered and should be interpreted as exploratory only. In supplemental meta-regression analyses, increasing duration of CU was associated with a relative decrease in GMV in the L-STG in CU vs. TD youth (Supplementary Figure S1: 145 voxel cluster; MNI peak coordinate: x = -52, y = -4, z =-14; SDM Zmap = -3.542, p = 0.0002). None of the other assessed variables were significantly associated with GMV differences between CU and TD youth in supplemental metaregression analyses.

Reliability Analysis

Jackknife sensitivity analysis of the primary meta-analytic results identified no additional significant clusters when studies were sequentially removed from the analysis. Jackknife sensitivity analyses of the meta-regression results (**Supplementary Tables S4, S5**) showed that age-related and sex-related GMV effects were largely preserved through most study combinations. Age-related GMV effects in the L-STG were preserved in four out of six study combinations and the sex-related GMV effects in R-MOG were preserved in five out of six study combinations. The L-STG cluster identified in the supplemental analyses showing GMV differences as a function of duration of CU was observed in four of the six studies (**Supplementary Table S6**).

DISCUSSION

The present meta-analysis investigated age-related and sexrelated GMV differences between CU and TD youth to determine the influence of age and sex on reported cannabis-brain morphology relationships across adolescence. To our knowledge this is the first imaging-based meta-analysis of VBM studies of GMV to examine differences between CU and TD youth to specifically investigate for age-related and sex-related effects. The main findings were that CU youth (compared to TD youth) showed GMV differences in temporal and occipital regions that varied as a function of age and sex, respectively. When GMV differences were investigated without examining age or sex effects, no differences were observed between CU and TD youth. Across the six VBM studies included in the meta-analysis, there was significant heterogeneity noted in sample characteristics, comorbidity, and how CU was measured. Implications of these findings are discussed below.

Partially consistent with our hypotheses, we found evidence for age-related GMV differences between CU and TD youth in the L-STG but did not observe differences in other brain regions. This finding suggests that an age/developmental gradient effect



CU and TD youth shown in red. All results thresholded at p < 0.005. (B) Associations between age and gray matter differences in the left superior temporal cortex (85 voxels, SDM-Z = -3.168) (shown in red). Effect sizes (SDM-estimates) used to create the meta-regression plots were extracted from the peak of maximum slope significance. The meta-regression SDM-estimate value is derived from the proportion of studies that reported gray matter changes near the voxel so it is expected that some values are at 0 or near +/-1. Each included study is represented as a numbered dot, with the dot size reflecting relative total sample size of each specific study in comparison to the average total sample size of all six studies included in the regression. Study key: 1 =Gilman et al. (39); 2 = Thayer et al. (41); 3 = Weiland et al. (11); 4 = Orr et al. (12); 5 = Cousijn et al. (40); 6 = Jarvis et al. (42).

of cannabis exposure across adolescence may exist. If true, an age gradient effect could explain some of the divergent results observed across studies. That age-related GMV differences in temporal regions are present in CU youth and decrease as a function of age is consistent with preclinical studies showing non-linear morphologic changes in CB1 receptor enriched brain regions following adolescent cannabis exposure (9, 10). Our results parallel prior human imaging studies showing increased volume and thickness in temporal regions of early-adolescent cannabis users and decreased volumes and thickness in temporal regions of late-adolescent and young adult cannabis users (12, 43, 44). In supplemental analyses, we also identified GMV differences in a L-STG cluster that varied as a function of duration of CU and showed significant overlap with the L-STG cluster identified in our age-related meta-regression analysis. Age and duration of use may be conflated in our analyses, especially as increasing age is associated with increased duration of CU among CU youth. As such, future studies with longitudinal prospective designs, such as the Adolescent Brain Cognitive Development (ABCD) study, are needed to disentangle the relative impact of changes in age and cannabis exposure effects on brain morphology. Our GMV results are consistent with a previous study showing that CUD status influences cortical maturation of the L-STG in adolescents with and without early-onset psychosis (EOP) who were initially scanned at age 16 and then again 18-months later (45). Cannabis exposure starting early and persisting throughout the middle-to-late adolescent periods is associated with greater cortical thinning in PFC regions by young adulthood (46). Moreover, greater duration of CU and higher cumulative cannabis exposure is associated with smaller volumes and thinner cortices in temporal and frontal regions of chronic CU adults who started using in early adolescence (15, 19, 20, 27).

Our findings should be considered within a developmental framework. Adolescence is a critical age range during which extensive cortical thinning and GM reductions occur (47). These morphologic changes are believed to represent normal maturational processes related to synaptic pruning (48). Given this, the age gradient effect hinted at by our results suggests the possibility that divergent structural abnormalities may result from cannabis exposure at different ages (e.g., early adolescence



matter changes near the voxel so it is expected that some values are at 0 or near +/-1. Each included study is represented as a numbered dot, with the dot size reflecting relative total sample size of each specific study in comparison to the average total sample size of all six studies included in the regression. Study key: 1 = Gilman et al. (39); 2 = Thayer et al. (41); 3 = Weiland et al. (11); 4 = Orr et al. (12); 5 = Cousijn et al. (40); 6 = Jarvis et al. (42).

vs. young adulthood), and that cumulative cannabinoid exposure may also play a role in cannabis-brain morphology relationships. Further, this gradient could emerge as result of two distinct cannabis-related neuroadaptive/neurotoxic processes that shape cortical morphology in opposing ways at different times during development. For example, in early adolescence, a relative increase in L-STG volume in CU compared TD youth could reflect a disruption in synaptic pruning resulting in the preservation of synapses that would normally be eliminated during refinement of neural circuits (49). In contrast, during late adolescence/young adulthood a relative decrease in L-STG volume in CU compared to TD youth could reflect increased apoptotic mechanisms in specific neuronal cell bodies as a result of cannabis-induced neurotoxicity that occurs when cumulative cannabis exposure has exceeded a certain threshold (9). These developmental hypotheses require additional testing.

Of note, GMV effects related to age and duration of CU from our meta-regressions were both specific to the L-STG, a temporal region involved in auditory, speech, language, face, and emotion processing (50, 51). Temporal brain regions (such as the STG) have increased CB1 receptor expression compared to other cortical regions and thus may be more sensitive to cannabis

exposure (33). Our findings are consistent with prior behavioral and functional MRI studies showing evidence of impairments in sensory gating and emotional face processing tasks and altered fMRI blood-oxygen-level-dependent (BOLD) response in the L-STG in CU youth (52-55). The finding also shows relevant overlap with sMRI studies in EOP and schizophrenia (SZD), where reduced gray matter in the L-STG has been observed among individuals with EOP and SZD compared to controls and is associated with increased severity of hallucinations and delusions (56, 57). This may carry clinical significance, especially given the growing literature showing that adolescent CU, especially with high Δ -9-THC potency chemotypes, is associated with increased risk for developing psychotic and affective disorders (58). As such, structural abnormalities in L-STG related to cannabis exposure could lead to impairments in social-cognitive processing, which, in turn could increase the risk for psychotic and affective symptoms in CU youth. Based upon our results, additional research is warranted to investigate the potential role that L-STG abnormalities play in psychosis and negative emotionality of CU youth, as this work may improve our understanding of cannabis's contribution to neurodevelopmental risk factors for psychotic and affective disorders in young people.

One of the main objectives of this study was to investigate the influence of sex distribution on GMV differences between CU and TD youth to determine if any GMV effects are sexdependent. We identified an occipital cluster centered in the R-MOG that varied between CU and TD youth as a function of sex distribution showing increased GMV in CU compared to TD youth in studies that had a higher proportion of female participants and the opposite relationship (decreased GMV) in studies that had a higher proportion of male participants. This suggests that sex may moderate the relationship between cannabis exposure and occipital morphology during adolescence. Our results regarding sex-related GMV effects are consistent with prior studies in CU adolescents and adults that have shown differences in GMV, cortical thickness, and gyrification in women that are directionally opposition from those found in men (26, 34, 35, 59, 60). A number of possible factors could explain this result. Sex differences in the effect of adolescent cannabis exposure on occipital morphology could result from sexual dimorphism of endocannabinoid system (eCB) tonic signaling (61), CNS signaling pathways (62), hormonal influences (63), or pharmacokinetics (64). Additionally, they could reflect sex differences in brain age at time of cannabis exposure, given that adolescent girls brains are at a more advanced stage of maturation compared to age-matched boys (47). Based upon this, increased R-MOG volume in CU girls relative to sexmatched controls could be related to disruptions in synaptic pruning (49) and decreased R-MOG volume in CU boys could reflect increased sensitivity to cannabis-related neurotoxicity via apoptotic-mechanisms (9). Alternatively, this finding could reflect general neurodevelopmental differences between boys and girls, although this is less likely as sex differences in adolescent brain morphology are less pronounced in occipital regions (65, 66). The sex-related GMV effect could also be the result of differences in cannabis-related behavioral phenotypes between boys and girls who use cannabis. Adolescent boys initiate cannabis earlier than girls, and adolescent girls who use cannabis may have more cannabis-related problems and higher rates of cooccurring/comorbid affective symptoms and disorders, with all of these factors potentially impacting brain morphology (28).

The MOG is involved in visual information processing, attention, and affective and cognitive bias processing (67), which may be dysfunctional in CU individuals (68). Thus, our findings showing sex-related structural abnormalities in the MOG might underlie impairment in these neurocognitive processes and relate to the expression of increased cannabis-related problems and comorbid affective disorders in CU adolescent girls. This interpretation is supported by evidence from previous fMRI studies showing altered BOLD fMRI response in the R-MOG of CU adolescents and adults during visuospatial memory and attentional tasks (69-71) and a previous sMRI study showing cannabis-related changes cortical thickness in the occipital lobe of patients with EOP (56). The result also fits well with fMRI studies reporting alterations in BOLD fMRI response in the MOG and functional connectivity (FC) between the MOG and the thalamus, PFC, and hippocampus in adults with obsessive compulsive disorder (72) and women with depression (73). Moreover, the latter of these two findings points to possible sex differences in relation to MOG activity and connectivity in depressed women. This line of research warrants further study.

Regarding our main findings, it is important to note that our age- and sex-related GMV results showed modest effect sizes and were not replicated in the primary GMV metaanalysis. Given this, it is important to interpret these results cautiously. The age- and sex-related GMV findings could reflect true but subtle differences between CU and TD youth, or alternately could index individual differences in morphology that approximate the range of normal variability which is higher during development (11). Subtle morphological differences related to cannabis exposure, if present, could be obfuscated in studies that are underpowered or have a broad age-range or skewed sex distribution. Problematically, studies in the extant literature without these limitations are rare. Multiple genetic and environmental factors may contribute variance to neuroanatomical abnormalities observed in CU youth. Ageand sex-related GMV differences between CU and TD youth could predate cannabis exposure and be attributed to common predispositional factors, or alternatively could emerge following exposure as a result of cannabis-induced neuroadaptive changes. These explanations are not mutually exclusive. In fact, recent evidence has emerged that partially supports both models [e.g., shared genetic factors (74); premorbid OPFC volumes predicting cannabis initiation in adolescence (75); and cannabisinduced neuroadaptive changes (44, 46)] suggesting complex bidirectional relationships. The ongoing ABCD study should aid in clarifying the nature, directionality, and mediators and moderators of cannabis-brain morphology relationships emerging during adolescence. In addition to the ABCD study, other imaging-treatment studies should also be conducted to address more focal questions about the predictive capacity of neurobehavioral variables on CUD treatment outcomes and the moderating role of sex, age, and other clinical variables (comorbidity, polydrug use) as these types of studies may inform the development of sex-specific treatments and treatment matching algorithms in the future.

This meta-analytic report has a number of important limitations. As the study was a meta-analysis, it was reliant on the study methodology, analytic approaches, and assessments done in each of the VBM studies, few of which were designed or powered to answer specific research questions about age- and sex-related differences in brain morphometry. Based upon study heterogeneity, lack of sufficient information on experimental design and analyses reported by some studies, and the large number of studies using ROI-based analyses, we were limited to making inferences from published coordinates and the number of eligible studies for inclusion in the primary metaanalysis and meta-regressions was small (n = 6 studies). As such, our main analyses may have been under powered to detect subtle neuroanatomical differences with small effect sizes and there were insufficient number of studies to conduct appropriately powered subgroup analyses. We sought to address these issues by contacting authors and examining repositories for unthresholded statistical maps with the goal of expanding the number of included studies, but were unsuccessful. Changes in data management and reporting practices, including expectations

for sharing of unthresholded statistical maps or full datasets in online repositories, are needed to support meta-analytic inquiry in this still emerging field. The limited number of studies identified for our meta-analysis also limited our ability to conduct planned sensitivity analyses controlling for alcohol and tobacco co-use. This is problematic, as many CU youth co-use alcohol and tobacco products and recent studies suggest that co-use of cannabis, alcohol, and tobacco may interact and produce unique neuroanatomic and functional abnormalities in poly-users compared to mono-users of these drugs (76, 77). As such, future neuroimaging studies should seek to include polyand mono-users to dissociate distinct and overlapping effects cannabis, alcohol, and tobacco on brain development in youth. Given the focus on VBM studies, our results are inherently linked to the limitations of this sMRI analytic technique, including its weakness in detecting spatially complex group-level differences such as gyrification and microstructure. Still, it should be noted that our findings overlap with the results from sMRI studies in CU youth and adults measuring cortical thickness, surface area, and microstructural variation (39, 44, 78). Recent studies suggest divergent effects of youth CU on brain and health outcomes as a function of age of cannabis initiation (5, 20). As such, our decision to set the age window broadly (12-21 years) and to include studies with young adult samples could also be viewed as a limitation, although a necessary one, given the small number of whole-brain GMV studies identified for inclusion in the metaanalysis. As observable from Figure 2, including youth through age 21 years added variance to the GMV results. This may have obfuscated a main effect of cannabis exposure on GMV, if one was present, but also enabled the examination of GMV effects related to CU as a function of age, sex, and other demographic and clinical variables (which were heterogenous across samples), resulting in the identification of novel age-related and sexrelated GMV effects in CU vs. TD youth. Future populationbased longitudinal studies should investigate cannabis exposure effects between subjects across narrow age bands (12-14 years, 15-17 years, 18-19 years, 20-21 years) and within subjects over time to identify critical periods of vulnerability to cannabis exposure and to characterize the impact of cannabis exposure across adolescence on brain growth trajectories. Another major limitation is the lack of biochemical quantification of cannabis exposure, and specifically of Δ -9-THC and cannabidiol (CBD) levels, in studies included in this meta-analysis. This limited our ability to investigate this relevant domain. Given preliminary data showing divergent and at times opposing effects of Δ -9-THC and CBD on brain structure and function in adults (79), future studies should measure Δ -9-THC and CBD exposure from cannabis product use and relate these exposures to brain changes in CU youth. Lastly, the majority of studies used in the present meta-analytic report used cross-sectional designs precluding the ability to assign causal determinations. As the field grows and more studies are published using standardized neuroimaging methods and longitudinal designs, quantitative meta-analyses of these studies looking for convergent findings will further inform our understanding of the neurobiological effects of adolescent cannabis exposure. Despite these limitations, the study also has notable strengths. It is one of the first meta-analytic studies to examine neurobiological correlates of adolescent CU. As such, it identifies key targets to guide future research and theory development. Additional strengths include its use of SDM metaanalytic/meta-regression techniques and focus on quantitative assessment of the relationships between age, sex, cannabis exposure, and brain morphology in a developmental sample.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, the results of this meta-analysis suggest that CU youth have significantly reduced GMV in the L-STG and increased GMV in the R-MOG that vary as a function of age and sex, respectively. Duration of cannabis exposure was also associated with reduced L-STG GMV. These findings help to build a more coherent picture of structural alterations in CU youth and how factors such as age and sex influence the presentation of GMV alterations in this population. Our results lend further support to the hypothesis that adolescent cannabis exposure alters brain growth trajectories in subtle ways, and highlights the need for large-scale prospective longitudinal studies to further probe cannabis-brain morphology relationships.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AA: conceptualization, methodology, investigation, formal analysis, data curation, visualization, writing—original draft, and review and editing. GP: methodology, systematic review, and writing—review and editing. KK: data curation, visualization, and writing—review and editing. MV: visualization and writing—review and editing. KR: methodology, systematic review, data curation, visualization, and writing—review and editing. RL and JN: systematic review methodology, investigation, data collection and curation, and writing—review and editing. CH: conceptualization, methodology, investigation, formal analysis, data curation, writing—original draft, review and editing, and supervision. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by an AACAP Career Development Award for Adolescent Substance Abuse (K12DA000357) and from a Doris Duke Charitable Foundation Early Career Investigator Award.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt. 2021.745193/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

Allick et al

- SAMHSA. Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: results from the 2016 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (HHS Publication No. SMA 17-5044, NSDUH Series H-52). Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse Mental Health Services Administration, Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality (2018).
- SAMHSA. Treatment Episode Data Set (TEDS): 2017. Admissions to and Discharges from Publicly-Funded Substance Use Treatment. Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse Mental Health Services Administration, Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality (2019).
- Gentzke AS, Creamer M, Cullen KA, Ambrose BK, Willis G, Jamal A, et al. Vital signs: tobacco product use among middle and high school students -United States, 2011-2018. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. (2019) 68:157–64. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6806e1
- Johnston Lloyd D, Miech R.ichard A, O'Malley P.atrick M, Bachman J.erald G, Schulenberg J.ohn E, Patrick M.egan E. Monitoring the Future National Survey Results on Drug Use, 1975-2017: Overview, Key Findings on Adolescent Drug Use. Ann Arbor: Institute of Social Research Michigan (2018). doi: 10.3998/2027.42/148123
- Hammond CJ, Chaney A, Hendrickson B, Sharma P. Cannabis use among US. Adolescents in the era of marijuana legalization: a review of changing use patterns, comorbidity, and health correlates. Int Rev Psychiatry. (2020) 32:221–34. doi: 10.1080/09540261.2020.1713056
- Moore TH, Zammit S, Lingford-Hughes A, Barnes TR, Jones PB, Burke M, et al. Cannabis use and risk of psychotic or affective mental health outcomes: a systematic review. *Lancet.* (2007) 370:319–28. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61162-3
- Silins E, Horwood LJ, Patton GC, Fergusson DM, Olsson CA, Hutchinson DM, et al. Young adult sequelae of adolescent cannabis use: an integrative analysis. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2014) 1:286–93. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(14)70307-4
- Hammond CJ, Mayes LC, Potenza MN. Neurobiology of adolescent substance use and addictive behaviors: treatment implications. *Adolesc Med State Art Rev.* (2014) 25:15–32.
- Chye Y, Kirkham R, Lorenzetti V, McTavish E, Solowij N, Yücel M. Cannabis, cannabinoids, and brain morphology: a review of the evidence. *Biol Psychiatry Cogn Neurosci Neuroimaging*. (2021) 6:627–35. doi: 10.1016/j.bpsc.2020.07.009
- Panlilio LV, Justinova Z. Preclinical studies of cannabinoid reward, treatments for cannabis use disorder, and addiction-related effects of cannabinoid exposure. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2018) 43:116–41. doi: 10.1038/npp.2017.193
- Weiland BJ, Thayer RE, Depue BE, Sabbineni A, Bryan AD, Hutchison KE. Daily marijuana use is not associated with brain morphometric measures in adolescents or adults. *J Neurosci.* (2015) 35:1505–12. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2946-14.2015
- Orr C, Spechler P, Cao Z, Albaugh M, Chaarani B, Mackey S, et al. Grey matter volume differences associated with extremely low levels of cannabis use in adolescence. J Neurosci. (2019) 39:1817–27. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3375-17.2018
- Maple KE, Thomas AM, Kangiser MM, Lisdahl KM. Anterior cingulate volume reductions in abstinent adolescent and young adult cannabis users: association with affective processing deficits. *Psychiatry Res Neuroimaging*. (2019) 288:51–9. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2019.04.011
- Sagar KA, Gruber SA. Marijuana matters: reviewing the impact of marijuana on cognition, brain structure and function, and exploring policy implications and barriers to research. *Int Rev Psychiatry*. (2018) 30:251–67. doi: 10.1080/09540261.2018.1460334
- Battistella G, Fornari E, Annoni JM, Chtioui H, Dao K, Fabritius M, et al. Long-term effects of cannabis on brain structure. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2014) 39:2041–8. doi: 10.1038/npp.2014.67
- Chye Y, Suo C, Lorenzetti V, Batalla A, Cousijn J, Goudriaan AE, et al. Cortical surface morphology in long-term cannabis users: a multi-site MRI study. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2019) 29:257–65. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2018.11.1110
- 17. Chye Y, Suo C, Yücel M, den Ouden L, Solowij N, Lorenzetti V. Cannabis-related hippocampal volumetric abnormalities specific to

subregions in dependent users. *Psychopharmacology.* (2017) 234:2149–57. doi: 10.1007/s00213-017-4620-y

- Filbey FM, Dunlop J. Differential reward network functional connectivity in cannabis dependent and non-dependent users. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. (2014) 140:101–11. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.04.002
- Filbey FM, Aslan S, Calhoun VD, Spence JS, Damaraju E, Caprihan A, et al. Long-term effects of marijuana use on the brain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2014) 111:16913–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1415297111
- Filbey FM, McQueeny T, DeWitt SJ, Mishra V. Preliminary findings demonstrating latent effects of early adolescent marijuana use onset on cortical architecture. *Dev Cogn Neurosci.* (2015) 16:16–22. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2015.10.001
- Lorenzetti V, Chye Y, Silva P, Solowij N, Roberts CA. Does regular cannabis use affect neuroanatomy? An updated systematic review and meta-analysis of structural neuroimaging studies. *Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* (2019) 269:59–71. doi: 10.1007/s00406-019-00979-1
- Tzilos GK, Cintron CB, Wood JBR, Simpson NS, Young AD, Pope HG, et al. Lack of hippocampal volume change in long-term heavy cannabis users. *Am J Addict.* (2005) 14:64–72. doi: 10.1080/10550490590899862
- Pando-Naude V, Toxto S, Fernandez-Lozano S, Parsons CE, Alcauter S, Garza-Villarreal EA, et al. Gray and white matter morphology in substance use disorders: a neuroimaging systematic review and meta-analysis. *Transl Psychiatry*. (2021) 11:29. doi: 10.1038/s41398-020-01128-2
- Chye Y, Christensen E, Yücel M. Cannabis use in adolescence: a review of neuroimaging findings. J Dual Diagn. (2020) 16:83–105. doi: 10.1080/15504263.2019.1636171
- Jacobus J, Squeglia LM, Sorg SF, Nguyen-Louie TT, Tapert SF. Cortical thickness and neurocognition in adolescent marijuana and alcohol users following 28 days of monitored abstinence. J Stud Alcohol Drugs. (2014) 75:729–43. doi: 10.15288/jsad.2014.75.729
- Medina KL, McQueeny T, Nagel BJ, Hanson KL, Yang TT, Tapert SF. Prefrontal cortex morphometry in abstinent adolescent marijuana users: subtle gender effects. *Addict Biol.* (2009) 14:457–68. doi: 10.1111/j.1369-1600.2009.00166.x
- Ashtari M, Avants B, Cyckowski L, Cervellione KL, Roofeh D, Cook P, et al. Medial temporal structures and memory functions in adolescents with heavy cannabis use. J Psychiatr Res. (2011) 45:1055–66. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2011.01.004
- Calakos KC, Bhatt S, Foster DW, Cosgrove KP. Mechanisms underlying sex differences in cannabis use. *Curr Addict Rep.* (2017) 4:439–53. doi: 10.1007/s40429-017-0174-7
- 29. Hernandez-Avila CA, Rounsaville BJ, Kranzler HR. Opioid-, cannabisand alcohol-dependent women show more rapid progression to substance abuse treatment. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2004) 74:265–72. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2004.02.001
- Herrmann ES, Weerts EM, Vandrey R. Sex differences in cannabis withdrawal symptoms among treatment-seeking cannabis users. *Exp Clin Psychopharmacol.* (2015) 23:415–21. doi: 10.1037/pha0000053
- 31. Sherman BJ, McRae-Clark AL, Baker NL, Sonne SC, Killeen TK, Cloud K, et al. Gender differences among treatment-seeking adults with cannabis use disorder: Clinical profiles of women and men enrolled in the achieving cannabis cessation-evaluating N-acetylcysteine treatment (ACCENT) study. *Am J Addict*. (2017) 26:136–44. doi: 10.1111/ajad.12503
- 32. Fattore L, Spano MS, Altea S, Fadda P, Fratta W. Drug- and cueinduced reinstatement of cannabinoid-seeking behaviour in male and female rats: influence of ovarian hormones. *Br J Pharmacol.* (2010) 160:724–35. doi: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2010.00734.x
- 33. Farquhar CE, Breivogel CS, Gamage TF, Gay EA, Thomas BF, Craft RM, et al. Sex, THC, and hormones: effects on density and sensitivity of CB(1) cannabinoid receptors in rats. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* (2019) 194:20–7. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.09.018
- 34. McQueeny T, Padula CB, Price J, Medina KL, Logan P, Tapert SF. Gender effects on amygdala morphometry in adolescent marijuana users. *Behav Brain Res.* (2011) 224:128–34. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2011.05.031
- Rossetti MG, Mackey S, Patalay P, Allen NB, Batalla A, Bellani M, et al. Sex and dependence related neuroanatomical differences in regular cannabis users: findings from the ENIGMA Addiction Working Group. *Transl Psychiatry*. (2021) 11:272. doi: 10.1038/s41398-021-01382-y

- Price JS, McQueeny T, Shollenbarger S, Browning EL, Wieser J, Lisdahl K.rista M. Effects of marijuana use on prefrontal and parietal volumes and cognition in emerging adults. *Psychopharmacology*. (2015) 232:2939–50. doi: 10.1007/s00213-015-3931-0
- Radua J, Mataix-Cols D, Phillips ML, El-Hage W, Kronhaus DM, Cardoner N, et al. A new meta-analytic method for neuroimaging studies that combines reported peak coordinates and statistical parametric maps. *Eur Psychiatry*. (2012) 27:605–11. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2011.04.001
- Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *BMJ.* (2009) 339:b2535. doi: 10.1136/bmj.b2535
- Gilman JM, Kuster JK, Lee S, Lee MJ, Kim BW, Makris N, et al. Cannabis use is quantitatively associated with nucleus accumbens and amygdala abnormalities in young adult recreational users. *J Neurosci.* (2014) 34:5529–38. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4745-13.2014
- Cousijn J, Wiers RW, Ridderinkhof KR, van den Brink W, Veltman DJ, Goudriaan AE. Grey matter alterations associated with cannabis use: results of a VBM study in heavy cannabis users and healthy controls. *Neuroimage*. (2012) 59:3845–51. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.09.046
- Thayer RE, York Williams S, Karoly HC, Sabbineni A, Ewing SF, Bryan AD, Hutchison KE. Structural neuroimaging correlates of alcohol and cannabis use in adolescents and adults. *Addiction*. (2017) 112:2144–54. doi: 10.1111/add.13923
- Jarvis K, DelBello MP, Mills N, Elman I, Strakowski SM, Adler CM. Neuroanatomic comparison of bipolar adolescents with and without cannabis use disorders. J Child Adolesc Psychopharmacol. (2008) 18:557–63. doi: 10.1089/cap.2008.033
- Gruber SA, Dahlgren Mary K, Sagar KA, Gönenc A, Killgore WDS. Age of onset of marijuana use impacts inhibitory processing. *Neurosci Lett.* (2012) 511:89–94. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.01.039
- Jacobus J, Squeglia LM, Meruelo AD, Castro N, Brumback T, Giedd JN, et al. Cortical thickness in adolescent marijuana and alcohol users: a three-year prospective study from adolescence to young adulthood. *Dev Cogn Neurosci.* (2015) 16:101–9. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2015.04.006
- Epstein KA, Kumra S. Altered cortical maturation in adolescent cannabis users with and without schizophrenia. *Schizophr Res.* (2015) 162:143–52. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2014.11.029
- Albaugh MD, Ottino-Gonzalez J, Sidwell A, Lepage C, Juliano A, Owens MM, et al. Association of cannabis use during adolescence with neurodevelopment. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2021) 78:1-11. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2021.1258
- Gogtay N, Giedd JN, Lusk L, Hayashi KM, Greenstein D, Vaituzis AC, et al. Dynamic mapping of human cortical development during childhood through early adulthood. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2004) 101:8174–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0402680101
- Sakai J. Core concept: how synaptic pruning shapes neural wiring during development and, possibly, in disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. (2020) 117:16096–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2010281117
- Hoffman AF, Hwang EK, Lupica CR. Impairment of synaptic plasticity by cannabis, Δ(9)-THC, synthetic cannabinoids. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med.* (2021) 11:a039743. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a039743
- Bigler ED, Mortensen S, Neeley ES, Ozonoff S, Krasny L, Johnson M, et al. Superior temporal gyrus, language function, and autism. *Dev Neuropsychol.* (2007) 31:217–38. doi: 10.1080/87565640701190841
- Celsis P, Boulanouar K, Doyon B, Ranjeva JP, Berry I, Nespoulous JL, et al. Differential fMRI responses in the left posterior superior temporal gyrus and left supramarginal gyrus to habituation and change detection in syllables and tones. *Neuroimage*. (1999) 9:135–44. doi: 10.1006/nimg.1998.0389
- Aloi J, Blair KS, Crum KI, Meffert H, White SF, Tyler PM, et al. Adolescents show differential dysfunctions related to alcohol and cannabis use disorder severity in emotion and executive attention neuro-circuitries. *Neuroimage Clin.* (2018) 19:782–92. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2018.06.005
- Blest-Hopley G, Giampietro V, Bhattacharyya S. Residual effects of cannabis use in adolescent and adult brains - a meta-analysis of fMRI studies. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2018) 88:26–41. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2018. 03.008
- Nestor L, Roberts G, Garavan H, Hester R. Deficits in learning and memory: parahippocampal hyperactivity and frontocortical hypoactivity in cannabis users. *NeuroImage*. (2008) 40:1328–39. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.12.059

- Skosnik PD, Cortes-Briones JA, Hajos M. It's all in the rhythm: the role of cannabinoids in neural oscillations and psychosis. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2016) 79:568–77. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2015.12.011
- 56. Rais M, van Haren NE, Cahn W, Schnack HG, Lepage C, Collins L, et al. Cannabis use and progressive cortical thickness loss in areas rich in CB1 receptors during the first five years of schizophrenia. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol.* (2010) 20:855–65. doi: 10.1016/j.euroneuro.2010.08.008
- Takahashi T, Suzuki M, Zhou SY, Tanino R, Hagino H, Kawasaki Y, et al. Morphologic alterations of the parcellated superior temporal gyrus in schizophrenia spectrum. *Schizophr Res.* (2006) 83:131–43. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2006.01.016
- Di Forti MM, Craig D, Paola P, Carmine M, Valeria M, Murray RM, et al. High-potency cannabis and the risk of psychosis. *Br J Psychiatry*. (2009) 195:488–91. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.109.064220
- McPherson KL, Tomasi DG, Wang GJ, Manza P, Volkow ND. Cannabis affects cerebellar volume and sleep differently in men and women. *Front Psychiatry*. (2021) 12:643193. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.643193
- Sullivan RM, Wallace AL, Wade NE, Swartz AM, Lisdahl KM. Assessing the role of cannabis use on cortical surface structure in adolescents and young adults: exploring gender and aerobic fitness as potential moderators. *Brain Sci.* (2020) 10:117. doi: 10.3390/brainsci10020117
- Melis M, De Felice M, Lecca S, Fattore L, Pistis M. Sex-specific tonic 2-arachidonoylglycerol signaling at inhibitory inputs onto dopamine neurons of Lister Hooded rats. *Front Integr Neurosci.* (2013) 7:93. doi: 10.3389/fnint.2013.00093
- Rosas M, Porru S, Giugliano V, Antinori S, Scheggi S, Fadda P, et al. Sex-specific differences in cannabinoid-induced extracellular-signal-regulated kinase phosphorylation in the cingulate cortex, prefrontal cortex, and nucleus accumbens of Lister Hooded rats. *Behav Pharmacol.* (2018) 29:473–81. doi: 10.1097/FBP.00000000000395
- Cooper ZD, Craft RM. Sex-dependent effects of cannabis and cannabinoids: a translational perspective. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2018) 43:34–51. doi: 10.1038/npp.2017.140
- Tseng AH, Harding JW, Craft RM. Pharmacokinetic factors in sex differences in Delta 9-tetrahydrocannabinol-induced behavioral effects in rats. *Behav Brain Res.* (2004) 154:77–83. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2004. 01.029
- Koolschijn P, Cédric MP, Crone EA. Sex differences and structural brain maturation from childhood to early adulthood. *Dev Cogn Neurosci.* (2013) 5:106–18. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2013.02.003
- Lenroot R.hoshel K, Giedd J.ay N. Sex differences in the adolescent brain. Brain Cogn. (2010) 72:46–55. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2009. 10.008
- 67. Vuilleumier P, Driver J. Modulation of visual processing by attention and emotion: windows on causal interactions between human brain regions. *Philo Trans Royal Soc London B Biol Sci.* (2007) 362:837–55. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2007.2092
- Bloomfield MAP, Hindocha C, Sebastian FG, Wall MB, Lees R, Petrilli K, et al. The neuropsychopharmacology of cannabis: a review of human imaging studies. *Pharmacol Ther.* (2019) 195:132–61. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2018.10.006
- Lopez-Larson MP, Rogowska J, Bogorodzki P, Bueler CE, McGlade EC, Yurgelun-Todd DA. Cortico-cerebellar abnormalities in adolescents with heavy marijuana use. *Psychiatry Res.* (2012) 202:224–32. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2011.11.005
- Schweinsburg AD, Nagel BJ, Schweinsburg BC, Park A, Theilmann RJ, Tapert SF. Abstinent adolescent marijuana users show altered fMRI response during spatial working memory. *Psychiatry Res.* (2008) 163:40–51. doi: 10.1016/j.pscychresns.2007.04.018
- Tapert SF, Schweinsburg AD, Drummond SP, Paulus MP, Brown SA, Yang TT, et al. Functional MRI of inhibitory processing in abstinent adolescent marijuana users. *Psychopharmacology*. (2007) 194:173–83. doi: 10.1007/s00213-007-0823-y
- 72. Li K, Zhang H, Yang Y, Zhu J, Wang B, Shi Y, et al. Abnormal functional network of the thalamic subregions in adult patients with obsessive-compulsive disorder. *Behav Brain Res.* (2019) 371:111982. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2019.111982

- Teng C, Zhou J, Ma H, Tan Y, Wu X, Guan C, et al. Abnormal resting state activity of left middle occipital gyrus and its functional connectivity in female patients with major depressive disorder. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2018) 18:370. doi: 10.1186/s12888-018-1955-9
- 74. Pagliaccio D, Barch DM, Bogdan R, Wood PK, Lynskey MT, Heath AC, et al. Shared predisposition in the association between cannabis use and subcortical brain structure. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2015) 72:994–1001. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.1054
- Cheetham A, Allen NB, Whittle S, Simmons JG, Yücel M, Lubman DI. Orbitofrontal volumes in early adolescence predict initiation of cannabis use: a 4-year longitudinal and prospective study. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2012) 71:684–92. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2011.10.029
- Hammond CJ, Wu J, Krishnan-Sarin S, Mayes LC, Potenza MN, Crowley MJ. Co-occurring tobacco and cannabis use in adolescents: dissociable relationships with mediofrontal electrocortical activity during reward feedback processing. *Neuroimage Clin.* (2021) 30:102592. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2021.102592
- Karoly HC, Bryan AD, Weiland BJ, Mayer A, Dodd A, Feldstein Ewing SW. Does incentive-elicited nucleus accumbens activation differ by substance of abuse? An examination with adolescents. *Dev Cogn Neurosci.* (2015) 16:5–15. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2015.05.005
- Cabeen RP, Allman JM, Toga AW. THC exposure is reflected in the microstructure of the cerebral cortex and amygdala of young adults. *Cereb Cortex.* (2020) 30:4949–63. doi: 10.1093/cercor/b haa087
- 79. Gunasekera B, Davies C, Martin-Santos R, Bhattacharyya S. The Yin and Yang of cannabis: a systematic review of human neuroimaging evidence of the differential effects of $\delta(9)$ -tetrahydrocannabinol and

cannabidiol. Biol Psychiatry Cogn Neurosci Neuroimaging. (2021) 6:636–45. doi: 10.1016/j.bpsc.2020.10.007

Conflict of Interest: CH receives grant support from the NIH (K12DA000357), SAMHSA (H79 SP082126), Doris Duke Charitable Foundation, AACAP, National Network of Depression Centers, and Johns Hopkins University, and serves as a SAMHSA subject matter expert related to co-occurring substance use disorders and severe emotional disturbance in youth.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Allick, Park, Kim, Vintimilla, Rathod, Lebo, Nanavati and Hammond. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





@

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne | Switzerland

Visit us: www.frontiersin.org

Contact us: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Frontiers

FOLLOW US @frontiersin



IMPACT METRICS Advanced article metrics track visibility across digital media EXTENSIVE PROMOTION Marketing and promotion of impactful research

Our network